

Identifying Novel Regulators of Neutrophil Survival and Function

By:

MD ATIQUR RAHMAN

Supervisors:

Dr. Lynne Prince Professor David Dockrell Professor Moira Whyte

A thesis submitted in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

The University of Sheffield Faculty of Medicine, Dentistry and Health Department of Infection, Immunity and Cardiovascular Disease

October 2017

Acknowledgements

First and foremost, I would like to thank my primary supervisor Dr. Lynne Prince and co-supervisors Professor David Dockrell, Professor Moira Whyte for their continuous support, advice and guidance throughout my study in Sheffield. It was a great pleasure to work with you, Lynne! I enjoyed your supervision-Thank you! I would also like to thank Professor Stephen Renshaw for collaborating in the project and for providing the opportunity to work with zebrafish in his lab. I thank Sarah Walmsley for providing supervision in the first year of my study. My thanks to all members on L floor in the department of Infection, Immunity and Cardiovascular Disease, who made my environment enjoyable during working in the lab.

I would like to thank Katherine Henry for collaborating with the project and helping me in the zebrafish experiments and also thanks to Catherine Loynes and David Drew for helping in the fish experiments. I further thank Bateson Centre aquaria staff for helping with fish husbandry. I would like to thank A. A. Roger Thompson and Lynne Williams for their generous help in mouse study. I thank David Sammut and Richand Budd for enrolling COPD patients for this study. Thanks to GSK collaborators William Zuercher and Caroline Savage for kindly providing the kinase inhibitor library as well as inhibitor's activity profile data.

I further thank Professor Moira Whyte and Professor Ian Sabroe for sharing the neutrophil kinex microarray data (Appendix 7.7). My thanks also go to undergraduate students Adam Smith (Figure 3.5), Joseph Clarke (Figure 5.10) and Abigail Reese for helping in experiments.

I would like to thank my beloved wife, Mahjabin Ashraf and my little boy, Umair Rahman for accompanying me in Sheffield throughout the PhD.

I would like to thank all study participants, patients and healthy volunteers, who donated blood in the study. Finally, I thank Commonwealth Scholarship Commission for funding my studentship.

Abstract

Persistent and inappropriate neutrophilic inflammation underpins many inflammatory conditions, including chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD). Prolonged neutrophil survival, along with defects in neutrophil function, are believed to be key contributors to pathophysiology in COPD and other inflammatory diseases. Uncovering the mechanisms underpinning the dysregulation in neutrophil apoptosis and function may allow development of novel therapeutic strategies for inflammatory diseases.

In this study, circulatory neutrophils from COPD patients were found to have a modest phagocytic defect. The phagocytic capacity in healthy neutrophils was not modulated by key pro-inflammatory factors (IFN-γ, mROS, and hypoxia).

Protein kinase cascades play central roles in numerous cellular functions including cell survival, and kinase inhibitors are increasingly being considered as therapeutics in multiple pathologies. To identify therapeutically targetable novel neutrophil apoptosis regulator(s), a protein kinase inhibitor library was screened in neutrophil apoptosis assays. Screening identified 11 compounds that robustly increased neutrophil apoptosis \geq 2-fold over control and have greatest specificity for their kinase targets. The family of ErbB RTKs was identified as frequent targets of the identified compounds. Inhibition of ErbB1 and ErbB2 by selective small molecule inhibitors, Erbstatin analog and Tyrphostin AG825 respectively, increased apoptosis in neutrophils from healthy subjects and COPD patients, and also overrode the effects of LPS-, GMCSF-, and cAMP-mediated neutrophil survival. Tyrphostin AG825 reduces GMCSF induced AKT-phosphorylation, suggesting that ErbB2-driven neutrophil survival may be transduced via the PI3K/AKT pathway. Tyrphostin AG825 significantly reduces neutrophil burden at the site of inflammation in an in vivo zebrafish tail injury model and also significantly elevates neutrophil apoptosis and efferocytosis of apoptotic neutrophils in the lung in an acute lung injury murine model.

These findings may identify druggable protein kinase dependent pathways that will allow the development of novel therapeutics for inflammatory disease.

Publicaitons arising from this thesis

Expected publication

 Defining the functional neutrophil kinome reveals ErbB kinases as potential therapeutic targets in inflammation. Atiqur Rahman, Katherine M Henry, Claudia Tulotta, David Sammut, A. A. Roger Thompson, Julien J. Y. Rougeot, Abigail Reese, Kathryn Higgins, Caroline Tabor, Ian Sabroe, William J. Zuercher, Caroline O. Savage, Annemarie H. Meijer, Moira K. B. Whyte, David H. Dockrell, Stephen A. Renshaw, Lynne R. Prince

Published abstracts

- Protein kinase inhibitor compound screen reveals ErbB family kinases as regulators of neutrophil apoptosis in the context of inflammatory diseases.
 Atiqur Rahman, Katherine Henry, David Sammut, A. A. Roger Thompson, Bill Zuercher, Moira Whyte, David Dockrell, Stephen Renshaw, Lynne Prince. The Society of Leukocyte Biology's 49th Annual Meeting, Verona, Italy. 15-17th Sept 2016. (Oral presentation)
- Using protein kinase inhibitor compounds to drive neutrophil apoptosis in the context of chronic inflammation. Atiqur Rahman, Kathrine Henry, David Sammut, Richard Budd, ,Moira Whyte, David Dockrell, Stephen Renshaw, Lynne Prince. Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory Cell Death Meeting, September 15 - 19, 2015.
- Using protein kinase inhibitor compounds to reverse dysregulated neutrophil function in COPD. Atiqur Rahman, Kathrine Henry, David Sammut, Richard Budd, David Dockrell, Moira Whyte, Stephen Renshaw, Lynne Prince. 11th Annual School Research Meeting, June 15-16 June, 2015. Medical School, University of Sheffield, UK. (Poster presentation)
- Dysregulated neutrophil function in COPD. Atiqur Rahman, Richard Budd, David Sammut, Moira Whyte, David Dockrell, Lynne Prince. Infection and Immunity Research Day 2015, 16 March 2015. University of Sheffield, UK. (Poster presentation)
- Effects of ROS antagonism on neutrophil function and survival in normoxia and hypoxia. Rahman A, Smith AL, Harris A, Plant T, Mcdonald K, Bewley M, Dockrell D, Whyte MK, Walmsley S. 10th Annual School Research Meeting, June 16-17, 2014, Medical School, University of Sheffield, UK. (Poster presentation)

Table of Contents

Chapter 1. Introduction	1
1.1. Neutrophils	1
1.2. Neutrophils in host defence	2
1.2.1. Recruitment of neutrophils to the site of inflammation or infection	2
1.2.2. Priming	5
1.2.3. Granules and degranulation	6
1.2.4. Reactive Oxygen Species (ROS) generation	8
1.2.5. Phagocytosis	10
1.2.6. NETs (Neutrophil Extracellular Traps)	11
1.2.7. Interaction of neutrophils with other Immune Cells	13
1.3. The resolution of neutrophilic inflammation	14
1.3.1. Neutrophil apoptosis	15
1.3.1.1. Apoptotic and anti-apoptotic signals	16
1.3.1.2. Pathways of neutrophil apoptosis	17
1.3.1.3. Protein kinases and neutrophil apoptosis	19
1.3.2. Retrograde chemotaxis as a novel resolution mechanism	21
1.4. Neutrophil persistence in chronic inflammation	23
1.4.1. COPD	23
1.4.2. Consequences of the presence of neutrophils in the lung in COPD	26
1.4.3. Oxidative stress and COPD	26
1.5. Neutrophils and hypoxia	28
1.6. Neutrophil heterogeneity and functional plasticity in inflammation	31
1.7. Therapeutic targeting of neutrophil apoptosis in inflammatory disease	33
1.7.1. Cyclin-dependent kinase (CDK) inhibitors	33
1.7.2. NF-kB and MAPK inhibitors	33

	1.8. Hypotheses and aims	. 35
C	Chapter 2. Materials and methods	36
	2.1. Study site and ethical consideration	. 36
	2.2. Isolation of human neutrophils from peripheral blood	. 36
	2.3. Culturing of human neutrophils	. 39
	2.3.1. Neutrophil culture in hypoxia	.40
	2.4. Assessment of neutrophil Apoptosis	. 40
	2.4.1. Flow cytometric examination of neutrophil apoptosis	.40
	2.4.2. Morphological examination of neutrophil apoptosis	.42
	2.4.2.1. Making cytocentrifuge slides for light microscopy	.42
	2.5. Detection of mitochondrial ROS (mROS)	. 44
	2.6. Western blotting	. 45
	2.6.1. Preparation of whole cell lysates	.45
	2.6.2. SDS-PAGE (SDS polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis)	.46
	2.6.3. Blotting (Semi-dry electrotransfer)	.47
	2.6.4. Immunostaining and detection of proteins	.47
	2.7. Zebrafish in vivo model	. 48
	2.7.1. Fish husbandry	.48
	2.7.2. Zebrafish tail injury model of inflammation	.48
	2.7.3. Whole body neutrophil count	.49
	2.8. Lung injury murine model	. 50
	2.8.1. LPS nebulisation and Tyrphostin AG825 injection	.50
	2.8.2. Bronchoalveolar lavage (BAL) collection	.51
	2.9. Zymosan A phagocytosis	. 52
	2.10. E. coli phagocytosis assay	. 52
	2.10.1. Detection by E. coli-Alexafluor [®] 488bioparticles	.53
	2.10.2. Detection by E. coli-pHrodo green bioparticles	.54

2.11. Phagocytosis assay with heat-killed Staphylococcus aureus	54
2.12. Data analysis and statistics	54
Chapter 3: Modulation of neutrophil phagocytosis by inflammatory mediator	s 56
3.1. Brief Introduction	56
3.2. Results	57
3.2.1. Circulatory neutrophils from COPD patients had a modest phagocytic defect th was not corrected by Nrf2 agonist Sulforaphane.	nat 57
3.2.2. Scavenging mitochondrial ROS (mROS) with mito-TEMPO did not change neutrophil phagocytic capacity:	61
3.2.3. Sulforaphane and mito-TEMPO reduce mROS production	66
3.2.4. IFN-γ and LPS-stimuli did not change neutrophil phagocytic capacity	68
3.2.5: Effects of hypoxia on neutrophil phagocytosis	74
3.3. Discussion	76
Chapter 4: A protein kinase inhibitor library screen identified kinases that	~ -
may regulate neutrophil apoptosis	85
May regulate neutrophil apoptosis. 8 4.1. Brief Introduction. 8	85 85
may regulate neutrophil apoptosis. 4.1. Brief Introduction	85 85 86
 may regulate neutrophil apoptosis. 4.1. Brief Introduction. 4.2. Results. 4.2.1. COPD neutrophils are more resistant to pyocyanin-induced apoptosis compare to neutrophils from healthy subjects. 	85 85 86 ≥d 86
 may regulate neutrophil apoptosis. 4.1. Brief Introduction. 4.2. Results. 4.2.1. COPD neutrophils are more resistant to pyocyanin-induced apoptosis compare to neutrophils from healthy subjects. 4.2.2. Screening a kinase inhibitor library in neutrophil apoptosis assays	85 85 86 2d 86 89
 may regulate neutrophil apoptosis. 4.1. Brief Introduction. 4.2. Results. 4.2.1. COPD neutrophils are more resistant to pyocyanin-induced apoptosis compare to neutrophils from healthy subjects. 4.2.2. Screening a kinase inhibitor library in neutrophil apoptosis assays	85 85 86 86 86 89 89
 may regulate neutrophil apoptosis. 4.1. Brief Introduction. 4.2. Results. 4.2.1. COPD neutrophils are more resistant to pyocyanin-induced apoptosis compare to neutrophils from healthy subjects. 4.2.2. Screening a kinase inhibitor library in neutrophil apoptosis assays	85 85 86 86 86 89 89 90
 may regulate neutrophil apoptosis. 4.1. Brief Introduction. 4.2. Results. 4.2.1. COPD neutrophils are more resistant to pyocyanin-induced apoptosis compare to neutrophils from healthy subjects. 4.2.2. Screening a kinase inhibitor library in neutrophil apoptosis assays	85 85 86 2d 86 89 89 90 92
 may regulate neutrophil apoptosis. 4.1. Brief Introduction. 4.2. Results. 4.2.1. COPD neutrophils are more resistant to pyocyanin-induced apoptosis compare to neutrophils from healthy subjects. 4.2.2. Screening a kinase inhibitor library in neutrophil apoptosis assays	85 85 86 86 89 89 90 92 00
 may regulate neutrophil apoptosis. 4.1. Brief Introduction. 4.2. Results. 4.2.1. COPD neutrophils are more resistant to pyocyanin-induced apoptosis compare to neutrophils from healthy subjects. 4.2.2. Screening a kinase inhibitor library in neutrophil apoptosis assays 4.2.3. Protein kinase inhibitor compound library 4.2.4. Optimization of kinase inhibitor compound screen 4.2.5. Primary screening of kinase inhibitor compounds 4.2.6. Secondary screening of kinase inhibitor compounds 4.3. Discussion. 	85 85 86 2d 86 89 89 90 92 00
 may regulate neutrophil apoptosis. 4.1. Brief Introduction. 4.2. Results. 4.2.1. COPD neutrophils are more resistant to pyocyanin-induced apoptosis compare to neutrophils from healthy subjects. 4.2.2. Screening a kinase inhibitor library in neutrophil apoptosis assays 4.2.3. Protein kinase inhibitor compound library 4.2.4. Optimization of kinase inhibitor compound screen 4.2.5. Primary screening of kinase inhibitor compounds 4.2.6. Secondary screening of kinase inhibitor compounds 4.3. Discussion 1 Chapter 5: ErbB family kinases are important regulators of neutrophil surviv and inflammation. 	85 85 86 86 89 89 90 92 00 .06 'al 14
 may regulate neutrophil apoptosis. 4.1. Brief Introduction. 4.2. Results. 4.2.1. COPD neutrophils are more resistant to pyocyanin-induced apoptosis compare to neutrophils from healthy subjects. 4.2.2. Screening a kinase inhibitor library in neutrophil apoptosis assays. 4.2.3. Protein kinase inhibitor compound library. 4.2.4. Optimization of kinase inhibitor compound screen 4.2.5. Primary screening of kinase inhibitor compounds. 4.2.6. Secondary screening of kinase inhibitor compounds. 4.3. Discussion. 1 Chapter 5: ErbB family kinases are important regulators of neutrophil surviv and inflammation. 1 	85 85 86 86 89 90 92 00 92 00 06 'al 14

5.2.1. ErbB inhibitors Erbstatin analog and Tyrphostin AG825 induced neutrophil apoptosis
5.2.2. Epidermal Growth Factor (EGF) and Neuregulin-1 (NRG-1) did not affect neutrophil apoptosis
5.2.3. Erbstatin analog and Tyrphostin AG825 reversed the effect of neutrophil pro- survival stimuli
5.2.4. Tyrphostin AG825 reduced PI3K/AKT activation and McI-1 level
5.2.5. Tyrphostin AG825 reduced neutrophil number at the site of inflammation in a zebrafish tail injury model
5.2.6. Tyrphostin AG825 increased neutrophil apoptosis and efferocytosis in an acute lung injury murine model
5.3. Discussion
Chapter 6. General Discussion161
6.1. Key findings in the study161
6.2. Limitations
6.3. Therapeutic implications164
6.4. Further questions to address165
6.5. Conclusions
References:
Chapter 7. Appendices199
Appendix 7.1. Hypotonic lysis buffer199
Appendix 7.2. 2X SDS buffer199
Appendix 7.3. Reagents used in western blotting199
Appendix 7.4. Primary and secondary antibodies used in Western blotting
Appendix 7.5. E3 Medium202
Appendix 7.6. The PKIS inhibitor compounds that enhanced >2-fold apoptosis in the primary screen
Appendix 7.7. Kinexus antibody microarray analysis

List of Figures

Figure 1.1. Neutrophil recruitment and immune effector functions.	5
Figure 1.2. Schematic diagram of neutrophilic inflammation.	16
Figure 1.3. Intrinsic and extrinsic pathways of neutrophil apoptosis.	19
Figure 1.4. Potential drugable kinase targets to promote neutrophil	21
apoptosis	
Figure 1.5. Oxidative stress-induced regulation of Nrf2.	28
Figure 1.6. Oxygen-sensitive regulation of HIF.	31
Figure 2.1. Separation of Neutrophils by percoll-gradient centrifugation.	39
Figure 2.2. Apoptotic neutrophils.	44
Figure 3.1. Circulatory neutrophils from COPD patients have a modest	59
phagocytic defect.	
Figure 3.2. Nrf2 activator Sulforaphane did not correct the neutrophil	61
phagocytic defect.	
Figure 3.3. Scavenging mROS did not affect Zymosan A phagocytosis.	64
Figure 3.4. Scavenging mROS did not affect Staphylococcus aureus	65
phagocytosis.	
Figure 3.5. Both sulforaphane and mito-TEMPO reduces mROS.	67
Figure 3.6. IFN-γ/LPS did not affect zymosan A phagocytosis.	70
Figure 3.7. IFN-γ/LPS did not affect phagocytosis of <i>E. coli</i> -	71
Alexafluor®488 bioparticles.	
Figure 3.8. IFN-γ/LPS did not affect phagocytosis of <i>E. coli</i> -pHrodo	72
bioparticles.	
Figure 3.9. IFN-γ priming did not affect <i>S. aureus</i> phagocytosis.	73
Figure 3.10. Effects of hypoxia on neutrophil phagocytosis.	75
Figure 4.1. COPD neutrophils are more resistant to pyocyanin-induced	88
apoptosis compared to healthy neutrophils.	
Figure 4.2. Optimization of primary screening.	91
Figure 4.3. Flow cytometry gating strategy for the assessment of	93
neutrophil apoptosis in the PKIS screening.	
Figure 4.4. Primary screening of the PKIS in neutrophil apoptosis assay.	94-98
Figure 4.5. Primary screen data normalisation.	98

Figure 4.6. The kinase specificity profile of the inhibitor hit from primary	99
screen.	
Figure 4.7. Validation of the primary screen.	102
Figure 4.8. Secondary screening of kinase inhibitor compounds on	103
neutrophil apoptosis.	
Figure 4.9. Specificity of the 11 hit compounds for ErbB RTKs.	104
Figure 4.10. Secondary screening of kinase inhibitor compounds on	105
neutrophil apoptosis.	
Figure 5.1. Erbstatin analog dose dependently increased neutrophil	116
apoptosis.	
Figure 5.2. Tyrphostin AG825 dose dependently increased neutrophil	117
apoptosis.	
Figure 5.3. Erbstatin analog induced neutrophil apoptosis was validated	118
by flow cytometry.	
Figure 5.4. Tyrphostin AG825-induced neutrophil apoptosis was	119
validated by flow cytometry.	
Figure 5.5. Erbstatin analog-induced neutrophil apoptosis is caspase-	120
dependent.	
Figure 5.6. Tyrphostin AG825 induced neutrophil apoptosis is caspase	121
dependent.	
Figure 5.7. Erbstatin analog promoted neutrophil apoptosis in COPD	124
patients and age-matched healthy subjects.	
Figure 5.8. Tyrphostin AG825 promoted neutrophil apoptosis in COPD	125
patients and age-matched healthy subjects.	
Figure 5.9. Stimulation of neutrophils with EGF (an ErbB1 ligand) or	127
NRG1 (an ErbB3/4 ligand) did not affect apoptosis.	
Figure 5.10. Neutralisation of ErbB3 accelerated neutrophil apoptosis.	128
Figure 5.11. Erbstatin analog prevented cAMP-mediated neutrophil	131
survival.	
Figure 5.12. Tyrphostin AG825 prevented cAMP-mediated neutrophil	132
survival.	
Figure 5.13. Tyrphostin AG825 prevented cAMP-mediated survival in	133
COPD neutrophils.	
Figure 5.14. Tyrphostin AG825 pre-treatment prevented cAMP mediated	134
survival.	

List of Tables

	Page
Table 1.1. Types of neutrophil granules and their important cytotoxic	8
proteins.	
Table 2.1. Recipe for 12% SDS-PAGE resolving and 4% stacking gels.	46
Table 3.1. Demographic characteristics of COPD patients (Machester	58
Cohort).	
Table 5.1: Demographic characteristics of COPD patients and age-	123
matched healthy control subjects (Sheffield Cohort).	

List of abbreviations

Α	ABB	Annexin Binding Buffer
	AKT	Protein Kinase B (PKB)
	ALCAM	Activated Leukocyte Cell Adhesion Molecule
	ALI	Acute Lung Injury
	ANOVA	Analysis of Variance
	Apaf1	Apoptotic Protease Activating Factor 1
	APC	Allophycocyanin
	ARDS	Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome
	ATP	Adenosine Triphosphate
в	BAL	Bronchoalveolar Lavage
	BAD	Bcl-2-associated death promoter
	BAK	Bcl-2 homologous antagonist/killer
	BAX	Bcl-2-associated X protein
	Bcl-2	B-cell Lymphoma 2
	BPI	Bactericidal Permeability Increasing Protein
	BTC	Betacellulin
С	cAMP	Cyclic Adenosine Mono Phosphate
	CDK	Cyclin-dependent Kinase
	CGD	Chronic Granulomatous Disease
	COPD	Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease
	CR	Complement Receptor
	CREB	cAMP Responsive Element Binding protein
	CRP	C-reactive Proteins
	CXCL	Chemokine-CXC-Ligand
	CXCR	CXC-chemokine Receptor
D	DC	Dendritic Cell
	DHE	Di-hydroethidium
	DISC	Death Inducing Signalling Complex
	DMSO	Dimethyl Sulfoxide
	DYRK1B	Dual Specificity Tyrosine-Phosphorylation-Regulated kinase
		1B

Е	EDTA	Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid
	EGF	Epidermal Growth Factor
	EGFR	Epidermal Growth Factor Receptor
	EPG	Epigen
	EPR	Epiregulin
	ErbB	Epidermal Growth Factor Receptor
	ERK	Extracellular Signal Regulated Kinase
	ESAM	Endothelial cell-Selective Adhesion Molecule
F	FACS	Fluorescence-Activated Cell Sorting
	FADD	Fas-Associated Death Domain
	FBS	Fetal Bovine Serum
	FDA	Food and Drug Administration
	FEV1	Forced Expiratory Volume in the first second
	FIH	Factor-Inhibiting HIF
	fMLP	N-Formyl Methionyl-Leucyl-Phenylalanine
	FPRs	Formyl Peptide Receptors
	FSC	Forward Scatter
G	G6PD	Glucose-6-phosphate Dehydrogenase
	G-CSF	Granulocyte colony stimulating factor
	GFP	Green Fluorescence Protein
	GMCSF	Granulocyte-Macrophage Colony Stimulating Factor
	GMI	Geometric Mean Intensity
	GPCRs	G-Protein Coupled Receptors
	GSK	GlaxoSmithKline
	GSR	Glutathione Reductase
н	H & E	Hematoxylin & Eosin
	HBSS	Hank's Balanced Salt Solution
	HC	Healthy Control
	hCAP	human Cathelicidin Antimicrobial Protein
	HIF1α	Hypoxia-Inducible Factor-1 alpha
	HO-1	Heme Oxygenase-1
	hpi	Hours Post Injury
	HREs	Hypoxia Responsive Elements

	HTS	High-Throughput Screening
I	IBD	Inflammatory Bowel Disease
	IC ₅₀	50% Maximum Inhibitory Concentration
	ICAM	Intercellular Adhesion Molecule
	IFN-γ	Interferon-gamma
	lgG	Immunoglobulin G
	IL	Interleukine
	iNOS	Inducible Nitric Oxide Synthase
	ISP	Individual Study Plan
J	JAK	Janus Kinase
	JAM	Junctional Adhesion Molecule
L	LFA-1	Lymphocyte function-associated antigen-1
	LTA4H	Leukotriene A4 Hydrolase
	LTB4	Leukotriene B4
	LPS	Lipopolysaccharide
	LXA4	Lipoxin A4
М	МАРК	Mitogen Activated Protein Kinase
	MEK	Mitogen Activated Kinase/ERK kinase
	MFI	Mean Fluorescence Intensity
	MIP	Macrophage Inflammatory Protein
	MOI	Multiplicity of Infection
	MPO	Myeloperoxidase
	mROS	Mitochondrial Reactive oxygen Species
N	NADPH	Nicotinamide Adenine Dinucleotide Phosphate
	NE	Neutrophil Elastase
	NET	Neutrophil Extracellular Trap
	NF-κB	Nuclear Factor-Kappa B
	NGAL	Neutrophil Gelatinase-Associated Lipocalin'
	NK	Natural-Killer
	NO	Nitric Oxide
	NQO1	NADPH: Quinone Oxidoreductase 1

	NRE	Nrf2 Responsive Elements
	NRES	National Research Ethics Service
	Nrf2	Nuclear factor erythroid-2–Related Factor 2
	NRG-1	Neuregulin-1
	NRGs	Neuregulins
	N ⁶ -MB-cAMP	N ⁶ -monobutyryl-cAMP
Ρ	PAD	Peptidyl Arginine Deiminase
	PAF	Platelet-Activating Factor
	PAMPs	Pathogen Associated Molecular Patterns
	PBMC	Peripheral Blood Mononuclear Cell
	PBS	Phosphate Buffer Saline
	PCID	Phagocytosis-Induced Cell Death
	PDGFR	Platelet-Derived Growth Factor Receptor
	PE	Phycoerythrin
	PECAM	Platelet Endothelial Cell Adhesion Molecule
	PGP	Proline-Glycine-Proline
	PHDs	Prolyl Hydroxylase Domain-containing enzymes
	PI3K	Phosphoinositide-3-Kinase
	PKA	Protein Kinase A
	РКВ	Protein Kinase B
	PKC	Protein Kinase C
	PKIS	Published Kinase Inhibitor Sets
	PMN	Polymorphonuclear Neutrophil
	PPL	Project Licence
	PPP	Platelet Poor Plasma
	PRP	Platelet Rich Plasma
	PS	Phosphatidyl Serine
	P-Selectin	Platelet Selectin
	PVDF	Polyvinylidene difluoride
	p^{VHL}	von Hippel-Lindau protein
Q	QVD	Q-VD-OPh hydrate
R	RA	Rheumatoid Arthritis
	RBC	Red Blood Cell

	RCF (or g)	Relative Centrifugal Force			
	ROS	Reactive Oxygen Species			
	RPM	Revolutions per minute			
	rTEM	Reverse Transendothelial Migration			
	RTKs	Receptor Tyrosine Kinases			
S	SDS	Sodium Dodecyl Sulfate			
	SDS-PAGE	SDS-Polyacrylamide Gel Electrophoresis			
	SEM	Standard Error of Mean			
	SGK	serum and glucocorticoid-related kinase			
	SSC	Side scatter			
т	TBS	Tris-Buffered Saline			
	TEM	Transendothelial Migration			
	TEMED	Tetramethylethylenediamine			
	TGF	Transforming Growth Factor			
	Th1	Type 1 T helper cells			
	Th17	IL-17-producing helper T cells			
	TNF	Tumour Necrosis Factor			
	TLRs	Toll-Like Receptors			
	TRAIL	TNFα-Associated Apoptosis Inducing Ligand			
	TUNEL	Terminal deoxynucleotidyl transferase dUTP nick end			
		labelling			

V VLA-1 Very Late Antigen-1

Chapter 1. Introduction

1.1. Neutrophils

The immune system is comprised of two arms: innate and adaptive immunity. The evolutionarily conserved innate immune system is the first line of defence that provides rapid and non-specific physical, chemical and microbiological barriers against a wide range of pathogenic organisms, and other noxious substances. The innate immune system encompasses cellular components including neutrophils, monocytes, macrophages, dendritic cells (DCs), natural-killer (NK) cells, mast cells, as well as complement, cytokines, and acute-phase proteins. On the other hand, adaptive immunity is highly specific, develops slowly, and is mainly mediated by T-and B-lymphocytes.

Neutrophils (also called polymorphonuclear neutrophils, PMNs) are a subdivision of myeloid-derived granulocytes. Granulocytes are so named because of the presence of a large number of cytoplasmic granules, and are comprised of neutrophils, eosinophils or basophils on the basis of their cytoplasmic staining and morphological features. Neutrophils represent the most abundant class of granulocytes (95%) and leukocytes (50-70%), and are descended from pluripotent hematopoietic stem cells (Baum et al., 1992, Becker et al., 1963, Cudkowicz et al., 1964). Under the influence of growth factors and cytokines in the micro-environment of bone marrow, pluripotent hematopoietic stem cells differentiate into myeloblasts (Killmann et al., 1962), which are developmental precursors of mature neutrophils. Neutrophils are formed in the bone marrow, and upon release they are capable of diapedesis into tissue. As a result of the high rate of emigration, circulating neutrophils are short-lived, with a half-life of 6-8 hours *in vivo* (Athens et al., 1961, Cronkite and Fliedner, 1964, Fliedner et al., 1964).

Neutrophils have long been considered as potent inflammatory immune cells that rapidly migrate to the site of injury or infection, and play an active role in eradicating bacterial and fungal pathogens via their phagocytic and microbicidal activities (Kaufmann, 2008). The importance of neutrophils in host-mediated innate immune responses is highlighted by the fact that patients with abnormally low levels of neutrophils (neutropenia) or defects in neutrophil function (Chronic Granulomatous Disease, CGD) are severely vulnerable to a wide range of microbial infections (Segal, 2005, Vento and Cainelli, 2003). In addition, recent research on neutrophil biology suggests that neutrophils have an important immune-modulatory role by cross-talking with other immune cells, and to regulate adaptive immune responses (detailed in **section 1.2.7**).

1.2. Neutrophils in host defence

In response to pathogens or foreign particles, neutrophils become activated by a series of complex signalling events that lead to a chemotactic response to inflamed/infected tissues. When there, they mobilise granules and secretory vesicles, undergo de novo gene expression to perform antimicrobial and immune-modulatory effector functions.

1.2.1. Recruitment of neutrophils to the site of inflammation or infection

To initiate an effective immune response against pathogenic organisms such as bacteria and fungi, mature neutrophils are recruited from the circulation or bone marrow reserves to the site of infection in a multistep process. Neutrophil recruitment is mediated by various host or pathogen-derived factors [e. g. IL-8 (Interleukin-8, CXCL8 [chemokine-CXC-ligand 8]), leukotriene B4 (LTB4), C5a, CXCL1, and CXCL5] which have chemotactic effects on neutrophils (Wengner et al., 2008). These chemotactic mediators are sensed by specific receptors expressed on the surface of

neutrophils and allow neutrophils to migrate towards inflammatory sites along the concentration gradient. The inflammatory chemokine IL-8, released from host cells such as macrophages, endothelial, epithelial and smooth muscle cells, is detected via CXC-chemokine receptor 1 (CXCR1) and CXCR2, and is a key neutrophil recruitment factor (Walz et al., 1987, Yoshimura et al., 1987). Pathogen-derived molecules, for example fMLP (N-Formyl methionyl-leucyl-phenylalanine) is detected via fMLP receptors (also called formyl peptide receptors, FPRs) and also has a direct chemotactic effect on neutrophil recruitment (Schmeling et al., 1979, Showell et al., 1976).

Neutrophil migration involves rolling, tethering, adhesion and subsequent traversing through the vascular endothelium into the tissue (Figure 1.1). Both the rolling and tethering processes involve a variety of glycoproteins called selectins (Lawrence and Springer, 1991). Neutrophils express CD162 (also called P-selectin glycoprotein ligand-1), which helps them to attach to the surface of endothelium by interacting with the endothelial P- and E-selectins, and these selectins facilitate the mechanism of rolling and tethering (Moore et al., 1995). Neutrophils also express β 1- and β 2integrins (also called VLA-1 [Very Late Antigen-1] and LFA-1 [Lymphocyte functionassociated antigen-1], respectively), which mediate the adhesion process (Ley, 2002, von Andrian et al., 1991), and once they complete firm adhesion, they eventually traverse through the endothelium. The migration of neutrophils through the endothelial barrier (called transendothelial migration, TEM) is proceed by two routes: paracellular route, which occurs through small gaps between endothelial cell junctions (Engelhardt and Wolburg, 2004, Hurley, 1963, Marchesi and Florey, 1960), and transcellular, which occurs through the endothelial cells themselves (Feng et al., 1998, Fernandez-Borja et al., 2010). The migration through the paracellular route is supported by the active movement of a number of endothelial cell junctional molecules, including platelet endothelial cell adhesion molecule-1 (PECAM-1),

intercellular adhesion molecule-2 (ICAM-2), endothelial cell-selective adhesion molecule (ESAM), CD47, activated leukocyte cell adhesion molecule-1 (ALCAM-1), CD99, and junctional adhesion molecules (JAMs) (Muller, 2015, Nourshargh and Alon, 2014, Nourshargh et al., 2010, Vestweber, 2015). Similar classes of molecules, such as PECAM-1, JAM-A and CD99, have been reported to support the transcellular migration (Carman et al., 2007, Mamdouh et al., 2009, Marmon et al., 2009, Nourshargh et al., 2010).

After an initial flux of neutrophil recruitment to the inflammatory site, neutrophil recruitment is further amplified in a phenomenon called 'neutrophil swarming' by which more neutrophils are recruited in response to the signals from the early recruited 'pioneer' neutrophils and other immune cells (such as macrophages) (Ng et al., 2011, Sadik and Luster, 2012). Neutrophil swarming ensures efficient immune mechanism by enriching their numbers at sites of inflammation and involves many of the same signals utilised in the early phases of neutrophil recruitment, such as IL-8 and LTB4 (Lammermann, 2015, Sadik and Luster, 2012).



Figure 1.1. Neutrophil recruitment and immune effector functions. Circulatory neutrophils migrate to the inflammatory tissues by rolling and adhesion on the endothelium followed by traversing through the endothelium by either paracellular or transcellular migration towards the epicentre of inflammation, where they perform a number of immune functions such as phagocytosis, degranulation, and NETosis.

1.2.2. Priming

Neutrophil priming is an essential phenomenon in potentiating the cellular response to activating stimuli (Condliffe et al., 1998). Considerable evidence from *in vitro* studies suggest that neutrophils are primed by a variety of microbial (e.g. lipopolysaccharide [LPS] and platelet-activating factor [PAF]) (Guthrie et al., 1984, Vercellotti et al., 1988) and host (e. g. granulocyte-macrophage colony stimulating factor [GMCSF], tumour necrosis factor- α [TNF- α], IL-8, and Interferon- γ [IFN- γ]) factors (Berkow et al., 1987, Edwards et al., 1988, Ellis and Beaman, 2004, Mitchell et al., 2003, Weisbart et al., 1986). A notable example is the priming effect of LPS on fMLP responses in neutrophils, where LPS priming induces the translocation and assembling the 'NADPH oxidase' (nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphateoxidase) components on the membrane and subsequent fMLP exposure results the rapid activation of the oxidase (El-Benna et al., 2008, Guthrie et al., 1984). Neutrophil priming is also induced by shearing or adhesion to artificial surfaces (Liles et al., 1995) and every process of the recruitment is a source of priming. Neutrophil priming enhances various functional consequences for the neutrophil such as enhanced integrin expression and release of superoxide (Condliffe et al., 1996), cell polarisation and degranulation (Condliffe et al., 1998, Fittschen et al., 1988). Since numerous neutrophil priming agents have been reported, a wide variety of pathways are thought to be involved in the priming processes. A number of notable pathways that are involved in neutrophil priming includes PI3K (phosphoinositide-3-kinase), ERK (extracellular signal regulated kinase) MAPK (mitogen activated protein kinase), p38 MAPK, PKA (protein kinase A) and PKC (protein kinase C) (Dang et al., 2001, Dang et al., 2003, Dewas et al., 2000, El-Benna et al., 2008, Kodama et al., 1999).

In contrast to the priming effects of activating stimuli, neutrophils are also reported to be desensitised to the effects of certain priming factors; for example, in cases of repeated stimulation by a chemoattractant, neutrophils often show desensitisation by down-regulating the chemoattractant-receptors by endocytosis (Claing et al., 2002, Didsbury et al., 1991).

1.2.3. Granules and degranulation

Neutrophils secrete a plethora of potentially dangerous substances onto pathogens as part of their microbicidal activities. Neutrophils have three types of classical granules (**Table 1.1**), which contain over 300 proteins involved in neutrophil adhesion, migration and anti-microbial activities. First, azurophilic (sometimes called primary or peroxidase positive) granules are the largest, are myeloperoxidase (MPO) positive and their synthesis typically starts at the beginning of neutrophil maturation (Faurschou and Borregaard, 2003). MPO is essential for respiratory burst activity (Lacy, 2005, Nusse and Lindau, 1988), and is noted to play a key role in neutrophil activation (Lau et al., 2005), pathogen killing (Allen and Stephens, 2011, Hirche et al., 2005, Humphreys et al., 1989) and NET (Neutrophil Extracellular Trap) formation (Metzler et al., 2011). Further to the MPO, the azurophilic granule also contains defensins, "bactericidal permeability increasing protein" (BPI), lysozyme and aminopeptidases such as cathepsin G, neutrophil elastase (NE) and proteinase 3, all of them are known to have anti-microbial activities (Faurschou and Borregaard, 2003). The second set of granules are called secondary (or specific) granules, which contain a glycoprotein called lactoferrin, lysozyme and anti-microbial proteins such as 'human cathelicidin antimicrobial protein' (hCAP) -18, 'neutrophil gelatinase-associated lipocalin' (NGAL) but no myeloperoxidase, and are smaller than azurophilic granule and formed after the azurophilic granule (Faurschou and Borregaard, 2003, Lacy, 2005). The third set of granules (tertiary or gelatinase) are peroxidase negative, smaller than specific granules, contain metalloproteinases (e.g. gelatinase) and considered as the last granule formed in the maturation process (Borregaard, 2010, Faurschou and Borregaard, 2003). All three granule types emerge from the Golgi apparatus during the maturation stages of neutrophils. Finally, neutrophils also harbour another class of structures, called vesicles, which are produced by the process of endocytosis during the final stage of the maturation rather than budding from Golgi apparatus (Borregaard et al., 2007). These granules not only have a direct cytotoxic effect on microbes but also augment other functional activities of neutrophils; for example the granule-derived MPO augments microbicidal activity via NADPH oxidase-mediated ROS production (Klebanoff, 1968, Klebanoff, 1974, Rosen and Klebanoff, 1977, Rosen and Klebanoff, 1979, Schultz et al., 1965), pathogen killing (Allen and Stephens, 2011, Hirche et al., 2005, Humphreys et al., 1989) and NET formation (Metzler et al., 2011).

During the course of neutrophil activation, the granules are mobilised and fused with the plasma and phagosomal membrane leading to release of the anti-microbial components in order to create an inhospitable environment for pathogens (Faurschou and Borregaard, 2003). The propensities of mobilisation of different classes of granules vary: highest for secretory vesicles followed by gelatinase granules, specific granules and finally, azurophilic granules (Borregaard et al., 1992, Borregaard et al., 1994, Kjeldsen et al., 1993, Kjeldsen et al., 1992, Sengelov et al., 1993).

Table 1.1. Types of neutrophil granules and their important cytotoxic proteins[†].

Granule types		Primary (azurophilic)	Secondary (specific)	Tertiary (gelatinase)	Secretory vescicles
Granulation		++	+++	++++	+++++
propensity					
Characteristic					
Proteins					
	Lysozyme	+	+	+	
	Myloperoxidase	+			
	Lactoferrin		+		
	Elastase	+			
	Gelatinase			+	
	Defensin	+			
	Complement			+	+
	Receptor 1				
	FCgRIII			+	+

[†]Table reproduced from (Amulic et al., 2012).

1.2.4. Reactive Oxygen Species (ROS) generation

As part of the antimicrobial killing mechanisms, activated neutrophils produce reactive oxygen species (ROS). The generation of ROS is mediated by the NADPH oxidase, a multicomponent enzyme system, located at the plasma or phagosomal membrane. The process of generating ROS is often referred to as "respiratory burst" activity, in which NADPH oxidase reduces molecular oxygen to superoxide radicals, which are readily converted to hydrogen peroxide spontaneously or by superoxide dismutase (Klebanoff, 1968, Klebanoff, 1974). Hydrogen peroxide is subsequently metabolised by MPO to more potent reactive radicals such as hypochlorous acid, hydroxyl radicals, and singlet oxygen species (Klebanoff, 1968, Klebanoff, 1974, Rosen and Klebanoff, 1977, Rosen and Klebanoff, 1979). ROS have been reported to play role in diverse neutrophil functions such as pathogen killing (Klebanoff, 2005, Nauseef, 2007), NET formation (Bianchi et al., 2009, Fuchs et al., 2007) and cell signalling (Fialkow et al., 2007, Winterbourn et al., 2016). The importance of ROS in the neutrophilic innate immune defence is evident from a rare hereditary disease, CGD, characterized by a genetic defect in NADPH oxidase (NOX2) and these patients are frequently infected with bacterial and fungal pathogens (Hohn and Lehrer, 1975).

Neutrophils also produce reactive nitrogen species called 'nitric oxide' (NO) by primary granule enzyme, inducible nitric oxide synthase (iNOS), which is induced in response to priming factors (e.g. IFN- γ , IL-1 and TNF) (Evans et al., 1996) and during infection (Wheeler et al., 1997). NO was noted to complement the ROS production from the evidence of a murine study where mice lacking both the iNOS and NADPH oxidase develops spontaneous infections by commensal microbes whereas mice with a single gene knockout do not develop such infections (Shiloh et al., 1999). NO also participates in cell signalling (Fialkow et al., 2007).

Despite their importance in microbicidal activities, neutrophil-derived ROS (and granule proteases) also contribute to lung injury (Kawabata et al., 2000, Wang et al., 1994). This will be discussed further in **section 1.4.2**.

1.2.5. Phagocytosis

Phagocytosis is an active process of ingesting pathogens, or pathogen-derived molecules, leading to the formation of a phagosome where antimicrobial activities take place (Nordenfelt and Tapper, 2011). Initiation of phagocytosis begins by receptor-mediated recognition of pathogens or pathogen-derived molecules (e.g. LPS, peptidoglycan, double-stranded viral RNA etc.) or host factors (e.g. complement components, antibodies etc.). Neutrophils express Toll-like receptors (TLRs) on their surface that help them in the recognition of 'pathogen associated molecular patterns' (PAMPs) present on microbial surfaces and promote microbial recognition for phagocytosis. Phagocytosis is more effective if microbes are opsonised by complement or antibodies, which neutrophils recognise via complement receptors such as ClqR56, CD35 (CR1) (Rabellino et al., 1978, Ross et al., 1978), CD11b/CD18 (CR3) (Rabellino et al., 1978, Ross et al., 1978), and CD11c/CD18 (CR4) (Myones et al., 1988). In addition, they express receptors for CD23 (FccRI, IgE receptor) (Gounni et al., 2001), CD89 (FcαR, IgA receptor) (Albrechtsen et al., 1988), CD64 (FcγRI, IgG receptor) (Mantovani, 1975), and CD16 (FcyRIIIb, low-affinity IgG receptor) (Mantovani, 1975) that recognize antibody-coated microbes and facilitate phagocytosis. Receptor-mediated recognition is followed by engulfment, which involves invagination of the cell membrane and internalisation of microbes into a closed phagosome. The mechanism of phagocytosis is not completely understood, however, the "zipper mechanism" is a well-accepted model of uptake mechanism, which describes the engulfment of particles occuring by a step-by-step engagement of the phagocyte membrane with the surface of the particle, in a zipper like fashion (Decuzzi and Ferrari, 2007, Herant et al., 2006, van Zon et al., 2009). According to the Zipper mechanism, the receptor-ligand interactions between the phagocyte and the pathogen triggers signalling cascades to remodel the actin cytoskeleton in order to physically internalise pathogens into a phagosome (Ham et al., 2011, Tollis et al., 2010). The phagosome undergoes maturation and becomes progressively more

inhospitable to the cargo (Flannagan et al., 2012, Nordenfelt and Tapper, 2011). Cytoplasmic granules fuse with the phagosome forming the phagolysosome, exposing the bacteria to cytotoxic peptides and proteases (Flannagan et al., 2012, Nordenfelt and Tapper, 2011). Concurrently, ROS generated by NADPH-oxidase located at the phagosomal membrane also creates a cytotoxic environment which aids the bacterial killing (Roos et al., 2003). Neutrophil phagocytosis differs from the phagocytosis by other phagocytes in several ways. For example, the phagosome maturation process is much slower in neutrophils (Vieira et al., 2002) and the pH of the neutrophil phagosome is higher than in other professional phagocytes such as macrophages (Jankowski et al., 2002).

Although neutrophils facilitate killing of microbes by creating a hostile environment within the phagosome, a number of pathogens develop strategies to either prevent this process or to survive within the phagosome. For example, *Staphylococcus aureus* interferes with the process of phagocytic engulfment via polysaccharide capsules (Luong and Lee, 2002). *Francisella tularensis* prevents NADPH oxidase-mediated ROS production (McCaffrey et al., 2010). Although *Helicobacter pylori* induces an oxidative burst, they divert the NADPH oxidase so that the superoxide anion accumulates in the extracellular space (Allen et al., 2005b). *Streptococcus pyogenes* and *Salmonella typhimurium* both interfere with the fusion of granules with the phagosome (Joiner et al., 1989, Staali et al., 2006).

1.2.6. NETs (Neutrophil Extracellular Traps)

In addition to phagocytic antimicrobial activities, neutrophils also perform their antimicrobial agenda using a mechanism called NETs. NETs are the result of a unique form of neutrophil death called NETosis, which is morphologically different from apoptosis and necrosis (Fuchs et al., 2007). NET formation begins with the loss of nuclear lobes, chromatin condensation, and the detachment of inner and outer nuclear membranes. In parallel, the cytoplasmic granules disintegrate. Finally, the cell starts to contract followed by loss of the cytoplasmic membrane and subsequent release of internal contents into extracellular space (Brinkmann et al., 2004, Fuchs et al., 2007). The condensed chromatin, in association with the granule and cytoplasmic proteins, forms extracellular fiber-like structures which trap and kill extracellular microorganisms (Urban et al., 2009, Brinkmann et al., 2004, Urban et al., 2006). A number of inducers of NET formation have been reported, ranging from pathogens such as bacteria (Brinkmann et al., 2004), fungi (Raftery et al., 2014, Urban et al., 2006) and viruses (Urban et al., 2006) to host factors such as activated endothelial cells (Gupta et al., 2010), IL-8 (Gupta et al., 2005, Gupta et al., 2010), ROS (Bianchi et al., 2009, Fuchs et al., 2007), NE (Papayannopoulos et al., 2010), MPO (Metzler et al., 2011) and G-CSF (granulocyte colony stimulating factor) (Demers et al., 2012). The importance of ROS in NET formation is evident from the fact that CGD patients with defects in NADPH oxidase cannot form NETs, which may impact on their susceptibility to infection (Bianchi et al., 2009, Fuchs et al., 2007). NE and MPO, have also been reported to be involved in the formation of NETs. Neutrophils from donors who have severe MPO deficiency fail to undergo NET formation suggesting MPO is essential in this process (Metzler et al., 2011). Furthermore, NE-deficient mice failed to form NETs and had impaired immune function (Papayannopoulos et al., 2010). A number of signalling pathways such as Rho-MEK (mitogen activated kinase/ERK kinase)-ERK (Hakkim et al., 2011), autophagy (Remijsen et al., 2011) and PAD (peptidyl arginine deiminase) (Wang et al., 2009), have been reported to facilitate NET formation. Although NET formation was initially described as an anti-microbial mechanism, because of the collateral damage caused by NETs, excessive or dysregulated NET formation can damage healthy host tissues and may lead to a number of pathologies, including inflammatory diseases such as rheumatoid arthritis (RA) and lung injury (Caudrillier et al., 2012, Caudrillier and Looney, 2013, Saffarzadeh et al., 2012, Thomas et al., 2012, Xu et al., 2009).

1.2.7. Interaction of neutrophils with other Immune Cells

Neutrophils not only perform their own anti-microbial activities, but they also interact with other immune cells by producing cytokines or chemokines and thus regulate both innate and adaptive immune responses (Amulic et al., 2012, Mantovani et al., 2011, Mocsai, 2013). Tissue neutrophils directly recruit neutrophils by releasing IL-8 in a paracrine manner (Scapini et al., 2000) and also indirectly by generating pro-inflammatory cytokines (e.g. TNF α , IL-1 β) which act on other cells to produce neutrophil chemoattractants (Kasama et al., 2005, Sica et al., 1990).

Neutrophils express and produce chemokines such as (monocyte chemoattractant protein-1) MCP-1, macrophage inflammatory protein-1 α (MIP-1 α , also called CCL3), MIP-2 α that are considered as classical chemoattractants for monocytes (Katsura et al., 1993, Scapini et al., 2001, Yoshimura and Takahashi, 2007). In addition, monocyte- and macrophage-mediated cytokine production and phagocytosis are also modulated by neutrophil-derived granule proteins (Soehnlein et al., 2008, Soehnlein et al., 2009).

Neutrophils also play an important role in the recruitment and activation of dendritic cells (DCs). DCs are potent antigen presenting cells that activate T-cell mediated adaptive immune responses against invading pathogens (Mellman and Steinman, 2001). Neutrophils secrete the chemokine, CCL3, that recruits DCs to the site of infection (Charmoy et al., 2010) and also induce DCs to secrete IL-12, which has a proliferative effect on T-cells (Bennouna et al., 2003, van Gisbergen et al., 2005), thus regulating the adaptive immune responses.

Recent research suggests that neutrophils, NK cells and DCs interact with each other via cytokines as well as by direct cell-cell contact, and provide an important foundation for immune responses (Costantini, 2011, Sporri et al., 2008). NK cells are innate lymphocytes which participate in anti-viral and anti-tumour immune defence. In

particular, both IL-18 (released from neutrophils) and IL-12 (released from DCs) induce NK cells to produce IFN- γ (Sporri et al., 2008). There is a proposal that a trio complex, consisting of neutrophils, DCs and NK cells, forms at inflammatory sites (including Crohn's disease and psoriasis) and the complex helps in the production of IFN- γ by NK cells (Costantini, 2011).

In addition to innate immune cells, neutrophils also communicate with adaptive immune cells such as T- and B-cells. Neutrophil derived IL-12 was implicated in Th1 (Type 1 T helper) cell differentiation (Romani et al., 1997, Tateda et al., 2001). Furthermore, neutrophils also express a number T-cell chemoattractants and factors that promote B-cell differentiation (Huard et al., 2008, Scapini et al., 2008, Scapini et al., 2000). Th1-cell derived IFN- γ is also noted to enhance neutrophil lifespan and phagocytosis (Ellis and Beaman, 2004). Th17 (IL-17-producing helper T cells) cells secrete IL-17 which can modulate neutrophil phenotypes indirectly via increased expression of G-CSF, IL-8 and TNF- α by endothelial and epithelial cells (Ouyang et al., 2008).

1.3. The resolution of neutrophilic inflammation

The cytotoxic activities of neutrophils not only act against pathogens but may also pose detrimental effects to host tissues when inappropriately activated. Therefore, the release of cytotoxic substances by neutrophils must be well regulated so that they do not cause detrimental harm to the host. There are important cellular regulatory events that allow the host to limit the neutrophil mediated inflammatory response (Hallett et al., 2008, Leitch et al., 2008). One of the important regulatory mechanisms in inflammation resolution is neutrophil apoptosis.

1.3.1. Neutrophil apoptosis

Apoptosis (programmed cell death) is an active cellular process required to maintain tissue homeostasis. The short-lived neutrophil dies by constitutive apoptosis (Savill et al., 1989b, Whyte et al., 1999), where the cell membrane remains intact to limit the loss of cytotoxic contents, and then cleared by macrophages in a process known as efferocytosis (Savill et al., 1989b, Whyte et al., 1999, Whyte et al., 1993, Savill et al., 1989a). Inhibition of apoptosis and/or efferocytosis can interfere with inflammation resolution, ultimately contributing to tissue damage (**Figure 1.2**) (Rossi et al., 2006, Savill and Haslett, 1995), and is observed in many inflammatory conditions such as chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD), rheumatoid arthritis (RA) and inflammatory bowel disease (IBL) (Gilroy et al., 2004, Serhan and Savill, 2005, Taylor and Colgan, 2007).

Apoptotic neutrophils characteristically feature chromatin condensation, nuclear fragmentation, cell shrinkage, and phosphatidyl serine (PS) exposure on the surface of the plasma membrane (Martin et al., 1995, Savill et al., 1989b). On the contrary, necrotic cell death is distinct from the apoptosis process and is characterised by loss of membrane integrity, increased cell volume and untimately cell lysis (Wyllie et al., 1980).



Figure 1.2. Schematic diagram of neutrophilic inflammation. As a key immune cell in an inflammatory response, neutrophil rapidly recruited to and enriched in the sites of inflammation to perform their immune functions. To maintain physiological balance, neutrophils undergo neutrophil apoptosis followed by macrophage mediated efferocytosis clearance, restoring the neutrophil numbers at homeostatic levels (panel A). However, delayed neutrophil apoptosis may also result the persistence of neutrophils at inflamed tissues contributing to chronic inflammation (panel B). The figure was adapted from (Serhan et al., 2007).

1.3.1.1. Apoptotic and anti-apoptotic signals

The inflammatory microenvironment regulates neutrophil apoptosis (Luo and Loison, 2008, Simon, 2003). Prolonging neutrophil lifespan enables neutrophils to efficiently combat against infection, but if dysregulated, can also perpetuate inflammation. A number of pathogen-derived factors (e.g. LPS, peptidoglycan and CpG DNA) promote neutrophil survival via TLR activation (Colotta et al., 1992, Francois et al., 2005). Pro-inflammatory cytokines and growth factors such as GMCSF, G-CSF, IFN- γ and IL-1 β are important neutrophil survival stimuli, whereas Fas ligand, TNF- α , and

TRAIL (TNFα-associated apoptosis inducing ligand) promotes apoptosis (Colotta et al., 1992, El Kebir et al., 2007, Gilroy et al., 2004, Khreiss et al., 2002, Lee et al., 1993, Renshaw et al., 2003). Pathogens subvert neutrophil apoptosis for their own gain, such as *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* which produces the pro-apoptotic toxin Pyocyanin (Usher et al., 2002). In addition to these, hypoxia (low oxygen pressure in tissue) is also a key neutrophil survival stimulus (Elks et al., 2011, Walmsley et al., 2005) (will be discussed detail in **section 1.5**)

1.3.1.2. Pathways of neutrophil apoptosis

Like nearly all cell types, neutrophil apoptosis involves two complex signalling pathways: intrinsic and extrinsic (Figure 1.3). The intrinsic pathway mediates apoptosis through the disruption of mitochondrial transmembrane potential leading to release of cytochrome C and endonuclease G (Luo and Loison, 2008, Simon, 2003), however, exactly what triggers induces these events is still obscure. Cytochrome C, a pro-apoptotic factor, oligomerises Apaf-1 (Apoptotic protease activating factor-1) triggering Caspase-9 and Caspase-3 activation (Green, 2000). The mitochondrial membrane integrity is controlled by a number of Bcl-2 (B-cell lymphoma-2) family proteins which include both pro-apoptotic (BAX [Bcl-2-associated X protein], BAK [Bcl-2 homologous antagonist/killer]) and anti-apoptotic (Mcl-1, Bcl-xL, A1) members (Bianchi et al., 2006, Witko-Sarsat et al., 2011). BAX and BAK insert into the mitochondrial membrane and promote the disruption of the mitochondrial membrane and this process is inhibited when they are complexed with anti-apoptotic Bcl-2 family proteins (Akgul et al., 2001, El Kebir et al., 2007). Mature neutrophils are noted to express lower levels of the anti-apoptotic proteins compared to the precursors of neutrophils (Geering and Simon, 2011

, Theilgaard-Monch et al., 2005), implying the importance of this pathway in constitutive neutrophil apoptosis. The extrinsic pathway involves the conveying of death signals through TRAIL, TNF- α or Fas death receptors followed by DISC (Death

Inducing Signalling Complex) formation and activation of adaptor proteins such as Fas-associated death domain (FADD) leading to cleavage of caspase-8 (Green, 2000). Fas signalling however, is thought to have little or no role in constitutive neutrophil apoptosis (Scaffidi et al., 1998, Scheel-Toellner et al., 2004, Schwartz et al., 2012, Serrao et al., 2001). While there is evidence of caspase-8 activation in constitutive apoptosis, the mechanism of the activation is independent of death receptors (Fecho and Cohen, 1998, Scheel-Toellner et al., 2004). In contrast, death receptor mediated neutrophil apoptosis plays a pivotal role at sites of inflammation (Jonsson et al., 2005, Nadeau et al., 2008).

ROS can activate the intrinsic (Arruda et al., 2006) and extrinsic (in a mechanism independent of death receptor mediated activation) (Scheel-Toellner et al., 2004) pathways of apoptosis. ROS damages DNA and activates the p53 pathway (Ye et al., 1999). The participation of ROS in promoting of constitutive neutrophil apoptosis came from anti-oxidant studies and patients with chronic granulomatous disease (Kasahara et al., 1997, Segal, 2005, Vento and Cainelli, 2003).

Further to the extrinsic and intrinsic pathway of neutrophil apoptosis, phagocytosisinduced cell death (PICD) also play an important role at the sites of infection and is initiated by microbial killing (Kennedy and DeLeo, 2009, Kobayashi et al., 2003, Kobayashi et al., 2002). It has been noted that NADPH oxidase derived ROS triggers the PCID in neutrophils (DeLeo, 2004, Kobayashi et al., 2003, Kobayashi and Deleo, 2004).

A number of partially overlapping signalling pathways are activated in neutrophil survival, including MAPK/ERK, PI3K/AKT (protein kinase B) and NF-κB (nuclear factor-kappa B), and their activation is mainly triggered by the agonism of growth factor receptors and TLRs (El Kebir and Filep, 2013a, Geering et al., 2013, Kennedy

and DeLeo, 2009). In this context, the prosurvival effects of LPS, GMCSF and G-CSF have been extensively studied and noted to act via PI3K/AKT (Rane and Klein, 2009) and MAPK/ERK signalling (Klein et al., 2000, Suzuki et al., 1999, Sweeney et al., 1999).



Figure 1.3. Intrinsic and extrinsic pathways of neutrophil apoptosis. The Intrinsic pathway initiates by the disruption of mitochondrial transmembrane potential due to ROS production and results in cytochrome C release, which subsequently activates caspase -9 and -3 activation leading to apoptosis. On the contrary, extrinsic pathway initiates by binding of Fas L with Fas receptor followed by formation of DISC and FADD that signals caspase-8 and -3 activation. [This figure was reproduced from (Favaloro et al., 2012)].

1.3.1.3. Protein kinases and neutrophil apoptosis

Protein kinases are an evolutionary conserved important class of proteins that phosphorylate target proteins and play intricate roles in signal transduction pathways involved in numerous cellular processes, including cell proliferation, differentiation, and apoptosis (Hubbard and Cohen, 1993). Despite their importance in normal physiologic functions, kinases are implicated in a range of human diseases when aberrantly activated (Lahiry et al., 2010). The human kinome consists of 518 annotated kinases (Manning et al., 2002) and kinase inhibitors are increasingly considered as an important class of therapeutics for a growing range of human diseases (Singh et al., 2016, Wu et al., 2015).

A number of kinase signalling pathways are involved in neutrophil survival or apoptosis responses, and thus determine the fate of neutrophils. Pro-inflammatory mediators activate PI3K or MAPK/ ERK pathways that target and inhibit the intrinsic pathway of apoptosis (Luo and Loison, 2008, Simon, 2003). PI3K phosphorylates phosphoinositol derivatives, which results in activation of AKT and NF-kB pathways thus generating survival signals. Moreover, AKT and ERK phosphorylate BAD (Bcl-2-associated death promoter) and BAX, pro-death members of the Bcl-2 protein family, leading to dissociation of BAD and BAX from an anti-apoptotic protein Mcl-1 (Akgul et al., 2001, El Kebir et al., 2007). Again, inhibition of neutrophil apoptosis is associated with p38-MAPK, which provides survival signals by phosphorylation of caspase-8 and caspase-3 (Alvarado-Kristensson et al., 2004). In addition to all of these kinases, serum and glucocorticoid-related kinase 1 (SGK1) (Burgon et al., 2014, Klein et al., 2000) and cyclin-dependent kinases (CDKs) (Dorward et al., 2017, Hoodless et al., 2016, Leitch et al., 2010, Rossi et al., 2006), have been noted to regulate neutrophil apoptosis pathways. A number of studies showed that inhibition of kinases (such as CDKs, and SGK1) are implicated in promoting neutrophil apoptosis leading to inflammation resolution (Burgon et al., 2014, Dorward et al., 2017, Leitch et al., 2010, Rossi et al., 2006, Wang et al., 2003), suggesting a potential opportunity of targeting these and other potential kinases in designing effective drug for chronic inflammatory diseases. The key kinase regulators in neutrophil survival
pathways, which can potentially be therapeutically targeted to promote neutrophil apoptosis, are shown in **Figure 1.4.**



Figure 1.4. Potential drugable kinase targets to promote neutrophil apoptosis. In response to survival stimuli, a number of kinase signalling, including PI3K/AKT and MAPKs [p38, ERK, JAK (Janus Kinase)], were reported to be activated in neutrophils leading to the generation of survival response. In addition to these, SGK1 and CDKs were noted to regulate neutrophil survival. These and other kinases with previously unreported roles in neutrophil survival could be exploited as potential drugable targets for chronic inflammatory diseases.

1.3.2. Retrograde chemotaxis as a novel resolution mechanism

Retrograde chemotaxis or reverse migration is a well-established phenomenon by which immune cells such as lymphocytes and monocytes, migrate back to the circulation from the site of inflammation (Bradfield et al., 2007, McGettrick et al., 2009, Randolph et al., 1998), enabling them to be potentially re-used. It has since been shown in *in vivo* zebrafish models that neutrophils also migrate back through the endothelium towards the vasculature (known as reverse transendothelial migration,

rTEM), as part of a novel anti-inflammatory mechanism (Mathias et al., 2006, Starnes and Huttenlocher, 2012). Neutrophil reverse migration has not only been studied in models in zebrafish (Elks et al., 2011, Ellett et al., 2015, Robertson et al., 2014, Tauzin et al., 2014) but also in multiple models in mice (Duffy et al., 2012, Woodfin et al., 2011) and *in vitro* human neutrophils (Hamza and Irimia, 2015, Hamza et al., 2014).

Although the mechanism of neutrophil reverse migration is not well understood, studies have identified the involvement of a number of pathways. HIF (hypoxiainducible factor)-1 α has been implicated in the regulation of reverse migration, since the activation of this has been reported to enhance the retention of neutrophil at inflamed sites in a zebrafish model (Elks et al., 2011). Furthermore, neutrophil chemoattractants (e.g. IL-8) was described as chemorepellents for a subset of neutrophils at high concentration (Boneschansker et al., 2014, Tharp et al., 2006), thus it is possible that neutrophil behaviour can be changed during the course of migration along the concentration gradient of chemoattractants and this changes may play an important role in the homeostatic control of inflammation. Although these studies described the observation as a chemorepulsive effect, however, it is expected neutrophil migration to be stopped as a result of complete saturation of the IL-8 receptors rather than reverse migration. Therefore, the reverse migration phenomenon in response to IL-8 could potentially be governed by other unknown mechanism. Furthermore, these studies showed that 1.2 µM IL-8 had chemorepulsive effects compared to 120 nM IL-8, and the presence of this high concentration of IL-8 is very unlikely in actual physiological condition. Therefore, the chemorepulsive effects may not exist under physiological or pathophysiological contexts. In addition to this, reverse migrated neutrophils have been demonstrated to reduce the expression of CXCR1 (Buckley et al., 2006), perhaps suggesting that neutrophils may also show lower sensitivity to chemoattractants at the site of inflammation. It is also further demonstrated that the pro-resolution lipid mediator, lipoxin A4 (LXA4) can

enhance reverse migration of human neutrophils *in vitro* (Hamza et al., 2014). In a murine model of inflammation after ischemia-reperfusion injury, the rTEM phenomenon was observed (Colom et al., 2015, Woodfin et al., 2011). In this model system, it has been reported that at endothelial junctions a molecule called 'junctional adhesion molecule-C (JAM-C) was reported to modulate rTEM by decreasing its level and function after injury. In addition to this, the neutrophil chemoattractant, LTB4 also induces the production of NE, which can cleave JAM-C and therefore results in the enhancement of rTEM.

1.4. Neutrophil persistence in chronic inflammation

If inflammation is unresolved due to any impairment of neutrophil apoptosis and/or in the process of their subsequent clearance by macrophages, this may lead to chronic inflammatory conditions which include COPD.

1.4.1. COPD

COPD is a worldwide health concern that has an increasing prevalence and mortality (Lozano et al., 2012). This obstructive pulmonary disease is characterised by an impairment of air flow which is not fully reversible and is the consequence of unresolved inflammation in lung tissues initiated by harmful particles or gases such as cigarette smoke or fossil fuels (Diette et al., 2012, Kurmi et al., 2010, Laniado-Laborin, 2009). Inflammation continues even after the exposure ceases, with an ongoing decline of lung function and often death. The symptoms of COPD include excess sputum production, shortness of breath and coughing (Lozano et al., 2012), and this disease may also cause some extra-pulmonary effects (Cockayne et al., 2012, Nussbaumer-Ochsner and Rabe, 2011). The inflammatory response and subsequent tissue damage involves inappropriate persistence of neutrophils,

macrophages and other inflammatory cells that cause cytotoxic effects to the relevant tissues (Brusselle et al., 2011).

COPD patients have comparatively greater numbers of neutrophils in their sputum and bronchoalveolar lavage (BAL) than in the lung parenchyma, suggesting that neutrophils migrate rapidly through the parenchyma to the airways (Keatings et al., 1996). Smoking is a key etiologic factor in COPD pathogenicity and smokers have a comparatively higher number of neutrophils in the parenchyma and the lamina propria compared to non-smoker controls, and the neutrophils are mostly distributed in small airways rather than large airways (Battaglia et al., 2007, Pesci et al., 1998). The role of neutrophils in disease progression is also suggested by the fact that COPD patients were found to have increased neutrophils in the smooth muscle of peripheral airways (the site of early disease in COPD) compared to healthy controls (Baraldo et al., 2004). The increased neutrophilia in lung tissue, in association with other inflammatory cells such as macrophages and CD8+ T-cells, provokes uncontrolled inflammatory responses which have detrimental effects on tissue damage. Neutrophils collected from sputum of COPD patients have increased NF-kB activity (Brown et al., 2009), consistent with the increased level of neutrophils in lung tissue being in part a result of an NF-kB-mediated survival effect. In addition to local neutrophilic activation in the lung, COPD is also associated with systemic activation of neutrophils, which may contribute to muscle wasting and exacerbate cardiovascular disease either directly or indirectly through increased production of C-reactive proteins (CRP) from the liver (Cockayne et al., 2012, Nussbaumer-Ochsner and Rabe, 2011).

A devastating feature in COPD is the recurrent episodes of the deterioration of lung functions referred to as 'exacerbations', which are frequently triggered by bacterial and viral infection (Sethi, 2011) and are associated with a decline in lung function, hospitalisation and often death (Donaldson et al., 2002). Bacterial colonisation in the airway is reported in stable COPD patients (Murphy et al., 2004, Parameswaran et

al., 2009), some of them exhibiting persistent colonisation with pathogenic bacteria, and those individuals not only demonstrated enhanced airway inflammation but also had increased exacerbation frequency and deterioration of lung function (Banerjee et al., 2004, Hill et al., 2000, Patel et al., 2002, Wilkinson et al., 2003).

A number of studies suggest that the innate immune functions of neutrophil are altered in COPD. Neutrophil phagocytosis was noted to be reduced in COPD (Fietta et al., 1988, Prieto et al., 2001), although the effect was not replicated in other studies (Muns et al., 1995, Walton, 2014). Neutrophils from COPD patients also demonstrate not only increased chemotaxis speed (Burnett et al., 1987, Milara et al., 2012, Sapey et al., 2011, Woolhouse et al., 2005) but also an impairment in the migratory accuracy (Sapey et al., 2011). Furthermore, COPD circulatory neutrophils have increased NET production *in vitro* (Sapey et al., 2011). Sputum neutrophils were also noted to increase NET formation in COPD both in stable and exacerbated conditions (Grabcanovic-Musija et al., 2015, Pedersen et al., 2015), and this correlated with disease severity (Dicker et al., 2017, Grabcanovic-Musija et al., 2015).

In addition to dysregulated chemotaxis and NET formation, a body of literature implies that neutrophil apoptosis is also imbalanced in COPD. Sputum (Brown et al., 2009) and circulatory neutrophil apoptosis was noted to be delayed in stable COPD patients (Zhang et al., 2012) and during exacerbations (Pletz et al., 2004, Schmidt-Ioanas et al., 2006). A different study, however, showed circulatory neutrophil apoptosis to be unchanged in stable COPD patients but reported the increased expression of surface markers (e.g. CD62L and CD11B) suggesting that neutrophils may be activated in other ways (Noguera et al., 2004). The study by Noguera et al could be limited by lower sample size (14 patients) compared to much higher number of sample sizes used in other studies showing the resistance to neutrophil apoptosis in COPD (47, 36 and 62 patients studied in Zhang et al, Pletz et al and Schmidt-Ioanas et al, respectively). Furthermore, the difference between these studies could also be

attributed by different neutrophil isolation methods used in these studies and also by factors such as pathogen colonization, any chronic hepatic, pulmonary, cardiovascular, renal or rheumatological conditions, diabetes mellitus, and the confounding effects of drugs such as corticoids and differing exposure to cigarette smoke, age of the subjects may have an impact on the result. Circulatory pro-survival cytokines are elevated in stable COPD (Biffl et al., 1996, Moermans et al., 2011) and further elevated during exacerbations (Wedzicha et al., 2000), which may have an impact on neutrophil survival and activation. Taken together, it has been suggested that neutrophil apoptosis is dysregulated either as a result of an inherent apoptosis defect in neutrophils or stimulation of prosurvival effects by increased levels of pro-inflammatory cytokines.

1.4.2. Consequences of the presence of neutrophils in the lung in COPD

Lung neutrophilia leads to tissue damage in a number of ways. ROS and proteinases cause direct damage to healthy tissues. NE activates macrophages to release LTB4, a pro-inflammatory cytokine (Hubbard et al., 1991) and degrades the elastin of lung parenchyma, resulting in the loss of elasticity. A key mediator in COPD is leukotriene A4 hydrolase (LTA4H), which is a pro-inflammatory enzyme with bi-functional activities: as a hydrolase and an aminopeptidase. The hydrolase activity of the enzyme converts LTA4 to LTB4 which is a pro-inflammatory agent and neutrophil chemoattractant. The aminopeptidase activity cleaves proline-glycine-proline (PGP) tripeptide, which is also a potent chemoattractant. Cigarette smoke inhibits the aminopeptidase activity thus increasing both PGP and LTB4 that attract further neutrophils to the site of inflammation leading to subsequent tissue damage and further lung malfunction (Snelgrove et al., 2010).

1.4.3. Oxidative stress and COPD

Considerable evidence suggests a link between oxidative stress and the progression of COPD (Cantin and Crystal, 1985). Oxidative stress is defined as an increased level

of oxidant burden and/or decreased amount of the endogenous anti-oxidant pool. The increased oxidative stress in patients with COPD is the result of increased exposure to noxious particles (e.g. cigarette smoke) or increased generation of endogenous ROS from various inflammatory and epithelial cells in the lung (Loukides et al., 2011, Rahman, 2005). Oxidative stress in COPD may also be the result of a decreased concentration of endogenous antioxidants as a result of decreased activity of the genes involved in anti-oxidant defence systems. Many of these genes are regulated by nuclear factor erythroid-2-related factor 2 (Nrf2), a master regulator of anti-oxidant genes (Cho et al., 2006) (Figure 1.5). Under normal conditions, Nrf2 in the cytoplasm is associated with a cysteine-rich protein, Keap1 and is targeted for proteasomal degradation. Under conditions of oxidative stress, oxidants oxidize the cysteine residue of Keap1, thus dissociating it from Nrf2 so that Nrf2 remains stable. The stable Nrf2 is then translocated to the nucleus to induce expression of more than 200 antioxidant enzymes and detoxifying enzyme genes, including heme oxygenase-1 (HO-1), glutathione peroxidase, glutathione-S-transferase, glutathione reductase, yglutamyl cysteine synthetase, thioredoxin, and catalase (Kobayashi and Yamamoto, 2006). Oxidative stress has been implicated in multiple events in lung pathology such as oxidative inactivation of anti-proteases and surfactants, membrane lipid peroxidation, mucus hypersecretion, mitochondrial respiration, alveolar epithelial injury, remodelling of the extracellular matrix, and apoptosis (Avery, 2011, Ciccia and Elledge, 2010). Cigarette smoke is one of the predisposing factors that play a role in the pathogenesis of COPD. Cigarette smoke contains thousands of compounds including reactive oxygen species which have the potential to provoke oxidative stress and has been implicated in the development of COPD (MacNee, 2001). The oxidants from cigarette smoke directly target and damage components of lung matrix (e.g. elastin and collagen) (Cantin and Crystal, 1985). Furthermore, cigarette smoke inhibits elastin synthesis and repair (Laurent et al., 1983), leading to the development of emphysema.



Figure 1.5. Oxidative stress-induced regulation of Nrf2. Under normal condition, Nrf2 is associated with a cysteine-rich protein Keap1 in the cytoplasm and is targeted for proteasomal degradation. In oxidative stress, the Keap1 is oxidised at cysteine residues, which results in the dissociation of Nrf2 from Keap1. Subsequently, Nrf2 after being translocated to nucleus binds with Nrf2 responsive elements (NRE) leading to switching on transcription of a large number of anti-oxidant genes. The figure was inspired from (Hellweg et al., 2016).

1.5. Neutrophils and hypoxia

The microenvironmental conditions in inflammatory tissues are characterized by hypoxia (low oxygen level in tissue) and low concentrations of other metabolites. During evolution, vertebrates have developed an oxygen compensation mechanism for their survival in low oxygen. This compensation mechanism has long been recognised from understanding the phenomena of cardiovascular adaptation and

erythropoiesis (Thompson et al., 2013). Cells respond to hypoxia by activating a nuclear transcription factor called HIF that helps the cells to adapt to low oxygen conditions (Semenza, 2001c) by the induction of genes that regulate a number of cellular processes, importantly angiogenesis and glycolysis (Semenza, 2001b). Hypoxia is a known survival signal for neutrophils (Walmsley et al., 2005).

HIF is a heterodimer consisting of two subunits: HIF- α and - β . Although both HIF- α and - β are constitutively expressed and translated, only HIF- β (also known as aryl hydrocarbon translocator or ARNT) is constitutively stable. HIF- α is an oxygensensitive subunit and undergoes ubiquitin-mediated proteasomal degradation under normal oxygenated conditions (Semenza, 2001a). HIF recognises and binds the core DNA sequence, 5'-RCGTG-3' (also known as hypoxia responsive elements [HREs]), within the promoter regions of a large number of genes that provide survival advantages to the cell under hypoxic conditions (Ebert and Bunn, 1998, Semenza, 1999).

Oxygen responsive regulation of HIF is shown in **Figure 1.6**. Under normal oxygen conditions (normoxia), expression of the α-subunit of HIF is modulated by prolyl hydroxylase domain-containing enzymes (PHDs), which hydroxylate at conserved proline residues residing in the degradation domain of the α-subunit (Bruick and McKnight, 2001, Epstein et al., 2001). This hydroxylated HIF-α is then readily detected by an E3-ubiquitin ligase (also called von Hippel-Lindau protein, p^{VHL}) leading to proteasomal degradation of HIF-α (Ivan et al., 2001, Jaakkola et al., 2001, Maxwell et al., 1999). HIF-α activity is also regulated by hydroxylation by factor-inhibiting HIF (FIH) (Lando et al., 2002a, Lando et al., 2002b, Mahon et al., 2001). FIH hydroxylates HIF at an asparagine residue, thus preventing the interaction of HIF-with its transcriptional co-activator, p300. This results in the impairment of HIF-mediated transcriptional activity (Dames et al., 2002, Freedman et al., 2002). Under hypoxia, HIF-α is not hydroxylated, which results in p300 recruitment and prevents

proteasomal degradation since HIF- α is no longer recognised by p^{VHL}. HIF α is then translocated to the nucleus and combines with HIF- β to form a heterodimer that ultimately binds with HREs of various genes (**Figure 1.6**).

Although, some studies compare the effects of hypoxia (<4 KPa) than normoxia (19-21 KPa), which may not mirror the actual physiological or pathophysiological conditions. Neutrophils are constantly exposed to a varying degree of oxygen tensions even under normal physiology. Bone marrow, the generation site of neutrophils, is considered as a significantly hypoxic environment, where oxygen tension has been reported as low as 1.3 KPa in murine models (Spencer et al., 2014). In addition to this, mature neutrophils are rapidly and constantly exposed to a range of oxygen tensions in blood circulation: ranging from ~13 KPa in the arteries, ~7 KPa in arterioles and ~3-4 KPa in capillaries and venules. Considering the oxygen diffusion limit of capillaries, the actual oxygen tension in tissues is even lower than that of capillaries, and this is called 'physiological hypoxia' (Nolte et al., 1997, Spencer et al., 2014, Stewart et al., 1982, Zheng et al., 2015). This relative low availability of oxygen in tissue can be further amplified under conditions of inflammation and infection, as a result of increased metabolic demands and oxygen consumption by pathogens or immune cells.

It is further noteworthy to mention that whether experimental hypoxic condition mimic the condition of the lung in normal physiology or in episodes of inflammation. Since the oxygen tension of alveoli (~14 KPa) is much higher than that of other systemic organs (<3 KPa), the lung is considered an oxygen-rich organ. Thus, the oxygen pressure of a hypoxic lung (~6 KPa) is higher than that of other systemic organs (~1.3 KPa) (Frohlich et al., 2013). Therefore, the experimental condition of hypoxia at ~3 KPa may mimmic the conditions of lung epithelium, however, it would be more challenging to recapitulate the actual condition of hypoxia in the episodes of inflammation in the disease such as COPD.



Figure 1.6. Oxygen-sensitive regulation of HIF. Under the normal oxygenated condition, HIF- α is hydroxylated at proline and asparagine residues by PHDs and FIH, respectively. Prolyl-hydroxylated HIF- α is then targeted for proteasomal degradation and the hydroxylation at an asparagine residue also prevents P³⁰⁰ co-activator recruitment, thereby switching off transcriptional activity. In a condition of hypoxia, being escaped from proteasomal degradation, HIF- α remains stable and recruits the co-activator, P³⁰⁰; thus switching on the transcriptional activity. [This figure was recreated from (Klimova and Chandel, 2008)].

1.6. Neutrophil heterogeneity and functional plasticity in inflammation

Increasing evidence suggests that neutrophils exist as heterogenous subsets with functional plasticity (Ellett et al., 2015, Hu et al., 2014, Welin et al., 2013). The heterogeneity of neutrophils is well-characterised in the tumour microenvironment, where neutrophils have polarised phenotypes such as N1 (anti-tumorigenic and pro-inflammatory) and N2 (pro-tumorigenic and immunosuppressive) (Fridlender et al.,

2009), similar to that of macrophages M1 and M2 phenotype (Goerdt and Orfanos, 1999, Gordon, 2003, Mantovani et al., 2004). Similar polarised phenotypes are thought to exist and play important roles in infection or inflammation, although it is not well-characterised. Neutrophils subsets have been characterised by the differential expression profile of the surface receptors or the density, and are associated with multiple diseases. The expression of surface receptors is associated with a number of pathological conditions such as ICAM1 with systemic inflammation and reverse migration (Beyrau et al., 2012), CD63 in the airway with cystic fibrosis (Tirouvanziam et al., 2008) and CD177 in autoimmune disorders (Bauer et al., 2007, Hu et al., 2014). Further to neutrophil heterogeneity, neutrophil functions are also suggested to be plastic as evidenced by the ability of neutrophils to differentiate into other myeloid cells, including DCs (Scapini and Cassatella, 2014). The functional plasticity was further evidenced by a study showing the ability of bone-marrow derived neutrophils to differentiate to a hybrid cell population (which share characteristics of both neutrophils and DCs), when cultured with GMCSF (Matsushima et al., 2013). Taken together, because of the functional plasticity of neutrophils it is possible that the microenvironments (such as sites of inflammation or infection) may determine the functional fates of neutrophils.

IFN-γ/LPS stimulation is commonly used for polarisation of macrophages towards pro-inflammatory M1 phenotype (Gordon, 2003). Although IFN-γ/LPS driven neutrophil polarisation is not extensively studied, in a recent study IFN-γ/LPS was reported to have the ability to polarise neutrophils to pro-inflammatory phenotype, based on the expression profile of pro- and anti-inflammatory markers after the stimulation (Ma et al., 2016).

1.7. Therapeutic targeting of neutrophil apoptosis in inflammatory disease

Engaging neutrophil apoptosis is considered to be a potential therapeutic strategy for the resolution of inflammation in inflammatory disease. This is supported by an increasing number of studies using inhibitors of survival pathways in order to resolve inflammation *in vivo*.

1.7.1. CDK inhibitors

CDK inhibitors (such as R-Roscovitine) have been implicated as potent antiinflammatory agents that induce neutrophil apoptosis (Rossi et al., 2006) as well as inhibiting lymphocyte proliferation and secretory function (Obligado et al., 2008). Rroscovitine augments neutrophil apoptosis by down-regulating the levels of McI-1in a caspase-dependent manner (Leitch et al., 2010, Rossi et al., 2006), although the exact mechanism by which R-roscovitine regulates the expression of Mcl-1 remains to be elucidated. R-roscovitine not only promotes neutrophil apoptosis but also it reverses the pro-survival effects of GMCSF, LPS and TNFa (Leitch et al., 2010, Rossi et al., 2006). The anti-inflammatory potential of CDK inhibitors in promoting neutrophil apoptosis has been suggested as therapeutically beneficial since these inhibitors resulted in improvement of clinical outcomes in murine experimental disease models of arthritis, lung fibrosis and pleurisy (Rossi et al., 2006). Recently, by using genetic and pharmacological inhibition approach in zebrafish inflammation model, CDK9 has been suggested as a potential target for controlling inflammation resolution (Hoodless et al., 2016), which was further confirmed by the ability of a CDK9 inhibitor (AT7519) to promote neutrophil apoptosis in acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS) (Dorward et al., 2017).

1.7.2. NF-kB and MAPK inhibitors

Several studies showed a considerable promise in targeting the NF-κB and MAPK pathways for inflammation resolution in animal models. In murine models of pleurisy,

NF-κB and ERK inhibitors were noted to promote neutrophil apoptosis and reduce the burden of other inflammatory cells (Blackwell et al., 2004, Klein et al., 2000, Sawatzky et al., 2006). Importantly, an oligonucleotide decoy to NF-κB was not only shown to promote neutrophil apoptosis but also enhance the efferocytic clearance (Maiuri et al., 2004). As NF-κB provides cues for neutrophil persistence (Ward et al., 2004), NF-κB inhibitors could be considered as therapeutic agents in resolving neutrophilic inflammation, although NF-κB has also been found to be involved in the regulation of inflammation resolution (Lawrence et al., 2001). However, independent studies show variable results, with NF-κB inhibition augmenting neutrophil apoptosis in chronic inflammation in rat models (Maiuri et al., 2004), whereas in an LPS-induced pleurisy model NF-κB inhibition failed to augment neutrophil apoptosis (Maiuri et al., 2004). To date, there is a significant and unmet need for the identification and development of therapeutics that prevent or reverse the celullar mechanisms that underpin neutrophillic inflammation.

1.8. Hypotheses and aims

I hypothesise that neutrophil function, in particular apoptosis and phagocytosis, in chronic inflammatory conditions such as COPD is dysregulated and that this contributes to persistent inflammation. I further hypothesise that novel molecular targets regulating neutrophil apoptosis are therapeutically targetable for chronic inflammatory diseases.

I will test this hypothesis by completing the following aims:

- Study functional differences in neutrophil apoptosis and phagocytosis in patients with COPD versus healthy controls.
- Explore inflammatory factors that regulate neutrophil function including hypoxia, ROS and other priming factors such as IFN-γ and LPS.
- Screen a library of protein kinase inhibitor compounds in neutrophil apoptosis assays to identify protein kinases that play a role in neutrophil survival.
- 4. Study the role of potential kinases in neutrophil survival and inflammation *in vivo* and therefore, study kinase inhibitors for highlighting the therapeutic strategies for chronic inflammatory diseases.
- 5. Explore molecular mechanisms of kinase signalling in the context of neutrophil survival.

Chapter 2. Materials and methods

2.1. Study site and ethical consideration

The study was conducted in the Department of Infection, Immunity and Cardiovascular Disease, Medical School, University of Sheffield, United Kingdom. The ethical approval of taking and use of blood samples from healthy human volunteers was obtained from the South Sheffield Research Ethics Committee (reference number: STH13927). Recruitment of COPD patients was approved by the National Research Ethics Service (NRES) Committee Yorkshire and the Humber (for Sheffield cohort, reference number: 10/H1016/25) or the North West 11 Research Ethics Committee (for Manchester cohort, reference number: 10/H1016/25). Written consents from each of the study participants were obtained as a requirement of ethical guidelines.

2.2. Isolation of human neutrophils from peripheral blood

Neutrophils from peripheral blood of healthy subjects or COPD patients were isolated by dextran sedimentation and discontinuous plasma-Percoll gradients, as described previously (Haslett et al., 1985). Neutrophils are very prone to become activated, and this isolation method minimises the activation compared to other methods (Haslett et al., 1985). Appropriate care was followed throughout the procedure to avoid cell activation due to unnecessary disturbance as part of handling procedures, and also Ca²⁺/Mg²⁺ free buffers (e.g. HBSS, Hank's Balanced Salt Solution; Gibco, Life Technologies, Paisley, UK) were used to avoid cell activation. Peripheral blood was collected and transferred to 50 ml centrifuge tubes, containing tri-sodium citrate (Martindale Pharmaceuticals, UK) as an anticoagulant. 4.4 ml of 3.8% [w/v] tri-sodium citrate was taken for each 35.6 ml of blood, to get the final concentration of 0.42% [w/v] tri-sodium citrate. Immediately after pouring into centrifuge tubes, blood was mixed very gently with sodium citrate to prevent blood coagulation. The tubes containing the blood were then centrifuged at 270 g for 20 minutes at room temperature (MSE MISTRAL 3000i centrifuge, Sanyo, Loughborough, UK). This centrifugation resulted in the separation of a clear upper phase called platelet rich plasma (PRP) from a lower phase containing cells. The PRP was then collected carefully into fresh 50 ml centrifuge tubes and spun at 1155 g for 20 minutes at room temperature to obtain platelet poor plasma (PPP). The PPP was then collected into fresh tubes for use in a later step of the procedure. To the lower phase containing cells, 6 ml of 6% dextran (Pharmacosmos A/C, Denmark; made in 0.9% saline) was added to each tube, followed by addition of 0.9% sterile saline (Baxter Healthcare, Switzerland) up to a total volume of 50 ml. The tubes were then inverted very slowly a few times until properly mixed. Any bubbles present in the tubes and the lids were then removed using Pasteur pipette and the tubes were incubated for 25-30 minutes at room temperature to allow sedimentation of RBCs, resulting in the separation of two phases. The upper phase containing the leukocytes was then collected into fresh tubes and spun at 185 g for 6 minutes at room temperature. During this spin, the plasma-Percoll gradient was prepared. The gradient consists of two phases, the upper (42%) and the lower (51%). Plasma-Percoll phases were prepared separately by mixing 90% Percoll (v/v with saline, Sigma-Aldrich, Gillingham, UK) with PPP, obtained from an earlier stage of the preparation. For making the lower phase, 1.02 ml 90% Percoll was carefully mixed with 0.98 ml PPP and for making the upper phase, 0.84 ml 90% Percoll was mixed with 1.16 ml PPP, avoiding bubbles. By using a Pasteur pipette, 2 ml of the upper Percoll phase (42%) was then carefully overlaid onto 2 ml of the lower phase (51%) in a 15 ml centrifuge tube. The supernatant from the centrifuged upper phase was aspirated and discarded, and the soft pellet was resuspended in 2 ml of PPP. The cell suspension was then layered onto the gradient and centrifuged at 225 g for 11 minutes at room temperature, without a brake. This

allows separation of neutrophils from other leukocyte populations (as shown in **Figure 2.1**). After the centrifugation, the upper layer containing peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs) was collected first and then the middle layer containing neutrophils (and other granulocytes) was collected into tubes containing 25% (v/v) PPP in HBSS without Ca²⁺ and Mg²⁺ (Gibco, Life Technologies, Paisley, UK). Neutrophils were counted using a haemocytometer and centrifuged at room temperature for 6 minutes at 420 g. Finally, the cells were resuspended in RPMI 1640 (Gibco, Invitrogen Ltd., Paisley, UK) complete media supplemented with 10% Fetal Bovine Serum (FBS, Sigma-Aldrich, Gillingham, UK) and 1% penicillin-streptomycin (Gibco, Life Technologies, Paisley, UK) at a density of 5 x 10⁶ cells/ml. The isolated neutrophils were then used in *in vitro* functional models as described. The purity of neutrophils from each preparation was calculated using differential counts by light microscopy and only neutrophil preparations with a purity \geq 95% were used in neutrophil apoptosis (detailed in **section 2.4.2.**) and phagocytosis assays (detailed in **section 2.9. and 2.11**.).



Figure 2.1. Separation of Neutrophils by percoll-gradient centrifugation. Following Percoll-gradient centrifugation, neutrophil (and other granulocyte) layer (middle) was separated from PBMC (top) and RBC (bottom).

2.3. Culturing of human neutrophils

All cells are from young healthy subjects unless otherwise specified, for the cases of COPD patients and age-matched healthy subjects. Freshly isolated neutrophils were resuspended in RPMI 1640 (Gibco, Invitrogen Ltd., Paisley, UK), supplemented with 10% FBS (Sigma-Aldrich, Gillingham, UK) and 1% penicillin-streptomycin (Sigma-Aldrich, Gillingham, UK) at a concentration of 5×10^6 cells/ml. Unless otherwise stated, 0.25 x 10^6 neutrophils were plated into each well of 96-wells flexible, untreated polyvinyl chloride general assay plates (Corning, Sigma-Aldrich, Gillingham, UK) in the presence or absence of the following reagents: protein kinase inhibitor

compounds from PKIS (Published Kinase Inhibitor Set, GlaxoSmithKline), GMCSF (PeproTech, Inc), LPS (*E. coli* LPS, Sigma-Aldrich), N⁶- Monobutyryladenosine- 3', 5'- cyclic monophosphate (N⁶-MB-cAMP, Biolog), Erbstatin analog (Cayman Chemicals), Tyrphostin AG825 (Sigma-Aldrich), Q-VD-OPh hydrate (R&D System), Pyocyanin (prepared as previously described (Usher et al., 2002)), IFN-γ (PeproTech), LPS (*E. coli* LPS, Sigma-Aldrich), mito-TEMPO (Sigma-Aldrich), Sulforaphane (Sigma-Aldrich). Plates were incubated at 37°C/5%CO₂ in a humidified CO₂ incubator (Sanyo Electric Co Ltd., Japan).

2.3.1. Neutrophil culture in hypoxia

For hypoxia studies, normoxic [$P_{02}\approx19$ KPa] cells were incubated as described above. Hypoxic cells were incubated in Invivo2 400 hypoxic chamber [$P_{02}\approx3$ KPa] (Ruskinn, Bridgend, UK). Cells plated in hypoxic conditions were resuspended in RPMI media supplemented with 10% FBS and 1% penicillin-streptomycin, which was preequilibrated before use for at least 3 hours in the hypoxic chamber to ensure the media to be hypoxic. A blood gas analyser (ABLS, Radiometer, Copenhagen, Denmark) was used to monitor the level of pH and the partial pressure of CO₂ and O₂ to ensure the consistency of these parameters within the hypoxic chamber.

2.4. Assessment of neutrophil Apoptosis

The rates of neutrophil apoptosis upon culturing neutrophils were assessed by flow cytometry based on binding of apoptotic neutrophils with Annexin-V/Topro-3, and/or light microscopy based on morphological changes of apoptotic neutrophils.

2.4.1. Flow cytometric examination of neutrophil apoptosis

To assess apoptosis, neutrophils were stained with PE-conjugated annexin-V (BD Pharmingen, BD Biosciences, Oxford, UK) and Topro-3 (Molecular Probes, Life Technologies, Paisley, UK) to identify apoptotic neutrophils by flow cytometry.

Annexin-V specifically binds with membrane phospholipid, phosphatidyl serine (PS) that irreversibly flips out of the plasma membrane of apoptotic cells, whereas Topro-3 binds with DNA of late apoptotic/necrotic cells. Following *in vitro* culture, neutrophils were resuspended and transferred to 1.5 ml microcentrifuge tubes followed by centrifugation at 425 g for 2 minutes at 4°C using table-top centrifuge (Centrifuge 5417R, Helena Biosciences, Sunderland, UK). Cells were then washed in PBS at the same centrifugation speed. After removing the supernatants, cells were resuspended in 47.5 µl of 1x Annexin binding buffer (ABB, BD Pharmingen, BD Biosciences, Oxford, UK). PE-conjugated annexin-V was then added at a dilution of 1 to 20 (2.5 µl added to 47.5 µl cell suspension in each tube) and the tubes were incubated for 20 minutes on ice in the dark. Negative controls, unstained and EDTA negative controls were used in each of the experiments as follows. The binding of annexin-V to PS is calcium dependent and thereby, the addition of EDTA [0.02 M, Sigma-Aldrich, Gillingham, UK] inhibits annexin-V binding to apoptotic cells. Single stain controls for both annexin-V and Topro-3 were also included in the assay. During the period of incubation with annexin-V, Topro-3 (1:7500 v/v) was prepared in ABB, and 150 µl of the diluted Topro-3 was added to the dual stained and Topro-3 only tubes. To each of the unstained or annexin-V only tubes, 150 µl of ABB was added. Sample acquisition was performed using the Attune flow cytometer (Attune, Applied Biosystems, Life Technologies, Paisley, UK). Neutrophils were gated from forward (FSC) and side (SSC) scatter properties, and 10,000 events from the neutrophil gate were recorded for each of the samples. Flow data were analysed using flowJo (FlowJo, LLC). The percentage of annexin-V and Topro-3 positive cells was assessed from a quadrant plot drawn from the gated neutrophil population, and the apoptosis was calculated by the summation of annexin-V positive and annexin-V/Topro-3 double positive events.

In kinase inhibitor compound library screening experiments, neutrophil apoptosis was measured as above but in a 96 wells plate format instead of 1.5 ml centrifuge tubes, which allowed for a high throughput system. Briefly, after the incubation period with inhibitor compounds was complete, the plate was centrifuged at 420 g for 6 minutes to pellet the cells and was washed once with PBS. Cells were then stained with PE-conjugated annexin-V and Topro-3, as described above. Flow cytometry acquisition of cells was performed by Attune Flow cytometer using a built-in Auto sampler, which acquires samples from 96 wells plate in a robotic manner based on pre-set program. The percent apoptosis was calculated as described above. The total cell count was also estimated from respective gates.

2.4.2. Morphological examination of neutrophil apoptosis

In addition to the flow cytometry based detection, neutrophil apoptosis was also assessed by light microscopy and distinguished morphologically from healthy neutrophils (Savill and Haslett, 1995, Savill et al., 1989a). The main characteristic morphologic feature of apoptotic neutrophils is a condensed nucleus, as opposed to the classic multi-lobed nuclei seen in healthy neutrophils (Savill and Haslett, 1995).

2.4.2.1. Making cytocentrifuge slides for light microscopy

Microscopic slides were labelled appropriately and placed onto cytospin holders (Shandon Life Sciences International Ltd., Runcorn, UK). Then 'filter cards for Shandon cytospin' (Thermo Scientific, UK) were placed onto the slides in such a way that the smooth side of the filters faced the slides. Cytospin chambers (Shandon Life Sciences International Ltd., Runcorn, UK) were placed on top of the filter paper and the holders were clipped to secure the components. After incubation period was complete, neutrophils in each well were resuspended and the entire volume (approx. 100 µl or the equivalent of 250,000 cells) applied to the cytospin chambers in an upright position. Cells were then spun at 300 rpm for 3 minutes (for freshly isolated neutrophils, 400 rpm for 3 minutes) in a cytocentrifuge machine (Shandon Life Sciences International Ltd., Runcorn, UK). After performing the cytocentrifugation, the slides were disassembled and allowed to dry for 1-2 minutes. Then the slides were

fixed with methanol and allowed to dry completely. Finally, the slides were stained first with Quik-diff red (Reagena Ltd., Toivala, Finland) for about 1 minute, and then with Quik-diff blue (Reagena Ltd., Toivala, Finland) until they were visibly stained (2-5 minutes). The slides were then rinsed under tap water to remove excess dye followed by leaving them on the bench to dry. This staining procedure was based on an H & E (Hematoxylin & Eosin) staining principle. The hematoxylin binds with acidic cellular structure notably nucleic acid within the nucleus leading to purple staining whereas the eosin binds with basic cellular components (mainly cytoplasmic proteins) that results in pink staining within the cytoplasm (Fischer et al., 2008). Once dried after the staining, a drop of DPX mounting medium (Sigma-Aldrich, Gillingham, UK) was added onto each slide in a fume hood, followed by fixing the slides with cover slips. The slides were then left overnight in a fume hood to be dried completely and the slides were then ready to view under an inverted light microscope (Nikon Eclipse TE300, Japan) at a magnification of 100X. The apoptotic and healthy cells were counted based on morphologically distinguishable characteristics as mentioned above (Figure 2.2). A total of 300 cells were counted for each slide for light microscopy for differential counts and assessment of apoptosis and phagocytosis.



Figure 2.2. Apoptotic neutrophils. A photomicrograph representing apoptotic and healthy neutrophils after culturing for 6 hours. After the incubation period, neutrophils were cytocentrifuged, fixed with methanol and stained with Quick-Diff red and blue stain (H & E). The red arrows highlight apoptotic neutrophils and the remaining neutrophils are viable.

2.5. Detection of mitochondrial ROS (mROS)

To determine the effect of sulforaphane (Sigma-Aldrich) and mito-TEMPO (Sigma-Aldrich) on mitochondrial ROS (mROS) production, neutrophils were stained with mitosox (Molecular probes, Life Technologies, Paisley, UK). Mitosox is a red dye which can be targeted specifically to mitochondria and acts as a probe for mROS production. Annexin V-APC (BD Pharmingen, BD Biosciences, Oxford, UK) was used to gate the viable neutrophils. Neutrophils were cultured with or without sulforaphane (100 nM) and mito-TEMPO (100 μ M) in a 37°C incubator for 4 hours. Just 30 minutes before the end of incubation period, mitosox (5 μ M) was added. The plates were then wrapped with foil to avoid light exposure and incubated for 30 minutes in the cell

culture incubator. After the incubation, cells were then transferred to microcentrifuge tubes and centrifuged at 425 g for 2 minutes at 4°C. After discarding the supernatants, the cells were resuspended in annexin binding buffer. Annexin V-APC (1:20 dilution) was then added and mixed properly. Cells were then incubated for 20 minutes at dark on ice. When the incubation is complete, cells were transferred to respective FACS tubes to run through LSRII flow cytometer (BD Biosciences, California, USA). Live neutrophils were gated from FSC and SSC and 10,000 events from neutrophils population were recorded for each of the samples. Data were analysed using flow data analysis software, FlowJo (FlowJo, LLC). Mean fluorescence intensity (MFI) was calculated by comparing the value of geometric mean intensity with that of mitosox negative control (only annexin V-APC).

2.6. Western blotting

2.6.1. Preparation of whole cell lysates

Neutrophils (5 x 10⁶ cells in each condition) were cultured with appropriate stimuli according to the experimental settings. After the incubation period, cells were resuspended and transferred to 1.5 ml microcentrifuge tubes. Cells were centrifuged at 425 g for 2 minutes and pellets were washed once with 1X PBS. Whole cell lysates were prepared by resuspending neutrophils (5 x 10⁶ neutrophils) in 50 μ l ice-cold hypotonic lysis buffer (**Appendix 7.1**) and incubating the tubes for 1 minute on ice for complete lysis to occur. Then 50 μ l 2X SDS (Sodium dodecyl sulfate, Sigma-Aldrich) lysis buffer (**Appendix 7.2**) was added to each tube followed by heating the mixture at 95°C for 10 minutes on a heat block. The whole cell lysates were then stored at - 20°C until use.

2.6.2. SDS-PAGE (SDS polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis)

SDS-PAGE is a well-established protein separation technique which separates protein based on molecular size. Briefly, gel casting apparatus were wiped with 70% ethonol and assembled according to the manufacturer instructions. Both resolving (12% acrylamide) and stacking (4% acrylamide) gels were prepared in separate 50 ml tubes, as per the recipe in Table 2.1. TEMED initiates polymerisation of acrylamide and so was added immediately before pouring the gel in the cell casting apparatus. The resolving gel was poured in the cast and isopropanol was overlaid to prevent the gel from drying out. Once solidified (approx. 15-20 minutes), the isopropanol was removed and rinsed with tap water. The stacking gel mixture was then pipetted onto the resolving gel and combs to create samples wells were inserted. Once solidified, the gels were then placed into a running tank with 1X running buffer (Appendix 7.3) and combs were carefully removed. Protein samples were loaded into each well including a protein ladder (molecular weight marker, Geneflow Ltd, UK). The electrical current of 80 V was then applied until the samples migrated beyond the stacking gel following which the current was increased up to 160 V until the visible bromophenol blue passed through the entire gel.

Reagents	12% Resolving gel	4% stacking gel
	(4 gels)	(4 gels)
Water	16.5 ml	12 ml
40% Acrylamide (Geneflow Ltd., UK)	11.3 ml	2480 µl
1.5 M Tris PH 8.0 (Sigma-Aldrich, UK)	9.5 ml	-
0.5 M Tris PH 6.8 (Sigma-Aldrich, UK)	-	5040 µl
20% SDS (Fisher Scientific, UK)	187.5 µl	100 µl
20% APS (Sigma-Aldrich, UK)	375 µl	200 µl
TEMED (Sigma-Aldrich, UK)	15 µl	20 µl

Table Litt Recipcion 12/0 000 1 AGE reconting and 4/0 clacking gold	Table 2.1. F	Recipe for 12%	SDS-PAGE	resolving	and 4%	stacking gels
---	--------------	----------------	----------	-----------	--------	---------------

2.6.3. Blotting (Semi-dry electrotransfer)

Separated proteins from the SDS-PAGE gel were electrotransfered to a PVDF (polyvinylidene difluoride)-membrane (Bio-rad Laboratories Ltd., UK) by semi-dry transfer method using Trans-Blot[®]-Turbo[™] transfer system (Bio-rad Laboratories Ltd). Briefly, after electrophoresis, the gels were disassembled from the glass plates and placed in transfer buffer (**Appendix 7.3**). PVDF membranes were activated by soaking for 1-2 minutes in methanol and placed into transfer buffer. Then transfer 'sandwich' was constructed whereby the gel and PVDF membranes are sandwiched by blotting papers (Whatman International, Maidstone, UK) as follows. PVDF membranes were placed onto 3 pieces blotting papers that have already been presoaked in transfer buffer and the gels were then carefully positioned onto the PVDF membrane followed by putting 3 pieces of pre-soaked blotting papers onto the gel. Any air bubbles trapped within the stack were then removed by rolling a stripette over the top, and finally transfer of proteins was performed by Trans-Blot[®]-TurboTM transfer system (program set at constant 25 V 1.5 amp for 25 minutes).

2.6.4. Immunostaining and detection of proteins

After transfer was complete, PVDF membranes were blocked in 5% skimmed milk power (Sigma-Aldrich) in 1X TBS-tween (**Appendix 7.3**) on a rotating platform for one hour at room temperature, followed by washing the membranes once in TBStween for 5 minutes. Membranes were then probed with primary antibodies to p-AKT (1:800, Cell Signalling Technology), AKT (1:1000, Cell signalling Technology), Mcl-1 (1:300, Santa Cruz Biotechnology) or P38 (1:2000, StressMarq Biosciences Inc.). Primary antibodies were made up in 5% skimmed milk in TBS-tween and coincubated with membranes overnight at 4°C on a rolling platform. After the incubation period, the membranes were washed with 1X TBS-tween 3 times for 10 minutes each followed by incubating with horseradish peroxidase-conjugated secondary antibodies (Dako, made in 5% skimmed milk/1X TBS-tween) for one hour at room temperature. Finally, immunoreactive products were detected with chemiluminescent substrate solution ECL2 (GE Healthcare) and visualised by ChemiDoc[™] XRS+ System with Image Lab[™] Software (Bio-Rad Laboratories Ltd.). All immunoreactive bands in the blots showing in the figure are at predicted molecular weight of proteins of interest. All the primary and secondary antibodies and their dilution are listed in **Appendix 7.4**.

2.7. Zebrafish in vivo model

2.7.1. Fish husbandry

Neutrophil specific GFP transgenic zebrafish line, Tg (mpx:GFP)i114, (simply referred to as mpx: GFP) was raised and maintained according to standard protocols (Renshaw et al., 2006) in UK Home Office approved aquaria in the Bateson Centre at the University of Sheffield. Adult fish are maintained in the storage tank (approx. 40 fishes each tank) in 14 hours light and 10 hours dark cycle at 28°C. Fish larvae were obtained by pairing (marbling) between male and female fish. Briefly, one male and one female adult fishes were collected from the storage tank, and placed into a marbled covered container and kept them together to mate to get zebrafish eggs (Alternatively, containers with ridged bottom can also be used for paring between male and female fishes and eggs are collected from between ridges). The following day, eggs were collected into a fresh petri dish containing conditional medium, E3 (**Appendix 7.5**) and fish larvae were born the same day. Since larvae are transparent, neutrophils are visible as GFP-positive cells under a fluorescent microscope (Leica Microsystems GmbH, Wetzlar, Germany).

2.7.2. Zebrafish tail injury model of inflammation

The mpx:GFP zebrafish line was used to elicit inflammatory response by tail transection as described previously (Elks et al., 2011, Renshaw et al., 2006), and

then the number of neutrophils at site of injury was determined at 2, 4, 6, 8 and 24 hours post injury (hpi) by counting GFP-positive neutrophils. Briefly, zebrafish larvae were maintained in the E3 medium. 3 days post-fertilised larvae were anesthetized in 0.168 mg/ml Tricaine (3-amino benzoic acid ethyl ester, Sigma-Aldrich) in a petri dish and after ensuring cessation of their complete movement, their tails were transected with a microscalpel at an area distal to the circulatory loop within the tail (Elks et al., 2011, Renshaw et al., 2006) (site of tail transection shown in **Figure 5.21**). Following injury, as part of an inflammatory response, neutrophils migrate to the injured tissue, and therefore the number of neutrophils at the site of injury was counted at 2, 4, 6, 8 and 24 hours post injury. During each time point, the larvae were anaesthetized with tricaine and the numbers of neutrophils were counted (blinded to the experimental conditions) under an inverted fluorescent microscope. Following counting after each time point, the tricaine containing medium was replaced with fresh E3 medium and larvae moved back into the incubator.

For Tyrphostin AG825 experiment, following treating 2 days post fertilized larvae with Tyrphostin AG825 [10 μ M, Sigma-Aldrich] for 24 hours in a 6-well plate, followed by tail transection as above. The tricaine containing media was then replaced with fresh E3 medium with Tyrphostin AG825 at the same concentration and the plate was incubated at 28°C. The neutrophil numbers were counted at 4 and 8 hpi.

2.7.3. Whole body neutrophil count

To enumerate neutrophils across the whole body, uninjured larvae were treated with Tyrphostin AG825 for 24 hours and then mounted in 0.8% low-melting-point agarose (Sigma-Aldrich) followed by imaging. GFP-positive neutrophils were subsequently counted across the whole body in high-resolution images as follows. Briefly, 2 days post fertilized larvae were treated with Tyrphostin AG825 (or DMSO) in 6 well culture plates. Thirty minutes before completing the incubation, 0.8% low-melting agarose (Sigma-Aldrich) with tricaine (4.2%) was then made in E3 medium and kept in a water bath (pre-heated at 42°C) in order to keep the agarose in a liquid state and tolerable to fish larvae. Larvae were anesthetised with tricaine and transferred into an imaging chamber (up to 8 larvae per chamber). After removing media from the chamber, low-melting agarose was then poured into the chamber and larvae were rapidly lined up, so that they can be imaged from a lateral view before the agarose gel solidifies. Once solidified, the immobilised larvae were then imaged by a fluorescent microscope (Eclipse TE2000-U, Nikon) at 4X magnification for the detection of GFP-positive neutrophils. Numbers of neutrophils were then counted, blind with respect to experimental conditions, from the captured images.

2.8. Lung injury murine model

Approval of working with murine model [ISP reference: AART13, PPL number: 40/3726, PPL holder: David Dockrell] was obtained from the Animal Welfare and Ethical Review Body at the University of Sheffield, UK. All handling of, and procedures on live mice was kindly performed by Dr. A. A. Roger Thompson and Ms. Lynne Williams. LPS-induced lung injury murine model has been used extensively to study neutrophilic inflammatory response in the lung (Faffe et al., 2000, Lefort et al., 2001, Menezes et al., 2005, Thompson et al., 2013).

2.8.1. LPS nebulisation and Tyrphostin AG825 injection

C57BL/6 mice [female, 9-10 weeks old] were nebulised with LPS from *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* (Sigma-Aldrich) to induce neutrophilic inflammation in the lung. Briefly, 16 mice were moved from their cages and split between two plastic containers where nebulisation was performed by connecting the container to an oxygen driven nebuliser. Oxygen was delivered to the containers (at 6 litres/minute) through an LPS solution (600 µl of 5 mg/ml LPS to deliver a total of 3 mg per group of mice), which converted the LPS into aerosol for inhalation. After all of the LPS was nebulised, the

mice were moved back to their respective cages. Soon after the nebulisation process, the mice were injected intraperitoneally with Tyrphostin AG825 (Tocris Bioscience) at 20 mg/kg in 10% DMSO-vegetable oil [Tyr group, 8 mice] or equal volume of 10% DMSO-vegetable oil [control group, 8 mice], and then transferred to their original cages for 48 hours.

2.8.2. Bronchoalveolar lavage (BAL) collection

After 48 hours of Tyrphostin AG825 (or DMSO) treatment, mice were sacrificed by terminal anaesthesia (pentobarbitone administered by intraperitoneal route) and then BAL sampling was performed on 8 mice per group (Tyrphostin AG825 and DMSO). Briefly, after exposing the chest wall by opening the skin from neck to the abdomen, pneumothoraxes were introduced via wounding the inferior surface of the diaphragm. Heart and lung were then exposed by cutting along the lateral margin of rib cages on each side. The trachea was then uncovered, connected to a cannula, and 3.5 ml ice cold 0.9% saline (0.5-1 ml in each aliquots) was then introduced and the lavage was collected in 15 ml centrifuge tubes. The lavage was maintained on ice while the exact volume was measured. The total number of cells in each lavage was determined by a haemocytometer. The samples were then centrifuged at 1000 g for 5 minutes followed by removing the supernatants. Cell pellets were then resuspended in FBS at 2×10^6 cells/ml. The equivalent of 0.6×10^6 cells were cytocentrifuged (2 cytospins) and stained with Quick-Diff (see section 2.4.2.1.) for differential cell counts, morphological assessment of neutrophil apoptosis and macrophage efferocytosis. For validation of neutrophil apoptosis by flow cytometry, the equivalent of 0.2×10^6 cells were also stained with PE-conjugated Annexin-V and Topro-3 (see detail in section 2.4.1.).

2.9. Zymosan A phagocytosis

On the day of the experiment, 10 mg Zymosan A (Sigma-Aldrich, UK) particles was mixed with 1 ml of non-heat inactivated FBS in a microcentrifuge tube and agitated for 1 hour at 37°C for opsonisation. After the incubation, the particles were then washed 3 times with sterile PBS followed by resuspension in PBS at a concentration of 30 mg/ml, and this stock was then further diluted 1 to 5 times to get the working stock (6 mg/ml). In suspension, the zymosan A particles form aggregates of about 3 µm in diameter. Neutrophils were pre-incubated in the presence or absence of a number of stimuli (mito-TEMPO or IFN-y/LPS or hypoxia) as discussed in chapter 3. After the incubation, zymosan A particles (0.2 mg/ml) were added to each of the wells to be tested [5 µl from 6 mg/ml working stock was added to each well in a total volume 150 µl] and plates were incubated for 15 minutes at 37°C to undergo phagocytosis. The phagocytosis process was stopped by quickly placing the plates on ice. The samples were then cytocentrifuged onto microscopic slides at 300 rpm for 3 minutes as described above in section 2.4.2.1. The slides were then fixed, stained, and prepared for morphological identification. Under the light microscope, 300 cells were counted for assessing the ingestion of zymosan A particles by neutrophils. Phagocytic Index (PI) was then calculated by multiplying the mean number of zymosan A particles per neutrophil with the percent of neutrophils containing the particles.

2.10. E. coli phagocytosis assay

To assess the effect of IFN- γ /LPS stimuli on neutrophil phagocytosis, flow cytometry based detection of phagocytosis was adopted by using *E. coli*-Alexafluor®488 (Molecular Probes, Life Technologies, Paisley, UK) and *E. coli*-pHrodo green bioparticles conjugate (Molecular Probes, Life Technologies, Paisley, UK). Briefly, neutrophils were primed with IFN- γ (100 ng/ml) for 1 hour followed by addition of *E.*

coli LPS (100 ng/ml) for an additional 3 hours. A plate for 4°C control was also used in parallel, which allow subtracting any background signals coming from the adherence of uningested bacteria on the surface of neutrophils. Once the incubation period was complete, 4°C control plate was placed into the fridge, before addition of *E. coli*-Alexafluor®488 or *E. coli*-pHrodo green bioparticles.

2.10.1. Detection by E. coli-Alexafluor®488bioparticles

Once the incubation period was complete, heat-killed E. coli-Alexafluor®488 bioparticles was added to each of the wells at MOI=1, except the wells with no E. coli and the plates were then incubated for 45 minutes at 37°C. The incubation of 4°C control plate was performed at 4°C in fridge. After the incubation, the plates were placed on ice to stop further phagocytosis. The cells were suspended and transferred to labelled and ice-chilled microcentrifuge tubes followed by a centrifugation at 425 g for 2 minutes at 4°C. After discarding the supernatants, the cells were then resuspended in PBS followed by another centrifugation at the same rate as mentioned above. After second centrifugation, the supernatants were then discarded and the cells were finally resuspended in 300 µl 2% FCS-PBS to perform sample acquisition using Attune flow cytometer (Attune, Applied Biosystems, Life Technologies, Paisley, UK). As a set parameter, 10,000 events were recorded from neutrophil gate for each of the samples. Alexafluor®488 is excited by 488 laser and its emission spectra is detected by BL1-A detector. Data were analysed using the analysis software, flowJo (FlowJo, LLC). Neutrophils were gated from the forward and the side scatter plot and the geometric means of BL1-positive signals from neutrophil population were determined by plotting histogram with BL1-signals. To get actual signals for phagocytosis, geometric mean for 4°C control was subtracted from geometric mean under each condition.

2.10.2. Detection by E. coli-pHrodo green bioparticles

After 4 hour incubation, *E. coli*–pHrodo green bioparticles (0.01 mg) were added to each of the wells to be tested, except the no *E. coli* control wells. The pHrodo is a better indicator of phagocytosis as it provides viable signals only under acidic pH and therefore the bacteria present only within acidified phagolysosomes are detected. To get maximum acidification neutrophils were then incubated for 1.5 hours at 37°C, whereas 4°C control plate was incubated at fridge at 4°C. After the incubation, the cells were then washed in PBS as mentioned above. Finally, the cells were resuspended in 300 µl PBS and run through Attune flow cytometer. Like Alexafluor®488, the pHrodo green was also excited by 488 laser and its emission was detected by the same BL1-A detector. Data analyses were performed using FlowJo as mentioned above. Geometric means of BL1-A positive signals were used as a measure of phagocytosis.

2.11. Phagocytosis assay with heat-killed Staphylococcus aureus

S. aureus phagocytosis assay was performed by adding heat-killed *S. aureus* (SH1000 strain at MOI=5 & 10) to neutrophils for 30 minutes. After the incubation period was complete, the assay plates were placed on ice to stop further phagocytosis. Cytocentrifuge slides were then prepared as described in **section 3.4.2.1**. Phagocytic index was calculated by morphologically counting the number of neutrophils with or without the bacteria and also the total number of bacteria present within neutrophils. 300 cells were counted for each condition.

2.12. Data analysis and statistics

Data were analysed using GraphPad Prism 7 (GraphPadSoftware, San Diego, CA) using one way ANOVA (with appropriate post-test adjustment) for all multivariable

comparisons. For comparison between two conditions, analysing cells from the same subject, paired t-test was performed. Non-parametric t-test (Mann-Whitney U-test) was performed for comparison between two groups in *in vivo* experiments. Flow cytometry data were analysed by flow data analysis software, FlowJo. Data are expressed as mean ± SEM (Standard Error of Mean), and P<0.5 are accepted to be significant, with a 95% confidence interval.

Chapter 3: Modulation of neutrophil phagocytosis by inflammatory mediators

3.1. Brief Introduction

The clearance of bacteria and other inhaled particles is an important physiological process in the lung to maintain sterility. The sterility is maintained by various mechanisms including mucociliary clearance, secreted anti-microbial proteins and the presence of immune cells in the lung (Hiemstra, 2006, Holmskov et al., 2003, Sallenave, 2002). Although resident airway macrophages are important phagocytes, neutrophils are rapidly recruited to the airway and play roles in phagocytic defence in this context (Zhang et al., 2000). There is emerging evidence that innate immunity is compromised in airway diseases including COPD, leading to bacterial persistence and colonization of the airways, ultimately contributing to disease pathophysiology (Berenson et al., 2006, McClure and Schiller, 1996). The phagocytic capacity of macrophages has been extensively studied in COPD, and a large number of studies suggest that macrophages in these patients are less efficient at bacterial phagocytosis than healthy macrophages (Donnelly and Barnes, 2012). Macrophage efferocytosis, which shares similarities with phagocytosis, was also noted to be depressed in COPD (Henson et al., 2006, Hodge et al., 2003). Less is known about neutrophil phagocytosis defects in COPD and since bacterial persistence is common in this patient group, it is possible that a phagocytosis defect is also present in neutrophils. Identification of defects in neutrophil phagocytosis and elucidating the mechanisms of the defects could provide potential therapeutic opportunities for treating COPD and other airway diseases. There are very few reports studying the difference in phagocytosis between COPD and healthy neutrophils and the reported results are conflicting; some studies show reduced phagocytosis (Fietta et al., 1988, Prieto et al., 2001) whereas others show unaltered phagocytosis (Muns et al., 1995, Walton, 2014). Here, I studied the phagocytosis capacity of neutrophils from COPD
patients versus healthy controls. Since ROS-driven oxidative stress (Kirkham and Barnes, 2013) and IFN-γ production (Hens et al., 2008, Panzner et al., 2003, Reeves et al., 2010) are both increased in COPD, and are considered as key contributors to COPD pathophysiology, these pro-inflammatory mediators may regulate neutrophil functions, notably phagocytosis. Furthermore, since tissue hypoxia is a characteristic feature of COPD (Han and Mallampalli, 2015, Hoenderdos and Condliffe, 2013) and is known to regulate neutrophils apoptosis (Elks et al., 2011, Walmsley et al., 2011) and respiratory burst activity (McGovern et al., 2011), hypoxia may also regulate neutrophil phagocytosis. Therefore, the effects of these pro-inflammatory factors (IFN-γ, ROS and hypoxia) on neutrophil phagocytosis were studied *in vitro*.

3.2. Results

3.2.1. Circulatory neutrophils from COPD patients had a modest phagocytic defect that was not corrected by Nrf2 agonist Sulforaphane.

Here, I compared the phagocytic potential of neutrophils from COPD patients and healthy subjects. Demographic characteristics of COPD patients (obtained from the Manchester Cohort, COPD MAP) are presented in **table 3.1.** Phagocytosis was assessed by adding heat-killed *Staphylococcus aureus* (SH1000 strain, MOI=5 &10) to freshly isolated neutrophils from COPD patients and healthy control subjects for 30 minutes followed by assessment of phagocytosis by light microscopy (**Figure 3.1 A**). Of note, the doses of *S. aureus* and 30 minutes cut off time for phagocytosis were chosen based on a personal communication and an existing study on *S. aureus* phagocytosis by neutrophils (Lu et al., 2014). The phagocytic response was assessed in terms of phagocytic index, % of neutrophils containing *S. aureus* and the mean number of *S. aureus* per neutrophil (**Figure 3.1 B-D**). The phagocytic index was calculated by multiplying the percent of neutrophils containing the bacteria with the mean bacteria per neutrophil. The phagocytic index was found to be significantly

higher in healthy neutrophils compared to COPD neutrophils at MOI 10 (p=0.03) (**Figure 3.1 B**). However, the actual measured parameters, the percent neutrophils containing the bacteria and the mean bacteria per neutrophil, were unchanged (p=0.29 and p=0.41, respectively) (**Figure 3.1 C-D**).

Table 3.1. Demographic characteristics of COPD patients (Machester Cohort).Data are expressed as mean ± SEM or number.

Number of patients (n)	10
Age years (yrs)	66.4 ± 1.9
Female/Male (n)	4/6
FEV1 (L)	1.7 ± 0.2
FEV1 (%)	63.9 ± 7.0
FEV1/FVC (%)	52.5 ± 4.6
Smoking Status (Current/Ex)	2/8
Pack years	50.1 ± 6.2
Exacerbation in last 1 year	1.4 ± 0.5



Figure 3.1. Circulatory neutrophils from COPD patients have a modest phagocytic defect. Neutrophils were isolated from COPD patients (COPD) and healthy subjects (HC) followed by an assessment of phagocytosis by adding heat-killed *S. aureus* (SH1000 strain, MOI 5 & 10) for 30 minutes. (A) A representative slide picture showing the internalised bacteria within neutrophils under an inverted light microscope. (B) A graph showing the phagocytic index which was calculated by multiplying the percent of neutrophils containing *S. aureus* with the mean *S. aureus* per neutrophil. (C & D) Graphs representing the % neutrophils containing *S. aureus* and the mean number of *S. aureus* per neutrophil, respectively, are displayed. Data are expressed as mean \pm SEM (standard error of mean) with duplicate measurements under each condition, n=5 (COPD), 4 (HC). The closed and open bars represent HC and COPD, respectively. A total of 300 neutrophils were counted for each measurement by light microscopy. Statistical significances were calculated by a non-parametric t-test (Mann-Whitney U test), and indicated as *p<0.05.

Oxidative stress is a key factor in the pathogenicity of COPD (Kirkham and Barnes, 2013), is linked with macrophage phagocytic defects in this disease (Harvey et al., 2011, Hodge et al., 2011, Vecchiarelli et al., 1994), and the use of anti-oxidants has been suggested to improve this defect (Harvey et al., 2011, Hodge et al., 2011, Vecchiarelli et al., 1994). Here, I hypothesised that upregulation of cellular antioxidants may also have potential in improving the neutrophil phagocytosis defect. To test this hypothesis, neutrophils from COPD patients and healthy volunteers were incubated with or without the Nrf2 agonist sulforaphane [SLF, 0.1, 1.0, 10 µM] for 4 hours (a time point where SLF reduces mROS, detailed below in section 3.2.3) followed by phagocytosis of heat-killed S. aureus for 30 minutes as above. Of note, Nrf2 is a transcription factor that stimulates upregulation of over 200 anti-oxidant and detoxifying genes such as glutathione reductase (GSR), glucose-6-phosphate dehydrogenase (G6PD), heme oxygenase-1 (HO-1) and NADPH: quinone oxidoreductase 1 (NQO1) (Gorrini et al., 2013, Kobayashi and Yamamoto, 2006). Phagocytosis was found to be reduced in neutrophils from COPD patients compared to healthy subjects (phagocytic indices for COPD and HC were 90.74±38.29 and 209.90±61.23, respectively), although not statistically significant because of variability between experiments (p=0.33), and this was not changed by sulforaphane treatment (p>0.99) (**Figure 3.2**).



Figure 3.2. Nrf2 activator Sulforaphane did not correct the neutrophil phagocytic defect. Neutrophils from COPD patients (COPD) and healthy subjects (HC) were pre-treated with or without sulforaphane [SLF, 0, 0.1, 1.0, 10 μ M] for 4 hours followed by an assessment of phagocytosis by adding heat-killed *S. aureus* (SH1000 strain, MOI 10) for 30 minutes. The phagocytic ability was expressed as the phagocytic index and assessed by counting the neutrophils (with or without the bacteria) under a light microscope. The phagocytic index was calculated by multiplying the percent of neutrophils containing *S. aureus* with the mean *S. aureus* per neutrophil. Data are expressed as mean \pm SEM with duplicate measurements under each condition, n=5 (COPD), 4 (HC). The closed and open bars represent HC and COPD, respectively. DMSO is the vehicle control for sulforaphane. A total of 300 neutrophils were counted for each measurement by light microscopy. Statistical significance was calculated by one way ANOVA (with Bonferroni's posthoc test).

3.2.2. Scavenging mitochondrial ROS (mROS) with mito-TEMPO did not change neutrophil phagocytic capacity:

The generation of mROS has been implicated in cellular signalling (Finkel, 2012) and associated with multiple disease pathologies (Li et al., 2013, Naik and Dixit, 2011), including COPD (Wiegman et al., 2015). Furthermore, mROS generated from the activation of TLR 2, 3 & 4 via the translocation of mitochondria to the macrophage phagosome has been reported to promote bacterial killing (West et al., 2011).

Importantly, mROS has also been noted to regulate macrophage phagocytosis (Dehn et al., 2016). Neutrophils have relatively few functional mitochondria (Maianski et al., 2004) and little is known about the role of mROS in neutrophil phagocytosis. To investigate a potential role of mROS in neutrophil phagocytosis, the neutrophils were incubated in the presence or absence of mROS scavenger, mito-TEMPO [100 μ M] followed by adopting two phagocytosis assays: zymosan A and *S. aureus* phagocytosis assays. Of note, the 100 μ M concentration of mito-TEMPO was chosen based on existing studies with macrophages and lung cancer cells (Heid et al., 2013).

Zymosan is a polysaccharide extract from yeast cell walls, and has been used in experimental phagocytosis models for many decades (Di Carlo and Fiore, 1958). Following the incubation of neutrophils with or without mito-TEMPO [100 μ M] for an hour, zymosan A phagocytosis was measured by adding zymosan A particles [0.2 mg/m]] to neutrophils for 15 minutes. Of note, the dose of zymosan A particles and 15 minutes cut off time for phagocytosis was decided based on a personal communication with group members and an existing study with neutrophils (Thompson et al., 2013). Phagocytosis of zymosan A particles was measured by light microscopy and evaluated in terms of phagocytic index, % of neutrophils containing zymosan A particles is shown in **Figure 3.3 A.** Mito-TEMPO pretreatment induced a small but significant reduction in the percent of neutrophils containing zymosan A (p=0.04) (**Figure 3.3 C**). Mito-TEMPO did not alter the phagocytosis evaluated by phagocytic index or mean zymosan particles (p=0.16 and p=0.22, respectively) (**Figure 3.3 A-D**)

In order to further validate a role for mROS, neutrophils were pre-treated with mito-TEMPO [100 μ M] for a longer pre-treatment period (four hours, a treatment condition where our group have shown the ability of mito-TEMPO in the reduction of mROS;

detailed in **section 3.2.3.**) followed by addition of heat-killed *S. aureus* (at MOI 5 & 10). Phagocytic activity was assessed as above. The phagocytic index, the percent of neutrophils containing *S. aureus* and the mean *S. aureus* per neutrophil were unaltered in the presence of mito-TEMPO (p=0.39 and p>0.99; p>0.99 and p>0.99; p=0.36 and p>0.99, respectively for MOI 5 and 10) (Figure 3.4 A-C).



Figure 3.3. Scavenging mROS did not affect Zymosan A phagocytosis. Neutrophils from healthy subjects were pre-treated with or without a mROS scacenger mito-TEMPO [100 µM] for an hour followed by an assessment of phagocytic activity by the addition of zymosan A particles [0.2 mg/ml] to neutrophils for 15 minutes. (A) A slide picture representing the uptake of zymosan A particles (as indicated by the red arrows) by neutrophils observed under light microscope is shown. Neutrophil phagocytosis of zymosan A particles was evaluated in terms of phagocytic index (B), % of neutrophils containing the zymosan A particles (C) and the mean zymosan A particles per neutrophil (D); as presented in the graphs. Phagocytic index was calculated by multiplying the percent of neutrophils containing zymosan A with the mean zymosan A particles per neutrophil. Data represents twelve independent experiments with triplicate measurements under each condition, and the values are expressed as mean ± SEM. Media is the negative control for the assay. A total of 300 neutrophils were counted for each measurement by light microscopy. Statistical significances were calculated by paired t-test, and indicated as *p<0.05.



Figure 3.4. Scavenging mROS did not affect *Staphylococcus aureus* phagocytosis. Neutrophils were incubated with or without mito-TEMPO [MT, 100 μ M] for 4 hours followed by an assessment of phagocytosis by adding heat-killed *S. aureus* (SH1000 strain, MOI 5 & 10) for 30 minutes. The Phagocytosis ability was calculated by counting the neutrophils (with or without the bacteria) by light microscopy. (A) A graph showing the phagocytic index, which was calculated by multiplying the percent of neutrophils containing the bacteria with the mean bacteria per neutrophil. (B&C) Graphs showing the percent of neutrophils containing *S. aureus* and the mean number of *S. aureus* per neutrophil are presented, respectively. Data represents three independent experiments with duplicate measurements under each condition and the values are expressed as mean \pm SEM. The closed and open bars represent media (negative control) and Mito-TEMPO, respectively. A total of 300 neutrophils were counted for each measurement by light microscopy. Statistical significance was calculated by one way ANOVA (Bonferroni's post-hoc test).

3.2.3. Sulforaphane and mito-TEMPO reduce mROS production.

To assess the effectiveness of sulforaphane [100 nM] and mito-TEMPO [100 μ M] in reducing cellular mROS, neutrophils were incubated with or without these inhibitors for 4 hours followed by staining with mitosox (a mitochondrial ROS probe) and measuring the levels of mROS by flow cytometry. The mean fluorescence intensity (MFI) as a measure of mROS production was assessed. Both sulforaphane and mito-TEMPO reduced MFI values, visualised on representative histograms as a shift to the left (Figure 3.5 A-B). MFI values (representing overall mROS production) confirmed that sulforaphane and mito-TEMPO significantly decreased mROS production (p=0.02 and p=0.03, respectively) (Figure 3.5 C-D). These data were kindly generated by an undergraduate project student named Adam Smith.



Figure 3.5. Both sulforaphane and mito-TEMPO reduces mROS. Neutrophils were incubated in the presence or absence of sulforaphane [100 nM] or mito-TEMPO [100 µM] for four hours, stained with mitosox (a probe for mROS) followed by a detection of mROS by flow cytometry. (A) Representative histograms showing the effect of sulforaphane on mROS (red, blue and green colours represent unstained, stained untreated and stained sulforaphane treated, respectively). (B) Representative histograms showing the effect of mito-TEMPO on mROS (red, blue and green colours represent unstained, stained untreated and stained mito-TEMPO treated, respectively). Both sulforaphane [100 nM] (C) and mito-TEMPO [100 µM] (D) pre-treatment significantly reduced mROS. The Mean Fluorescence Intensity (MFI) are expressed as a ratio of the intensities of mitosox stained and unstained control. Data represent 6 (C) or 7 (D) experiments with triplicate measurements under each condition, and the values were expressed as mean ± SEM. DMSO is the vehicle control for sulforaphane; media is the negative control for mito-TEMPO. Statistical significances were calculated by ratio paired-t test, and indicated as *p<0.05. The data were kindly generated by an undergraduate project student named Adam Smith.

3.2.4. IFN-y and LPS-stimuli did not change neutrophil phagocytic capacity. Since IFN-y signalling is elevated in COPD patients, particularly during acute exacerbations (Grumelli et al., 2004, Hens et al., 2008, Makris et al., 2008, Panzner et al., 2003, Reeves et al., 2010, Singh et al., 2010) and also LPS is a common proinflammatory factor in the lung, studying these two pro-inflammatory stimuli on immune cell functions is of great importance. Macrophages are heterogeneous and have two polarised phenotypes: M1 (pro-inflammatory) and M2 (anti-inflammatory) and IFN-y/LPS have an ability to shift the macrophages towards an M1 phenotype (Goerdt and Orfanos, 1999, Gordon, 2003, Mantovani et al., 2004). In contrast to the expected M1 polarisation, alveolar macrophages in COPD patients has demonstrated to exhibit M2 characteristics, which has been implicated in the pathogenicity of COPD (Shaykhiev et al., 2009). Depending on the environmental cues, IFN-y treatment has been demonstrated to induce diverse cellular and functional responses in neutrophils (Ellis and Beaman, 2004). Previously it has been shown that similar to macrophages IFN-v/LPS has the ability to polarise neutrophils towards a pro-inflammatory N1 phenotype in vitro (Ma et al., 2016). Therefore, I hypothesise that IFN-y/LPS treated neutrophils may have different or altered functional capacities, such as alteration in phagocytic capacities. To do this, neutrophils were primed with IFN-y [100 ng/ml] alone for one hour followed by the addition of LPS [100 ng/ml] for a further 3 hours, followed by assessment of phagocytosis of zymosan A, E. coli and S. aureus. Of note, the above-mentioned doses and time points for IFN-y/LPS treatment in these experiments were chosen since our group has shown that following the same treatment neutrophils upregulate HIF-1 α , which was reported as a key regulator of macrophage phagocytosis (Anand et al., 2007).

Phagocytosis was evaluated in terms of phagocytic index, % of neutrophils with zymosan A particles and the mean zymosan A particles as described above (Figure 3.6). Compared to untreated control, IFN-γ/LPS did not change phagocytic index

(p=0.19) (Figure 3.6 A). Neither the percent of zymosan A particles nor the mean zymosan A particle per neutrophil was modified in response to IFN- γ /LPS treatment (p=0.19 and p=0.33, respectively) (Figure 3.6 B-C).

The effect of IFN-y/LPS on phagocytosis of the Gram-negative bacterial pathogen E. coli was also studied. The phagocytosis was assessed by flow cytometry using two fluorescently labelled E. coli conjugates: Alexafluor®488 conjugated E. coli and pHrodo green conjugated E. coli (Figure 3.7 &3.8). Of note, pHrodo is a dye that produces fluorescence only under acidic conditions, for example within phagosome, which makes it as an ideal tool for studying bacterial internalisation. In the Alexafluor®488-E.coli phagocytosis assay a well-demarcated Alexafluor®488 signal was observed as shown in the histogram and the pseudo-colour dot plot (Figure **3.7A&C**, respectively). A 4°C control was used to identify signals coming from the adherence of bacteria on the surface of neutrophils and this value was subtracted from each of the experimental conditions (IFN-y/LPS treated and untreated). Neither the Alexafluor®488 generated GMI (Geometric Mean Intensity) nor the percent of neutrophils with *E. coli*–Alexafluor®488 was affected by IFN-y/LPS treatment (p=0.52 and p=0.98, respectively) (Figure 3.7 B&D). In the same manner, a well-demarcated separation of pHrodo green fluorescence from the unstained control was observed in the pHrodo green-E. coli phagocytosis assay (Figure 3.8 A&C). Compared to the Alexafluor®488, pHrodo green dye had very little fluorescence signal in the 4°C assay control as pHrodo dye should only generate a fluorescent signal in the acidified phagosome. Neither the GMI nor the percent of neutrophils containing *E. coli*-pHrodo green was affected by IFN-y/LPS treatment (Figure 3.8 B&D).

To follow on from this, phagocytosis of a clinically relevant Gram-positive pathogen, *S. aureus, was also* assessed by adding heat-killed bacteria (SH1000 strain, MOI=5 & 10) for 30 minutes followed by enumerating the phagocytic index, % neutrophils containing *S. aureus* and the mean bacteria per neutrophils as above. The phagocytic

index, the percent of neutrophils containing *S. aureus* and the mean *S. aureus* per neutrophil were unaltered in the presence of IFN- γ /LPS (p=0.56 and p>0.99; p>0.99 and p>0.99; p=0.32 and p>0.99, respectively for MOI 5 and 10) (Figure 3.9 A-C).



Figure 3.6. IFN- γ **/LPS did not affect zymosan A phagocytosis.** Neutrophils were primed with IFN- γ [100 ng/ml] for one hour followed by the addition of LPS [100 ng/ml] for a further 3 hours. Neutrophil phagocytosis was then assessed by addition zymosan A (0.2 mg/ml) particles for 15 minutes. Neutrophil phagocytosis of zymosan A particles was evaluated in terms of phagocytic index (A), % of neutrophils containing zymosan A particles (B) and Mean zymosan A particles per neutrophil (C). Phagocytic index was calculated by multiplying the percent of neutrophils containing zymosan A with the mean zymosan A particles per neutrophil. Data represent eleven experiments with triplicate measurements under each condition, and the values are expressed as mean ± SEM. Media is the negative control for IFN- γ /LPS. A total of 300 neutrophils were counted for each measurement by light microscopy. Statistical significance was calculated by paired-t test.



Figure 3.7. IFN-y/LPS did not affect phagocytosis of *E. coli*-Alexafluor®488 bioparticles. Neutrophils were primed with IFN-y [100 ng/ml] for one hour followed by the addition of LPS [100 ng/ml] for a further 3 hours. The phagocytosis was then assessed by incubating the neutrophils with E. coli-Alexafluor®488 for 45 minutes followed by a flow cytometric measurement of fluorescence intensity as detected by the BL1-A. (A) A representative histogram showing a well demarcated separation of Alexafluor®488 signal [unstained=red, 4°C control=blue, untreated=green, IFN-y/LPS treated=pink)] (B) A graph showing the geometric mean of intensity (GMI) generated from *E. coli*-Alexafluor®488 positive neutrophils. (C) A graph representing GMI after subtracting the 4°C control signal. (D) A representative pseudo-colour plot depicting the percent of E. coli-Alexafluor®488 positive neutrophils. (E) A graph showing the percent of neutrophils with E. Coli-Alexafluor®488. (F) The percent of neutrophils with E. Coli-Alexafluor®488 after subtracting the 4°C control signal. Media is the negative control for IFN-y/LPS. Data represent experiments with triplicate measurements under each condition, and the values were presented as mean ± SEM. Statistical significance was calculated by paired-t test.



Figure 3.8. IFN-γ/LPS did not affect phagocytosis of *E. coli*-pHrodo **bioparticles.** Neutrophils were primed with IFN-γ [100 ng/ml] for one hour followed by the addition of LPS [100 ng/ml] for a further 3 hours. The phagocytosis was then assessed by incubating the neutrophils with *E. coli*-pHrodo green bioparticles for 90 minutes followed by a flow cytometric measurement of pHrodo fluorescence intensity detected by the BL1-A detector. (A) A representative histogram showing a well demarcated separation of pHrodo signal [unstained=red, 4°C control=blue, untreated=green, IFN-γ/LPS treated=pink)]. (B) A graph showing the geometric mean of intensity (GMI) generated from *E. coli* labelled pHrodo positive neutrophils. (C) A representative pseudo-colour plot depicting the percent of *E. coli*- pHrodo positive neutrophils. (D) A graph showing the generated measurements under each condition, and the values are presented as mean ± SEM. Media is the negative control for IFN-γ/LPS. Statistical significance was calculated by paired-t test.



Figure 3.9. IFN-γ priming did not affect *S. aureus* **phagocytosis.** Neutrophils were primed with IFN-γ [100 ng/ml] for one hour followed by the addition of LPS [100 ng/ml] for a further 3 hours. The phagocytosis was then assessed by incubating the neutrophils with heat-killed *S. aureus* (SH1000 strain, MOI 5 &10). The phagocytic index (A), the percent of neutrophils containing *S. aureus* (B) and the mean bacteria per neutrophil (C) are shown in the graphical presentation. The phagocytic index was calculated by multiplying the percent of neutrophils containing *S. aureus* with the mean *S. aureus* per neutrophil. The data represent three independent experiments with duplicate measurements under each condition, and the values are presented as mean \pm SEM. The closed and open bars represent media (negative control) and IFN-γ/LPS, respectively. A total of 300 neutrophils were counted for each measurement by light microscopy. Statistical significance was calculated by one way ANOVA (with Bonferroni's post-hoc test).

3.2.5: Effects of hypoxia on neutrophil phagocytosis.

Tissue hypoxia is a frequent characteristic feature in inflammatory states (Taylor and McElwain, 2010), including acute and chronic lung diseases, such as COPD (Han and Mallampalli, 2015, Hoenderdos and Condliffe, 2013). It has been reported that hypoxia is a key survival stimulus for neutrophils (Walmsley et al., 2005) and thought to be a key contributor in neutrophil dominant inflammation, for example in lung inflammation in COPD. Here, I hypothesise that hypoxia may regulate neutrophil phagocytosis. To address the issue, neutrophils were incubated in hypoxia (Po₂≈3 KPa) and normoxia (Po₂≈19KPa) for 4 hours followed by an assessment of zymosan A or S. aureus phagocytosis. As described above, the phagocytosis of zymosan A particles or S. aureus was measured by light microscopy, and evaluated in terms of phagocytic index, % of neutrophils containing prey particles and the mean number of prey particles per neutrophil. Interestingly, hypoxia was found to have a small but significantly enhance the percent phagocytosis of zymosan A particles (p=0.04, % neutrophils containing the bacteria changed from 34.38±3.26 to 40.54±3.26), however, neither the phagocytic index nor the mean particles per neutrophil were changed (p=0.14 and p=0.33, respectively) (Figure 3.10 A-C). The Phagocytosis of S. aureus evaluated by any means was found to be comparable in normoxia and hypoxia (p=0.24 and p>0.99; p=0.18 and p=0.79; p>0.99 and p>0.99, for MOI 5 and 10, respectively) (Figure 3.10 D-F).

Zymosan A Phagocytosis



Figure 3.10. Effects of hypoxia on neutrophil phagocytosis. Neutrophils were cultured in normoxia and hypoxia for 4 hours followed by the addition of Zymosan A particles [0.2 mg/ml] for 15 minutes or heat-killed S. aureus [MOI 5 & 10] for 30 minutes and then phagocytosis was assessed by light microscopy. (A, B &C) The Zymosan A phagocytosis ability was assessed in terms of phagocytic index, % of neutrophils containing Zymosan A and the mean zymosan A particle per neutrophil, respectively. (D, E, & F) The S. aureus phagocytosis ability was assessed in terms of phagocytic index, the percent neutrophils containing S. aureus and the mean bacteria per neutrophil, respectively. The phagocytic index was calculated by multiplying the percent of neutrophils containing the prey particles with the mean prey particles per neutrophil. Data represent three independent experiments with duplicate measurements under each condition, and the values are expressed as mean ± SEM. The closed and open bars represent normoxia and hypoxia, respectively. A total of 300 neutrophils were counted for each measurement by light microscopy. Statistical significance was calculated by paired t-test (A-C) or one way ANOVA with Bonferroni correction (D-F).

3.3. Discussion

Acute exacerbations are a significant cause of morbidity and mortality in COPD patients (Donaldson et al., 2002). Bacterial and viral infections are demonstrated to be frequent triggers of the exacerbations (Sethi, 2011). Nearly 50% of COPD exacerbations are associated with bacterial infection such as Streptococcus pneumoniae. Haemophilus influenzae, Moraxella catarrhalis, Haemophilus parainfluenzae, and Pseudomonas aeruginosa, and these bacterial species are noted to be key contributors in the disease pathophysiology (Sapey and Stockley, 2006). Despite increased accumulation of macrophages (Barnes, 2004) and neutrophils (Stockley, 2002) in the airway of COPD patients, bacterial persistence is a common feature, suggesting that neutrophils (and of macrophages) have developed a clearance defect that could reflect defects in phagocytosis, killing mechanisms, opsonisation or defects in other humoral components. Since there is evidence of phagocytosis defect of macrophages in COPD (Donnelly and Barnes, 2012)., neutrophil phagocytosis defect could contribute to this clearance defect in this disease settings. In this chapter, in order to explore a potential phagocytosis defect in COPD neutrophils, the phagocytic capacity was compared between circulatory neutrophils from COPD patients and healthy control subjects. A role for pro-inflammatory factors such as IFN-y, mROS, and hypoxia in modifying neutrophil phagocytosis was also investigated. Circulatory neutrophils from COPD patients have a modest phagocytosis defect which was not been corrected with Sulforaphane. Furthermore, scavenging mROS, IFN-y priming, and hypoxia did not affect neutrophil phagocytosis.

Extensive studies on the phagocytosis activity of monocytes and alveolar macrophages from COPD patients suggest that these cells are defective in phagocytosis (Donnelly and Barnes, 2012). However, few studies comparing neutrophil phagocytosis between COPD versus healthy subjects have been

performed and those that have yield inconsistent results (Fietta et al., 1988, Muns et al., 1995, Prieto et al., 2001, Walton, 2014). The modest phagocytosis defect observed in this thesis is consistent with previous literature where it was shown that cigarette smoke, an important etiological agent in COPD pathology, reduces neutrophil phagocytosis *in vitro* (Stringer et al., 2007) and also decreases *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* clearance in an *in vivo* mouse infection model (Drannik et al., 2004). Although some believe that the phagocytic defect observed in COPD neutrophils is acquired in the pro-inflammatory lung micro-environment, a range of literature implies that the circulatory neutrophils from COPD patients also demonstrate intrinsic functional defects (Burnett et al., 1987, Fietta et al., 1988, Milara et al., 2012, Noguera et al., 2001, Prieto et al., 2001, Sapey et al., 2011, Woolhouse et al., 2005).

The above-mentioned existing comparative studies of neutrophil phagocytosis between COPD and healthy subjects were performed in opsonic-dependent mode, however, it is thought that non-opsonic phagocytosis is the predominant mode of phagocytosis in the lung where phagocytic cells express comparatively lower levels of opsonic receptors (Stokes et al., 1998, Taylor et al., 2010). Therefore, I have used non-opsonic *S. aureus* in this study. In addition to this, neutrophils can phagocytose non-opsonic *S. aureus* efficiently (Lu et al., 2014), compared to other pulmonary pathogens such as *Streptococcus pneumoniae* (Gentry et al., 1995). In the *S. aureus* phagocytosis assay, 30 minutes cut off time was chosen for the incubation of the bacteria with neutrophils since neutrophils phagocytose *S. aureus* nearly to the saturation levels at this time point (Lu et al., 2014). The 30 minutes phagocytosis time period may not address the *in vivo* context, where the interaction time between neutrophils and the bacteria is thought to be much higher and also involves pathogen colonisation with multiple modes of infection. Since I compared the phagocytosis ability between COPD versus healthy subjects by adopting the traditional

phagocytosis assays using circulatory neutrophils and also used heat-killed *S. aureus*, the assay may not address the context of pulmonary infection *in vivo* adequately.

A limitation of my study is that the COPD patients and the healthy control subjects were not age-matched and overall, the healthy subjects were much younger individuals. Of note, the age of the healthy subjects could not be obtained as it was not allowed under ethical guidelines for these subjects. This is important because the phagocytic capacity of neutrophils is known to be depressed in elderly subjects due to immune senescence (Butcher et al., 2001, Chun-Hsiang Chiu 2011, Wenisch et al., 2000). Therefore, age-related impairments of phagocytic function in the COPD patients cannot be ruled out. A second limitation is that the blood samples for COPD patients (also healthy controls) used for the comparison were collected and subsequently travelled from Manchester to Sheffield, which took approximately one and half hours. This might cause an activation of neutrophils in the blood sample and subsequently might affect the phagocytosis phenotype studied. However, it would be possible to determine whether this travel time difference can impact on neutrophil functions by taking blood in Sheffield at the same time of blood collection at Manchester followed by comparing the effects on neutrophil activation and functions. In addition to these, the confounding effects of drugs such as inhaled steroids and statins on the impaired phagocytosis in the patients cannot be ruled out.

Oxidative Stress in the lung, as a result of long-term exposure to cigarette smoke or oxidised products of biomass fuels, has been suggested to be a major etiologic factor in the COPD pathogenicity (Sethi, 2011). Oxidative stress occurs as a result of an increased generation of ROS or a failure to scavenge ROS due to the impairment of cellular anti-oxidant defence system. Oxidative stress is thought to have a major role in the impairment of phagocytic function, as this is appeared to be a common mechanism in the suppression of surface receptor on phagocytes, for example, its effect on the reduced expression of MARCO in macrophages, which is

a scavenger receptor and aid in the phagocytosis process (Harvey et al., 2011). Therefore, the use of anti-oxidants may have the potential to reverse phagocytosis defects in a clinical settings. A body of evidence suggests that the use of anti-oxidants can ameliorate the phagocytosis defect observed in COPD macrophages. For example, the anti-oxidants N-acetyl cysteine and procysteine have been reported to improve phagocytosis and efferocytosis (respectively) by monocytes and macrophages from COPD patients (Hodge et al., 2011, Vecchiarelli et al., 1994). Furthermore, both N-acetyl cysteine and procysteine have been noted to improve the phagocytosis of S. aureus by alveolar macrophages using rat models of macrophage dysfunction (Brown et al., 2007). Another promising approach is the use of activators of the transcription factor Nrf2 that regulate over 200 genes of cellular anti-oxidants and detoxifying enzymes via binding to an anti-oxidant response element in the promoter region of these genes (Kobayashi and Yamamoto, 2006). A decline in the anti-oxidant capacity of Nrf2 has been reported in the lung of COPD patients (Malhotra et al., 2008), demonstrating an importance of this factor in a disease context. The Nrf2 activator, sulforaphane, has been shown to improve H. influenzae phagocytosis by macrophages from COPD patients via an increased expression of cell surface receptor MARCO (Harvey et al., 2011). In my study, however, sulforaphane was unable to increase phagocytosis of *S. aureus* by neutrophils from COPD patients. Thus this finding suggests that the dysregulated S. aureus phagocytosis by COPD neutrophils is not governed by ROS, or that the modest underlying defect in COPD is in fact not biologically significant and therefore not modifiable. Sulforaphane requires a significant length of time to reduce cellular ROS as its mode of action in reducing the ROS depends on transcription and translation of anti-oxidant genes (Kobayashi and Yamamoto, 2006). Although it was shown in this study that sulforaphane treatment for 4 hours reduces cellular ROS, however, it is possible that this treatment is not long enough to reduce ROS levels that have the ability to change the phagocytosis function in neutrophils. Therefore, a longer

treatment may show greater effects on phagocytosis. Considerably longer treatment may be impractical, however, because of rapid neutrophil constitutive apoptosis. In addition to these, sulforaphane has been noted to affect on cell viability (Kim et al., 2016, Royston et al., 2017, Suppipat et al., 2012), which could affect the result of phagocytosis; however, it could be addressed by using cell viability assays (e.g. MTT assay) following sulforaphane treatment.

Although ROS can be generated from a number of sources within cells, an important source is the mitochondrion. Though it has long been believed that mROS are merely by-products of cellular metabolism, mROS is currently being considered as having a key role in cellular signalling (Finkel, 2012). Dysregulated mROS production is associated with a number of pathological conditions including cancers and inflammatory diseases (Li et al., 2013, Naik and Dixit, 2011). In the context of lung inflammation, mROS is associated in driving inflammation and smooth muscle remodelling in patients with COPD (Wiegman et al., 2015). Furthermore, it has been noted that the phagocytic uptake and MARCO expression was reduced in macrophages when mROS was inhibited (Dehn et al., 2016), suggesting that mROS plays an important role in macrophage phagocytosis. In contrast, the phagocytosis of zymosan A or S. aureus by neutrophils was not affected when mROS was scavenged with mito-TEMPO, suggesting that neutrophil phagocytosis is not subjected to mROSmediated regulation. It may be possible that mROS in neutrophils may function differentially than that of macrophages as neutrophils have very few and functionally different mitochondria that are dedicated to cell death signalling (Maianski et al., 2004).

Since mito-TEMPO is a ROS scavenger and its mode of action does not depend on the modulation of cell signalling or gene expression, the ability of this in effectively reducing mROS is expected within a shorter period of time. Thus, in the zymosan A phagocytosis assay, neutrophils were pre-incubated for one hour.

However, our group has shown that 4 hours pre-incubation with sulforaphane reduced mROS in neutrophils (discussed below) and therefore, I chose 4 hours time point for *S. aureus* phagocytosis. However, this longer time point could also be used for zymosan A phagocytosis for confirming the result of without effect of mROS on neutrophil phagocytosis.

The sulforaphane and mitochondrial ROS scavenger, mito-TEMPO both of which have been previously shown to generate a cellular anti-oxidant pool (Dikalova et al., 2010, Morimoto et al., 2006). The effectiveness of sulforaphane [100 nM] and mito-TEMPO [100 μ M] in reducing the levels of mROS was confirmed by using the mitochondrial ROS indicator, mitosox in a flow cytometer based assay. Mitosox is a triphosphonium derivative of di hydroethidium (DHE) that enriches more than 100 fold within mitochondria than cytosol because of the mitochondrial negative membrane potential (Smith and Murphy, 2011). Sulforaphane and mito-TEMPO independently reduced the levels of mROS, suggesting that the concentrations of these two compounds used in this study were effective in reducing mROS production.

IFN-γ is a cytokine secreted predominantly by Th1 lymphocytes and plays a critical role in the immune response to pathogens (Schoenborn and Wilson, 2007). A range of literature has suggested that IFN-γ signalling is upregulated in the lung of COPD patients, particularly during acute exacerbations (Grumelli et al., 2004, Hens et al., 2008, Makris et al., 2008, Panzner et al., 2003, Reeves et al., 2010, Singh et al., 2010). The effect of IFN-γ is well characterised in macrophages, regulating the initiation of innate immune responses. In particular, IFN-γ priming in LPS-induced host-response in macrophage is important, where IFN-γ primes macrophages so that the macrophage responds very rapidly to LPS-mediated initiation of host-response, such as NF-kB activation, than the responses in the presence of LPS alone (Jurkovich et al., 1991, Kamijo et al., 1993, Lorsbach et al., 1993). Macrophages form heterogeneous populations including M1 and M2 phenotypes (Goerdt and Orfanos,

1999, Gordon, 2003, Mantovani et al., 2004) and a number of studies have demonstrated the involvement of their phenotypes in multiple pathological conditions and outcomes of the diseases (Murray and Wynn, 2011). Like macrophages neutrophils are heterogeneous (Beyrau et al., 2012, Silvestre-Roig et al., 2016), and an increasing body of evidence suggests that neutrophil subsets are implicated in multiple pathological conditions, including the pathogen driven systemic inflammation and cancers (Beyrau et al., 2012, Silvestre-Roig et al., 2016). Since IFN- γ /LPS have been noted to polarise macrophages to M1 pro-inflammatory phenotype (Gordon, 2003, Mantovani et al., 2004) IFN- γ /LPS were tested in neutrophils if these pro-inflammatory stimuli have the ability to shift neutrophils towards a phenotype with an altered ability in phagocytosis.

The concept of M1/M2 macrophage or N1/N2 neutrophil polarisation has been established by *in vitro* studies with artificial stimulators: some stimuli skew the polarisation to a certain direction whereas others have an effect to an opposite direction (Goerdt and Orfanos, 1999, Gordon, 2003, Ma et al., 2016, Mantovani et al., 2004). The situation may be much more complex *in vivo* contexts, where a wide number of stimuli is present, and therefore, may have near-infinite polarisation states rather than the bipolar states (Martinez and Gordon, 2014). In addition to this, the activation of these cells can also be influenced by a number of factors including, the presence of chemoattractants, the composition of the extracellular matrix and cell adhesion. Therefore, translating the *in vitro* result to mimic the conditions in diseases would be far more difficult (Davies et al., 2013).

Our group has shown that human neutrophils respond to IFN- γ priming and subsequent LPS treatment with an up-regulation of HIF-1 α in neutrophils (unpublished data) and furthermore, the existing literature suggests that HIF-1 α expression regulates macrophage phagocytosis and bactericidal capacity (Anand et al., 2007, Peyssonnaux et al., 2005). These considerations led me to hypothesise

that IFN- γ /LPS may regulate neutrophil phagocytosis and therefore, phagocytosis activity was assessed following IFN- γ /LPS treatment in terms of *in vitro* phagocytosis of Zymosan A, *E. coli* and clinically relevant pathogen *S. aureus*. However, IFN- γ /LPS treatment did not regulate the phagocytosis of Zymosan A, *E. coli or S. aureus*. One of the limitations in this experiment is that neutrophils were treated with IFN- γ only for 4 hours while considerably longer treatment times are described in the literature for macrophages, which is impractical for neutrophils as they undergo apoptosis in a time dependent manner. Again, in the zymosan A phagocytosis assay, variable data were obtained from donor to donor with an up-regulation in some donor and down-regulation with others, which may be explained by the fact that individual donor responds differently to IFN- γ , as is seen in the case of TNF α (Kisich et al., 2002). In addition, the counting of zymosan A and *S. aureus* particles can be subjective; therefore a flow cytometry assay was adopted to reproduce the finding.

Among the two conjugated probes used in the flow based *E. coli* phagocytosis assay, Alexafluor 488-*E. coli* may produce some signals even though the bacteria has not phagocytosed because the bacteria may adhere to the surface of the cells. For this reason, the background signals were subtracted by using 4°C assay control. Alternatively, a relatively better fluorochrome conjugate called pHrodo green-*E. coli was* chosen which produces a signal only under an acidic condition which is attained only when the bacteria get internalized followed by the formation phagosome. Using 4 different phagocytosis assays, I have shown that the neutrophil phagocytosis was not affected by IFN- γ /LPS treatment.

Although IFN-γ/LPS did not have any effect on phagocytosis in neutrophils from healthy subjects, however, these assays could be repeated with neutrophils from COPD patients, which might show altered phagocytosis phenotype and thus require further studies to address this.

In this study, the effect of hypoxia was also examined in phagocytosis assays, since hypoxia may represent to an environmental cue to inflammatory sites, for example during airway inflammation, which is characteristically hypoxic due to the changes of normal lung structure leading to a restriction of airflow to the inflamed tissues (Han and Mallampalli, 2015, Hoenderdos and Condliffe, 2013). In the phagocytosis assay with Zymosan A particles although a short period of hypoxia (1 hour) did not affect the phagocytosis (data not shown), four hours hypoxia significantly enhanced the percent phagocytosis but not the phagocytic index or the mean particles per cell, suggesting that hypoxia affects on the shifting the neutrophils towards an 'ingester' phenotype.; whereas the phagocytic index was unaffected in response to hypoxia. This may be explained by the fact that a relatively higher number of neutrophils shifted towards the 'ingester' phenotype that had to compete for the same number of zymosan A particles and therefore could be a reason for decreasing the value of the mean zymosan A particles that confer the phagocytic index unaffected. Or the small differences of the percent phagocytosis in the response of hypoxia (34.38±3.26 to 40.54±3.26) may not be biologically significant.

In conclusion, COPD neutrophils had a modest *S. aureus* phagocytosis defect; however, it was not strictly confirmed as it can be affected by the ages of study subjects. Furthermore, the phagocytosis capacity was not changed by sulforaphane treatment. I found no evidence that the neutrophil phagocytosis process was related to mROS-, IFN- γ /LPS- or hypoxia-driven regulation, but further exploration of the mechanisms is required to definitively rule out a role for these factors and to investigate other potential mechanisms.

Chapter 4: A protein kinase inhibitor library screen identified kinases that may regulate neutrophil apoptosis.

4.1. Brief Introduction

Chronic inflammatory diseases such as COPD are a major cause of ill health (WHO, 2013), and a broad range of the literature suggests that persistent neutrophilic inflammation due to a neutrophil apoptosis defect may contribute to chronic inflammatory diseases such as COPD (Hoenderdos and Condliffe, 2013, Zhang et al., 2012). There are no existing treatment strategies that have the potential to reverse the cell-mediated lung destruction observed in COPD. A major barrier to the design of anti-inflammatory therapies targeting neutrophil apoptosis is a lack of complete understanding in the mechanisms regulating neutrophil apoptosis, and therefore, identifying novel and therapeutically targetable neutrophil apoptosis pathway(s) is an unmet need to design effective therapy for treating chronic inflammation. Protein kinases comprise the largest family of evolutionarily related proteins, and 518 distinct kinases encompass 1.7% of the human genome (Manning et al., 2002). Protein kinases mediate transient protein phosphorylation at specific amino acid residues in 30% of all human proteins and play crucial roles in cellular processes, including cell signalling, metabolism, cell survival, and apoptosis (Hubbard and Cohen, 1993). Genotyping and phenotyping studies suggest that aberrant activity of protein kinases are associated with >400 human diseases (Melnikova and Golden, 2004), and to date, the US Food and Drug Administration (FDA) has approved over 25 protein kinase inhibitor based drugs and there are hundreds of further potential candidates for clinical evaluation (Bamborough, 2012, Cohen and Alessi, 2013, Wu et al., 2015). A broad range of literature highlights the importance of kinases in the regulation of neutrophil apoptosis (Burgon et al., 2014, Juss et al., 2012, Rossi et al., 2006, Wang et al., 2003, Webb et al., 2000), and promoting neutrophil apoptosis has been

reported to enhance inflammation resolution in multiple *in vivo* experimental models (Burgon et al., 2014, Chello et al., 2007, Heasman et al., 2003, Ren et al., 2008, Rossi et al., 2006). In this chapter, neutrophil apoptosis in COPD and healthy control subjects was studied to identify potential apoptosis defects in neutrophils from COPD patients. Also, using a previously published and open-sourced Published Kinase Inhibitor Sets (PKIS), a pharmacological screening approach was adopted to identify novel protein kinases that may play an important role in regulating neutrophil survival.

4.2. Results

4.2.1. COPD neutrophils are more resistant to pyocyanin-induced apoptosis compared to neutrophils from healthy subjects.

Neutrophilic inflammation in the airway is a prominent feature in COPD pathology. Increased number of neutrophils in the airway correlates with a deterioration of lung function (Stanescu et al., 1996), and also neutrophilic inflammation is a feature of COPD exacerbations (Gompertz et al., 2001). An increasing body of literature implies that COPD circulatory neutrophils differ phenotypically compared to healthy neutrophils (Burnett et al., 1987, Milara et al., 2012, Noquera et al., 2001, Sapey et al., 2011). To identify any potential neutrophil apoptosis defects in COPD, neutrophils were isolated from COPD patients and healthy control subjects and neutrophil apoptosis was assessed by light microscopy at 6 and 20 hours following culture with or without GMCSF [50 U/ml] (Renshaw et al., 2003) or pyocyanin [50 µM] (Usher et al., 2002). Demographic characteristics of COPD patients (obtained from the Manchester Cohort, COPD MAP) are presented in Chapter 3 in table 3.1. GMCSF is a known neutrophil survival stimulus (Klein et al., 2000, Kobayashi et al., 2005), whereas pyocyanin is a pseudomonas toxin which has been shown to induce neutrophil apoptosis in vitro (Usher et al., 2002). Neutrophil apoptosis in the presence of pyocyanin is significantly greater in healthy control subjects compared to COPD

neutrophils at 6 hours (p=0.006), whereas similar apoptosis rates were observed following treatment with GMCSF at this timepoint (p=0.32) (**Figure 4.1 A**). The apoptosis rates were also found to be similar in COPD and healthy control subjects at 20 hours following GMCSF treatment (p>0.99) (**Figure 4.1 B**). The constitutive rates of apoptosis observed at both of the timepoints were also similar between COPD versus healthy control subjects (p=0.56 and p>0.99 for 6 and 20 hours, respectively) (**Figure 4.1 A&B**).



Α





Figure 4.1. COPD neutrophils are more resistant to pyocyanin-induced apoptosis compared to healthy neutrophils. (A) COPD and healthy control (HC) neutrophils were cultured with or without GM-CSF [50 U/ml] or pyocyanin [50 μ M] for 6 hours [n=6 (COPD) 5 (HC)] followed by an assessment of apoptosis by light microscopy. (B) Neutrophils from COPD and HC were co-cultured with GMCSF for 20 hours [n=6 (COPD) 5 (HC)] followed by the assessment of apoptosis by light microscopy. Data are expressed as mean percent apoptosis ± SEM with duplicate measurements under each condition. A total of 300 neutrophils were counted for each measurement by light microscopy. The closed and open bars represent HC and COPD, respectively. Statistical significance was calculated by one way ANOVA (with Bonferroni's post-test), and expressed as *p≤0.05, **p≤0.01.

4.2.2. Screening a kinase inhibitor library in neutrophil apoptosis assays

Targeting apoptosis pathways is considered as an attractive choice for designing antiinflammatory therapies for chronic inflammatory diseases (El Kebir and Filep, 2013b). Kinases are increasingly implicated in diseases, altering cellular phenotypes (Lahiry et al., 2010), and kinase inhibitors are being considered as a growing class of therapeutics (Wu et al., 2015). To identify protein kinase regulated survival pathways which may ultimately be targeted for inflammation resolution, a library of protein kinase inhibitors was screened in a human neutrophil apoptosis assay.

4.2.3. Protein kinase inhibitor compound library

In this study, I used a library called PKIS consisting of 367 inhibitor compounds which has been published and made available to researchers around the world by the GlaxoSmithKline (GSK) (Drewry et al., 2014) and obtained in collaboration with Professor Steve Renshaw, University of Sheffield. All the compounds in this library are well known and are published in the scientific literature (Drewry et al., 2014). This inhibitor set has been profiled for its selectivity against 224 recombinant human protein kinases classified as 196 protein kinases, 21 mutant protein kinases associated with disease and 5 lipid kinases. The activity profile of these inhibitor compounds for each of the 224 kinases was generated by Nanosyn Microfluidics Enzyme Assay (Elkins et al., 2016). Because of unavailability/technical failures with some inhibitors, out of the 367 inhibitors in the set 298 were screened in a highthroughput in vitro neutrophil apoptosis flow cytometry assay based on an acceleration of neutrophil apoptosis. Apoptosis was assessed by phosphatidyl serine (PS) exposure on the outer surface of apoptotic cells as measured by annexin-V staining. The PS exists on the internal surface of the plasma membrane of healthy cells, but irreversibly translocates to the outer surface of the plasma membrane during apoptosis (van Engeland et al., 1998). This was used in conjunction with Topro-3,

which is a DNA binding dye and readily permeable by necrotic cells, but not by healthy or early apoptotic cells.

4.2.4. Optimization of kinase inhibitor compound screen

Screening the library at an initial concentration of 62 µM would achieve a DMSO concentration of 2.5%. The effect of 2.5% DMSO on neutrophil apoptosis was therefore tested prior to screening. Figure 4.2 A & B shows 2.5% DMSO does not alter neutrophil apoptosis compared to media control at 6 hours, as assessed by both flow cytometry (p=0.37, n=5) and light microscopy (n=2) (Figure: 4.2 A&B). Highthroughput assessment of neutrophil apoptosis during screening would be carried out flow cytometrically by the Attune Auto Sampler, based on Annexin-V/Topro-3 positivity. This is a robotic acquisition process and acquires samples well by well, beginning from the 1st (A1) to the last well (H12) of the 96 well plate. The estimated time required for this is 90 minutes as per the pre-set program, but the Attune flow cytometer does not have any temperature control. Therefore, to ascertain whether the changes in apoptosis observed are not because of the time taken to acquire samples, a 96-well plate of neutrophils was cultured with media for 6 hours, stained with annexin-V/Topro-3 and acquired by the Attune flow cytometer, choosing wells in a random order across the entire plate. Apoptosis did not differ between wells and the average percent of apoptosis was 16.8 ± 0.18 , ranging from 13.8 to 20.1 (Figure 4.2 C).

DMSO on neutrophil apoptosis



Figure 4.2. Optimization of primary screening. (A & B) Prior to performing the screen, neutrophils were cultured with or without 2.5% DMSO for 6 hours followed by the assessment of apoptosis by flow cytometry via annexin-V/Topro-3 staining (A, n=5) and by light microscopy (B, n=2). The apoptosis assessed by flow cytometry was calculated by the summation of annexin-V single positive and the annexin-V/Topro-3 double positive events. Data are expressed as mean percent apoptosis ± SEM with duplicate measurements under each condition. Media is the negative control for the assay. A total of 300 neutrophils were counted for each measurement for the assessment of apoptosis by light microscopy. Statistical significance was calculated by paired t-test. (C) To ascertain whether the changes in apoptosis were not because of the time taken to acquire samples in the Attune auto sampler, neutrophils were cultured in random wells, beginning from the 1st (A1) to the last (H12) well of a 96 well plate, for 6 hours followed by staining with annexin-V/Topro-3, and the acquisition was performed by the Attune auto sampler. Data represent single experiment and expressed as percent of apoptosis.

4.2.5. Primary screening of kinase inhibitor compounds

In the primary screen round, 298 kinase inhibitors [62 µM] were tested by co-culturing these compounds with freshly isolated neutrophils for 6 hours, and apoptosis measured by annexin V/Topro-3. In this assay, GMCSF [50 U/ml] (Renshaw et al., 2003) and pyocyanin [50 µM] (Usher et al., 2002) were used as negative and positive controls, respectively, to ascertain that neutrophil apoptosis was predictably modifiable. Flow cytometry gating strategy for the assessment of neutrophil apoptosis is shown in Figure 4.3. Neutrophils were gated based on side (SSC) and forward scatter (FSC) properties (Figure 4.3 A), and apoptosis assessed by the annexin-V positive events to include both annexin-V single positive and the annexin-V/Topro-3 double positive events (Figure 4.3 B). Of note, the annexin-V single positive events indicate early apoptotic cells, whereas the annexin-V/Topro-3 double positive events indicate late apoptotic cells which may also contain necrotic population (Vermes et al., 1995). It is very difficult to distinguish between late apoptotic cells and necrotic cells. As it is difficult to test 298 compounds in a single assay, these compounds were tested in 5 healthy subjects across 5 individual experiments (80, 80, 63, 40 and 35 compounds tested separately in individual experiments). All screen data from all five assays are shown in Figure 4.4. In each of the assays, the negative control GMCSF reduced whereas the positive control pyocyanin enhanced neutrophil apoptosis, suggesting that neutrophils behaved as predicted with respect to apoptosis/survival pathways (Figure 4.4). Of note, to avoid bias, all kinase inhibitor compounds were run blindly during experimentation, meaning the identity of the inhibitors was not known until the data were collected and analysed. The apoptosis data in each of the individual screen assays were normalized by calculating the fold changes of apoptosis compared to DMSO control, and 62 compounds were found to accelerate neutrophil apoptosis ≥ 2-fold compared to DMSO control (Figure 4.5 and Appendix
7.6). The kinase targets of these compounds were identified from the kinase activity profiling data as described previously (Elkins et al., 2016) (**Figure 4.6**).



Figure 4.3. Flow cytometry gating strategy for the assessment of neutrophil apoptosis in the PKIS screening. Neutrophils from healthy subjects were cultured in the presence or absence of a Published Kinase Inhibitor Sets [PKIS, 62 µM], GMCSF [50 U/ml] and Pyocyanin [50 µM] for 6 hours followed by staining with annexin V-PE/Topro-3 for a flow cytometry assisted assessment of apoptosis. The acquisition of the samples was performed by the Auto sampler of the Attune flow cytometer. (A) Neutrophils were first gated based on the side scatter (SSC-A) and forward scatter (FSC-A) properties, and the SSC-A versus FSC-A distribution is shown in a pseudo-colour dot plot. (B) Gated neutrophils were then analysed based on the annexin-V versus Topro-3 distribution profile, and the apoptosis was calculated by the summation of annexin-V single positive and annexin-V/Topro-3 double positive events. Representative examples showing the distribution of annexin-V/Topro-3 in media, DMSO, GMCSF, pyocyanin and two inhibitor compounds (GSK317354A and GW683109X) that accelerated apoptosis ≥ 2-fold over control are shown. Media and DMSO is the negative control and the vehicle control for inhibitor compounds, respectively.









Figure 4.4. Primary screening of the PKIS in neutrophil apoptosis assay. In the primary screen round, 298 inhibitor compounds of the PKIS library were tested by co-culturing these compounds with neutrophils from healthy subjects for 6 hours followed by an assessment of neutrophil apoptosis by flow cytometry (as discussed in Figure 4.3). All the compounds [62 μ M] were tested once using 5 healthy donors across 5 separate experiments [80 (A, Expt 1), 80 (B, Expt 2), 63 (C, Expt 3), 40 (D, Expt 4) and 35 (E, Expt 5) compounds tested separately in 5 individual experiments, respectively]. In every assay, GMCSF [50 U/ml] and pyocyanin [50 μ M] were used as negative and positive controls, respectively, and coloured lines show the % apoptosis for these stimuli in relation to the inhibitor compounds. The data are expressed as the percent neutrophil apoptosis. The apoptosis rates in DMSO, GMCSF and pyocyanin were denoted by the dotted blue, green and purple lines, respectively. Media is the negative control; and DMSO is the vehicle control for inhibitor compounds. The solid red line denoted as the 2-fold change of apoptosis compared to DMSO control.



Figure 4.5. Primary screen data normalization. Primary screen data from each of the 5 individual assays were normalized by measuring the fold changes of apoptosis compared to DMSO (vehicle) controls and compiled into a single figure. The fold changes of apoptosis for all 298 compounds were then graphically presented in descending order where each of the open circle represents a single kinase inhibitor. Sixty two compounds were found to accelerate apoptosis \geq 2-fold over control [as denoted by the red dotted line].



Figure 4.6. The kinase specificity profile of the inhibitor hit from primary screen. The kinase specificity of the PKIS has already been profiled against 224 human kinases as described previously (Elkins et al., 2016). (A) A heat map showing the kinase specificity profile of the 62 compounds identified in the primary screen. Each of the columns of the heat map represents each of the 62 inhibitors and the rows represent 224 kinases. The gradient of the yellow to blue colour represents high (100%) to no (0%) inhibitory capacities. (B) The same heat map in which the compounds were sorted in a way where the compounds to the left are most specific while the compounds to the right are broadly specific. Of the 62 inhibitors, 38 inhibitors that have higher specificity for kinase targets were chosen for secondary screening.

4.2.6. Secondary screening of kinase inhibitor compounds

In a secondary screening round, 38 compounds (from the 62 compounds identified in the primary screen) identified as having relatively higher specificity for their kinase targets were chosen based on the previously published specificity profile information of these compounds (Figure 4.6). These 38 compounds were screened at a concentration of 10 µM in 3 independent apoptosis assays by Annexin-V/Topro-3 staining as described for the primary screening. In the secondary screening round, the concentration of the inhibitors was reduced to 10 µM in order to minimise the potential false-positive results. As in the primary screen, GMCSF and Pyocyanin were also included in the assay and these stimuli resulted in reduced and enhanced apoptosis, respectively (Figure 4.8). For further validation of the primary screen result, along with these 38 compounds, 10 compounds that had no effect on apoptosis in the primary screening were also included. Only 1 out of the 10 compounds, used for validation of primary screening, accelerated neutrophil apoptosis (Figure 4.7). Secondary screening of the 38 compounds resulted in 11 compounds that robustly accelerated neutrophil apoptosis \geq 2-fold compared to control as indicated by the green dashed line (Figure 4.8). Based on the specificity profile of these compounds (Elkins et al., 2016), a number of kinases inhibited by the 11 compounds greater than 50% were identified, including DYRK1B (Dual specificity tyrosine-phosphorylationregulated kinase 1B), ErbB1, 2 & 4, KIT, PDGFR (Platelet-derived growth factor receptor), p38-MAPK and CDK6 (inset table in Figure 4.8). The compound that had the greatest pro-apoptotic effect was found to be highly specific for DYRK1B (inset table in Figure 4.8). Among the kinase targets identified, PDGFR was the most frequent target but was targeted by relatively non-selective inhibitors, while the ErbB family of RTKs (receptor tyrosine kinases) was the second most frequent target, which was targeted by 3 highly selective inhibitors (inset table in Figure 4.8). From the PKIS profile data published by Elkin et al (Elkins et al., 2016), the selectivity and

inhibitory profile of the 3 inhibitors specific for ErbB RTKs are shown in **Figure 4.9**. The dot plots showing the distribution of annexin-V and Topro-3 events for controls and the 11 compounds that resulted in apoptosis \geq 2-fold are shown in **Figure 4.10**. Of note, as described for primary screen, the apoptosis rates were determined by the summation of the annexin-V single positive events with the annexin V/Topro-3 double positive events. The neutrophil death observed with these compounds was solely because of undergoing apoptosis rather than secondary necrosis, as these compounds did not markedly alter Topro-3 positivity (**Figure 4.10**).



Figure 4.7. Validation of the primary screen. Ten compounds that had no acceleration of apoptosis in the primary screen round were re-screened for assessing the reliability and robustness of the primary screen. Neutrophils were incubated with these 10 kinase inhibitor compounds [10 μ M], GMCSF [50 U/ml] and Pyocyanin [50 μ M] for 6 hours followed by an assessment of apoptosis as discussed for primary screening. Among the compounds, only 1 [as denoted by the black bar] accelerated apoptosis \geq 2-fold [the green dotted line] compared to DMSO (vehicle) control [the yellow dotted line]. Media is the negative control; DMSO is the vehicle control for inhibitor compounds, respectively. Data represent 3 independent experiments using 3 different donors with duplicate measurements under each condition, and expressed as mean percent of apoptosis \pm SEM.



screening, 38 compounds that have relatively higher specificity for their kinase targets were tested in the same apoptosis assay used for the Figure 4.8. Secondary screening of kinase inhibitor compounds on neutrophil apoptosis. Of the 62 compounds identified in the primary primary screen using 3 independent donors. Neutrophils were incubated with these inhibitor compounds [10 µM], GMCSF [50 U/mI] and Pyocyanin 50 µM] for 6 hours followed by an assessment of apoptosis by flow cytometry as discussed for the primary screen. Secondary screen yielded 11 compounds [as denoted by the white bars] that robustly accelerated apoptosis $\geqslant 2$ fold [the green dotted line] compared to DMSO (vehicle) control the yellow dotted line]. The hatched bars represent the inhibitors that are highly selective for ErbB kinases. The kinase targets of those 11 compounds are shown in the inset table. Data represent 3 independent experiments using 3 different donors with duplicate measurements under each condition, and expressed as mean percent of apoptosis ± SEM. Media and DMSO represent the negative control and vehicle control for nhibitor compounds.





Inhibitor compounds



Topro 3

Figure 4.10. Secondary screening of kinase inhibitor compounds on neutrophil apoptosis. Of the 62 compounds identified in the primary screening, 38 compounds that have relatively higher specificity for their kinase targets were tested in the same apoptosis assay used for the primary screen using 3 independent donors. Neutrophils were cultured with these inhibitors [10 µM], GMCSF [50 U/ml] and Pyocyanin [50 µM] for 6 hours followed by staining with annexin V-PE/Topro-3 and neutrophil apoptosis assessed by flow cytometry. Quadrant plots from a representative experiment show the distribution of annexin V and Topro-3 in neutrophils for controls (media, DMSO, GMCSF and Pyocyanin) and the 11 compounds that accelerated \geq 2-fold apoptosis over DMSO control. Media is the negative control; DMSO is the vehicle control for inhibitors. Apoptosis was determined by the summation of annexin-V single positive and annexin V/Topro-3 double positive events.

4.3. Discussion

Neutrophils are considered as the first cells to rapidly migrate to the site of infection (or inflammation) to eradicate infection or foreign particles, and soon after performing their function they undergo apoptosis followed by macrophage efferocytosis (El Kebir and Filep, 2013b, Savill et al., 1989b, Whyte et al., 1999). This controlled inflammation resolution process is maintained in normal physiology, but yet this process is dysregulated in inflammatory diseases such as COPD (Hoenderdos and Condliffe, 2013, Zhang et al., 2012). Current therapies do not effectively prevent or reverse neutrophil dominant inflammation and lung destruction, instead agents such as bronchodilators or glucocorticoids may reduce symptoms or exacerbation frequency (Rennard, 2004, Sutherland and Cherniack, 2004). Although there have been advances in the field of neutrophil apoptosis mechanisms, understanding aberrant apoptosis responses in COPD neutrophils and identifying novel molecular targets regulating apoptosis are warranted in designing effective treatment strategies for chronic inflammatory disease.

Systemic inflammation is observed in COPD patients with severe disease and during exacerbations, as evidenced by changes in circulating cytokines and chemokines as well as by phenotypic changes in circulatory cells (Agusti et al., 2003, Burnett et al., 1987, Gan et al., 2004, Milara et al., 2012, Sapey et al., 2011, Woolhouse et al., 2005, Wouters et al., 2007). This implies that the inflammatory response is not restricted to the lung environment. Furthermore, systemic inflammation is shown to correlate with the degree of deterioration of lung function (Donaldson et al., 2005, Hurst et al., 2006). Circulatory neutrophils from both stable COPD patients (Koenderman et al., 2000) and during COPD exacerbations (Oudijk et al., 2006, Oudijk et al., 2005) have been shown to be more responsive to neutrophil priming factors, leading to enhanced degranulation and oxidative burst activity. In a rat model, it has been shown that primed neutrophils more readily migrate to the pulmonary vasculature (Yoshida et al., 2006). These observational data and evidence showing prolonged survival responses of circulatory

neutrophils both in stable COPD patients (Zhang et al., 2012) and during exacerbations (Pletz et al., 2004, Schmidt-Ioanas et al., 2006) implie that circulatory neutrophils in COPD settings may develop altered phenotypes. To investigate a defect in the neutrophil apoptosis pathway in COPD circulatory neutrophils, I compared the rates of apoptosis between neutrophils from COPD versus healthy control subjects and found that while COPD neutrophils were more resistant to pyocyanin induced neutrophil apoptosis at 6 hours, there were no differences in any other treatment condition, including rates of spontaneous apoptosis. This difference in neutrophil apoptosis following pyocyanin treatment was possibly because of reduced ROS generation, as pyocyanin has been noted to induce neutrophil apoptosis via generation of ROS (Usher et al., 2002). This is not supported by the literature since COPD neutrophils have been shown to undergo enhanced oxidative burst activity (Noguera et al., 2001).

Pyocyanin has been noted to induce neutrophil apoptosis *in vitro* and *in vivo* (Allen et al., 2005a, Usher et al., 2002). It has been further shown that pyocyanin-induced neutrophil apoptosis impairs neutrophil-mediated host defence (Allen et al., 2005a). Therefore, following pyocyanin treatment the differential apoptosis in COPD neutrophils observed in this thesis may show different outcomes of infection in the lung in the disease settings.

One of a major limitation in the comparison of neutrophil apoptosis in COPD patients and healthy control subjects is that, as discussed in chapter 3, the blood samples for both groups of the study subjects were travelled from Manchester to Shefffield, which may cause an pre-activation of neutrophils and thefore may have an impact on the rates of apoptosis observed.

Although GMCSF is a known neutrophil survival stimulus (Yasui et al., 2002), no prosurvival effects were observed in neutrophils from COPD patients and healthy control subjects studied in this chapter (Figure 4.1). This could perhaps be explained by possible pre-activation of neutrophils because of blood travelling from Manchester (as discussed above and in chapter 3). However, I found neutrophil survival in response to GMCSF in

COPD and healthy subjects, which were recruited from Sheffield (see Chapter 5: Figure 5.17, 5.18 and 5.19).

The human kinome is considered to be a rich resource of candidates of pharmacologically tractable proteins that play vital roles in most cellular processes. Kinases are implicated in a broad range of disease phenotypes (Lahiry et al., 2010) and kinase inhibitors are being increasingly considered as therapeutics in clinical use (Wu et al., 2015). An extensive body of literature suggests that previously therapeutically unreported kinases may provide clues in designing new and effective therapeutics in treating multiple diseases, including cancer and inflammatory diseases (Fedorov et al., 2010). Kinases are implicated in neutrophil apoptosis (Burgon et al., 2014, Juss et al., 2012, Rossi et al., 2006, Wang et al., 2003, Webb et al., 2000) and promoting neutrophil apoptosis has been shown to enhance inflammation resolution (Burgon et al., 2014, Chello et al., 2007, Heasman et al., 2003, Ren et al., 2008, Rossi et al., 2006). The neutrophil kinome has not been clearly defined at a functional level and, to this end, I have screened a PKIS compound library in models of neutrophil cell death to identify previously unreported kinases that regulate neutrophil apoptosis and that may be therapeutically targetable for inflammatory diseases (Athens et al., 1961).

High-throughput screening (HTS) assays are invaluable in the screening of a large number of small molecules for assessing their activity in a diverse discipline in biological sciences (Inglese et al., 2007). High-throughput kinase inhibitor screens can be performed with ease to determine the potency and selectivity, and thus has proven beneficial for drug development across a multiple disease phenotypes (Goldstein et al., 2008, Grant, 2009). Here I employed a moderate/high-throughput assay for screening PKIS compounds based on a flow cytometer assisted neutrophil apoptosis assay as measured by the detection of phosphatidyl serine exposure (van Engeland et al., 1998). This flow cytometry based apoptosis detection process is a reliable apoptosis detection method and used routinely by researchers (van Engeland et al., 1998). The primary screening resulted in 62 compounds that accelerated apoptosis ≥ 2 -fold over control,

and out of which 38 compounds with the greatest selectivity were taken forward to the secondary screen round. This resulted in the identification of 11 inhibitor compounds that robustly accelerated neutrophil apoptosis.

In the primary screen, I performed the screen once for each inhibitor because of limiting the availability of the inhibitors; therefore, the primary screen might lead to false positive or false negative results. Moreover, the primary screen was performed at a concentration of 62μ M, which is far higher than the typical dose of drugs used in clinical medicine and therefore may result in off-target effects. Furthermore, the primary screen was executed accross 5 individual experiments performed on different days using 5 individual donors and thus the screen result might have been compromised by biological variability. As discussed above, because of the possibilities of obtaining false-negative data and biological variability in the primary screen, the screen process, therefore, might have missed some of the potential inhibitor hits. These are potential major limitations in the screening procedure employed.

Both the primary and the secondary screen were performed at a single timepoint of 6 hours, as the goal in this study was to identify PKIS compounds that accelerate apoptosis and constitutive death would be significantly increased at later timepoints, making this objective difficult. For the secondary screen round, the concentration of the inhibitors was reduced to 10 μ M and the screen was repeated 3 times with the selected 38 inhibitors. The 38 compounds (among the 62 compounds from the primary screen result) with highest selectivity for their kinase targets were chosen based on previously published kinase selectivity profiles for the PKIS (Elkins et al., 2016). In addition to these, there were a number of very broad spectrum compounds in the library and although some of these were able to accelerate neutrophil apoptosis in the primary screen, it would have been very difficult to know which kinases were responsible. For this reason, broadly-specific compounds were excluded from the secondary screen. The secondary screen identified 11 inhibitor compounds that enhanced neutrophils apoptosis \geq 2-fold and their kinase targets were identified. As these inhibitor compounds are selective for

one or very few kinase targets, these kinases can be considered as having a potential role in neutrophil apoptosis/survival pathway.

As described earlier, the primary screen was validated by including 10 compounds (that did not enhance apoptosis in the primary screen) and indeed, only one of these compounds did enhance neutrophil apoptosis in the secondary screen round, which was possibly lost as a hit in the primary screen because of a false negative effect. The primary and secondary screening rounds identified kinases with well-described roles in regulating neutrophil apoptosis, which gave us confidence in the design and robustness of the screen. These included p38, PI3K, and CDK6. The role of p38 and PI3K/AKT in neutrophil apoptosis/survival axis regulation is well described (Alvarado-Kristensson et al., 2004, Derouet et al., 2004, Klein et al., 2000, Moulding et al., 1998). CDK inhibitors have been reported to induce neutrophil apoptosis *in vitro* and in multiple *in vivo* models in an Mcl-1 dependent mechanism (Dorward et al., 2017, Rossi et al., 2006). Furthermore, CDKs inhibition has also been noted to alter apoptosis of terminally differentiated neuronal cells (Monaco and Vallano, 2003).

Further to these kinases with known roles in neutrophil apoptosis/survival pathways, a number of kinases identified in the screen have been reported to play roles in cell survival phenotypes in alternative cellular contexts, and therefore may also have potential roles in regulating neutrophil apoptosis/survival pathways. For example, PDGFR was the most frequent target of the identified compounds, although the targeted compounds were relatively less specific. A number of studies have suggested that PDGFR signalling is an essential component in apoptosis pathways in diverse cellular contexts (Cenciarelli et al., 2014, Rizvi et al., 2014, Romashkova and Makarov, 1999). Another important kinase target identified was KIT that has also been reported to play an important role in survival of mast cells (Iemura et al., 1994, Juurikivi et al., 2005) and leukaemic cells (Belloc et al., 2009). DYRK1B was also another important kinase that has been reported to play roles in cell survival in a number of carcinomas (Deng et al., 2006, Gao et al., 2009, Jin et al., 2005, Mercer et al., 2006). These and other kinases

identified in the screen (inset table Figure 4.8) may have potential to regulate neutrophil survival pathway, however, further studies are required for the validation of their role in neutrophil cell death pathways and in inflammation.

The ErbB family of RTKs were the second most frequent targets and crucially, were targeted by the most selective compounds, including the compound that was the third most effective at driving apoptosis in the secondary screen (GW284372X). ErbB is part of a family of four structurally and closely related RTKs that have been implicated in the regulation of multiple cell functions, including cell proliferation, survival, apoptosis etc., and ErbB family kinases are exploited as pharmacologic targets in cancer therapy (Roskoski, 2014). Since the ErbB family of RTKs were the frequent targets of highly specific inhibitor compounds, it is more likely that this family of RTKs have roles in neutrophils survival. Since other kinases targeted by a frequent number of inhibitors (e. g. PDGFRs, KIT) were inhibited by broad-spectrum inhibitor compounds, and therefore, it is very difficult to know which kinase is responsible for pro-survival response. Thus, these kinases were deprioritised for further studies to exploit their roles in neutrophil survival. In chapter 5 in this thesis, I will go on to investigate the roles of ErbB RTKs in neutrophil survival and inflammation.

To confirm the activation of ErbB family kinases in response to survival signals, I also interrogated the activation of ErbB family kinases in response to N⁶-MB-cAMP (a cAMP analog and known to enhance neutrophil survival) from a kinase antibody microarray profiling by our research group (**Appendix 7.7**). The ErbB family of RTKs were found to be activated in response to N⁶-MB-cAMP (**Appendix 7.7**), suggesting that ErbB members are potential regulators of neutrophils survival.

Since enhancing neutrophil apoptosis contribute to inflammation resolution (Burgon et al., 2014, Chello et al., 2007, Heasman et al., 2003, Ren et al., 2008, Rossi et al., 2006), this strategy can be beneficial for treating inflammatory diseases such as COPD. It is well-established that neutrophil apoptosis in the lung of COPD is delayed because of the

presence of pro-survival factors in the lung microenvironment and this may contribute to the pathogenicity of COPD (Brown et al., 2009, Haslett, 1999, Zhang et al., 2012). Therefore, the inhibition of the potential kinases identified from the screen can be exploited for developing therapies for COPD and other inflammatory diseases. As discussed earlier, circulatory neutrophil apoptosis both in stable COPD patients (Zhang et al., 2012) and during exacerbations (Pletz et al., 2004, Schmidt-Ioanas et al., 2006) were reported to be reduced. However, my study (in this chapter and in chapter 5) and another study (Noguera et al., 2004) showed no change in constitutive neutrophil apoptosis. As discussed in chapter 1, the study by Noguera et al and my current study could be limited by considerably lower number of patients studied than that of Pelz et al, Zhang et al and Schmidt-Ioanas et al. While enhancing neutrophil apoptosis could be therapeutically beneficial by reducing neutrophil burden in the lung of COPD patients, however, it has to be considered that the patients may be immune-compromised by reducing the circulating neutrophils.

As discussed, the kinase targets of the compounds were identified from the previously published activity profile data for PKIS (Elkins et al., 2016). Since the human kinome consists of 518 kinases (Manning et al., 2002) and activity profile data for PKIS was generated for only 224 human kinases that consist of previously targeted kinases and their close family members (Elkins et al., 2016), the profile represents only 40% of human kinome (224 out of 518). Therefore, the kinases used in the profile data under represent the whole human kinome. Thus, all the potential kinase targets of the identified compounds were not possible to identify in this study. This is one of the limitations of this study.

In conclusion, my approach combing the kinase inhibitor screen data with the previously published kinase profile data resulted in the identification of some lead kinases that may play critical roles in neutrophil apoptosis/survival pathways. Further studies are warranted to disclose the roles of these potential kinases in the regulation of neutrophil apoptosis/survival pathways and inflammation. Thus, this study opens up the

possibility to identify kinases associated with neutrophil apoptosis pathways that therefore may serve as targets for novel therapeutics for inflammatory diseases.

Chapter 5: ErbB family kinases are important regulators of neutrophil survival and inflammation.

5.1. Brief Introduction

As described in Chapter 4, a kinase inhibitor library screen identified the ErbB family of RTKs as potential regulators of neutrophil survival pathways. The ErbB family consists of four structurally and functionally related RTKs including ErbB1 (EGFR), ErbB2 (Her 2, Neu), ErbB3 (Her 3) and ErbB4 (Her 4), and this family have been implicated in the regulation of cell survival and proliferation (Casalini et al., 2004). As oncoproteins they are involved in the development of various human cancers (Roskoski, 2014). Small molecule inhibitors and monoclonal antibodies (mAb) to the ErbB family kinases are used in clinical practice in cancer medicine (Singh et al., 2016). Apart from their role in the development of cancer, the ErbB RTKs are also reported to play roles in inflammatory diseases in the lung, gut, and skin (Davies et al., 1999, Finigan et al., 2011, Frey and Brent Polk, 2014, Hamilton et al., 2003, Pastore et al., 2008). In a bleomycin-induced acute lung injury model, ErbB2 was reported to be upregulated in whole lung lysates, and also ErbB1 ligands were noted to be enhanced in BAL sample collected from ALI (Acute Lung Injury) patients (Finigan et al., 2011). In addition, ErbB3 expression was also shown to be upregulated in bronchial biopsies in long-term smokers compared to non-smokers (O'Donnell et al., 2004). These observational studies in the context of lung inflammation suggest that ErbB signalling may play an important role in lung inflammation. There is no literature reporting the role of the ErbB kinases in human neutrophils, except for one publication which shows that circulatory neutrophils express ErbB1 in response to inflammatory stimuli (Lewkowicz et al., 2005). I hypothesise that ErbB RTKs are important regulators of neutrophil survival and inflammation, and may be considered as potential therapeutic targets for inflammatory diseases. These hypotheses were addressed by testing the effect of ErbB inhibitors on human neutrophil apoptosis in vitro and on neutrophilic inflammation in vivo.

5.2. Results

5.2.1. ErbB inhibitors Erbstatin analog and Tyrphostin AG825 induced neutrophil apoptosis.

To investigate the role of the ErbB family of RTKs in regulating neutrophil apoptosis in vitro, I used two commercially available small molecule inhibitors Erbstatin analog and Tyrphostin AG825, which are selective, ATP-competitive inhibitors for ErbB1 and ErbB2, respectively (Osherov et al., 1993, Umezawa and Imoto, 1991). The Erbstatin analog inhibits ErbB1>2, while the Tyrphostin AG825 inhibits ErbB2>1 (Osherov et al., 1993, Umezawa and Imoto, 1991). These compounds were incubated at a range of concentrations with freshly isolated neutrophils from healthy subjects in vitro, and their effects on neutrophil apoptosis were measured by light microscopy. Erbstatin analog significantly accelerated neutrophil apoptosis as assessed by light microscopy in a dosedependent manner at 40 µM at 6 hours [p=0.002, % Apoptosis changed from 27.00±4.63 (DMSO) to 61.43±5.68 (40 µM Erbstatin analog)] (Figure 5.1). In the same way, Tyrphostin AG825 also significantly enhanced neutrophil apoptosis at 6 hours at 50 and 100 µM [p=0.0003 and 0.0001 respectively, % apoptosis changed from 15.26±1.87 (DMSO) to 41.03±4.6 (50 µM Tyrphostin AG825) and 53.02±9.77 (100 µM Tyrphostin AG825)] (Figure 5.2: A), and significance was also reached at 50 µM at 20 hours [p=0.0001, % Apoptosis changed from 61.88±3.76 (DMSO) to 95.72±1.10 (Tyrphostin AG825)] (Figure 5.2: B). The effects of these two inhibitors on neutrophil apoptosis were validated biochemically by measuring PS exposure by Annexin-V and Topro-3 (Vermes et al., 1995), where both Erbstatin analog and Tyrphostin AG825 significantly increased the number of Annexin-V positive cells at 6 hours (p=0.0002 and p=0.0091, respectively) (Figure 5.3 and 5.4). It is noteworthy to mention that the cell death observed with Erbstatin analog or Tyrphostin AG825 treatment was not because of necrotic cell death, as Topro-3 positivity was not significantly changed. To determine whether Erbstatin analog- and Tyrphostin AG825-induced neutrophil apoptosis is caspase-dependent, the inhibitors were incubated in the presence or absence of the pan-caspase inhibitor, Q-VD-OPh hydrate (QVD) (Wardle et al., 2011). QVD completely abrogated Erbstatin

analog- and Tyrphostin AG825-induced neutrophil apoptosis at both time-points (p<0.01 for Erbstatin analog; p<0.01 and p<0.001 for Tyrphostin AG825) (**Figure 5.5 and Figure 5.6**).









Figure 5.2. Tyrphostin AG825 dose dependently increased neutrophil apoptosis. Neutrophils from healthy subjects were treated with or without Tyrphostin AG825 (Tyr) at a range of concentrations [0, 0.5, 1, 5, 10, 20, 50, 100 μ M] for 6 (A) or 20 (B) hours followed by an assessment of neutrophil apoptosis by light microscopy. Data represent a combination of 6 (A) or 5 (B) independent experiments with duplicate measurements under each condition, and the values are expressed as mean percentage apoptosis \pm SEM. DMSO is the vehicle control for Tyrphostin AG825. A total of 300 neutrophils were counted for each measurement by light microscopy. Statistical significances were calculated by one way ANOVA followed by Dunnett's post-hoc test, and presented as ***p<0.001, ****P<0.0001.



Figure 5.3. Erbstatin analog induced neutrophil apoptosis was validated by flow cytometry. Neutrophils from healthy subjects were treated with or without Erbstatin analog [Erb, 0, 20, 40 μ M] for 6 hours followed by staining neutrophils with annexin V-PE and Topro-3 for the assessment of apoptosis by flow cytometry. (A) Quadrant plots of a representative experiment showing the effects of Erbstatin analog [Erb, 0, 20, 40 μ M] on the distribution of Annexin V-PE and Topro-3 in neutrophils. Apoptosis was assessed by the summation of the annexin-V single positive and the annexin V/Topro-3 double positive events. (B) A graph showing the effects of Erbstatin analog on neutrophil apoptosis are presented. Data represent 6 independent experiments with duplicate measurements under each condition, and the values are expressed as mean percent apoptosis ± SEM. DMSO is the vehicle control for Erbstatin analog. Statistical significances were calculated by one way ANOVA followed by Dunnett's post-hoc test and presented as **p<0.01, ***p<0.001.



Figure 5.4. Tyrphostin AG825-induced neutrophil apoptosis was validated by flow cytometry. Neutrophils from healthy subjects were treated with or without Tyrphostin AG825 [Tyr, 0, 20, 50 μ M] for 6 hours followed by staining neutrophils with annexin V-PE and Topro-3 for the assessment of apoptosis by flow cytometry. (A) Quadrant plots of a representative experiment showing the effects of Tyrphostin AG825 [Tyr, 0, 20, 50 μ M] on the distribution of Annexin V-PE and Topro-3 in neutrophils. Apoptosis was assessed by the summation of the annexin-V single positive and the annexin V/Topro-3 double positive events. (B) A graph showing the effects of Tyrphostin AG825 on neutrophil apoptosis are presented. Data represent 3 independent experiments with duplicate measurements under each condition, and the values presented in each condition are presented as mean percent apoptosis \pm SEM. DMSO is the vehicle control for Tyrphostin AG825. Statistical significances were calculated by one way ANOVA followed by Dunnett's post-hoc test and presented as **p<0.01.







Figure 5.6. Tyrphostin AG825 induced neutrophil apoptosis is caspasedependent. Neutrophils from healthy subjects were treated with or without Tyrphostin AG825 [Tyr, 0, 50 μ M] in the presence or absence of pan-caspase inhibitor, Q-VD-OPh [QVD, 1 μ M] for 6 (A) or 20 (B) hours followed by an assessment of apoptosis by light microscopy. Data represent 4 independent experiments with duplicate measurements under each condition, and the values are expressed as mean percent apoptosis ± SEM. Media is the negative control; DMSO is the vehicle control for Tyrphostin AG825. A total of 300 neutrophils were counted for each measurement by light microscopy. Statistical significances were calculated by one way ANOVA followed by Bonferroni's post-hoc test and presented as *p<0.05, **p<0.01, ***p<0.001.

Neutrophilic inflammation is a prominent feature of COPD partially because of prolonged neutrophil lifespan within the inflammatory lung microenvironment (Hoenderdos and Condliffe, 2013, Zhang et al., 2012). Moreover, a broad range of literature suggests circulatory neutrophils from COPD patients are functionally altered, including altered adhesion and migration in response to inflammatory stimuli (Burnett et al., 1987, Milara et al., 2012, Sapey et al., 2011, Woolhouse et al., 2005), reduced phagocytosis capacity (Fietta et al., 1988, Prieto et al., 2001), and increased ROS generation (Noguera et al., 2001). Therefore, neutrophils were isolated from COPD patients and age-matched healthy control subjects, and incubated with Erbstatin analog or Tyrphostin AG825 for 6 or 20 hours (Demographic characteristics of COPD patients and age-matched healthy control subjects are presented in Table 5.1). Both Erbstatin analog and Tyrphostin AG825 dose-dependently enhanced neutrophil apoptosis in COPD and age-matched healthy subjects at 6 and 20 hours [Erbstatin analog: p<0.0001 (HC), p=0.0043 (COPD) for 6 hours and p=0.0003 (HC), p<0.0001 (COPD) for 20 hours; Tyrphostin AG825: p=0.0003 (HC), p<0.0001 (COPD) for 6 hours and p=0.0002 (HC), p<0.0001 (COPD) for 20 hours] (Figure 5.7 and 5.8).

Table 5.1: Demographic characteristics of COPD patients and agematched healthy control subjects (Sheffield Cohort). Data are expressed as mean ± SEM or number. FEV1= Forced expiratory volume in the first second; FVC=Forced Vital Capacity.

Characteristics	COPD	Healthy subjects (HC)
Number of patients (n)	10	7
Age years (yrs)	61.70 ± 2.30	66.00 ± 3.56
Female/Male (n)	4/6	2/5
FEV1 (L)	1.68 ± 0.27	2.96 ± 0.27
FEV1 (%)	62.00 ±7.59	114.40 ± 7.91
FEV1/FVC (%)	57.00 ± 4.92	74.43 ± 1.70
Smoking Status	3/7/0	1/0/6
(Current/Ex/Never)		
Pack years	38.40 ± 5.70	0.57 ± 0.57
Exacerbations in last 1 year	3.80 ± 1.08	-



Figure 5.7. Erbstatin analog promoted neutrophil apoptosis in COPD patients and age-matched healthy subjects. Neutrophils from COPD patients and agematched healthy (HC) subjects were cultured in the presence or absence of Erbstatin analog [Erb, 0, 10, 20 and 40 μ M] for 6 (A) or 20 (B) hours followed by an assessment of apoptosis by light microscopy. Experiments were performed with duplicate measurements in each condition, and the values presented in each condition are expressed as mean percent apoptosis ± SEM, n=10 (COPD), 7 (HC). DMSO is the vehicle control for Erbstatin analog. A total of 300 neutrophils were counted for each measurement by light microscopy. Statistical significances were calculated by one way ANOVA followed by Dunnett's post-hoc test and presented as *p<0.05, **p<0.01, ***p<0.001, ****P<0.0001.



Figure 5.8. Tyrphostin AG825 promoted neutrophil apoptosis in COPD patients and age-matched healthy subjects. Neutrophils from COPD patients and agematched healthy (HC) subjects were cultured in the presence or absence of Tyrphostin AG825 [Tyr, 0, 10, 25 and 50 μ M] for 6 (A) or 20 (B) hours followed by an assessment of apoptosis by light microscopy. Experiments were performed with duplicate measurements in each condition, and the values presented in each condition are expressed as mean percent apoptosis ± SEM, n=10 (COPD), 7 (HC). DMSO is the vehicle control for Tyrphostin AG825. A total of 300 neutrophils were counted for each measurement by light microscopy. Statistical significances were calculated by one way ANOVA followed by Dunnett's post-hoc test and presented as *p<0.05, **p<0.01, ***p<0.001, ****P<0.0001.

5.2.2. Epidermal Growth Factor (EGF) and Neuregulin-1 (NRG-1) did not affect neutrophil apoptosis.

Ligand binding to the extracellular ligand binding site can lead to the activation of ErbB kinases (Roskoski, 2014). Therefore, apoptosis is expected to decrease in the presence of ligands, and to test this, neutrophils were co-cultured with or without known ligands such as EGF (a well-known ligand for ErbB1) and Neuregulin-1 (a known ligand for ErbB3 or ErbB4). However, EGF did not have any effect on neutrophil apoptosis when neutrophils treated with a range of EGF concentrations (1-1000 ng/ml) for 20 hours (Figure 5.9 A). Furthermore, Neuregulin-1 did not affect the apoptosis rates at 6 and 20 hours (p=0.999 and p=0.715) (Figure 5.9 B&C). ErbB kinases can form homodimers or heterodimers with other ErbB partners, and heterodimerisation with ErbB2 is the preferred dimerisation partner in ErbB signalling (Maruyama, 2014). Among the heterodimers of ErbB2, ErbB2/ErbB3 heterodimer generates the most potent mitogenic signals (Alimandi et al., 1995, Wallasch et al., 1995) and is linked with cell survival pathways (Kita et al., 1994, Soltoff et al., 1994). Therefore, I hypothesised that the ErbB2/ErbB3 heterodimer may participate in the neutrophil survival pathway. To test this, neutrophils were stimulated with or without an ErbB3 neutralization antibody followed by an assessment of apoptosis at 6 hours. Apoptosis was found to increase in the presence of the EbB3 neutralization antibody, however, it was not possible to do any statistical analysis as only two experiments were performed (Figure 5.10).



Figure 5.9. Stimulation of neutrophils with EGF (an ErbB1 ligand) or NRG1 (an ErbB3/4 ligand) did not affect apoptosis. Neutrophils from healthy subjects were treated with EGF [0, 50, 100, 500, 1000 ng/ml] for 20 hours (A) or NRG1 [0, 0.1, 0.2, 0.5, 1.0, 2.0, 5.0, 10.0, 50.0 ng/ml] for 6 (B) and 20 (C) hours, followed by the assessment of apoptosis by light microscopy. Data represent 2 (A) or 3 (B, C) independent experiments with duplicate measurements under each condition, and the values are expressed as mean percent apoptosis \pm SEM. Media is the negative control. A total of 300 neutrophils were counted for each measurement by light microscopy. Statistical significances were calculated by one way ANOVA followed by Dunnett's post-hoc test (for B, C).



Figure 5.10. Neutralisation of ErbB3 accelerated neutrophil apoptosis. Neutrophils from healthy subjects were treated with anti-ErbB-3 mAb (and isotype lgG1 control) at 5 and 10 μ g/ml for 5 hours followed by an assessment of apoptosis by light microscopy. Data represent 2 independent experiments with duplicate measurements under each condition, and the values are expressed as mean percent apoptosis \pm SEM. Neutralization with ErbB-3 mAb (black bar) resulted in increased neutrophil apoptosis compared to isotype control (open bar), however no statistical test was performed as the experiment was performed twice. A total of 300 neutrophils were counted for each measurement by light microscopy. Data were kindly generated by an undergraduate project student, named Joseph Clarke.

5.2.3. Erbstatin analog and Tyrphostin AG825 reversed the effect of neutrophil pro-survival stimuli.

Pro-inflammatory factors that prolong neutrophil survival may undermine the therapeutic potential of ErbB inhibitors in resolving inflammation. It was therefore investigated whether Erbstatin analog and Tyrphostin AG825 can abrogate the effect of a number of known neutrophil pro-survival stimuli, such as cAMP, hypoxia, GMCSF and LPS, that convey a survival response via various signalling pathways (Dick et al., 2009, Klein et al., 2000, Krakstad et al., 2004, Martin et al., 2001, Vaughan et al., 2007, Walmsley et al., 2005, Wicks and Roberts, 2016). Intracellular cAMP levels are elevated by a number of inflammatory factors in inflammatory tissues and subsequently promote a neutrophil survival response via activation of protein kinase A dependent pathways (Krakstad et al.,
2004, Martin et al., 2001, Vaughan et al., 2007). To investigate the role of ErbB RTKs in cAMP-mediated survival, both Erbstatin analog and Tyrphostin AG825 were incubated with N⁶-MB-cAMP (N⁶-monobutyryl-cAMP, a cAMP analog) and neutrophil apoptosis measured at 6 and 20 hours. Both of these inhibitors significantly reversed the effect of the cAMP-mediated neutrophil survival response at 20 hours (p=0.032 and p=0.008, respectively) (Figure 5.11 B and 5.12 B), but not at 6 hours (p=0.22 and p>0.99) (Figure 5.11 A and 5.12 A). Tyrphostin AG825 not only overrode the cAMP-mediated neutrophil survival response but also enhanced apoptosis beyond control levels at 20 hours (Figure **5.12 B).** Similar effects were also observed in neutrophils from COPD patients; neither Erbstatin analog nor Tyrphostin AG825 reversed cAMP-mediated neutrophil survival at 6 hours (p>0.99 and p>0.99) (Figure 5.13 A&B), while Tyrphostin AG825 reversed cAMP-mediated neutrophil survival response at 20 hours (p=0.023) (Erbstatin analog has not been tested) (Figure 5.13 C). Since cAMP-mediated signalling is very rapid, no effect of the ErbB inhibitors on the reversal of cAMP-mediated survival response at 6 hours may possibly be as a result of the rapid activation of cAMP signalling before ErbB inhibition takes place. To address this, neutrophils were pre-treated with Tyrphostin AG825 for 1 hour before the addition of N⁶-MB-cAMP for a further 5 hours. Tyrphostin AG825 pre-treatment did not prevent cAMP-mediated survival at 6 hours (p=0.29) (Figure 5.14 A) and also significantly prevented cAMP-mediated survival at 20 hours (p=0.0006) (Figure 5.14 B). Tyrphostin AG825 pre-treatment for 4 hours prevented cAMP-mediated survival at 8 hours, although statistical tests were not performed as this represents 2 experiments (Figure 5.14 C). But this increased apoptosis with Tyrphostin AG825 could be a result of the initiation of Tyrphostin AG825-induced apoptosis by 4 hours before the cells get N⁶-MB-cAMP.

Hypoxia, a characteristic feature of inflammation, is a known survival stimulus for neutrophils, acting via NF-kB (Walmsley et al., 2005). To test the effect of Erbstatin analog and Tyrphostin AG825 on the hypoxia-mediated neutrophil survival, neutrophils were co-cultured with these inhibitors under normoxia ($Po_2 \approx 19$ KPa) and hypoxia ($Po_2 \approx 3$

KPa) for 20 hours followed by an assessment of apoptosis by light microscopy. Neither Erbstatin analog nor Tyrphostin AG825 prevented the hypoxic neutrophil survival, however, Tyrphostin AG825 showed a trend on reversing the survival response (p=0.165 and p=0.0795). (**Figure 5.15 A&B**).

GMCSF, a key neutrophil survival factor, binds to its surface receptor and activates the PI3K pathway leading to promotion of neutrophil survival (Yasui et al., 2002). LPS is also a key survival factor, and LPS-driven neutrophil survival is instigated by binding of LPS to TLR4, conveying the apoptosis inhibition signals via MAPK, PI3K and NF-kB pathways (Dick et al., 2009, Sabroe et al., 2002, Sabroe et al., 2003, Ward et al., 1999, Ward et al., 2005, Ward et al., 2004). Erbstatin analog treatment at two different concentrations was found to reverse LPS-mediated neutrophil survival at 6 hours, as determined by both light microscopy (p<0.0001) (Figure 5.16 A) and flow cytometry (p=0.0133) (Figure 5.16 B). Erbstatin analog not only reversed the LPS-mediated pro-survival response but also enhanced apoptosis beyond baseline controls (Figure 5.16 A&B). Similarly, Erbstatin analog also reversed the GMCSF-mediated pro-survival effects in healthy subjects, as determined by light microscopy (p<0.0001) (**Figure 5.17 A**) and flow cytometry (p=0.006) (Figure 5.17 B). It also enhanced apoptosis beyond baseline controls. To investigate whether ErbB inhibitors can override the pro-survival effects of GMCSF in neutrophils from patients with systemic inflammation, neutrophils were also isolated from patients with COPD and age-matched healthy subjects. Both Erbstatin analog (Figure 5.18 A&B) and Tyrphostin AG825 (Figure 5.19 A&B) dose-dependently overrode the pro-survival effect of GMCSF both in COPD and age-matched healthy control subjects, at 6 and 20 hours [Erbstatin analog: p<0.05 (COPD), p<0.05 (HC) and p<0.0001 (COPD), p<0.0001 (HC) for 6 and 20 hours; Tyrphostin AG825: p<0.0 (COPD), p=0.243 (HC) and p<0.0001 (COPD), p<0.001 (HC) for 6 and 20 hours].



Figure 5.11. Erbstatin analog prevented cAMP-mediated neutrophil survival. Neutrophils from healthy subjects were treated with or without Erbstatin analog [Erb, 0, 40 μ M] in the presence or absence of N⁶-MB-cAMP [500 μ M, 1 mM] for 6 (A) or 20 (B) hours followed by an assessment of apoptosis by light microscopy. Data represent 4 independent experiments with duplicate measurements under each condition, and the values are expressed as mean percent apoptosis ± SEM. Media is the negative control; DMSO is the vehicle control for Erbstatin analog. A total of 300 neutrophils were counted for each measurement by light microscopy. Statistical significances were calculated by one way ANOVA followed by Bonferroni's post-hoc test and presented as *p<0.05, **p<0.01, ***p<0.001, ****P<0.0001



Figure 5.12. Tyrphostin AG825 prevented cAMP-mediated neutrophil survival. Neutrophils from healthy subjects were treated with or without Tyrphostin AG825 [Tyr, 0, 50 μ M] in the presence or absence of N⁶-MB-cAMP [500 μ M, 1 mM] for 6 (A) or 20 (B) hours followed by assessment of apoptosis by light microscopy. Data represent 4 independent experiments with duplicate measurements under each condition, and the values are expressed as mean percent apoptosis ± SEM. Media is the negative control; DMSO is the vehicle control for Tyrphostin AG825. A total of 300 neutrophils were counted for each measurement by light microscopy. Statistical significances were calculated by one way ANOVA followed by Bonferroni's post-hoc test and presented as *p<0.05, **p<0.01.



Figure 5.13. Tyrphostin AG825 prevented cAMP-mediated survival in COPD neutrophils. Neutrophils from COPD patients were treated with or without Tyrphostin AG825 [Tyr, 0, 10, 25 and 50 μ M] in the presence or absence of N⁶-MB-cAMP [500 μ M] for 6 (A) or 20 (B) hours followed by an assessment of apoptosis by light microscopy. Data represent 4 independent experiments with duplicate measurements under each condition, and the values are expressed as mean percent apoptosis ± SEM. Media is the negative control; DMSO is the vehicle control for Tyrphostin AG825. A total of 300 neutrophils were counted for each measurement by light microscopy. Statistical significances were calculated by one way ANOVA followed by Bonferroni's post-hoc test and presented as *p<0.05, **p<0.01.



Tyrphostin AG825 pretreatment (1 hour)

Figure 5.14. Tyrphostin AG825 pre-treatment prevented cAMP-mediated survival. Neutrophils from healthy subjects were pre-treated with or without Tyrphostin AG825 [Tyr, 0, 50 μ M] for 1 (A, B) or 4 (C) hours followed by the addition of N⁶-MB-cAMP [500 μ M, 1 mM (A, B) or 500 μ M (C)]. Apoptosis was assessed at 6 (A) or 20 (B) or 8 (C) hours by light microscopy. Data represent 4 (A, B) or 2 (C) independent experiments with duplicate measurements under each condition, and the values are expressed as mean percent apoptosis ± SEM. Media is the negative control; DMSO is the vehicle control for Tyrphostin AG825. A total of 300 neutrophils were calculated by one way ANOVA followed by Bonferroni's post-hoc test and presented as *p<0.05, **p<0.01, ***p<0.001.



Figure 5.15. Tyrphostin AG825 and Erbstatin analog did not prevent hypoxic neutrophil survival. Neutrophils from healthy subjects were cultured with or without Tyrphostin AG825 [Tyr, 0, 10, 25, 50 μ M] (A) or Erbstatin analog [Erb, 0, 10, 20, 40 μ M] (B) for 20 hours under normoxic [pO₂≈19 KPa] and hypoxic [pO₂≈3 KPa] conditions. The constitutive and hypoxic rates of neutrophil apoptosis were assessed by light microscopy. Data represent 3 (A, B) independent experiments with duplicate measurements under each condition, and the values are expressed as mean percent apoptosis ± SEM. Media is the negative control; DMSO is the vehicle control for Tyrphostin AG825 (A) or Erbstatin analog (B). A total of 300 neutrophils were calculated by one way ANOVA followed by Bonferroni's posthoc test and p-values are stated in the figure.

Morphology

Α



Figure 5.16. Erbstatin analog prevented LPS-mediated neutrophils survival. Neutrophils from healthy subjects were treated with Erbstatin analog [Erb, 0, 20 and 40 μ M] in the presence or absence of LPS [*E. coli* LPS, 1 μ g/ml] for 6 hours. Apoptosis was assessed by light microscopy (A) and flow cytometry by annexin V-PE/Topro-3 staining (B). Data represent 4 (A, B) independent experiments with duplicate measurements under each condition, and the values are expressed as mean percent apoptosis ± SEM. Media is the negative control; DMSO is the vehicle control for Erbstatin analog. A total of 300 neutrophils were calculated by one way ANOVA followed by Bonferroni's post-hoc test and presented as *p<0.05, **p<0.01, ****P<0.0001.

Morphology



Figure 5.17. Erbstatin analog prevented GMCSF-mediated neutrophils survival. Neutrophils from healthy subjects were treated with Erbstatin analog [0, 20 and 40 μ M] in the presence or absence of GMCSF [50 U/ml] for 6 hours followed by assessment of apoptosis by light microscopy (A) or flow cytometry (B) by annexin V-PE/Topro-3 staining. Data represent 4 (A, B) independent experiments with duplicate measurements under each condition, and the values are expressed as mean ± SEM. Media is the negative control; DMSO is the vehicle control for Erbstatin analog. A total of 300 neutrophils were counted for each measurement by light microscopy. The statistical significance was calculated by one way ANOVA followed by Bonferroni's post-hoc test and presented as *p≤0.05, **p≤0.01, ***p≤0.001, ****P≤0.0001.



Figure 5.18. Erbstatin analog prevented GMCSF-mediated neutrophil survival in COPD patients and age-matched healthy subjects. Neutrophils from COPD patients (COPD) and age matched healthy subjects (HC) were treated with Erbstatin analog [Erb, 0, 10, 20 and 40 μ M] with or without GMCSF [50 U/ml] for 6 (A) or 20 (B) hours, followed by an assessment of apoptosis by light microscopy. Experiments were performed with duplicate measurements in each condition, and the values are expressed as mean percent apoptosis ± SEM, n=6 (COPD), 4 (HC). Media is the negative control; DMSO is the vehicle control for Erbstatin analog. A total of 300 neutrophils were counted for each measurement by light microscopy. Statistical significances were calculated by one way ANOVA followed by Bonferroni's post-hoc test and presented as *p<0.05, **p<0.01, ***p<0.001,



Figure 5.19. Tyrphostin AG825 prevented GMCSF-mediated neutrophil survival in COPD patients and age-matched healthy subjects. Neutrophils from COPD patients (COPD) and age matched healthy subjects (HC) were treated with AG825 [Tyr, 0, 10, 25 and 50 μ M] with or without GMCSF [50 U/ml] for 6 (A) or 20 (B) hours, followed by an assessment of apoptosis by light microscopy. Experiments were performed with duplicate measurements in each condition, and the values presented in each condition are expressed as mean percent apoptosis ± SEM, n=6 (COPD), 4 (HC). Media is the negative control; DMSO is the vehicle control for Tyrphostin AG825. A total of 300 neutrophils were counted for each measurement by light microscopy. Statistical significances were calculated by one way ANOVA followed by Bonferroni's post-hoc test and presented as *p<0.05, **p<0.01, ***p<0.001, ****P<0.0001.

5.2.4. Tyrphostin AG825 reduced PI3K/AKT activation and McI-1 level.

The pro-survival effect of GMCSF is mediated via activation of the PI3K/AKT pathway leading to the stabilisation of the anti-apoptotic Bcl-2 family protein, Mcl-1 (Derouet et al., 2004, Klein et al., 2000, Moulding et al., 1998). To investigate the mechanism of how Tyrphostin AG825 reverses the GMCSF-mediated survival response, AKTphosphorylation, as a measure of PI3K activation, was assessed. Tyrphostin AG825 pretreatment for 1 hour was found to reduce GMCSF-induced AKT-phosphorylation following 15 and 30 minutes of GMCSF treatment (p<0.05) (Figure 5.20 A). Mcl-1 plays critical roles in the regulation of neutrophil apoptosis/survival and neutrophil survival has been shown to correlate with the level of Mcl-1 (Michels et al., 2005, Moulding et al., 1998). Therefore, to identify potential downstream mechanisms of Tyrphostin AG825 driven apoptosis, neutrophils were pre-treated with Tyrphostin AG825 for 1 hour in the presence or absence of pan-caspase inhibitor QVD followed by the addition of GMCSF, and Mcl-1 levels were measured by western blotting at 8 hours, the timepoint at which Mcl-1 degradation mechanism in the regulation of neutrophil apoptosis was reported to take place as an upstream event of caspase activation (Wardle et al., 2011). Tyrphostin AG825 was found to reduce constitutive and GMCSF-induced levels of McI-1 (Figure 5.20 B), suggesting that Tyrphostin AG825 induced neutrophil apoptosis is mediated via degradation of McI-1. Furthermore, GMCSF-induced McI-1 levels were reduced with Tyrphostin AG825 treatment even in the presence of QVD (Figure 5.20 B), suggesting that Tyrphostin AG825-induced Mcl-1 degradation at this timepoint takes place as upstream component rather than a substrate of caspases.



Figure 5.20. Tyrphostin AG825 prevented **GMCSF-induced** AKTphosphorylation and destabilise Mcl-1. (A) Neutrophils from healthy subjects were pre-treated with Tyrphostin AG825 [Tyr, 0, 50 µM] for 1 hour followed by the addition of GMCSF [50 U/ml] for 15 and 30 minutes. (B) Neutrophils were pretreated with Tyrphostin AG825 [Tyr, 0, 50 µM] in the presence or absence of Q-VD-OPh [QVD,1 µM] for 1 hour followed by the addition of GMCSF [50 U/ml] for a further 7 hours. Cell lysates were made for western blot analysis, probing for p-AKT (A) or Mcl-1 (B) and also loading controls, AKT (A) or p38 (B). Immunoblot images representing the levels of p-AKT and AKT (A), or Mcl-1 and p38 are shown. The densitometric ratios [p-AKT/AKT (A) or Mcl-1/p38 (B)] are presented in the graphs. Data represent 3 (A, B) independent experiments, and the values are expressed as mean ± SEM. DMSO is the vehicle control for Tyrphostin AG825. Statistical significance was calculated by one way ANOVA followed by Bonferroni's post-hoc test and presented as *p<0.05.

5.2.5. Tyrphostin AG825 reduced neutrophil number at the site of inflammation in a zebrafish tail injury model.

In order to examine the effect of Tyrphostin AG825 on neutrophilic inflammation in a complex organism, a zebrafish model was used. More specifically, the effect of Tyrphostin AG825 on the number of neutrophils at the site of inflammation was studied in a well-characterized mpx:GFP zebrafish tailfin injury in vivo model (Renshaw et al., 2006). The kinetics of neutrophil recruitment at the site of inflammation was visualised following tail transection, and neutrophil numbers were found to increase until 6 hours post injury (hpi) followed by a gradual reduction at 24 hpi as inflammation resolved (Figure 5.21 A&B). To assess the effect of Tyrphostin AG825 on inflammatory neutrophils, fish larvae were pre-treated with Tyrphostin AG825 for 24 hours before they underwent tail transection and the number of neutrophils at the site of inflammation was counted at 4 and 8 hpi. Tyrphostin AG825 pre-treatment for 24 hours resulted in significant reduction of the neutrophil number at 4 and 8 hpi (p=0.0117 and p=0.0108) (Figure 5.21C). However, the number of total neutrophils across the whole zebrafish body was unaffected following Tyrphostin AG825 treatment for 24 hours (p=0.639) (Figure 5.22 A&B), suggesting that inflammatory neutrophils are more sensitive to the effect of Tyrphostin AG825.



Figure 5.21. Tyrphostin AG825 reduced number of neutrophil at the site of injury in zebrafish tail injury model. Tails of Tg(mpx:GFP)i114 zebrafish larvae were transected to induce inflammatory responses and GFP-positive neutrophils were visualised and counted by fluorescence microscopy. (A) A picture of a representative fish larva indicating the site of tail transection (red line) is shown. (B) Tails of 3 days post fertilized (dpf) larvae were transected and neutrophil numbers were counted at 2, 4, 6, 8 and 24 hours post injury (hpi). (C) 2 dpf larvae were pretreated with or without Tyrphostin AG825 [Tyr,10 μ M] for 24 hours before underwent tail transection and neutrophil numbers counted at the site of injury at 4 and 8 hpi. Data represent at least 30 fishes under each condition performed as 3 independent experiments and the values are expressed as mean \pm SEM. DMSO is the vehicle control for Tyrphostin AG825. Statistical significances were calculated by one way ANOVA (with Bonferroni post-hoc test) and presented as *p<0.05.



Figure 5.22. Tyrphostin AG825 did not affect the number of neutrophils across the whole body. 2 dpf larvae of Tg (mpx:GFP)i114 zebrafish were treated with or without Tyrphostin AG825 [Tyr, 10 μ M] for 24 hours followed by mounting the fish in 0.8% low melting point agarose. GFP-positive neutrophils were then counted from image taken by a fluorescent microscope. (A) GFP-positive neutrophils across the whole body of a representative larva are shown. (B) A graph representing the neutrophil numbers across the whole body following DMSO (control) or Tyrphostin AG825 [10 μ M] treatment is shown. Data represents at least 30 fishes under each condition performed as 3 independent experiments and the values are expressed as mean \pm SEM. DMSO is the vehicle control for Tyrphostin AG825. Statistical significance was calculated by a non-parametric t-test (Mann-Whitney U test).

5.2.6. Tyrphostin AG825 increased neutrophil apoptosis and efferocytosis in an acute lung injury murine model.

In order to investigate the effect of ErbB inhibition on neutrophil apoptosis *in vivo*, a murine model of acute inflammation was adopted. To specifically address the ability of Tyrphostin AG825 to accelerate neutrophil apoptosis in the mammalian lung, an LPS-induced murine model of acute inflammation was used (Asti et al., 2000). C57BL/6 mice were nebulised with LPS to induce neutrophilic inflammation (Asti et al., 2000, Faffe et

al., 2000, Thompson et al., 2013), followed by an immediate intraperitoneal injection with 20 mg/kg Tyrphostin AG825 (Tyr) or DMSO (control). Mice were lavaged after 48 hours and the cellular component was cytocentrifuged onto microscope slides. The assessment of neutrophil apoptosis and macrophage-mediated efferocytosis of apoptotic bodies was carried out by light microscopy and flow cytometry. Tyrphostin AG825 treatment was found to significantly increase neutrophil apoptosis compared to control (p=0.005) (Figure 5.23 A). In vivo visualising free apoptotic neutrophils is a rare event because of a continuous efferocytosis process by residential macrophages. Therefore, neutrophil apoptosis was also estimated by the summation of the free apoptotic neutrophils along with the apoptotic neutrophils visualised inside of macrophages. A similar and significant increase in neutrophil apoptosis was observed in the Tyrphostin AG825 treatment group (p=0.010) (Figure 5.23 B). However, BAL neutrophil apoptosis as assessed by flow cytometry (by annexin-V/Topro-3 staining) was not significantly altered by Tyrphostin AG825 (p=0.819); however, the data were variable because of low apoptotic events (Figure 5.23 C). Tyrphostin AG825 treatment also enhanced macrophage-mediated efferocytosis compared to control, as assessed by calculating the percent of macrophages containing apoptotic bodies out of total macrophages (p=0.0008) (Figure 5.24 A&B). Tyrphostin AG825 treatment did not alter the percent of neutrophils or macrophages (Figure 5.25 A-C). Neither neutrophil count (Figure 5.23 D-F) nor total cell count (Figure 5.25 G-H) was altered with Tyrphostin AG825 treatment compared to control.



Figure 5.23. Tyrphostin AG825 promoted neutrophil apoptosis in an LPSinduced acute lung inflammation model. C57BL/6 mice were nebulised with LPS (3 mg per group) followed by an immediate intraperitoneal injection with 20 mg/kg Tyrphostin AG825 (Tyr, n=8) or 10% DMSO (control, n=8). BAL samples were then collected at 48 hours. Neutrophil apoptosis in the BAL samples was calculated by oil immersion light microscopy (A, B) or by flow cytometry by annnexin V-PE/Topro-3 staining (C). Light microscopy mediated apoptosis assessment were calculated in terms of the free apoptotic neutrophils (A) or by the by the summation of the proportion of the isolated apoptotic neutrophils with the inclusions of apoptotic bodies within macrophages (B). The data are expressed as mean \pm SEM. A total of 300 neutrophils were counted for each measurement by light microscopy. The statistical significances were calculated by a non-parametric t-test (Mann–Whitney U test), and presented as *p<0.05, **p<0.01.



Figure 5.24. Tyrphostin AG825 increased macrophage efferocytosis in an LPSinduced acute lung inflammation model. C57BL/6 mice were nebulised with LPS (3 mg per group) followed by an immediate intraperitoneal injection with 20 mg/kg Tyrphostin AG825 (Tyr, n=8) or 10% DMSO (control, n=8). BAL samples were then collected at 48 hours. Alveolar macrophage mediated efferocytosis of apoptotic neutrophils were calculated by oil immersion light microscopy. (A) Alveolar macrophages engulfed apoptotic bodies are indicated by black arrows. (B) A graphical representation showing the percent macrophages with 1 or more apoptotic body inclusions (of total macrophages) are shown. The data are expressed as mean \pm SEM. A total of 300 neutrophils were counted for each measurement by light microscopy. Statistical significance was calculated by a non-parametric t-test (Mann– Whitney U te st), and presented as ***p<0.001.



Figure 5.25. Tyrphostin AG825 increased neutrophil apoptosis in an LPSinduced acute lung inflammation model. C57BL/6 mice were nebulised with LPS (3 mg per group) followed by an immediate intraperitoneal injection with 20 mg/kg Tyrphostin AG825 (Tyr, n=8) or 10% DMSO (control, n=8). BAL samples were then collected at 48 hours. Differential counts of BAL cells were calculated by oil immersion light microscopy and flow cytometry. (A & B) % neutrophils and % macrophages by light microscopy, respectively. (C) % neutrophils by flow cytometry based on annexin V-PE/Topro-3 positivity. (D & E) Neutrophil numbers assessed by light microscopy and flow cytometry, respectively. (F) The number of healthy neutrophils (annexin-V negative) as assessed by flow cytometry. (G & H) The total number of cells as determined by a haemocytometer and by flow cytometry, respectively. The data are expressed as mean \pm SEM. A total of 300 neutrophils were counted for each measurement by light microscopy. Statistical significance was calculated by a nonparametric t-test (Mann–Whitney U test).

5.3. Discussion

Apoptosis plays a vital role in the inflammation resolution process, mediating functional shut down of neutrophils followed by clearance by residential macrophages (El Kebir and Filep, 2013b, Savill et al., 1989b, Whyte et al., 1999). Since delayed neutrophil apoptosis has been implicated in a number of chronic inflammatory diseases, defining neutrophil apoptosis pathways and therefore, identifying novel therapeutically sensitive targets is of great importance for the development of therapeutics for inflammatory diseases which is currently an unmet need. In this chapter, the ErbB family of RTKs are shown to be important regulators of neutrophil survival. Inhibition of ErbB1 and ErbB2, by selective small molecule inhibitors Erbstatin analog and Tyrphostin AG825, resulted in enhanced neutrophil apoptosis *in vitro* and *in vivo*, and reduced neutrophil number at the site of inflammation *in vivo*.

The ErbB family RTKs are among the most studied cell signalling families in biology (Lemmon and Schlessinger, 2010). RTKs consist of an extracellular ligand binding domain, a hydrophobic transmembrane segment and an intracellular kinase domain (Prenzel et al., 2001), although there are some exceptions (discussed below in this paragraph). Ligand binding to the extracellular domain results in receptor homo- or hetero-dimerisation subsequently leading to autophosphorylation of tyrosine residues at the cytoplasmic domain which leads to activation of the kinases and downstream signalling (Roskoski, 2014). The phosphorylated tyrosine residues serve as the docking sites for numerous signalling molecules involved in multiple signalling pathways, and therefore activation of ErbB receptors transduces the signal to heterologous cellular pathways (Hynes et al., 2001). Among the four ErbB family kinases, ErbB1 and ErbB4 are considered as classical RTKs, whereas ErbB2 has no known ligand binding domain and ErbB3 is kinase impaired (Casalini et al., 2004, Prenzel et al., 2001, Roskoski, 2014).

(Maruyama, 2014). Since ErbB2 does not require a ligand, ErbB2 homodimers are constitutively active (Fan et al., 2008).

Over-expression and dysregulated activation of these kinases are associated with the development of multiple cancers, including breast, neck, lung and brain cancer (Roskoski, 2014, Yarden and Pines, 2012). Development of cancer as a result of activation of ErbB1 and ErbB2 kinases is mediated via multiple mechanisms such as overexpression, mutation, deletion and autocrine ligand-receptor interaction (Hynes and MacDonald, 2009). The oncogenic activity of ErbB2 is mainly driven by overexpression or by making interaction with ErbB1 and ErbB3 (Hynes and MacDonald, 2009). Overexpression of ErbB2 is associated with 30% of human breast cancer (Slamon et al., 1987, Slamon et al., 1989) and many other cancers (Roskoski, 2014), and is also associated with poor clinical outcomes (Berchuck et al., 1990, Slamon et al., 1987, Slamon et al., 1989). The role of ErbB3 in causing cancer is underpinned by the formation of a heterodimer with dysregulated ErbB partners (such as ErbB1 and ErbB2), mainly ErbB2. The role of ErbB4 in driving oncogenesis is complex as it has multiple isomeric forms with varied functionalities: some are tumourigenic and others tumour suppressive (Sundvall et al., 2008). ErbB signalling was demonstrated to inhibit apoptosis in keratinocytes, epithelial cells and diverse tumour cells (Stoll et al., 1998, Tikhomirov and Carpenter, 2004, Yamaoka et al., 2008). In this chapter, I have shown for the first time that the ErbB family kinases are important regulators in a myeloid cell survival pathway.

Neutrophils undergo spontaneous apoptosis *in vitro* over a timecourse of approximately 30 hours (Lee et al., 1993, Savill et al., 1989b). Both Erbstatin analog and Tyrphostin AG825 accelerated spontaneous neutrophil apoptosis *in vitro*, which possibly suggests that ErbB activation is required for constitutive neutrophil survival responses, although the mechanism for this is not clear. A number of polypeptide ligands bind with the members of ErbB family kinases (except ErbB2 which lacks a ligand binding site). These ligands are synthesised as transmembrane polypeptide precursors which later on are converted to soluble forms and active N-terminal ectodomains by proteolytic

cleavage (Massague and Pandiella, 1993, Singh and Harris, 2005). Although most ligands are secreted or shed from the surface membrane, some ligands may act in a juxtacrine manner by which they are neither secreted nor shed, but rather may bind with the receptor kinases by direct contact (Massague and Pandiella, 1993, Singh and Harris, 2005). All known high-affinity ErbB ligands have an EGF -like domain that is the main determinant for the binding or activation of the kinases. The known ligands for ErbB1 are EGF, HP-EGF (Hairpin-binding EGF), TGF (Transforming Growth Factor) α , EPG (Epigen), AR (Amphiregulin), EPR (Epiregulin) and BTC (Betacellulin). Among these HP-EGF, EPR and BTC also bind with ErbB4, which also binds other classes of ligands called neuregulins (NRGs). All four types of neuregulins such as NRG1, NRG2, NRG3, and NRG4 can bind with ErbB4; however, NRG1 and NRG2 also bind with ErbB3. Though both Erbstatin analog and Tyrphostin AG825 induced neutrophil apoptosis, ErbB ligands such as EGF (ligand for ErbB1) and NRG-1 (ligand for ErbB3/4) did not enhance neutrophil survival responses, perhaps suggesting that ErbB survival signalling in neutrophils is mainly mediated by ErbB2 possibly in the form of a constitutively active homodimer. Nonetheless, the activation of ErbB signalling may be mediated by ligands that may be present in culture media, which may cause the receptors to be activated, or via the production and release of ligands in an autocrine manner, or can possibly be activated by ligands within the surface membrane from nearby cells in a juxtracrine manner, for example the interaction between TGF α (an ErbB1 ligand) and ErbB1 (Anklesaria et al., 1990). Constitutive ErbB activation also can possibly be explained by a transactivation mechanism via heterologous signalling pathways (such as signals from G-protein coupled receptors, GPCRs) that may feed into and regulate ErbB pathway. ErbB2 homodimers can be constitutively active since there is no ligand binding site and therefore ErbB2 is tightly regulated by its intrinsic autoinhibitory activity within the cytoplasmic domain (Fan et al., 2008). This autoinhibitory activity is mainly mediated by a loop formed by interaction between the α C helix and β 4 plated sheet within the cytoplasmic kinase domain (Fan et al., 2008). The inherent autoinhibition mechanism

within the cytoplasmic kinase domain can prevent continual ErbB2 activation (Fan et al., 2008), and may possibly explain the constitutive apoptosis of neutrophils *in vitro*.

The IC₅₀ value of Erbstatin analog for ErbB1 is 0.75 μ M (0.15 μ g/ml) (Umezawa et al., 1990), and the IC₅₀ value of Tyrphostin AG825 for ErbB2 is 0.35 µM (Osherov et al., 1993). The concentration of Erbstatin analog and Tyrphostin AG825 used in this study to get the biological effect were high (40 μ M and 50 μ M, respectively), which would fail 10 µM cut off used for the screening process executed in chapter 4. Since both of these inhibitors are ATP-competitive and compete with ATP for binding to ATP-binding sites of the kinases (Osherov et al., 1993, Umezawa and Imoto, 1991), high concentration of inhibitors may be required to compete with high concentrations of intracellular ATP (millimolar concentration range) (Beis and Newsholme, 1975), which are concomitant with the literature where supramaximal concentrations of Tyrphostin AG825 were used to get biological effects (Levitzki and Gazit, 1995, Murillo et al., 2001, Osherov et al., 1993). Moreover, Tyrphostins such as AG825, have low aqueous solubility (Levitzki and Gazit, 1995) which may limit the actual solubilised inhibitors in cell culture media and which subsequently reduces the bioavailability of the inhibitor to cells. These considerations may explain the requirement of high concentration of inhibitors to get cellular effects on apoptosis.

Since EGF and neuregulin-1 did not show any effects on apoptosis and high concentration of the inhibitors (Erbstatin analog or Tyrphostin AG825) had effects, other potential off-target effects of ErbB inhibitors within neutrophils cannot be ruled out. None of the possible off-target effects were not studied, which is one of a major limitation in this study. However, the specificity of ErbBs inhibitors at the concentrations used in this study could be addressed if I could show the reduction of phosphorylation of ErbBs in presence of these inhibitors. The possible off-target effects of Erbstatin analog or Tyrphostin AG825 could be determined by using an antibody microarray analysis or phospho-proteomics approach if these inhibitors can affect on the reduction of phosphorylation of other kinases involved in unrelated pathways.

Since the inhibitor compounds screen identified ErbB2 inhibitors and our group have shown by antibody microarray analysis ErbB2 is phosphorylated in response to N⁶-MB-cAMP (**Appendix 7.7**), ErbB2 may be the most effective target when considering potential drug targets for inflammatory diseases. However, further studies are warranted to confirm the role of ErbB2 in neutrophil survival and inflammation. As genetic manipulation of *in vitro* derived human neutrophils is intractable, genetic deletion of ErbBs is not possible. However, it may be possible to address this by generating ErbB2 specific zebrafish or murine transgenic models (ErbB2 functional mutant), but this was beyond the scope in my PhD because of time limitations.

The ErbB family RTKs transduce signals through diverse signalling pathways. The output of ErbB signalling networks not only depends on ErbB receptor activation but also input from other signals initiated by hormones, cytokines, growth factors and stress inducers (Carpenter, 1999). This transregulatory activity is mainly mediated by protein kinases that phosphorylate and therefore activate the kinase activity of ErbB family members (Carpenter, 1999). ErbB activation transduces signals through a number of well described cell survival/apoptosis cascades such as PI3K, AKT, p38 MAPK and Bcl-2/-x etc (Yarden and Sliwkowski, 2001). Importantly, PI3K pathway activation has been noted to induce cellular survival signals and also allows cells to resist the effects of apoptosis stimuli in many cell types (Cantley, 2002, Yao and Cooper, 1995), including neutrophils (Cowburn et al., 2002). PI3K kinase dependent survival responses signal via activation of AKT (also called protein kinase B) which is a key and immediate downstream event in PI3K pathway activation (Dudek et al., 1997, Kauffmann-Zeh et al., 1997, Khwaja et al., 1997). Taken together, therefore ErbB inhibition is expected to prevent neutrophil survival, which is consistent with this study as both Tyrphostin AG825 and Erbstatin analog promoted neutrophil apoptosis in vitro.

In addition to increased neutrophil constitutive apoptosis, both Erbstatin analog and Tyrphostin AG825 reversed the effects of multiple prosurvival stimuli that signal via diverse signalling pathways. These results suggest the ErbB family kinases may be

considered as potential targets when designing therapy for inflammatory diseases in the lung since diverse prosurvival mediators are present in the lung during inflammation. GMCSF plays an important role in airway inflammation by inhibiting neutrophil apoptosis and is found at elevated levels in BAL of patients with chronic inflammatory disease (Klein et al., 2000, Wicks and Roberts, 2016, Yasui et al., 2002). The GMCSF-mediated neutrophil survival response is generated by activation of PI3K/AKT pathway, leading to stabilization of anti-apoptotic Bcl-2 family member, Mcl-1(Derouet et al., 2004, Klein et al., 2000). The lung is exposed to LPS as a result of microbial infections that are often associated with COPD exacerbations. LPS prolongs neutrophil survival via a TLR4 dependent mechanism which subsequently activates MAPK, PI3K and NF-kB pathway (Sabroe et al., 2002, Sabroe et al., 2003, Ward et al., 1999, Ward et al., 2005, Ward et al., 2004). N6-MB-cAMP is a cAMP analog and generates a neutrophil survival response via a PKA-dependent mechanism (Krakstad et al., 2004, Vaughan et al., 2007, Martin et al., 2001), which is distinct to LPS or GMCSF-mediated survival signals. In spite of these distinct pathways, ErbB inhibitors prevented the survival response, implying that ErbB pathways are dominant prosurvival pathways and inhibition of this kinase family can overcome the effects of other signalling pathways occurring in parallel. Reversal of LPSmediated survival responses may be mediated by PI3K/AKT pathway as AKT can phosphorylate IKK α , therefore generating NF-kB activity (Bai et al., 2009), which is a key signalling player in response to LPS (Sabroe et al., 2003, Ward et al., 2005). AKT can also phosphorylate cAMP Responsive Element Binding protein (CREB) which is a key factor in inducing cAMP-mediated cellular responses (Du and Montminy, 1998), and thus inhibition of ErbB may alter CREB via modulating the activity of the PI3K/AKT pathway. Furthermore, a quantitative protein-protein interaction network study reports that although each ErbB kinase can potentially bind with numerous cytosolic proteins involved in various signalling pathways, PI3K binds with ErbB kinases with high specificity (Jones et al., 2006). Therefore, the PI3K/AKT pathway may be a key downstream control point that feeds into multiple distinct pathways stimulated by these

stimuli. To examine this in the context of neutrophil survival, I have shown that Tyrphostin AG825 prevented GMCSF-induced AKT phosphorylation, suggesting that Tyrphostin AG825 reversed GMCSF-mediated survival via the alteration of PI3K activation. Mcl-1 plays an important role in neutrophil survival and Mcl-1 levels have been demonstrated to correlate with neutrophil survival (Michels et al., 2005, Moulding et al., 1998). Moreover, the level of both constitutive and GMCSF-induced Mcl-1 was reduced following Tyrphostin AG825 treatment. Since Tyrphostin AG825 modulated early prosurvival signalling by inhibiting PI3K/AKT activation which is a key downstream pathway of the ErbB signalling, and also prevented Mcl-1 levels at 8 hours, the ErbB-mediated survival response, therefore, may partly be conveyed through the PI3K/AKT pathway. Therefore, these results suggest that inhibition of ErbB mechanistically alters neutrophil survival pathways. In addition to the PK3/AKT pathways, other potential pathways such as p38 MAPK and Bcl-2/-x may also play roles as downstream cascades, as ErbB RTKs are known to regulate heterologous signalling. It has been reported that Tyrphostin AG825 promotes apoptosis via p38 MAPK-dependent pathways in prostate cancer cells (Murillo et al., 2001), implying possible engagement of p38 MAPK pathway downstream of ErbB signalling. However, further work is needed to establish this.

Neutrophils were also obtained from patients with COPD to test the effects of Erbstatin analog and Tyrphostin AG825, since COPD circulatory neutrophils demonstrate altered functionality (Burnett et al., 1987, Fietta et al., 1988, Milara et al., 2012, Noguera et al., 2001, Prieto et al., 2001, Sapey et al., 2011, Woolhouse et al., 2005), including reduced constitutive apoptosis during exacerbations (Pletz et al., 2004). Circulatory neutrophils from COPD patients were equally sensitive to Erbstatin analog or Tyrphostin AG825 induced apoptosis, suggesting that ErbB inhibitors may have potential in inflammation resolution via acceleration of neutrophil apoptosis in patients with systemic inflammation.

In this study alongside COPD neutrophils, ErbB inhibitors were tested in neutrophils from age-matched healthy control subjects, as the literature suggests that innate immune functions of neutrophils such as phagocytosis (Butcher et al., 2001, Wenisch et al., 2000), ROS generation (Fulop et al., 2004), degranulation (McLaughlin et al., 1986), NET formation (Hazeldine et al., 2014), microbicidal activity (Simell et al., 2011, Wenisch et al., 2000), are altered in elderly subjects. Furthermore, it has been noted that that neutrophil apoptosis in the presence of survival factors (such as GMCSF, LPS) was shown to be higher in elderly subjects (although spontaneous apoptosis was unchanged) (Fulop et al., 1997, Tortorella et al., 1999, Tortorella et al., 1998, Tortorella et al., 2006), suggesting that the regulation of neutrophil apoptosis is also altered in elderly subjects. Both Erbstatin analog and Tyrphostin AG825 promoted apoptosis in neutrophils from elderly subjects.

Since the inhibition of ErbBs promoted neutrophil apoptosis and reversed neutrophil prosurvival responses in COPD patients, ErbB inhibition may serve as a potential therapeutic strategy for this disease. Since COPD patients studied in this cohort had frequent exacerbations and no differences in neutrophil apoptosis were observed between COPD patients and age-matched healthy control subjects, the patients who are colonised with pathogens may be immune-compromised as a result of a possible neutropenic effect of ErbB inhibition. However, normalising the intensity of the ErbB inhibition while retaining the immune functions of neutrophils may overcome the issue.

As opposed to other forms of cell death such as necrosis and necroptosis, apoptosis is an anti-inflammatory cell death mechanism and therefore it was important to confirm that ErbB inhibition engaged apoptosis. Using flow cytometry based detection via annexin-V and Topro-3 staining, the effects of Erbstatin analog and Tyrphostin AG825 were found to enhance apoptosis rather than necrosis as these inhibitors did not alter Topro-3 positive events. Furthermore, ErbB inhibitor driven apoptosis was completely abrogated by the pan-caspase inhibitor, Q-VD-OPh, which supported the conclusion that effects of ErbB inhibitors are via apoptosis and not an alternative death process. The engagement of apoptosis by these inhibitors was further validated by the loss of Mcl-1. Notably, the acceleration of neutrophil apoptosis has been reported to

reduce inflammation in multiple disease *in vivo* models (Chello et al., 2007, El Kebir and Filep, 2013b, Heasman et al., 2003, Ren et al., 2008, Rossi et al., 2006). These observations emphasise the importance of studying ErbB inhibitors *in vivo* models of inflammation. Therefore, the effects of Tyrphostin AG825 were studied in two *in vivo* models: zebrafish tail injury model and LPS-induced acute lung inflammation murine model.

Though zebrafish have long been used as a model organism for studying vertebrate development and haematopoiesis, it is now also considered as an excellent model for studying immunology, including inflammation biology. Studying neutrophil mediated innate immunity using the zebrafish larvae model is advantageous as larvae are transparent, allowing real-time monitoring of fluorescently labelled proteins in cellular processes in vivo. Furthermore, zebrafish neutrophils appear to be functional approximately 48 hours after fertilisation (Lieschke et al., 2001), while adaptive immunity does not develop for a further 4-6 weeks (Trede et al., 2004). In this study, a transgenic mpx:GFP zebrafish line expressing GFP under the neutrophil-specific myeloperoxidase (mpx) promoter was adopted to visualise the neutrophilic response in vivo. Tyrphostin AG825 was found to reduce the number of neutrophils at the site of inflammation while the total number of neutrophils was unaltered. This is perhaps because inflammatory neutrophils are more sensitive to Tyrphostin AG825 or that compensatory mechanisms may take place to replenish circulatory neutrophils. The reduced number of neutrophils at the site of inflammation could possibly be attributed by reduced neutrophil chemotaxis or increased apoptosis or by enhanced reverse migration (Ellett et al., 2015, Mathias et al., 2006). Whether the reduced number of neutrophils at the inflammatory site is a specific reflection of increased apoptosis was not established due to time constrictions and lack of sensitive apoptosis detection approaches in fish. However, it may be possible to address this in the future by TUNEL (Terminal deoxynucleotidyl transferase dUTP nick end labeling) staining, as described in literature (Elks et al., 2011, Robertson et al., 2014). Further to this, it may also be possible to determine whether this decrease is a result of

reverse migration phenotype (using photoconvertible neutrophil-specific transgenic lines, *Tg(mpx:Gal4/UAS:Kaede)* (Elks et al., 2011, Yoo and Huttenlocher, 2011) or of a recruitment phenotype (Robertson et al., 2014) as described previously. The reduced number of neutrophils at the inflammation site, following Tyrphostin AG825 treatment, suggests that ErbB2 plays roles in inflammation and may be a potential therapeutic target in resolving inflammation. Since only the ErbB2-selective inhibitor Tyrphostin AG825 was tested in the fish tail injury model, other inhibitors selective for other members of ErbB RTKs needs to be tested to determine their role in inflammation *in vivo*. Furthermore, it is also important to validate this finding by generating or obtaining ErbB transgenic fish, or by using anti-sense oligonucleotide morpholinos (Moulton, 2007). For elucidation of the role of ErbB kinases in diverse phenotypes in fish, a number of studies has been performed using either genetic manipulation of ErbB RTKs by using morpholinos (Budi et al., 2008, Honjo et al., 2008, Rojas-Munoz et al., 2009), suggesting the feasibility of adopting these techniques to validate the role of ErbB RTKs in inflammation.

In order to determine a role for ErbB RTKs in resolving inflammation in a mammalian model, I moved into a murine model of acute lung inflammation. This model also allowed us to directly measure neutrophil apoptosis and clearance *in vivo*, which is technically challenging in zebrafish. In contrast to other agents for inducing lung injury, LPS was used in this study since LPS is a well-established inducer of inflammation, is easy to administer (in nebulised form), and also provides a study in a context relevant to bacterial infection, which is commonly associated with COPD exacerbations. In acute LPS-models, LPS generates a mixed inflammatory response, including increased neutrophils (Faffe et al., 2000, Lefort et al., 2001, Menezes et al., 2005, Thompson et al., 2013), in addition to other inflammatory cells and soluble mediators (Lee et al., 2007, Vernooy et al., 2002) in the lung. A number of studies have shown that the peak neutrophilic response in the lung was observed at 24 hours following LPS administration, followed by a gradual reduction of the response in a time dependent manner (Faffe et al., 2000, Lefort et al., 2005), and neutrophil apoptosis is well

documented to cause this decline (Menezes et al., 2005, Brass et al., 2008). In this murine model, Tyrphostin AG825 was administered intraperitoneally to inhibit ErbB in vivo at a dose of 20 mg/kg, which is consistent with a previous study (Kedrin et al., 2009). In this study, neutrophil apoptosis and efferocytosis were studied at 48 hours which is one of the time points where neutrophil apoptosis contributes to the decline of neutrophil numbers in the lung and is also consistent with the previously published literature (Thompson et al., 2013). In this study, Tyrphostin AG825 was found to increase neutrophil apoptosis and macrophage-driven efferocytosis in BAL at 48 hours post treatment. However, the proportion or the total number of neutrophils was unaltered, possibly because of simultaneous recruitment of neutrophils at this time point and however, later time point may show a reduction of neutrophil and total cell number. The ability of Tyrphostin AG825 to enhance neutrophil apoptosis at a single time point does not mean that its effect contributes to inflammation resolution, however further studies with multiple time points may be required to see the effect of Tyrphostin AG825 on neutrophilic inflammation resolution in the lung. It is well-established that an efficient inflammation resolution process in acute lung inflammation is correlated with increased neutrophil apoptosis (El Kebir et al., 2012). Therefore, the increased neutrophil apoptosis with Tyrphostin AG825 may contribute to inflammation resolution in the lung, and this could be addressed if pan-caspase inhibitor can prevent the Tyrphostin AG825-induced reduction of infiltrated of neutrophils and other inflammatory cells in the lung in the murine model.

Since Tyrphostin AG825 induced apoptosis *in vivo*, the results are consistent with the ability of this inhibitor to promote apoptosis *in vitro* and since Tyrphostin modulated the PI3K/AKT pathway, resulting in McI-1 modulation *in vitro*, it can be speculated that Tyrphostin AG825 driven apoptosis *in vivo* may be conveyed by the PI3K/AKT and McI-1 dependent mechanisms. However, further studies are required to address this and involvement of other potential pathways.

As a proof of principle, Tyrphostin AG825 was tested and found to promote neutrophil apoptosis in the murine model system, suggesting ErbB2 as a potential component of neutrophilic inflammation and a therapeutic target. However, the role of other members of ErbB family should be investigated to see if they also have the same role in neutrophil survival and inflammation *in vivo*. A transgenic mice with a dominant negative allele of ErbB2 (carboxyl-terminal truncated) has been developed to study the role of ErbB2 in the development of the mammary gland (Jones and Stern, 1999), suggesting the feasibility of studying the ErbB2 kinase using a transgenic murine model and may help to investing the role of this kinase in inflammation *in vivo*.

This is the first study showing the role of ErbB kinases in myeloid cells. Though small molecule inhibitors of ErbB function are in clinical use as anti-cancer agents, they might have the potential for repurposing as drugs in treating inflammatory diseases.

Conclusions:

Inhibition of ErbB1 and ErbB2 with selective small molecule inhibitors, Erbstatin analog and Tyrphostin AG825 respectively, accelerated spontaneous neutrophil apoptosis and reversed the effects of a number of neutrophil prosurvival factors in COPD and healthy control subjects. Using the zebrafish tailfin injury model, Tyrphostin AG825 was shown to reduce the number of neutrophils at the site of inflammation. Tyrphostin AG825 was also shown to enhance neutrophil apoptosis and alveolar macrophage efferocytosis in an acute lung inflammation model. This is the first study revealing the role of the ErbB family of RTKs in regulating neutrophil survival.

Thus the findings in this chapter identified protein kinase dependent pathways involved in inflammation resolution with potential application as a novel therapeutic strategy for chronic inflammatory diseases.

Chapter 6. General Discussion

Host immune cells, including neutrophils, have the ability to limit infection, inflammation and tissue damage in a highly regulated manner as part of a homeostatic response to infection and injury. Neutrophil phagocytosis and apoptosis play important roles in this context, and these processes are known to be dysregulated in acute and chronic inflammatory disease (Donnelly and Barnes, 2012, Hoenderdos and Condliffe, 2013, Zhang et al., 2012). Identifying the molecular targets involved in these processes and therefore the mechanisms underpinning the dysregulation is a foremost need in order to develop therapies for inflammatory diseases. In this study, I have attempted to understand cellular processes in chronic inflammation, particularly emphasising on COPD, and also aimed to identify therapeutically targetable novel molecular targets regulating neutrophil apoptosis pathway(s).

6.1. Key findings in the study

Neutrophils are key immune effector cells, providing defence against bacterial and fungal infections (Kaufmann, 2008, Kolaczkowska and Kubes, 2013). However, they have the potential to contribute deleterious effects on host tissues, as implicated in acute and chronic inflammatory diseases such as COPD, where neutrophilic inflammation drives pathogenesis and disease progression (Brown et al., 2009, Haslett, 1999, Pletz et al., 2004, Zhang et al., 2012). Under these inflammatory settings, neutrophil functions such as phagocytosis and apoptosis are abnormally regulated under the influence of multiple microenvironmental factors.

Neutrophils are professional phagocytes, and yet bacteria persist in the lungs of patients with chronic inflammation despite the tissue neutrophilia, suggesting that the phagocytic capacity of neutrophils may be compromised in this disease (Stockley, 2002). In this study, I found that COPD neutrophils have a modest phagocytic defect based on a reduction of the phagocytic index, although both the % of neutrophils containing the

bacteria and the mean bacteria per neutrophil did not alter. Furthermore, the roles of a number of key inflammatory factors (IFN-γ, mROS, and hypoxia) in the modulation of neutrophil phagocytosis were studied; however, the phagocytic capacity was not regulated in the presence of these inflammatory mediators.

I found a moderate phagocytosis defect in COPD based on a single parameter, however, the effect may not be the effect of COPD rather may reflect the effect of ageing of the patients, since healthy subjects were much younger individuals. Therefore, the phagocytosis defect identified in this thesis is inconclusive. Although circulatory neutrophil apoptosis did not reduce in COPD compared to age-matched healthy subjects. as discussed before in this thesis, existing studies with a considerably higher number of subjects show that circulatory neutrophil apoptosis was reported to reduce in COPD (Pletz et al., 2004, Schmidt-Ioanas et al., 2006, Zhang et al., 2012); however, no change was also reported (Noguera et al., 2004). Even with this controversy whether circulatory neutrophil apoptosis in COPD is suppressed or not, delayed neutrophil apoptosis at sites of inflammation has been implicated in the pathophysiology of COPD and other inflammatory diseases, which prevents the removal of these potentially toxic cells and as a consequence, the resolution of inflammation (Hoenderdos and Condliffe, 2013, Whyte et al., 1993, Zhang et al., 2012). Driving neutrophil apoptosis is a valuable therapeutic strategy for inflammatory diseases, as evidenced by a number of studies where this approach promotes inflammation resolution experimentally (Burgon et al., 2014, Chello et al., 2007, Heasman et al., 2003, Ren et al., 2008, Rossi et al., 2006). In the past few decades, although many advances in the understanding of neutrophil apoptosis have been documented, more research is required to identify drugable molecular targets regulating this pathway. In light of this, an unbiased screening process on neutrophil apoptosis was adopted and identified a number of kinases which may have potential roles in regulating neutrophil apoptosis. Among the kinases identified, I focussed on the role of the family of ErbB RTKs, since the kinases of the family were a common targets and was inhibited by some of the most specific compounds. I have

shown that inhibition of these kinases *in vitro* not only promoted neutrophil apoptosis but also overrode a number of neutrophil prosurvival stimuli and mechanistically alters neutrophil survival pathway as shown by reducing the AKT activation and the levels of McI-1. Since neutrophil function is influenced by a number of cellular and soluble factors *in vivo*, I explored the role of ErbBs in models of zebrafish and murine inflammation. The ErbB2 inhibitor promoted inflammation resolution and neutrophil apoptosis in these models. Therefore, this study suggests a possibility of targeting the ErbB RTKs for the development of therapeutics for inflammatory diseases.

6.2. Limitations

Although some limitations of this study have already been discussed in chapters 3-5, a number of general limitations require discussion.

There are number of limitations in the experimental model systems in neutrophil research. For example, the phenotypic or functional responses of neutrophils are affected by the surrounding environment during *in vitro* experiments which can induce variability in the results between experiments rendering a difficulty while working with neutrophils. Donor variability is another concern, often making data interpretation difficult and meaning sizeable data sets are required. Furthermore, since neutrophils are terminally differentiated cells and have a short lifespan, these cells are not suitable for genetic manipulation experiments and therefore all of the findings in this thesis are derived from pharmacological tools.

An important limitation is that I was unable to study the expression of ErbB RTKs in neutrophils. The Kinex microarray data suggested activation (and therefore expression) of ErbB2 in response to N⁶-MB-cAMP as evidenced by the detection of a phosphorylated protein product. An undergraduate student in the Prince group has since demonstrated

the expression of ErbB2 in human neutrophils, which is regulated by the survival stimuli GMCSF and cAMP.

Further limitation in this study is that the ability of Tyrphostin AG825 was tested in a single time point in the *in vivo* murine model system; therefore, the reduced neutrophil numbers observed in Tyrphostin AG825 treatment group did not provide any information regarding the ability of the inhibitor in inflammation resolution. Furthermore, Tyrphostin AG825 was not administered after establishment of inflammation in the lung, rather administered at the same time of LPS nebulisation and only tested only in an acute inflammation setting. Thus this model system does not mimic the scenario of chronic inflammation, for instance COPD, and/or acute COPD exacerbation; however this could be addressed by adopting COPD models as discussed detail below in section 6.4.

6.3. Therapeutic implications

Although current therapies for inflammatory diseases, for example bronchodilators and steroids used in COPD, can reduce the symptoms, they do not have potential to reverse the pathological processes and do not specifically target neutrophilic inflammation. Since over 400 human diseases are linked to abnormal activities of kinases (Melnikova and Golden, 2004), kinase inhibitors are increasingly being exploited therapeutically. In the context of inflammatory diseases, a number of studies highlighted that kinases are important regulators of neutrophil apoptosis (Burgon et al., 2014, Juss et al., 2012, Rossi et al., 2006, Wang et al., 2003, Webb et al., 2000). My study suggests ErbB RTKs as potential drug targets for inflammatory diseases. As discussed, aberrant activation of ErbB RTKs has been reported to contribute to the development of multiple carcinomas (Roskoski, 2004), and small molecules inhibitors (such as lapatinib, erlotinib, and gefitinib) and mAb (trastuzumab, panitumumab, and cetuximab) are in clinical use as therapeutics in cancer medicine (Ather et al., 2013, Singh et al., 2016). Furthermore, a number of potential candidates such as dacomitinib are in clinical evaluation (Ather et
al., 2013, Singh et al., 2016). Since my study showed that the ErbB inhibition promotes neutrophils apoptosis and reduces neutrophil burden at the sites of inflammation, this study has opened up a possibility of repurposing the ErbB inhibitor drugs for achieving therapeutic benefits in chronic inflammatory diseases, including COPD. Repurposing the ErbB inhibitor based drug for treating chronic inflammatory disease would be beneficial not only because of their safety to use has already been established but also this approach is a least-resource intensive. ErbB inhibitors may possibly be able to be considered for drugs in the case of COPD exacerbations; however, further work is warranted to establish if these inhibitors have the ability to reduce inflammation in experimentally established COPD and its exacerbation models. Cancer patients treated with ErbB inhibitor drugs (such as Trastuzumab) have been reported to show neutropenia as one of the side effects (Ghani et al., 2014, Inada-Inoue et al., 2014), and this neutropenia may be explained by the enhanced neutrophil apoptosis as a result of inhibition of ErbB RTKs, which is consistent with our finding in this study. If this is the case, while considering ErbB inhibitors as drugs for inflammatory diseases, the patients treated with these inhibitors may be immunocompromised as a result of neutropenia. This is a potential side effect and particularly a major concern if the patients are chronically colonised with pathogens. However, targeted drug delivery approach to the inflammatory sites, for instance, by delivering the ErbB inhibitors in nebulised form to the lung for COPD, may be fruitful for targeting the inflammatory neutrophils more readily than systemic neutrophils.

6.4. Further questions to address

Although this thesis describes a role for ErbB RTKs in neutrophil survival and inflammation, further work is required to address the detailed mechanisms underpinning this. Although this thesis suggests that the ErbB-driven neutrophil survival involves the PI3K/AKT pathway and Mcl-1, other key survival signalling pathways (such as p38 MAPK,

165

ERK MAPK and Bcl-2/-x) were not explored and required further study. Furthermore, the roles of these signalling pathways are needed to focus on in parallel *in vivo* contexts.

Although the inhibition of ErbBs promoted neutrophil apoptosis *in vivo* and *in vitro*, and reduced inflammation *in vivo*; however, further studies are required to address how this inhibition affects other key neutrophil functions such as phagocytosis and chemotaxis. Furthermore, the effects of ErbB inhibition have not been studied in other cell populations (e.g. macrophages, epithelial cells etc.) residing in the inflammatory environments. These studies are essential as the ErbB inhibitors can be considered as potential therapeutics for inflammatory diseases if they have the ability to reduce inflammation while retaining the key functions of neutrophils and other immune and epithelial cells.

Although this study shows the ErbB inhibition reduces neutrophil burden in acute inflammation *in vivo*, it is needed to establish further whether the inhibition of ErbBs has the ability to improve clinical outcomes or disease severity scores in established chronic inflammatory disease models, which would require further studies to confirm the therapeutic efficacy of ErbB inhibitors. In particular, I would adopt a murine model of COPD by chronically intranasal administration of LPS/NE once a week for a month to generate an established inflammation as previously described (Sajjan et al., 2009), following which a further acute inflammation (to mimic acute exacerbation) will be provoked with LPS in the same route followed by an administration of Tyrphostin AG825 and analysing ability of this inhibitor in inflammation resolution and improving clinical outcomes. In addition to murine models of lung inflammation, the finding in this thesis could be strengthened by testing the ErbB inhibitors in additional mammalian models of inflammation, such as zymosan-induced murine models of peritonitis, bleomycin-induced lung injury and passively induced arthritis etc (Jonsson et al., 2005, Kolaczkowska et al., 2010, Rossi et al., 2006).

166

6.5. Conclusions

This study identified a novel role for ErbB family kinases in neutrophil survival pathway and inflammation. To my knowledge, this is the first study demonstrating a role of ErbB family kinases in myeloid cell function. The ability of ErbB inhibitors in the acceleration of neutrophil apoptosis and inflammation resolution, suggests a repurposing potential of existing ErbB inhibitors currently in clinical use in cancer medicine for treating chronic inflammatory diseases.

References

- AGUSTI, A. G., NOGUERA, A., SAULEDA, J., SALA, E., PONS, J. & BUSQUETS, X. (2003) Systemic effects of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Eur Respir J*, 21, 347-60.
- AKGUL, C., MOULDING, D. A. & EDWARDS, S. W. (2001) Molecular control of neutrophil apoptosis. *FEBS Lett*, 487, 318-22.
- ALBRECHTSEN, M., YEAMAN, G. R. & KERR, M. A. (1988) Characterization of the IgA receptor from human polymorphonuclear leucocytes. *Immunology*, 64, 201-5.
- ALIMANDI, M., ROMANO, A., CURIA, M. C., MURARO, R., FEDI, P., AARONSON, S. A., DI FIORE, P. P. & KRAUS, M. H. (1995) Cooperative signaling of ErbB3 and ErbB2 in neoplastic transformation and human mammary carcinomas. *Oncogene*, 10, 1813-21.
- ALLEN, L., DOCKRELL, D. H., PATTERY, T., LEE, D. G., CORNELIS, P., HELLEWELL, P. G. & WHYTE, M. K. (2005a) Pyocyanin production by Pseudomonas aeruginosa induces neutrophil apoptosis and impairs neutrophil-mediated host defenses in vivo. *J Immunol*, 174, 3643-9.
- ALLEN, L. A., BEECHER, B. R., LYNCH, J. T., ROHNER, O. V. & WITTINE, L. M. (2005b) Helicobacter pylori disrupts NADPH oxidase targeting in human neutrophils to induce extracellular superoxide release. *J Immunol*, 174, 3658-67.
- ALLEN, R. C. & STEPHENS, J. T., JR. (2011) Myeloperoxidase selectively binds and selectively kills microbes. *Infect Immun*, 79, 474-85.
- ALVARADO-KRISTENSSON, M., MELANDER, F., LEANDERSSON, K., RONNSTRAND, L., WERNSTEDT, C. & ANDERSSON, T. (2004) p38-MAPK signals survival by phosphorylation of caspase-8 and caspase-3 in human neutrophils. *J Exp Med*, 199, 449-58.
- AMULIC, B., CAZALET, C., HAYES, G. L., METZLER, K. D. & ZYCHLINSKY, A. (2012) Neutrophil function: from mechanisms to disease. *Annu Rev Immunol*, 30, 459-89.
- ANAND, R. J., GRIBAR, S. C., LI, J., KOHLER, J. W., BRANCA, M. F., DUBOWSKI, T., SODHI, C. P. & HACKAM, D. J. (2007) Hypoxia causes an increase in phagocytosis by macrophages in a HIF-1alpha-dependent manner. *J Leukoc Biol*, 82, 1257-65.
- ANKLESARIA, P., TEIXIDO, J., LAIHO, M., PIERCE, J. H., GREENBERGER, J. S. & MASSAGUE, J. (1990) Cell-cell adhesion mediated by binding of membraneanchored transforming growth factor alpha to epidermal growth factor receptors promotes cell proliferation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 87, 3289-93.
- ARRUDA, M. A., BARCELLOS-DE-SOUZA, P., SAMPAIO, A. L., ROSSI, A. G., GRACA-SOUZA, A. V. & BARJA-FIDALGO, C. (2006) NADPH oxidase-derived ROS: key modulators of heme-induced mitochondrial stability in human neutrophils. *Exp Cell Res*, 312, 3939-48.
- ASTI, C., RUGGIERI, V., PORZIO, S., CHIUSAROLI, R., MELILLO, G. & CASELLI, G. F. (2000) Lipopolysaccharide-induced lung injury in mice. I. Concomitant evaluation of inflammatory cells and haemorrhagic lung damage. *Pulm Pharmacol Ther*, 13, 61-9.
- ATHENS, J. W., HAAB, O. P., RAAB, S. O., MAUER, A. M., ASHENBRUCKER, H., CARTWRIGHT, G. E. & WINTROBE, M. M. (1961) Leukokinetic studies. IV. The total blood, circulating and marginal granulocyte pools and the granulocyte turnover rate in normal subjects. *J Clin Invest*, 40, 989-95.
- ATHER, F., HAMIDI, H., FEJZO, M. S., LETRENT, S., FINN, R. S., KABBINAVAR, F., HEAD, C. & WONG, S. G. (2013) Dacomitinib, an irreversible Pan-ErbB inhibitor significantly abrogates growth in head and neck cancer models that exhibit low response to cetuximab. *PLoS One*, 8, e56112.
- AVERY, S. V. (2011) Molecular targets of oxidative stress. Biochem J, 434, 201-10.

- BAI, D., UENO, L. & VOGT, P. K. (2009) Akt-mediated regulation of NFkappaB and the essentialness of NFkappaB for the oncogenicity of PI3K and Akt. *Int J Cancer*, 125, 2863-70.
- BAMBOROUGH, P. (2012) System-based drug discovery within the human kinome. *Expert Opin Drug Discov*, 7, 1053-70.
- BANERJEE, D., KHAIR, O. A. & HONEYBOURNE, D. (2004) Impact of sputum bacteria on airway inflammation and health status in clinical stable COPD. *Eur Respir J*, 23, 685-91.
- BARALDO, S., TURATO, G., BADIN, C., BAZZAN, E., BEGHE, B., ZUIN, R., CALABRESE, F., CASONI, G., MAESTRELLI, P., PAPI, A., FABBRI, L. M. & SAETTA, M. (2004) Neutrophilic infiltration within the airway smooth muscle in patients with COPD. *Thorax*, 59, 308-12.
- BARNES, P. J. (2004) Alveolar macrophages as orchestrators of COPD. COPD, 1, 59-70.
- BATTAGLIA, S., MAUAD, T., VAN SCHADEWIJK, A. M., VIGNOLA, A. M., RABE, K. F., BELLIA, V., STERK, P. J. & HIEMSTRA, P. S. (2007) Differential distribution of inflammatory cells in large and small airways in smokers. *J Clin Pathol*, 60, 907-11.
- BAUER, S., ABDGAWAD, M., GUNNARSSON, L., SEGELMARK, M., TAPPER, H. & HELLMARK, T. (2007) Proteinase 3 and CD177 are expressed on the plasma membrane of the same subset of neutrophils. *J Leukoc Biol*, 81, 458-64.
- BAUM, C. M., WEISSMAN, I. L., TSUKAMOTO, A. S., BUCKLE, A. M. & PEAULT, B. (1992) Isolation of a candidate human hematopoietic stem-cell population. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 89, 2804-8.
- BECKER, A. J., MC, C. E. & TILL, J. E. (1963) Cytological demonstration of the clonal nature of spleen colonies derived from transplanted mouse marrow cells. *Nature*, 197, 452-4.
- BEIS, I. & NEWSHOLME, E. A. (1975) The contents of adenine nucleotides, phosphagens and some glycolytic intermediates in resting muscles from vertebrates and invertebrates. *Biochem J*, 152, 23-32.
- BELLOC, F., AIRIAU, K., JEANNETEAU, M., GARCIA, M., GUERIN, E., LIPPERT, E., MOREAU-GAUDRY, F. & MAHON, F. X. (2009) The stem cell factor-c-KIT pathway must be inhibited to enable apoptosis induced by BCR-ABL inhibitors in chronic myelogenous leukemia cells. *Leukemia*, 23, 679-85.
- BENNOUNA, S., BLISS, S. K., CURIEL, T. J. & DENKERS, E. Y. (2003) Cross-talk in the innate immune system: neutrophils instruct recruitment and activation of dendritic cells during microbial infection. *J Immunol*, 171, 6052-8.
- BERCHUCK, A., KAMEL, A., WHITAKER, R., KERNS, B., OLT, G., KINNEY, R., SOPER, J. T., DODGE, R., CLARKE-PEARSON, D. L., MARKS, P. & ET AL. (1990) Overexpression of HER-2/neu is associated with poor survival in advanced epithelial ovarian cancer. *Cancer Res*, 50, 4087-91.
- BERENSON, C. S., GARLIPP, M. A., GROVE, L. J., MALONEY, J. & SETHI, S. (2006) Impaired phagocytosis of nontypeable Haemophilus influenzae by human alveolar macrophages in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *J Infect Dis,* 194, 1375-84.
- BERKOW, R. L., WANG, D., LARRICK, J. W., DODSON, R. W. & HOWARD, T. H. (1987) Enhancement of neutrophil superoxide production by preincubation with recombinant human tumor necrosis factor. *J Immunol*, 139, 3783-91.
- BEYRAU, M., BODKIN, J. V. & NOURSHARGH, S. (2012) Neutrophil heterogeneity in health and disease: a revitalized avenue in inflammation and immunity. *Open Biol*, 2, 120134.
- BIANCHI, M., HAKKIM, A., BRINKMANN, V., SILER, U., SEGER, R. A., ZYCHLINSKY, A. & REICHENBACH, J. (2009) Restoration of NET formation by gene therapy in CGD controls aspergillosis. *Blood*, 114, 2619-22.

- BIANCHI, S. M., DOCKRELL, D. H., RENSHAW, S. A., SABROE, I. & WHYTE, M. K. (2006) Granulocyte apoptosis in the pathogenesis and resolution of lung disease. *Clin Sci (Lond)*, 110, 293-304.
- BIFFL, W. L., MOORE, E. E., MOORE, F. A., BARNETT, C. C., JR., CARL, V. S. & PETERSON, V. N. (1996) Interleukin-6 delays neutrophil apoptosis. *Arch Surg*, 131, 24-9; discussion 29-30.
- BLACKWELL, N. M., SEMBI, P., NEWSON, J. S., LAWRENCE, T., GILROY, D. W. & KABOURIDIS, P. S. (2004) Reduced infiltration and increased apoptosis of leukocytes at sites of inflammation by systemic administration of a membranepermeable lkappaBalpha repressor. *Arthritis Rheum*, 50, 2675-84.
- BONESCHANSKER, L., YAN, J., WONG, E., BRISCOE, D. M. & IRIMIA, D. (2014) Microfluidic platform for the quantitative analysis of leukocyte migration signatures. *Nat Commun*, 5, 4787.

BORREGAARD, N. (2010) Neutrophils, from marrow to microbes. Immunity, 33, 657-70.

- BORREGAARD, N., KJELDSEN, L., LOLLIKE, K. & SENGELOV, H. (1992) Ca(2+)dependent translocation of cytosolic proteins to isolated granule subpopulations and plasma membrane from human neutrophils. *FEBS Lett*, 304, 195-7.
- BORREGAARD, N., KJELDSEN, L., SENGELOV, H., DIAMOND, M. S., SPRINGER, T. A., ANDERSON, H. C., KISHIMOTO, T. K. & BAINTON, D. F. (1994) Changes in subcellular localization and surface expression of L-selectin, alkaline phosphatase, and Mac-1 in human neutrophils during stimulation with inflammatory mediators. *J Leukoc Biol*, 56, 80-7.
- BORREGAARD, N., SORENSEN, O. E. & THEILGAARD-MONCH, K. (2007) Neutrophil granules: a library of innate immunity proteins. *Trends Immunol*, 28, 340-5.
- BRADFIELD, P. F., SCHEIERMANN, C., NOURSHARGH, S., ODY, C., LUSCINSKAS, F. W., RAINGER, G. E., NASH, G. B., MILJKOVIC-LICINA, M., AURRAND-LIONS, M. & IMHOF, B. A. (2007) JAM-C regulates unidirectional monocyte transendothelial migration in inflammation. *Blood*, 110, 2545-55.
- BRASS, D. M., HOLLINGSWORTH, J. W., CINQUE, M., LI, Z., POTTS, E., TOLOZA, E., FOSTER, W. M. & SCHWARTZ, D. A. (2008) Chronic LPS inhalation causes emphysema-like changes in mouse lung that are associated with apoptosis. *Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol*, 39, 584-90.
- BRINKMANN, V., REICHARD, U., GOOSMANN, C., FAULER, B., UHLEMANN, Y., WEISS, D. S., WEINRAUCH, Y. & ZYCHLINSKY, A. (2004) Neutrophil extracellular traps kill bacteria. *Science*, 303, 1532-5.
- BROWN, L. A., PING, X. D., HARRIS, F. L. & GAUTHIER, T. W. (2007) Glutathione availability modulates alveolar macrophage function in the chronic ethanol-fed rat. *Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol*, 292, L824-32.
- BROWN, V., ELBORN, J. S., BRADLEY, J. & ENNIS, M. (2009) Dysregulated apoptosis and NFkappaB expression in COPD subjects. *Respir Res*, 10, 24.
- BRUICK, R. K. & MCKNIGHT, S. L. (2001) A conserved family of prolyl-4-hydroxylases that modify HIF. *Science*, 294, 1337-40.
- BRUSSELLE, G. G., JOOS, G. F. & BRACKE, K. R. (2011) New insights into the immunology of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Lancet*, 378, 1015-26.
- BUCKLEY, C. D., ROSS, E. A., MCGETTRICK, H. M., OSBORNE, C. E., HAWORTH,
 O., SCHMUTZ, C., STONE, P. C., SALMON, M., MATHARU, N. M., VOHRA, R.
 K., NASH, G. B. & RAINGER, G. E. (2006) Identification of a phenotypically and functionally distinct population of long-lived neutrophils in a model of reverse endothelial migration. *J Leukoc Biol*, 79, 303-11.
- BUDI, E. H., PATTERSON, L. B. & PARICHY, D. M. (2008) Embryonic requirements for ErbB signaling in neural crest development and adult pigment pattern formation. *Development*, 135, 2603-14.
- BURGON, J., ROBERTSON, A. L., SADIKU, P., WANG, X., HOOPER-GREENHILL, E., PRINCE, L. R., WALKER, P., HOGGETT, E. E., WARD, J. R., FARROW, S. N., ZUERCHER, W. J., JEFFREY, P., SAVAGE, C. O., INGHAM, P. W., HURLSTONE, A. F., WHYTE, M. K. & RENSHAW, S. A. (2014) Serum and

glucocorticoid-regulated kinase 1 regulates neutrophil clearance during inflammation resolution. *J Immunol*, 192, 1796-805.

- BURNETT, D., CHAMBA, A., HILL, S. L. & STOCKLEY, R. A. (1987) Neutrophils from subjects with chronic obstructive lung disease show enhanced chemotaxis and extracellular proteolysis. *Lancet*, 2, 1043-6.
- BUTCHER, S. K., CHAHAL, H., NAYAK, L., SINCLAIR, A., HENRIQUEZ, N. V., SAPEY, E., O'MAHONY, D. & LORD, J. M. (2001) Senescence in innate immune responses: reduced neutrophil phagocytic capacity and CD16 expression in elderly humans. *J Leukoc Biol*, 70, 881-6.
- CANTIN, A. & CRYSTAL, R. G. (1985) Oxidants, antioxidants and the pathogenesis of emphysema. *Eur J Respir Dis Suppl*, 139, 7-17.
- CANTLEY, L. C. (2002) The phosphoinositide 3-kinase pathway. Science, 296, 1655-7.
- CARMAN, C. V., SAGE, P. T., SCIUTO, T. E., DE LA FUENTE, M. A., GEHA, R. S., OCHS, H. D., DVORAK, H. F., DVORAK, A. M. & SPRINGER, T. A. (2007) Transcellular diapedesis is initiated by invasive podosomes. *Immunity*, 26, 784-97.
- CARPENTER, G. (1999) Employment of the epidermal growth factor receptor in growth factor-independent signaling pathways. *J Cell Biol*, 146, 697-702.
- CASALINI, P., IORIO, M. V., GALMOZZI, E. & MENARD, S. (2004) Role of HER receptors family in development and differentiation. *J Cell Physiol*, 200, 343-50.
- CAUDRILLIER, A., KESSENBROCK, K., GILLISS, B. M., NGUYEN, J. X., MARQUES, M. B., MONESTIER, M., TOY, P., WERB, Z. & LOONEY, M. R. (2012) Platelets induce neutrophil extracellular traps in transfusion-related acute lung injury. *J Clin Invest*, 122, 2661-71.
- CAUDRILLIER, A. & LOONEY, M. R. (2013) Platelet-neutrophil interactions as a target for prevention and treatment of transfusion-related acute lung injury. *Curr Pharm Des*, 18, 3260-6.
- CENCIARELLI, C., MAREI, H. E., ZONFRILLO, M., PIERIMARCHI, P., PALDINO, E., CASALBORE, P., FELSANI, A., VESCOVI, A. L., MAIRA, G. & MANGIOLA, A. (2014) PDGF receptor alpha inhibition induces apoptosis in glioblastoma cancer stem cells refractory to anti-Notch and anti-EGFR treatment. *Mol Cancer*, 13, 247.
- CHARMOY, M., BRUNNER-AGTEN, S., AEBISCHER, D., AUDERSET, F., LAUNOIS, P., MILON, G., PROUDFOOT, A. E. & TACCHINI-COTTIER, F. (2010) Neutrophil-derived CCL3 is essential for the rapid recruitment of dendritic cells to the site of Leishmania major inoculation in resistant mice. *PLoS Pathog*, 6, e1000755.
- CHELLO, M., ANSELMI, A., SPADACCIO, C., PATTI, G., GOFFREDO, C., DI SCIASCIO, G. & COVINO, E. (2007) Simvastatin increases neutrophil apoptosis and reduces inflammatory reaction after coronary surgery. *Ann Thorac Surg*, 83, 1374-80.
- CHO, H. Y., REDDY, S. P. & KLEEBERGER, S. R. (2006) Nrf2 defends the lung from oxidative stress. *Antioxid Redox Signal*, 8, 76-87.
- CHUN-HSIANG CHIU, K.-M. Y., LEUNG-KEI SIU, CHANG-PHONE FUNG, JUNG-CHUNG LIN *, FENG-YEE CHANG (2011) Impact of age on neutrophil phagocytic reaction with different capsular serotypes of Klebsiella pneumoniae. *Journal of Microbiology, Immunology and Infection*, 44, 333–337.
- CICCIA, A. & ELLEDGE, S. J. (2010) The DNA damage response: making it safe to play with knives. *Mol Cell*, 40, 179-204.
- CLAING, A., LAPORTE, S. A., CARON, M. G. & LEFKOWITZ, R. J. (2002) Endocytosis of G protein-coupled receptors: roles of G protein-coupled receptor kinases and beta-arrestin proteins. *Prog Neurobiol*, 66, 61-79.
- COCKAYNE, D. A., CHENG, D. T., WASCHKI, B., SRIDHAR, S., RAVINDRAN, P., HILTON, H., KOURTEVA, G., BITTER, H., PILLAI, S. G., VISVANATHAN, S., MULLER, K. C., HOLZ, O., MAGNUSSEN, H., WATZ, H. & FINE, J. S. (2012) Systemic biomarkers of neutrophilic inflammation, tissue injury and repair in COPD patients with differing levels of disease severity. *PLoS One*, 7, e38629.

- COHEN, P. & ALESSI, D. R. (2013) Kinase drug discovery--what's next in the field? ACS Chem Biol, 8, 96-104.
- COLOM, B., BODKIN, J. V., BEYRAU, M., WOODFIN, A., ODY, C., ROURKE, C., CHAVAKIS, T., BROHI, K., IMHOF, B. A. & NOURSHARGH, S. (2015) Leukotriene B4-Neutrophil Elastase Axis Drives Neutrophil Reverse Transendothelial Cell Migration In Vivo. *Immunity*, 42, 1075-86.
- COLOTTA, F., RE, F., POLENTARUTTI, N., SOZZANI, S. & MANTOVANI, A. (1992) Modulation of granulocyte survival and programmed cell death by cytokines and bacterial products. *Blood*, 80, 2012-20.
- CONDLIFFE, A. M., CHILVERS, E. R., HASLETT, C. & DRANSFIELD, I. (1996) Priming differentially regulates neutrophil adhesion molecule expression/function. *Immunology*, 89, 105-11.
- CONDLIFFE, A. M., KITCHEN, E. & CHILVERS, E. R. (1998) Neutrophil priming: pathophysiological consequences and underlying mechanisms. *Clin Sci (Lond)*, 94, 461-71.
- COSTANTINI, C. (2011) The defensive alliance between neutrophils and NK cells as a novel arm of innate immunity. *J Leukoc Biol*, 89, 221-33.
- COWBURN, A. S., CADWALLADER, K. A., REED, B. J., FARAHI, N. & CHILVERS, E. R. (2002) Role of PI3-kinase-dependent Bad phosphorylation and altered transcription in cytokine-mediated neutrophil survival. *Blood*, 100, 2607-16.
- CRONKITE, E. P. & FLIEDNER, T. M. (1964) Granulocytopoiesis. N Engl J Med, 270, 1347-52 CONTD.
- CUDKOWICZ, G., BENNETT, M. & SHEARER, G. M. (1964) Pluripotent Stem Cell Function of the Mouse Marrow "Lymphocyte". *Science*, 144, 866-8.
- DAMES, S. A., MARTINEZ-YAMOUT, M., DE GUZMAN, R. N., DYSON, H. J. & WRIGHT, P. E. (2002) Structural basis for Hif-1 alpha /CBP recognition in the cellular hypoxic response. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 99, 5271-6.
- DANG, P. M., FONTAYNE, A., HAKIM, J., EL BENNA, J. & PERIANIN, A. (2001) Protein kinase C zeta phosphorylates a subset of selective sites of the NADPH oxidase component p47phox and participates in formyl peptide-mediated neutrophil respiratory burst. *J Immunol*, 166, 1206-13.
- DANG, P. M., MOREL, F., GOUGEROT-POCIDALO, M. A. & EL BENNA, J. (2003) Phosphorylation of the NADPH oxidase component p67(PHOX) by ERK2 and P38MAPK: selectivity of phosphorylated sites and existence of an intramolecular regulatory domain in the tetratricopeptide-rich region. *Biochemistry*, 42, 4520-6.
- DAVIES, D. E., POLOSA, R., PUDDICOMBE, S. M., RICHTER, A. & HOLGATE, S. T. (1999) The epidermal growth factor receptor and its ligand family: their potential role in repair and remodelling in asthma. *Allergy*, 54, 771-83.
- DAVIES, L. C., JENKINS, S. J., ALLEN, J. E. & TAYLOR, P. R. (2013) Tissue-resident macrophages. *Nat Immunol*, 14, 986-95.
- DECUZZI, P. & FERRARI, M. (2007) The role of specific and non-specific interactions in receptor-mediated endocytosis of nanoparticles. *Biomaterials*, 28, 2915-22.
- DEHN, S., DEBERGE, M., YEAP, X. Y., YVAN-CHARVET, L., FANG, D., ELTZSCHIG, H. K., MILLER, S. D. & THORP, E. B. (2016) HIF-2alpha in Resting Macrophages Tempers Mitochondrial Reactive Oxygen Species To Selectively Repress MARCO-Dependent Phagocytosis. *J Immunol*, 197, 3639-3649.
- DELEO, F. R. (2004) Modulation of phagocyte apoptosis by bacterial pathogens. *Apoptosis,* 9, 399-413.
- DEMERS, M., KRAUSE, D. S., SCHATZBERG, D., MARTINOD, K., VOORHEES, J. R., FUCHS, T. A., SCADDEN, D. T. & WAGNER, D. D. (2012) Cancers predispose neutrophils to release extracellular DNA traps that contribute to cancerassociated thrombosis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 109, 13076-81.
- DENG, X., EWTON, D. Z., LI, S., NAQVI, A., MERCER, S. E., LANDAS, S. & FRIEDMAN, E. (2006) The kinase Mirk/Dyrk1B mediates cell survival in pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. *Cancer Res*, 66, 4149-58.

- DEROUET, M., THOMAS, L., CROSS, A., MOOTS, R. J. & EDWARDS, S. W. (2004) Granulocyte macrophage colony-stimulating factor signaling and proteasome inhibition delay neutrophil apoptosis by increasing the stability of McI-1. *J Biol Chem*, 279, 26915-21.
- DEWAS, C., FAY, M., GOUGEROT-POCIDALO, M. A. & EL-BENNA, J. (2000) The mitogen-activated protein kinase extracellular signal-regulated kinase 1/2 pathway is involved in formyl-methionyl-leucyl-phenylalanine-induced p47phox phosphorylation in human neutrophils. *J Immunol*, 165, 5238-44.
- DI CARLO, F. J. & FIORE, J. V. (1958) On the composition of zymosan. Science, 127, 756-7.
- DICK, E. P., PRINCE, L. R., PRESTWICH, E. C., RENSHAW, S. A., WHYTE, M. K. & SABROE, I. (2009) Pathways regulating lipopolysaccharide-induced neutrophil survival revealed by lentiviral transduction of primary human neutrophils. *Immunology*, 127, 249-55.
- DICKER, A. J., ČRICHTON, M. L., PUMPHREY, E. G., CASSIDY, A. J., SUAREZ-CUARTIN, G., SIBILA, O., FURRIE, E., FONG, C. J., IBRAHIM, W., BRADY, G., EINARSSON, G. G., ELBORN, J. S., SCHEMBRI, S., MARSHALL, S. E., PALMER, C. N. & CHALMERS, J. D. (2017) Neutrophil Extracellular Traps are associated with disease severity and microbiota diversity in Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease. *J Allergy Clin Immunol.*
- DIDSBURY, J. R., UHING, R. J., TOMHAVE, E., GERARD, C., GERARD, N. & SNYDERMAN, R. (1991) Receptor class desensitization of leukocyte chemoattractant receptors. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 88, 11564-8.
- DIETTE, G. B., ACCINELLI, R. A., BALMES, J. R., BUIST, A. S., CHECKLEY, W., GARBE, P., HANSEL, N. N., KAPIL, V., GORDON, S., LAGAT, D. K., YIP, F., MORTIMER, K., PEREZ-PADILLA, R., ROTH, C., SCHWANINGER, J. M., PUNTURIERI, A. & KILEY, J. (2012) Obstructive Lung Disease and Exposure to Burning Biomass Fuel in the Indoor Environment. *Glob Heart*, 7, 265-270.
- DIKALOVA, A. E., BIKINEYEVA, A. T., BUDZYN, K., NAZAREWICZ, R. R., MCCANN, L., LEWIS, W., HARRISON, D. G. & DIKALOV, S. I. (2010) Therapeutic targeting of mitochondrial superoxide in hypertension. *Circ Res*, 107, 106-16.
- DONALDSON, G. C., SEEMUNGAL, T. A., BHOWMIK, A. & WEDZICHA, J. A. (2002) Relationship between exacerbation frequency and lung function decline in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Thorax*, 57, 847-52.
- DONALDSON, G. C., SEEMUNGAL, T. A., PATEL, I. S., BHOWMIK, A., WILKINSON, T. M., HURST, J. R., MACCALLUM, P. K. & WEDZICHA, J. A. (2005) Airway and systemic inflammation and decline in lung function in patients with COPD. *Chest*, 128, 1995-2004.
- DONNELLY, L. E. & BARNES, P. J. (2012) Defective phagocytosis in airways disease. *Chest*, 141, 1055-62.
- DORWARD, D. A., FELTON, J. M., ROBB, C. T., CRAVEN, T., KIPARI, T., WALSH, T. S., HASLETT, C., KEFALA, K., ROSSI, A. G. & LUCAS, C. D. (2017) The cyclindependent kinase inhibitor AT7519 accelerates neutrophil apoptosis in sepsisrelated acute respiratory distress syndrome. *Thorax*, 72, 182-185.
- DRANNIK, A. G., POULADI, M. A., ROBBINS, C. S., GONCHAROVA, S. I., KIANPOUR, S. & STAMPFLI, M. R. (2004) Impact of cigarette smoke on clearance and inflammation after Pseudomonas aeruginosa infection. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*, 170, 1164-71.
- DREWRY, D. H., WILLSON, T. M. & ZUERCHER, W. J. (2014) Seeding collaborations to advance kinase science with the GSK Published Kinase Inhibitor Set (PKIS). *Curr Top Med Chem*, 14, 340-2.
- DU, K. & MONTMINY, M. (1998) CREB is a regulatory target for the protein kinase Akt/PKB. *J Biol Chem*, 273, 32377-9.
- DUDEK, H., DATTA, S. R., FRANKE, T. F., BIRNBAUM, M. J., YAO, R., COOPER, G. M., SEGAL, R. A., KAPLAN, D. R. & GREENBERG, M. E. (1997) Regulation of

neuronal survival by the serine-threonine protein kinase Akt. *Science*, 275, 661-5.

- DUFFY, D., PERRIN, H., ABADIE, V., BENHABILES, N., BOISSONNAS, A., LIARD, C., DESCOURS, B., REBOULLEAU, D., BONDUELLE, O., VERRIER, B., VAN ROOIJEN, N., COMBADIERE, C. & COMBADIERE, B. (2012) Neutrophils transport antigen from the dermis to the bone marrow, initiating a source of memory CD8+ T cells. *Immunity*, 37, 917-29.
- EBERT, B. L. & BUNN, H. F. (1998) Regulation of transcription by hypoxia requires a multiprotein complex that includes hypoxia-inducible factor 1, an adjacent transcription factor, and p300/CREB binding protein. *Mol Cell Biol*, 18, 4089-96.
- EDWARDS, S. W., SAY, J. E. & HUGHES, V. (1988) Gamma interferon enhances the killing of Staphylococcus aureus by human neutrophils. *J Gen Microbiol*, 134, 37-42.
- EL-BENNA, J., DANG, P. M. & GOUGEROT-POCIDALO, M. A. (2008) Priming of the neutrophil NADPH oxidase activation: role of p47phox phosphorylation and NOX2 mobilization to the plasma membrane. *Semin Immunopathol,* 30, 279-89.
- EL KEBIR, D. & FILEP, J. G. (2013a) Modulation of Neutrophil Apoptosis and the Resolution of Inflammation through beta2 Integrins. *Front Immunol,* 4, 60.
- EL KEBIR, D. & FILEP, J. G. (2013b) Targeting neutrophil apoptosis for enhancing the resolution of inflammation. *Cells*, 2, 330-48.
- EL KEBIR, D., GJORSTRUP, P. & FILEP, J. G. (2012) Resolvin E1 promotes phagocytosis-induced neutrophil apoptosis and accelerates resolution of pulmonary inflammation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 109, 14983-8.
- EL KEBIR, D., JÓZSEF, L., KHREISS, T., PAN, W., PETASIS, N. A., SERHAN, C. N. & FILEP, J. G. (2007) Aspirin-triggered lipoxins override the apoptosis-delaying action of serum amyloid A in human neutrophils: a novel mechanism for resolution of inflammation. *J Immunol*, 179, 616-22.
- ELKINS, J. M., FEDELE, V., SZKLARZ, M., ABDUL AZEEZ, K. R., SALAH, E., MIKOLAJCZYK, J., ROMANOV, S., SEPETOV, N., HUANG, X. P., ROTH, B. L., AL HAJ ZEN, A., FOURCHES, D., MURATOV, E., TROPSHA, A., MORRIS, J., TEICHER, B. A., KUNKEL, M., POLLEY, E., LACKEY, K. E., ATKINSON, F. L., OVERINGTON, J. P., BAMBOROUGH, P., MULLER, S., PRICE, D. J., WILLSON, T. M., DREWRY, D. H., KNAPP, S. & ZUERCHER, W. J. (2016) Comprehensive characterization of the Published Kinase Inhibitor Set. *Nat Biotechnol*, 34, 95-103.
- ELKS, P. M., VAN EEDEN, F. J., DIXON, G., WANG, X., REYES-ALDASORO, C. C., INGHAM, P. W., WHYTE, M. K., WALMSLEY, S. R. & RENSHAW, S. A. (2011) Activation of hypoxia-inducible factor-1alpha (Hif-1alpha) delays inflammation resolution by reducing neutrophil apoptosis and reverse migration in a zebrafish inflammation model. *Blood*, 118, 712-22.
- ELLETT, F., ELKS, P. M., ROBERTSON, A. L., OGRYZKO, N. V. & RENSHAW, S. A. (2015) Defining the phenotype of neutrophils following reverse migration in zebrafish. *J Leukoc Biol*, 98, 975-81.
- ELLIS, T. N. & BEAMAN, B. L. (2004) Interferon-gamma activation of polymorphonuclear neutrophil function. *Immunology*, 112, 2-12.
- ENGELHARDT, B. & WOLBURG, H. (2004) Mini-review: Transendothelial migration of leukocytes: through the front door or around the side of the house? *Eur J Immunol*, 34, 2955-63.
- EPSTEIN, A. C., GLEADLE, J. M., MCNEILL, L. A., HEWITSON, K. S., O'ROURKE, J., MOLE, D. R., MUKHERJI, M., METZEN, E., WILSON, M. I., DHANDA, A., TIAN, Y. M., MASSON, N., HAMILTON, D. L., JAAKKOLA, P., BARSTEAD, R., HODGKIN, J., MAXWELL, P. H., PUGH, C. W., SCHOFIELD, C. J. & RATCLIFFE, P. J. (2001) C. elegans EGL-9 and mammalian homologs define a family of dioxygenases that regulate HIF by prolyl hydroxylation. *Cell*, 107, 43-54.
- EVANS, T. J., BUTTERY, L. D., CARPENTER, A., SPRINGALL, D. R., POLAK, J. M. & COHEN, J. (1996) Cytokine-treated human neutrophils contain inducible nitric

oxide synthase that produces nitration of ingested bacteria. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* U S A, 93, 9553-8.

- FAFFE, D. S., SEIDL, V. R., CHAGAS, P. S., GONCALVES DE MORAES, V. L., CAPELOZZI, V. L., ROCCO, P. R. & ZIN, W. A. (2000) Respiratory effects of lipopolysaccharide-induced inflammatory lung injury in mice. *Eur Respir J*, 15, 85-91.
- FAN, Y. X., WONG, L., DING, J., SPIRIDONOV, N. A., JOHNSON, R. C. & JOHNSON, G. R. (2008) Mutational activation of ErbB2 reveals a new protein kinase autoinhibition mechanism. *J Biol Chem*, 283, 1588-96.
- FAURSCHOU, M. & BORREGAARD, N. (2003) Neutrophil granules and secretory vesicles in inflammation. *Microbes Infect*, 5, 1317-27.
- FAVALORO, B., ALLOCATI, N., GRAZIANO, V., DI ILIO, C. & DE LAURENZI, V. (2012) Role of apoptosis in disease. *Aging (Albany NY),* 4, 330-49.
- FECHO, K. & COHEN, P. L. (1998) Fas ligand (gld)- and Fas (lpr)-deficient mice do not show alterations in the extravasation or apoptosis of inflammatory neutrophils. J Leukoc Biol, 64, 373-83.
- FEDOROV, O., MULLER, S. & KNAPP, S. (2010) The (un)targeted cancer kinome. *Nat Chem Biol*, 6, 166-169.
- FENG, D., NAGY, J. A., PYNE, K., DVORAK, H. F. & DVORAK, A. M. (1998) Neutrophils emigrate from venules by a transendothelial cell pathway in response to FMLP. *J Exp Med*, 187, 903-15.
- FERNANDEZ-BORJA, M., VAN BUUL, J. D. & HORDIJK, P. L. (2010) The regulation of leucocyte transendothelial migration by endothelial signalling events. *Cardiovasc Res*, 86, 202-10.
- FIALKOW, L., WANG, Y. & DOWNEY, G. P. (2007) Reactive oxygen and nitrogen species as signaling molecules regulating neutrophil function. *Free Radic Biol Med*, 42, 153-64.
- FIETTA, A., BERSANI, C., DE ROSE, V., GRASSI, F. A., MANGIAROTTI, P., UCCELLI, M. & GRASSI, C. (1988) Evaluation of systemic host defense mechanisms in chronic bronchitis. *Respiration*, 53, 37-43.
- FINIGAN, J. H., FARESS, J. A., WILKINSON, E., MISHRA, R. S., NETHERY, D. E., WYLER, D., SHATAT, M., WARE, L. B., MATTHAY, M. A., MASON, R., SILVER, R. F. & KERN, J. A. (2011) Neuregulin-1-human epidermal receptor-2 signaling is a central regulator of pulmonary epithelial permeability and acute lung injury. J Biol Chem, 286, 10660-70.
- FINKEL, T. (2012) Signal transduction by mitochondrial oxidants. *J Biol Chem*, 287, 4434-40.
- FISCHER, A. H., JACOBSON, K. A., ROSE, J. & ZELLER, R. (2008) Hematoxylin and eosin staining of tissue and cell sections. *CSH Protoc*, 2008, pdb prot4986.
- FITTSCHEN, C., SANDHAUS, R. A., WORTHEN, G. S. & HENSON, P. M. (1988) Bacterial lipopolysaccharide enhances chemoattractant-induced elastase secretion by human neutrophils. *J Leukoc Biol*, 43, 547-56.
- FLANNAGAN, R. S., JAUMOUILLE, V. & GRINSTEIN, S. (2012) The cell biology of phagocytosis. *Annu Rev Pathol*, 7, 61-98.
- FLIEDNER, T. M., CRONKITE, E. P. & ROBERTSON, J. S. (1964) Granulocytopoiesis.
 I. Senescence and Random Loss of Neutrophilic Granulocytes in Human Beings. Blood, 24, 402-14.
- FRANCOIS, S., EL BENNA, J., DANG, P. M., PEDRUZZI, E., GOUGEROT-POCIDALO, M. A. & ELBIM, C. (2005) Inhibition of neutrophil apoptosis by TLR agonists in whole blood: involvement of the phosphoinositide 3-kinase/Akt and NF-kappaB signaling pathways, leading to increased levels of McI-1, A1, and phosphorylated Bad. J Immunol, 174, 3633-42.
- FREEDMAN, S. J., SUN, Z. Y., POY, F., KUNG, A. L., LIVINGSTON, D. M., WAGNER, G. & ECK, M. J. (2002) Structural basis for recruitment of CBP/p300 by hypoxiainducible factor-1 alpha. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 99, 5367-72.

FREY, M. R. & BRENT POLK, D. (2014) ErbB receptors and their growth factor ligands in pediatric intestinal inflammation. *Pediatr Res*, 75, 127-32.

FRIDLENDER, Z. G., SUN, J., KIM, S., KAPOOR, V., CHENG, G., LING, L., WORTHEN, G. S. & ALBELDA, S. M. (2009) Polarization of tumor-associated neutrophil phenotype by TGF-beta: "N1" versus "N2" TAN. *Cancer Cell*, 16, 183-94.

- FROHLICH, S., BOYLAN, J. & MCLOUGHLIN, P. (2013) Hypoxia-induced inflammation in the lung: a potential therapeutic target in acute lung injury? *Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol*, 48, 271-9.
- FUCHS, T. A., ABED, U., GOOSMANN, C., HURWITZ, R., SCHULZE, I., WAHN, V., WEINRAUCH, Y., BRINKMANN, V. & ZYCHLINSKY, A. (2007) Novel cell death program leads to neutrophil extracellular traps. *J Cell Biol*, 176, 231-41.
- FULOP, T., JR., FOUQUET, C., ALLAIRE, P., PERRIN, N., LACOMBE, G., STANKOVA, J., ROLA-PLESZCZYNSKI, M., GAGNE, D., WAGNER, J. R., KHALIL, A. & DUPUIS, G. (1997) Changes in apoptosis of human polymorphonuclear granulocytes with aging. *Mech Ageing Dev*, 96, 15-34.
- FULOP, T., LARBI, A., DOUZIECH, N., FORTIN, C., GUERARD, K. P., LESUR, O., KHALIL, A. & DUPUIS, G. (2004) Signal transduction and functional changes in neutrophils with aging. *Aging Cell*, 3, 217-26.
- GAN, W. Q., MAN, S. F., SENTHILSELVAN, A. & SIN, D. D. (2004) Association between chronic obstructive pulmonary disease and systemic inflammation: a systematic review and a meta-analysis. *Thorax*, 59, 574-80.
- GAO, J., ZHENG, Z., RAWAL, B., SCHELL, M. J., BEPLER, G. & HAURA, E. B. (2009) Mirk/Dyrk1B, a novel therapeutic target, mediates cell survival in non-small cell lung cancer cells. *Cancer Biol Ther*, 8, 1671-9.
- GEERING, B. & SIMON, H. U. (2011
-) Peculiarities of cell death mechanisms in neutrophils. Cell Death Differ, 18, 1457-69.
- GEERING, B., STOECKLE, C., CONUS, S. & SIMON, H. U. (2013) Living and dying for inflammation: neutrophils, eosinophils, basophils. *Trends Immunol*, 34, 398-409.
- GENTRY, M. J., SNITILY, M. U. & PREHEIM, L. C. (1995) Phagocytosis of Streptococcus pneumoniae measured in vitro and in vivo in a rat model of carbon tetrachloride-induced liver cirrhosis. *J Infect Dis*, 171, 350-5.
- GHANI, E. A., KERR, I. & DADA, R. (2014) Grade 3 trastuzumab-induced neutropenia in breast cancer patient. *J Oncol Pharm Pract,* 20, 154-7.
- GILROY, D. W., LAWRENCE, T., PERRETTI, M. & ROSSI, A. G. (2004) Inflammatory resolution: new opportunities for drug discovery. *Nat Rev Drug Discov*, 3, 401-16.
- GOERDT, S. & ORFANOS, C. E. (1999) Other functions, other genes: alternative activation of antigen-presenting cells. *Immunity*, 10, 137-42.
- GOLDSTEIN, D. M., GRAY, N. S. & ZARRINKAR, P. P. (2008) High-throughput kinase profiling as a platform for drug discovery. *Nat Rev Drug Discov*, 7, 391-7.
- GOMPERTZ, S., O'BRIEN, C., BAYLEY, D. L., HILL, S. L. & STOCKLEY, R. A. (2001) Changes in bronchial inflammation during acute exacerbations of chronic bronchitis. *Eur Respir J*, 17, 1112-9.
- GORDON, S. (2003) Alternative activation of macrophages. Nat Rev Immunol, 3, 23-35.
- GORRINI, C., HARRIS, I. S. & MAK, T. W. (2013) Modulation of oxidative stress as an anticancer strategy. *Nat Rev Drug Discov*, 12, 931-47.
- GOUNNI, A. S., LAMKHIOUED, B., KOUSSIH, L., RA, C., RENZI, P. M. & HAMID, Q. (2001) Human neutrophils express the high-affinity receptor for immunoglobulin E (Fc epsilon RI): role in asthma. *FASEB J*, 15, 940-9.
- GRABCANOVIC-MUSIJA, F., OBERMAYER, A., STOIBER, W., KRAUTGARTNER, W.
 D., STEINBACHER, P., WINTERBERG, N., BATHKE, A. C., KLAPPACHER, M.
 & STUDNICKA, M. (2015) Neutrophil extracellular trap (NET) formation characterises stable and exacerbated COPD and correlates with airflow limitation. *Respir Res*, 16, 59.
- GRANT, S. K. (2009) Therapeutic protein kinase inhibitors. *Cell Mol Life Sci*, 66, 1163-77.

GREEN, D. R. (2000) Apoptotic pathways: paper wraps stone blunts scissors. *Cell*, 102, 1-4.

- GRUMELLI, S., CORRY, D. B., SONG, L. Z., SONG, L., GREEN, L., HUH, J., HACKEN, J., ESPADA, R., BAG, R., LEWIS, D. E. & KHERADMAND, F. (2004) An immune basis for lung parenchymal destruction in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease and emphysema. *PLoS Med*, 1, e8.
- GUPTA, A. K., HASLER, P., HOLZGREVE, W., GEBHARDT, S. & HAHN, S. (2005) Induction of neutrophil extracellular DNA lattices by placental microparticles and IL-8 and their presence in preeclampsia. *Hum Immunol,* 66, 1146-54.
- GUPTA, A. K., JOSHI, M. B., PHILIPPOVA, M., ERNE, P., HASLER, P., HAHN, S. & RESINK, T. J. (2010) Activated endothelial cells induce neutrophil extracellular traps and are susceptible to NETosis-mediated cell death. *FEBS Lett*, 584, 3193-7.
- GUTHRIE, L. A., MCPHAIL, L. C., HENSON, P. M. & JOHNSTON, R. B., JR. (1984) Priming of neutrophils for enhanced release of oxygen metabolites by bacterial lipopolysaccharide. Evidence for increased activity of the superoxide-producing enzyme. *J Exp Med*, 160, 1656-71.
- HAKKIM, A., FUCHS, T. A., MARTINEZ, N. E., HESS, S., PRINZ, H., ZYCHLINSKY, A.
 & WALDMANN, H. (2011) Activation of the Raf-MEK-ERK pathway is required for neutrophil extracellular trap formation. *Nat Chem Biol*, 7, 75-7.
- HALLETT, J. M., LEITCH, A. E., RILEY, N. A., DUFFIN, R., HASLETT, C. & ROSSI, A. G. (2008) Novel pharmacological strategies for driving inflammatory cell apoptosis and enhancing the resolution of inflammation. *Trends Pharmacol Sci*, 29, 250-7.
- HAM, H., SREELATHA, A. & ORTH, K. (2011) Manipulation of host membranes by bacterial effectors. *Nat Rev Microbiol*, 9, 635-46.
- HAMILTON, L. M., TORRES-LOZANO, C., PUDDICOMBE, S. M., RICHTER, A., KIMBER, I., DEARMAN, R. J., VRUGT, B., AALBERS, R., HOLGATE, S. T., DJUKANOVIC, R., WILSON, S. J. & DAVIES, D. E. (2003) The role of the epidermal growth factor receptor in sustaining neutrophil inflammation in severe asthma. *Clin Exp Allergy*, 33, 233-40.
- HAMZA, B. & IRIMIA, D. (2015) Whole blood human neutrophil trafficking in a microfluidic model of infection and inflammation. *Lab Chip*, 15, 2625-33.
- HAMZA, B., WONG, E., PATEL, S., CHO, H., MARTEL, J. & IRIMIA, D. (2014) Retrotaxis of human neutrophils during mechanical confinement inside microfluidic channels. *Integr Biol (Camb)*, 6, 175-83.
- HAN, S. & MALLAMPALLI, R. K. (2015) The acute respiratory distress syndrome: from mechanism to translation. *J Immunol*, 194, 855-60.
- HARVEY, C. J., THIMMULAPPA, R. K., SETHI, S., KONG, X., YARMUS, L., BROWN, R. H., FELLER-KOPMAN, D., WISE, R. & BISWAL, S. (2011) Targeting Nrf2 signaling improves bacterial clearance by alveolar macrophages in patients with COPD and in a mouse model. *Sci Transl Med*, 3, 78ra32.
- HASLETT, C. (1999) Granulocyte apoptosis and its role in the resolution and control of lung inflammation. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*, 160, S5-11.
- HASLETT, C., GUTHRIE, L. A., KOPANIAK, M. M., JOHNSTON, R. B., JR. & HENSON, P. M. (1985) Modulation of multiple neutrophil functions by preparative methods or trace concentrations of bacterial lipopolysaccharide. *Am J Pathol*, 119, 101-10.
- HAZELDINE, J., HARRIS, P., CHAPPLE, I. L., GRANT, M., GREENWOOD, H., LIVESEY, A., SAPEY, E. & LORD, J. M. (2014) Impaired neutrophil extracellular trap formation: a novel defect in the innate immune system of aged individuals. *Aging Cell*, 13, 690-8.
- HEASMAN, S. J., GILES, K. M., WARD, C., ROSSI, A. G., HASLETT, C. & DRANSFIELD, I. (2003) Glucocorticoid-mediated regulation of granulocyte apoptosis and macrophage phagocytosis of apoptotic cells: implications for the resolution of inflammation. *J Endocrinol*, 178, 29-36.

- HEID, M. E., KEYEL, P. A., KAMGA, C., SHIVA, S., WATKINS, S. C. & SALTER, R. D. (2013) Mitochondrial reactive oxygen species induces NLRP3-dependent lysosomal damage and inflammasome activation. *J Immunol*, 191, 5230-8.
- HELLWEG, C. E., SPITTA, L. F., HENSCHENMACHER, B., DIEGELER, S. & BAUMSTARK-KHAN, C. (2016) Transcription Factors in the Cellular Response to Charged Particle Exposure. *Front Oncol*, 6, 61.
- HENS, G., VANAUDENAERDE, B. M., BULLENS, D. M., PIESSENS, M., DECRAMER, M., DUPONT, L. J., CEUPPENS, J. L. & HELLINGS, P. W. (2008) Sinonasal pathology in nonallergic asthma and COPD: 'united airway disease' beyond the scope of allergy. *Allergy*, 63, 261-7.
- HENSON, P. M., COSGROVE, G. P. & VANDIVIER, R. W. (2006) State of the art. Apoptosis and cell homeostasis in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Proc Am Thorac Soc*, 3, 512-6.
- HERANT, M., HEINRICH, V. & DEMBO, M. (2006) Mechanics of neutrophil phagocytosis: experiments and quantitative models. *J Cell Sci*, 119, 1903-13.
- HIEMSTRA, P. S. (2006) Defensins and cathelicidins in inflammatory lung disease: beyond antimicrobial activity. *Biochem Soc Trans*, 34, 276-8.
- HILL, A. T., CAMPBELL, E. J., HILL, S. L., BAYLEY, D. L. & STOCKLEY, R. A. (2000) Association between airway bacterial load and markers of airway inflammation in patients with stable chronic bronchitis. *Am J Med*, 109, 288-95.
- HIRCHE, T. O., GAUT, J. P., HEINECKE, J. W. & BELAAOUAJ, A. (2005) Myeloperoxidase plays critical roles in killing Klebsiella pneumoniae and inactivating neutrophil elastase: effects on host defense. *J Immunol*, 174, 1557-65.
- HODGE, S., HODGE, G., SCICCHITANO, R., REYNOLDS, P. N. & HOLMES, M. (2003) Alveolar macrophages from subjects with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease are deficient in their ability to phagocytose apoptotic airway epithelial cells. *Immunol Cell Biol*, 81, 289-96.
- HODGE, S., MATTHEWS, G., MUKARO, V., AHERN, J., SHIVAM, A., HODGE, G., HOLMES, M., JERSMANN, H. & REYNOLDS, P. N. (2011) Cigarette smokeinduced changes to alveolar macrophage phenotype and function are improved by treatment with procysteine. *Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol*, 44, 673-81.
- HOENDERDOS, K. & CONDLIFFE, A. (2013) The neutrophil in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol*, 48, 531-9.
- HOHN, D. C. & LEHRER, R. I. (1975) NADPH oxidase deficiency in X-linked chronic granulomatous disease. *J Clin Invest*, 55, 707-13.
- HOLMSKOV, U., THIEL, S. & JENSENIUS, J. C. (2003) Collections and ficolins: humoral lectins of the innate immune defense. *Annu Rev Immunol*, 21, 547-78.
- HONJO, Y., KNISS, J. & EISEN, J. S. (2008) Neuregulin-mediated ErbB3 signaling is required for formation of zebrafish dorsal root ganglion neurons. *Development*, 135, 2615-25.
- HOODLESS, L. J., LUCAS, C. D., DUFFIN, R., DENVIR, M. A., HASLETT, C., TUCKER, C. S. & ROSSI, A. G. (2016) Genetic and pharmacological inhibition of CDK9 drives neutrophil apoptosis to resolve inflammation in zebrafish in vivo. *Sci Rep*, 5, 36980.
- HU, N., MORA-JENSEN, H., THEILGAARD-MONCH, K., DOORNBOS-VAN DER MEER, B., HUITEMA, M. G., STEGEMAN, C. A., HEERINGA, P., KALLENBERG, C. G. & WESTRA, J. (2014) Differential expression of granulopoiesis related genes in neutrophil subsets distinguished by membrane expression of CD177. *PLoS One*, 9, e99671.
- HUARD, B., MCKEE, T., BOSSHARD, C., DURUAL, S., MATTHES, T., MYIT, S., DONZE, O., FROSSARD, C., CHIZZOLINI, C., FAVRE, C., ZUBLER, R., GUYOT, J. P., SCHNEIDER, P. & ROOSNEK, E. (2008) APRIL secreted by neutrophils binds to heparan sulfate proteoglycans to create plasma cell niches in human mucosa. *J Clin Invest*, 118, 2887-95.

HUBBARD, M. J. & COHEN, P. (1993) On target with a new mechanism for the regulation of protein phosphorylation. *Trends Biochem Sci,* 18, 172-7.

- HUBBARD, R. C., FELLS, G., GADEK, J., PACHOLOK, S., HUMES, J. & CRYSTAL, R. G. (1991) Neutrophil accumulation in the lung in alpha 1-antitrypsin deficiency. Spontaneous release of leukotriene B4 by alveolar macrophages. *J Clin Invest*, 88, 891-7.
- HUMPHREYS, J. M., DAVIES, B., HART, C. A. & EDWARDS, S. W. (1989) Role of myeloperoxidase in the killing of Staphylococcus aureus by human neutrophils: studies with the myeloperoxidase inhibitor salicylhydroxamic acid. *J Gen Microbiol*, 135, 1187-93.
- HURLEY, J. V. (1963) An electron microscopic study of leucocytic emigration and vascular permeability in rat skin. *Aust J Exp Biol Med Sci*, 41, 171-86.
- HURST, J. R., DONALDSON, G. C., PERERA, W. R., WILKINSON, T. M., BILELLO, J. A., HAGAN, G. W., VESSEY, R. S. & WEDZICHA, J. A. (2006) Use of plasma biomarkers at exacerbation of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. Am J Respir Crit Care Med, 174, 867-74.
- HYNES, N. E., HORSCH, K., OLAYIOYE, M. A. & BADACHE, A. (2001) The ErbB receptor tyrosine family as signal integrators. *Endocr Relat Cancer*, 8, 151-9.
- HYNES, N. E. & MACDONALD, G. (2009) ErbB receptors and signaling pathways in cancer. *Curr Opin Cell Biol*, 21, 177-84.
- IEMURA, A., TSAI, M., ANDO, A., WERSHIL, B. K. & GALLI, S. J. (1994) The c-kit ligand, stem cell factor, promotes mast cell survival by suppressing apoptosis. *Am J Pathol*, 144, 321-8.
- INADA-INOUE, M., ANDO, Y., KAWADA, K., MITSUMA, A., SAWAKI, M., YOKOYAMA, T., SUNAKAWA, Y., ISHIDA, H., ARAKI, K., YAMASHITA, K., MIZUNO, K., NAGASHIMA, F., TAKEKURA, A., NAGAMATSU, K. & SASAKI, Y. (2014) Phase 1 study of pazopanib alone or combined with lapatinib in Japanese patients with solid tumors. *Cancer Chemother Pharmacol*, 73, 673-83.
- INGLESE, J., JOHNSON, R. L., SIMEONOV, A., XIA, M., ZHENG, W., AUSTIN, C. P. & AULD, D. S. (2007) High-throughput screening assays for the identification of chemical probes. *Nat Chem Biol*, 3, 466-79.
- IVAN, M., KONDO, K., YANG, H., KIM, W., VALIANDO, J., OHH, M., SALIC, A., ASARA, J. M., LANE, W. S. & KAELIN, W. G., JR. (2001) HIFalpha targeted for VHLmediated destruction by proline hydroxylation: implications for O2 sensing. *Science*, 292, 464-8.
- JAAKKOLA, P., MOLE, D. R., TIAN, Y. M., WILSON, M. I., GIELBERT, J., GASKELL, S. J., VON KRIEGSHEIM, A., HEBESTREIT, H. F., MUKHERJI, M., SCHOFIELD, C. J., MAXWELL, P. H., PUGH, C. W. & RATCLIFFE, P. J. (2001) Targeting of HIF-alpha to the von Hippel-Lindau ubiquitylation complex by O2-regulated prolyl hydroxylation. *Science*, 292, 468-72.
- JANKOWSKI, A., SCOTT, C. C. & GRINSTEIN, S. (2002) Determinants of the phagosomal pH in neutrophils. *J Biol Chem*, 277, 6059-66.
- JIN, K., LIM, S., MERCER, S. E. & FRIEDMAN, E. (2005) The survival kinase Mirk/dyrk1B is activated through Rac1-MKK3 signaling. *J Biol Chem*, 280, 42097-105.
- JOINER, K. A., GANZ, T., ALBERT, J. & ROTROSEN, D. (1989) The opsonizing ligand on Salmonella typhimurium influences incorporation of specific, but not azurophil, granule constituents into neutrophil phagosomes. *J Cell Biol*, 109, 2771-82.
- JONES, F. E. & STERN, D. F. (1999) Expression of dominant-negative ErbB2 in the mammary gland of transgenic mice reveals a role in lobuloalveolar development and lactation. *Oncogene*, 18, 3481-90.
- JONES, R. B., GORDUS, A., KRALL, J. A. & MACBEATH, G. (2006) A quantitative protein interaction network for the ErbB receptors using protein microarrays. *Nature*, 439, 168-74.
- JONSSON, H., ALLEN, P. & PENG, S. L. (2005) Inflammatory arthritis requires Foxo3a to prevent Fas ligand-induced neutrophil apoptosis. *Nat Med*, 11, 666-71.

- JURKOVICH, G. J., MILESKI, W. J., MAIER, R. V., WINN, R. K. & RICE, C. L. (1991) Interferon gamma increases sensitivity to endotoxin. *J Surg Res*, 51, 197-203.
- JUSS, J. K., HAYHOE, R. P., OWEN, C. E., BRUCE, I., WALMSLEY, S. R., COWBURN, A. S., KULKARNI, S., BOYLE, K. B., STEPHENS, L., HAWKINS, P. T., CHILVERS, E. R. & CONDLIFFE, A. M. (2012) Functional redundancy of class I phosphoinositide 3-kinase (PI3K) isoforms in signaling growth factor-mediated human neutrophil survival. *PLoS One*, 7, e45933.
- JUURIKIVI, A., SANDLER, C., LINDSTEDT, K. A., KOVANEN, P. T., JUUTILAINEN, T., LESKINEN, M. J., MAKI, T. & EKLUND, K. K. (2005) Inhibition of c-kit tyrosine kinase by imatinib mesylate induces apoptosis in mast cells in rheumatoid synovia: a potential approach to the treatment of arthritis. *Ann Rheum Dis,* 64, 1126-31.
- KAMIJO, R., LE, J., SHAPIRO, D., HAVELL, E. A., HUANG, S., AGUET, M., BOSLAND,
 M. & VILCEK, J. (1993) Mice that lack the interferon-gamma receptor have profoundly altered responses to infection with Bacillus Calmette-Guerin and subsequent challenge with lipopolysaccharide. *J Exp Med*, 178, 1435-40.
- KASAHARA, Y., IWAI, K., YACHIE, A., OHTA, K., KONNO, A., SEKI, H., MIYAWAKI, T. & TANIGUCHI, N. (1997) Involvement of reactive oxygen intermediates in spontaneous and CD95 (Fas/APO-1)-mediated apoptosis of neutrophils. *Blood*, 89, 1748-53.
- KASAMA, T., MIWA, Y., ISOZAKI, T., ODAI, T., ADACHI, M. & KUNKEL, S. L. (2005) Neutrophil-derived cytokines: potential therapeutic targets in inflammation. *Curr Drug Targets Inflamm Allergy,* 4, 273-9.
- KATSURA, T., KOBAYASHI, K., HOSAKA, M., SUGIHARA, S., KASAMA, T., KASAHARA, K., COHEN, S. & YOSHIDA, T. (1993) Desensitization of delayedtype hypersensitivity in mice: suppressive environment. *Mediators Inflamm*, 2, 205-10.
- KAUFFMANN-ZEH, A., RODRIGUEZ-VICIANA, P., ULRICH, E., GILBERT, C., COFFER, P., DOWNWARD, J. & EVAN, G. (1997) Suppression of c-Mycinduced apoptosis by Ras signalling through PI(3)K and PKB. *Nature*, 385, 544-8.
- KAUFMANN, S. H. (2008) Immunology's foundation: the 100-year anniversary of the Nobel Prize to Paul Ehrlich and Elie Metchnikoff. *Nat Immunol*, 9, 705-12.
- KAWABATA, K., HAGIO, T., MATSUMOTO, S., NAKAO, S., ORITA, S., AZE, Y. & OHNO, H. (2000) Delayed neutrophil elastase inhibition prevents subsequent progression of acute lung injury induced by endotoxin inhalation in hamsters. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*, 161, 2013-8.
- KEATINGS, V. M., COLLINS, P. D., SCOTT, D. M. & BARNES, P. J. (1996) Differences in interleukin-8 and tumor necrosis factor-alpha in induced sputum from patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease or asthma. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*, 153, 530-4.
- KEDRIN, D., WYCKOFF, J., BOIMEL, P. J., CONIGLIO, S. J., HYNES, N. E., ARTEAGA,
 C. L. & SEGALL, J. E. (2009) ERBB1 and ERBB2 have distinct functions in tumor cell invasion and intravasation. *Clin Cancer Res*, 15, 3733-9.
- KENNEDY, A. D. & DELEO, F. R. (2009) Neutrophil apoptosis and the resolution of infection. *Immunol Res*, 43, 25-61.
- KHREISS, T., JOZSEF, L., HOSSAIN, S., CHAN, J. S., POTEMPA, L. A. & FILEP, J. G. (2002) Loss of pentameric symmetry of C-reactive protein is associated with delayed apoptosis of human neutrophils. *J Biol Chem*, 277, 40775-81.
- KHWAJA, A., RODRIGUEZ-VICIANA, P., WENNSTROM, S., WARNE, P. H. & DOWNWARD, J. (1997) Matrix adhesion and Ras transformation both activate a phosphoinositide 3-OH kinase and protein kinase B/Akt cellular survival pathway. *EMBO J*, 16, 2783-93.
- KILLMANN, S. A., CRONKITE, E. P., FLIEDNER, T. M. & BOND, V. P. (1962) Mitotic indices of human bone marrow cells. I. Number and cytologic distribution of mitoses. *Blood*, 19, 743-50.

- KIM, B. G., FUJITA, T., STANKOVIC, K. M., WELLING, D. B., MOON, I. S., CHOI, J. Y., YUN, J., KANG, J. S. & LEE, J. D. (2016) Sulforaphane, a natural component of broccoli, inhibits vestibular schwannoma growth in vitro and in vivo. *Sci Rep*, 6, 36215.
- KIRKHAM, P. A. & BARNES, P. J. (2013) Oxidative stress in COPD. *Chest,* 144, 266-73.
- KISICH, K. O., HIGGINS, M., DIAMOND, G. & HEIFETS, L. (2002) Tumor necrosis factor alpha stimulates killing of Mycobacterium tuberculosis by human neutrophils. *Infect Immun*, 70, 4591-9.
- KITA, Y. A., BARFF, J., LUO, Y., WEN, D., BRANKOW, D., HU, S., LIU, N., PRIGENT, S. A., GULLICK, W. J. & NICOLSON, M. (1994) NDF/heregulin stimulates the phosphorylation of Her3/erbB3. *FEBS Lett*, 349, 139-43.
- KJELDSEN, L., BAINTON, D. F., SENGELOV, H. & BORREGAARD, N. (1993) Structural and functional heterogeneity among peroxidase-negative granules in human neutrophils: identification of a distinct gelatinase-containing granule subset by combined immunocytochemistry and subcellular fractionation. *Blood*, 82, 3183-91.
- KJELDSEN, L., BJERRUM, O. W., ASKAA, J. & BORREGAARD, N. (1992) Subcellular localization and release of human neutrophil gelatinase, confirming the existence of separate gelatinase-containing granules. *Biochem J*, 287 (Pt 2), 603-10.
- KLEBANOFF, S. J. (1968) Myeloperoxidase-halide-hydrogen peroxide antibacterial system. *J Bacteriol*, 95, 2131-8.
- KLEBANOFF, S. J. (1974) Role of the superoxide anion in the myeloperoxidasemediated antimicrobial system. *J Biol Chem*, 249, 3724-8.

KLEBANOFF, S. J. (2005) Myeloperoxidase: friend and foe. J Leukoc Biol, 77, 598-625.

- KLEIN, J. B., RANE, M. J., SCHERZER, J. A., COXON, P. Y., KETTRITZ, R., MATHIESEN, J. M., BURIDI, A. & MCLEISH, K. R. (2000) Granulocytemacrophage colony-stimulating factor delays neutrophil constitutive apoptosis through phosphoinositide 3-kinase and extracellular signal-regulated kinase pathways. *J Immunol*, 164, 4286-91.
- KLIMOVA, T. & CHANDEL, N. S. (2008) Mitochondrial complex III regulates hypoxic activation of HIF. *Cell Death Differ*, 15, 660-6.
- KOBAYASHI, M. & YAMAMOTO, M. (2006) Nrf2-Keap1 regulation of cellular defense mechanisms against electrophiles and reactive oxygen species. *Adv Enzyme Regul*, 46, 113-40.
- KOBAYASHI, S. D., BRAUGHTON, K. R., WHITNEY, A. R., VOYICH, J. M., SCHWAN, T. G., MUSSER, J. M. & DELEO, F. R. (2003) Bacterial pathogens modulate an apoptosis differentiation program in human neutrophils. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 100, 10948-53.
- KOBAYASHI, S. D. & DELEO, F. R. (2004) An apoptosis differentiation programme in human polymorphonuclear leucocytes. *Biochem Soc Trans*, 32, 474-6.
- KOBAYASHI, S. D., VOYICH, J. M., BUHL, C. L., STAHL, R. M. & DELEO, F. R. (2002) Global changes in gene expression by human polymorphonuclear leukocytes during receptor-mediated phagocytosis: cell fate is regulated at the level of gene expression. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 99, 6901-6.
- KOBAYASHI, S. D., VOYICH, J. M., WHITNEY, A. R. & DELEO, F. R. (2005) Spontaneous neutrophil apoptosis and regulation of cell survival by granulocyte macrophage-colony stimulating factor. *J Leukoc Biol*, 78, 1408-18.
- KODAMA, T., HAZEKI, K., HAZEKI, O., OKADA, T. & UI, M. (1999) Enhancement of chemotactic peptide-induced activation of phosphoinositide 3-kinase by granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor and its relation to the cytokine-mediated priming of neutrophil superoxide-anion production. *Biochem J*, 337 (Pt 2), 201-9.
- KOENDERMAN, L., KANTERS, D., MAESEN, B., RAAIJMAKERS, J., LAMMERS, J. W., DE KRUIF, J. & LOGTENBERG, T. (2000) Monitoring of neutrophil priming in

whole blood by antibodies isolated from a synthetic phage antibody library. *J Leukoc Biol*, 68, 58-64.

- KOLACZKOWSKA, E., KOZIOL, A., PLYTYCZ, B. & ARNOLD, B. (2010) Inflammatory macrophages, and not only neutrophils, die by apoptosis during acute peritonitis. *Immunobiology*, 215, 492-504.
- KOLACZKOWSKA, E. & KUBES, P. (2013) Neutrophil recruitment and function in health and inflammation. *Nat Rev Immunol*, 13, 159-75.
- KRAKSTAD, C., CHRISTENSEN, A. E. & DOSKELAND, S. O. (2004) cAMP protects neutrophils against TNF-alpha-induced apoptosis by activation of cAMPdependent protein kinase, independently of exchange protein directly activated by cAMP (Epac). *J Leukoc Biol*, 76, 641-7.
- KURMI, O. P., SEMPLE, S., SIMKHADA, P., SMITH, W. C. & AYRES, J. G. (2010) COPD and chronic bronchitis risk of indoor air pollution from solid fuel: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Thorax*, 65, 221-8.
- LACY, P. (2005) The role of Rho GTPases and SNAREs in mediator release from granulocytes. *Pharmacol Ther*, 107, 358-76.
- LAHIRY, P., TORKAMANI, A., SCHORK, N. J. & HEGELE, R. A. (2010) Kinase mutations in human disease: interpreting genotype-phenotype relationships. *Nat Rev Genet*, 11, 60-74.
- LAMMERMANN, T. (2015) In the eye of the neutrophil swarm-navigation signals that bring neutrophils together in inflamed and infected tissues. *J Leukoc Biol*, 100, 55-63.
- LANDO, D., PEET, D. J., GORMAN, J. J., WHELAN, D. A., WHITELAW, M. L. & BRUICK, R. K. (2002a) FIH-1 is an asparaginyl hydroxylase enzyme that regulates the transcriptional activity of hypoxia-inducible factor. *Genes Dev*, 16, 1466-71.
- LANDO, D., PEET, D. J., WHELAN, D. A., GORMAN, J. J. & WHITELAW, M. L. (2002b) Asparagine hydroxylation of the HIF transactivation domain a hypoxic switch. *Science*, 295, 858-61.
- LANIADO-LABORIN, R. (2009) Smoking and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD). Parallel epidemics of the 21 century. *Int J Environ Res Public Health*, 6, 209-24.
- LAU, D., MOLLNAU, H., EISERICH, J. P., FREEMAN, B. A., DAIBER, A., GEHLING, U.
 M., BRUMMER, J., RUDOLPH, V., MUNZEL, T., HEITZER, T., MEINERTZ, T. &
 BALDUS, S. (2005) Myeloperoxidase mediates neutrophil activation by association with CD11b/CD18 integrins. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 102, 431-6.
- LAURENT, P., JANOFF, A. & KAGAN, H. M. (1983) Cigarette smoke blocks cross-linking of elastin in vitro. *Chest*, 83, 63S-65S.
- LAWRENCE, M. B. & SPRINGER, T. A. (1991) Leukocytes roll on a selectin at physiologic flow rates: distinction from and prerequisite for adhesion through integrins. *Cell*, 65, 859-73.
- LAWRENCE, T., GILROY, D. W., COLVILLE-NASH, P. R. & WILLOUGHBY, D. A. (2001) Possible new role for NF-kappaB in the resolution of inflammation. *Nat Med*, 7, 1291-7.
- LEE, A., WHYTE, M. K. & HASLETT, C. (1993) Inhibition of apoptosis and prolongation of neutrophil functional longevity by inflammatory mediators. *J Leukoc Biol*, 54, 283-8.
- LEE, K. M., RENNE, R. A., HARBO, S. J., CLARK, M. L., JOHNSON, R. E. & GIDEON, K. M. (2007) 3-week inhalation exposure to cigarette smoke and/or lipopolysaccharide in AKR/J mice. *Inhal Toxicol*, 19, 23-35.
- LEFORT, J., MOTREFF, L. & VARGAFTIG, B. B. (2001) Airway administration of Escherichia coli endotoxin to mice induces glucocorticosteroid-resistant bronchoconstriction and vasopermeation. *Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol*, 24, 345-51.
- LEITCH, A. E., DUFFIN, R., HASLETT, C. & ROSSI, A. G. (2008) Relevance of granulocyte apoptosis to resolution of inflammation at the respiratory mucosa. *Mucosal Immunol*, 1, 350-63.

- LEITCH, A. E., RILEY, N. A., SHELDRAKE, T. A., FESTA, M., FOX, S., DUFFIN, R., HASLETT, C. & ROSSI, A. G. (2010) The cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor Rroscovitine down-regulates Mcl-1 to override pro-inflammatory signalling and drive neutrophil apoptosis. *Eur J Immunol,* 40, 1127-38.
- LEMMON, M. A. & SCHLESSINGER, J. (2010) Cell signaling by receptor tyrosine kinases. *Cell*, 141, 1117-34.
- LEVITZKI, A. & GAZIT, A. (1995) Tyrosine kinase inhibition: an approach to drug development. *Science*, 267, 1782-8.
- LEWKOWICZ, P., TCHORZEWSKI, H., DYTNERSKA, K., BANASIK, M. & LEWKOWICZ, N. (2005) Epidermal growth factor enhances TNF-alpha-induced priming of human neutrophils. *Immunol Lett*, 96, 203-10.
- LEY, K. (2002) Integration of inflammatory signals by rolling neutrophils. *Immunol Rev,* 186, 8-18.
- LI, X., FANG, P., MAI, J., CHOI, E. T., WANG, H. & YANG, X. F. (2013) Targeting mitochondrial reactive oxygen species as novel therapy for inflammatory diseases and cancers. *J Hematol Oncol*, 6, 19.
- LIESCHKE, G. J., OATES, A. C., CROWHURST, M. O., WARD, A. C. & LAYTON, J. E. (2001) Morphologic and functional characterization of granulocytes and macrophages in embryonic and adult zebrafish. *Blood*, 98, 3087-96.
- LILES, W. C., LEDBETTER, J. A., WALTERSDORPH, A. W. & KLEBANOFF, S. J. (1995) Cross-linking of CD18 primes human neutrophils for activation of the respiratory burst in response to specific stimuli: implications for adhesion-dependent physiological responses in neutrophils. *J Leukoc Biol*, 58, 690-7.
- LORSBACH, R. B., MURPHY, W. J., LOWENSTEIN, C. J., SNYDER, S. H. & RUSSELL, S. W. (1993) Expression of the nitric oxide synthase gene in mouse macrophages activated for tumor cell killing. Molecular basis for the synergy between interferongamma and lipopolysaccharide. *J Biol Chem*, 268, 1908-13.
- LOUKIDES, S., BAKAKOS, P. & KOSTIKAS, K. (2011) Oxidative stress in patients with COPD. *Curr Drug Targets*, 12, 469-77.
- LOZANO, R., NAGHAVI, M., FOREMAN, K., LIM, S., SHIBUYA, K., ABOYANS, V., ABRAHAM, J., ADAIR, T., AGGARWAL, R., AHN, S. Y., ALVARADO, M., ANDERSON, H. R., ANDERSON, L. M., ANDREWS, K. G., ATKINSON, C., BADDOUR, L. M., BARKER-COLLO, S., BARTELS, D. H., BELL, M. L., BENJAMIN, E. J., BENNETT, D., BHALLA, K., BIKBOV, B., BIN ABDULHAK, A., BIRBECK, G., BLYTH, F., BOLLIGER, I., BOUFOUS, S., BUCELLO, C., BURCH, M., BURNEY, P., CARAPETIS, J., CHEN, H., CHOU, D., CHUGH, S. S., COFFENG, L. E., COLAN, S. D., COLQUHOUN, S., COLSON, K. E., CONDON, J., CONNOR, M. D., COOPER, L. T., CORRIERE, M., CORTINOVIS, M., DE VACCARO, K. C., COUSER, W., COWIE, B. C., CRIQUI, M. H., CROSS, M., DABHADKAR, K. C., DAHODWALA, N., DE LEO, D., DEGENHARDT, L., DELOSSANTOS, A., DENENBERG, J., DES JARLAIS, D. C., DHARMARATNE, S. D., DORSEY, E. R., DRISCOLL, T., DUBER, H., EBEL, B., ERWIN, P. J., ESPINDOLA, P., EZZATI, M., FEIGIN, V., FLAXMAN, A. D., FOROUZANFAR, M. H., FOWKES, F. G., FRANKLIN, R., FRANSEN, M., FREEMAN, M. K., GABRIEL, S. E., GAKIDOU, E., GASPARI, F., GILLUM, R. F., GONZALEZ-MEDINA, D., HALASA, Y. A., HARING, D., HARRISON, J. E., HAVMOELLER, R., HAY, R. J., HOEN, B., HOTEZ, P. J., HOY, D., JACOBSEN, K. H., JAMES, S. L., JASRASARIA, R., JAYARAMAN, S., JOHNS, N., KARTHIKEYAN, G., KASSEBAUM. N., KEREN. A., KHOO, J. P., KNOWLTON, L. M., KOBUSINGYE. O., KORANTENG, A., KRISHNAMURTHI, R., LIPNICK, M., LIPSHULTZ, S. E., OHNO, S. L., et al. (2012) Global and regional mortality from 235 causes of death for 20 age groups in 1990 and 2010: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2010. Lancet, 380, 2095-128.
- LU, T., PORTER, A. R., KENNEDY, A. D., KOBAYASHI, S. D. & DELEO, F. R. (2014) Phagocytosis and killing of Staphylococcus aureus by human neutrophils. *J Innate Immun,* 6, 639-49.

- LUO, H. R. & LOISON, F. (2008) Constitutive neutrophil apoptosis: mechanisms and regulation. *Am J Hematol*, 83, 288-95.
- LUONG, T. T. & LEE, C. Y. (2002) Overproduction of type 8 capsular polysaccharide augments Staphylococcus aureus virulence. *Infect Immun,* 70, 3389-95.
- MA, Y., YABLUCHANSKIY, A., IYER, R. P., CANNON, P. L., FLYNN, E. R., JUNG, M., HENRY, J., CATES, C. A., DELEON-PENNELL, K. Y. & LINDSEY, M. L. (2016) Temporal neutrophil polarization following myocardial infarction. *Cardiovasc Res*, 110, 51-61.
- MACNEE, W. (2001) Oxidative stress and lung inflammation in airways disease. *Eur J Pharmacol*, 429, 195-207.
- MAHON, P. C., HIROTA, K. & SEMENZA, G. L. (2001) FIH-1: a novel protein that interacts with HIF-1alpha and VHL to mediate repression of HIF-1 transcriptional activity. *Genes Dev*, 15, 2675-86.
- MAIANSKI, N. A., GEISSLER, J., SRINIVASULA, S. M., ALNEMRI, E. S., ROOS, D. & KUIJPERS, T. W. (2004) Functional characterization of mitochondria in neutrophils: a role restricted to apoptosis. *Cell Death Differ*, 11, 143-53.
- MAIURI, M. C., TAJANA, G., IUVONE, T., DE STEFANO, D., MELE, G., RIBECCO, M. T., CINELLI, M. P., ROMANO, M. F., TURCO, M. C. & CARNUCCIO, R. (2004) Nuclear factor-kappaB regulates inflammatory cell apoptosis and phagocytosis in rat carrageenin-sponge implant model. *Am J Pathol,* 165, 115-26.
- MAKRIS, D., LAZAROU, S., ALEXANDRAKIS, M., KOURELIS, T. V., TZANAKIS, N., KYRIAKOU, D. & GOURGOULIANIS, K. I. (2008) Tc2 response at the onset of COPD exacerbations. *Chest*, 134, 483-8.
- MALHOTRA, D., THIMMULAPPA, R., NAVAS-ACIEN, A., SANDFORD, A., ELLIOTT, M., SINGH, A., CHEN, L., ZHUANG, X., HOGG, J., PARE, P., TUDER, R. M. & BISWAL, S. (2008) Decline in NRF2-regulated antioxidants in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease lungs due to loss of its positive regulator, DJ-1. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*, 178, 592-604.
- MAMDOUH, Z., MIKHAILOV, A. & MULLER, W. A. (2009) Transcellular migration of leukocytes is mediated by the endothelial lateral border recycling compartment. *J Exp Med*, 206, 2795-808.
- MANNING, G., WHYTE, D. B., MARTINEZ, R., HUNTER, T. & SUDARSANAM, S. (2002) The protein kinase complement of the human genome. *Science*, 298, 1912-34.
- MANTOVANI, A., CASSATELLA, M. A., COSTANTINI, C. & JAILLON, S. (2011) Neutrophils in the activation and regulation of innate and adaptive immunity. *Nat Rev Immunol,* 11, 519-31.
- MANTOVANI, A., SICA, A., SOZZANI, S., ALLAVENA, P., VECCHI, A. & LOCATI, M. (2004) The chemokine system in diverse forms of macrophage activation and polarization. *Trends Immunol*, 25, 677-86.
- MANTOVANI, B. (1975) Different roles of IgG and complement receptors in phagocytosis by polymorphonuclear leukocytes. *J Immunol*, 115, 15-7.
- MARCHESI, V. T. & FLOREY, H. W. (1960) Electron micrographic observations on the emigration of leucocytes. *Q J Exp Physiol Cogn Med Sci*, 45, 343-8.
- MARMON, S., CAMMER, M., RAINE, C. S. & LISANTI, M. P. (2009) Transcellular migration of neutrophils is a quantitatively significant pathway across dermal microvascular endothelial cells. *Exp Dermatol,* 18, 88-90.
- MARTIN, M. C., DRANSFIELD, I., HASLETT, C. & ROSSI, A. G. (2001) Cyclic AMP regulation of neutrophil apoptosis occurs via a novel protein kinase A-independent signaling pathway. *J Biol Chem*, 276, 45041-50.
- MARTIN, S. J., REUTELINGSPERGER, C. P., MCGAHON, A. J., RADER, J. A., VAN SCHIE, R. C., LAFACE, D. M. & GREEN, D. R. (1995) Early redistribution of plasma membrane phosphatidylserine is a general feature of apoptosis regardless of the initiating stimulus: inhibition by overexpression of Bcl-2 and Abl. *J Exp Med*, 182, 1545-56.
- MARTINEZ, F. O. & GORDON, S. (2014) The M1 and M2 paradigm of macrophage activation: time for reassessment. *F1000Prime Rep*, 6, 13.

- MARUYAMA, I. N. (2014) Mechanisms of activation of receptor tyrosine kinases: monomers or dimers. *Cells*, 3, 304-30.
- MASSAGUE, J. & PANDIELLA, A. (1993) Membrane-anchored growth factors. *Annu Rev Biochem*, 62, 515-41.
- MATHIAS, J. R., PERRIN, B. J., LIU, T. X., KANKI, J., LOOK, A. T. & HUTTENLOCHER, A. (2006) Resolution of inflammation by retrograde chemotaxis of neutrophils in transgenic zebrafish. *J Leukoc Biol*, 80, 1281-8.
- MATSUSHIMA, H., GENG, S., LU, R., OKAMOTO, T., YAO, Y., MAYUZUMI, N., KOTOL, P. F., CHOJNACKI, B. J., MIYAZAKI, T., GALLO, R. L. & TAKASHIMA, A. (2013) Neutrophil differentiation into a unique hybrid population exhibiting dual phenotype and functionality of neutrophils and dendritic cells. *Blood*, 121, 1677-89.
- MAXWELL, P. H., WIESENER, M. S., CHANG, G. W., CLIFFORD, S. C., VAUX, E. C., COCKMAN, M. E., WYKOFF, C. C., PUGH, C. W., MAHER, E. R. & RATCLIFFE, P. J. (1999) The tumour suppressor protein VHL targets hypoxia-inducible factors for oxygen-dependent proteolysis. *Nature*, 399, 271-5.
- MCCAFFREY, R. L., SCHWARTZ, J. T., LINDEMANN, S. R., MORELAND, J. G., BUCHAN, B. W., JONES, B. D. & ALLEN, L. A. (2010) Multiple mechanisms of NADPH oxidase inhibition by type A and type B Francisella tularensis. *J Leukoc Biol*, 88, 791-805.
- MCCLURE, C. D. & SCHILLER, N. L. (1996) Inhibition of macrophage phagocytosis by Pseudomonas aeruginosa rhamnolipids in vitro and in vivo. *Curr Microbiol*, 33, 109-17.
- MCGETTRICK, H. M., HUNTER, K., MOSS, P. A., BUCKLEY, C. D., RAINGER, G. E. & NASH, G. B. (2009) Direct observations of the kinetics of migrating T cells suggest active retention by endothelial cells with continual bidirectional migration. *J Leukoc Biol*, 85, 98-107.
- MCGOVERN, N. N., COWBURN, A. S., PORTER, L., WALMSLEY, S. R., SUMMERS, C., THOMPSON, A. A., ANWAR, S., WILLCOCKS, L. C., WHYTE, M. K., CONDLIFFE, A. M. & CHILVERS, E. R. (2011) Hypoxia selectively inhibits respiratory burst activity and killing of Staphylococcus aureus in human neutrophils. *J Immunol*, 186, 453-63.
- MCLAUGHLIN, B., O'MALLEY, K. & COTTER, T. G. (1986) Age-related differences in granulocyte chemotaxis and degranulation. *Clin Sci (Lond)*, 70, 59-62.
- MELLMAN, I. & STEINMAN, R. M. (2001) Dendritic cells: specialized and regulated antigen processing machines. *Cell*, 106, 255-8.
- MELNIKOVA, I. & GOLDEN, J. (2004) Targeting protein kinases. *Nat Rev Drug Discov*, 3, 993-4.
- MENEZES, S. L., BOZZA, P. T., NETO, H. C., LARANJEIRA, A. P., NEGRI, E. M., CAPELOZZI, V. L., ZIN, W. A. & ROCCO, P. R. (2005) Pulmonary and extrapulmonary acute lung injury: inflammatory and ultrastructural analyses. J Appl Physiol (1985), 98, 1777-83.
- MERCER, S. E., EWTON, D. Z., SHAH, S., NAQVI, A. & FRIEDMAN, E. (2006) Mirk/Dyrk1b mediates cell survival in rhabdomyosarcomas. *Cancer Res*, 66, 5143-50.
- METZLER, K. D., FUCHS, T. A., NAUSEEF, W. M., REUMAUX, D., ROESLER, J., SCHULZE, I., WAHN, V., PAPAYANNOPOULOS, V. & ZYCHLINSKY, A. (2011) Myeloperoxidase is required for neutrophil extracellular trap formation: implications for innate immunity. *Blood*, 117, 953-9.
- MICHELS, J., JOHNSON, P. W. & PACKHAM, G. (2005) McI-1. Int J Biochem Cell Biol, 37, 267-71.
- MILARA, J., JUAN, G., PEIRO, T., SERRANO, A. & CORTIJO, J. (2012) Neutrophil activation in severe, early-onset COPD patients versus healthy non-smoker subjects in vitro: effects of antioxidant therapy. *Respiration*, 83, 147-58.

- MITCHELL, G. B., ALBRIGHT, B. N. & CASWELL, J. L. (2003) Effect of interleukin-8 and granulocyte colony-stimulating factor on priming and activation of bovine neutrophils. *Infect Immun*, 71, 1643-9.
- MOCSAI, A. (2013) Diverse novel functions of neutrophils in immunity, inflammation, and beyond. *J Exp Med*, 210, 1283-99.
- MOERMANS, C., HEINEN, V., NGUYEN, M., HENKET, M., SELE, J., MANISE, M., CORHAY, J. L. & LOUIS, R. (2011) Local and systemic cellular inflammation and cytokine release in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Cytokine*, 56, 298-304.
- MONACO, E. A., 3RD & VALLANO, M. L. (2003) Cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitors: cancer killers to neuronal guardians. *Curr Med Chem*, 10, 367-79.
- MOORE, K. L., PATEL, K. D., BRUEHL, R. E., LI, F., JOHNSON, D. A., LICHENSTEIN, H. S., CUMMINGS, R. D., BAINTON, D. F. & MCEVER, R. P. (1995) P-selectin glycoprotein ligand-1 mediates rolling of human neutrophils on P-selectin. J Cell Biol, 128, 661-71.
- MORIMOTO, K., JANSSEN, W. J., FESSLER, M. B., MCPHILLIPS, K. A., BORGES, V.
 M., BOWLER, R. P., XIAO, Y. Q., KENCH, J. A., HENSON, P. M. & VANDIVIER,
 R. W. (2006) Lovastatin enhances clearance of apoptotic cells (efferocytosis) with implications for chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *J Immunol*, 176, 7657-65.
- MOULDING, D. A., QUAYLE, J. A., HART, C. A. & EDWARDS, S. W. (1998) McI-1 expression in human neutrophils: regulation by cytokines and correlation with cell survival. *Blood*, 92, 2495-502.
- MOULTON, J. D. (2007) Using morpholinos to control gene expression. *Curr Protoc Nucleic Acid Chem,* Chapter 4, Unit 4 30.
- MULLER, W. A. (2015) Localized signals that regulate transendothelial migration. *Curr Opin Immunol,* 38, 24-9.
- MUNS, G., RUBINSTEIN, I. & SINGER, P. (1995) Phagocytosis and oxidative burst of granulocytes in the upper respiratory tract in chronic and acute inflammation. *J Otolaryngol,* 24, 105-10.
- MURILLO, H., SCHMIDT, L. J. & TINDALL, D. J. (2001) Tyrphostin AG825 triggers p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase-dependent apoptosis in androgen-independent prostate cancer cells C4 and C4-2. *Cancer Res*, 61, 7408-12.
- MURPHY, T. F., BRAUER, A. L., SCHIFFMACHER, A. T. & SETHI, S. (2004) Persistent colonization by Haemophilus influenzae in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*, 170, 266-72.
- MURRAY, P. J. & WYNN, T. A. (2011) Protective and pathogenic functions of macrophage subsets. *Nat Rev Immunol*, 11, 723-37.
- MYONES, B. L., DALZELL, J. G., HOGG, N. & ROSS, G. D. (1988) Neutrophil and monocyte cell surface p150,95 has iC3b-receptor (CR4) activity resembling CR3. *J Clin Invest*, 82, 640-51.
- NADEAU, K. C., CALLEJAS, A., WONG, W. B., JOH, J. W., COHEN, H. J. & JENG, M. R. (2008) Idiopathic neutropenia of childhood is associated with Fas/FasL expression. *Clin Immunol*, 129, 438-47.
- NAIK, E. & DIXIT, V. M. (2011) Mitochondrial reactive oxygen species drive proinflammatory cytokine production. *J Exp Med*, 208, 417-20.
- NAUSEEF, W. M. (2007) How human neutrophils kill and degrade microbes: an integrated view. *Immunol Rev*, 219, 88-102.
- NG, L. G., QIN, J. S., ROEDIGER, B., WANG, Y., JAIN, R., CAVANAGH, L. L., SMITH, A. L., JONES, C. A., DE VEER, M., GRIMBALDESTON, M. A., MEEUSEN, E. N. & WENINGER, W. (2011) Visualizing the neutrophil response to sterile tissue injury in mouse dermis reveals a three-phase cascade of events. *J Invest Dermatol*, 131, 2058-68.
- NOGUERA, A., BATLE, S., MIRALLES, C., IGLESIAS, J., BUSQUETS, X., MACNEE, W. & AGUSTI, A. G. (2001) Enhanced neutrophil response in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Thorax*, 56, 432-7.

- NOGUERA, A., SALA, E., PONS, A. R., IGLESIAS, J., MACNEE, W. & AGUSTI, A. G. (2004) Expression of adhesion molecules during apoptosis of circulating neutrophils in COPD. *Chest*, 125, 1837-42.
- NOLTE, D., STEINHAUSER, P., PICKELMANN, S., BERGER, S., HARTL, R. & MESSMER, K. (1997) Effects of diaspirin-cross-linked hemoglobin (DCLHb) on local tissue oxygen tension in striated skin muscle: an efficacy study in the hamster. *J Lab Clin Med*, 130, 328-38.
- NORDENFELT, P. & TAPPER, H. (2011) Phagosome dynamics during phagocytosis by neutrophils. *J Leukoc Biol*, 90, 271-84.
- NOURSHARGH, S. & ALON, R. (2014) Leukocyte migration into inflamed tissues. *Immunity*, 41, 694-707.
- NOURSHARGH, S., HORDIJK, P. L. & SIXT, M. (2010) Breaching multiple barriers: leukocyte motility through venular walls and the interstitium. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol*, 11, 366-78.
- NUSSBAUMER-OCHSNER, Y. & RABE, K. F. (2011) Systemic manifestations of COPD. *Chest*, 139, 165-73.
- NUSSE, O. & LINDAU, M. (1988) The dynamics of exocytosis in human neutrophils. *J Cell Biol*, 107, 2117-23.
- O'DONNELL, R. A., RICHTER, A., WARD, J., ANGCO, G., MEHTA, A., ROUSSEAU, K., SWALLOW, D. M., HOLGATE, S. T., DJUKANOVIC, R., DAVIES, D. E. & WILSON, S. J. (2004) Expression of ErbB receptors and mucins in the airways of long term current smokers. *Thorax*, 59, 1032-40.
- OBLIGADO, S. H., IBRAGHIMOV-BESKROVNAYA, O., ZUK, A., MEIJER, L. & NELSON, P. J. (2008) CDK/GSK-3 inhibitors as therapeutic agents for parenchymal renal diseases. *Kidney Int*, 73, 684-90.
- OSHEROV, N., GAZIT, A., GILON, C. & LÉVITZKI, A. (1993) Selective inhibition of the epidermal growth factor and HER2/neu receptors by tyrphostins. *J Biol Chem*, 268, 11134-42.
- OUDIJK, E. J., GERRITSEN, W. B., NIJHUIS, E. H., KANTERS, D., MAESEN, B. L., LAMMERS, J. W. & KOENDERMAN, L. (2006) Expression of priming-associated cellular markers on neutrophils during an exacerbation of COPD. *Respir Med*, 100, 1791-9.
- OUDIJK, E. J., NIJHUIS, E. H., ZWANK, M. D., VAN DE GRAAF, E. A., MAGER, H. J., COFFER, P. J., LAMMERS, J. W. & KOENDERMAN, L. (2005) Systemic inflammation in COPD visualised by gene profiling in peripheral blood neutrophils. *Thorax*, 60, 538-44.
- OUYANG, W., KOLLS, J. K. & ZHENG, Y. (2008) The biological functions of T helper 17 cell effector cytokines in inflammation. *Immunity*, 28, 454-67.
- PAN, X., LIU, D., WANG, J., ZHANG, X., YAN, M., ZHANG, D., ZHANG, J. & LIU, W. (2013) Peneciraistin C induces caspase-independent autophagic cell death through mitochondrial-derived reactive oxygen species production in lung cancer cells. *Cancer Sci*, 104, 1476-82.
- PANZNER, P., LAFITTE, J. J., TSICOPOULOS, A., HAMID, Q. & TULIC, M. K. (2003) Marked up-regulation of T lymphocytes and expression of interleukin-9 in bronchial biopsies from patients With chronic bronchitis with obstruction. *Chest*, 124, 1909-15.
- PAPAYANNOPOULOS, V., METZLER, K. D., HAKKIM, A. & ZYCHLINSKY, A. (2010) Neutrophil elastase and myeloperoxidase regulate the formation of neutrophil extracellular traps. *J Cell Biol*, 191, 677-91.
- PARAMESWARAN, G. I., WRONA, C. T., MURPHY, T. F. & SETHI, S. (2009) Moraxella catarrhalis acquisition, airway inflammation and protease-antiprotease balance in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *BMC Infect Dis*, 9, 178.
- PASTORE, S., MASCIA, F., MARIANI, V. & GIROLOMONI, G. (2008) The epidermal growth factor receptor system in skin repair and inflammation. *J Invest Dermatol*, 128, 1365-74.

- PATEL, I. S., SEEMUNGAL, T. A., WILKS, M., LLOYD-OWEN, S. J., DONALDSON, G. C. & WEDZICHA, J. A. (2002) Relationship between bacterial colonisation and the frequency, character, and severity of COPD exacerbations. *Thorax*, 57, 759-64.
- PEDERSEN, F., MARWITZ, S., HOLZ, O., KIRSTEN, A., BAHMER, T., WASCHKI, B., MAGNUSSEN, H., RABE, K. F., GOLDMANN, T., UDDIN, M. & WATZ, H. (2015) Neutrophil extracellular trap formation and extracellular DNA in sputum of stable COPD patients. *Respir Med*, 109, 1360-2.
- PESCI, A., MAJORI, M., CUOMO, A., BORCIANI, N., BERTACCO, S., CACCIANI, G. & GABRIELLI, M. (1998) Neutrophils infiltrating bronchial epithelium in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Respir Med*, 92, 863-70.
- PEYSSONNAUX, C., DATTA, V., CRAMER, T., DOEDENS, A., THEODORAKIS, E. A., GALLO, R. L., HURTADO-ZIOLA, N., NIZET, V. & JOHNSON, R. S. (2005) HIF-1alpha expression regulates the bactericidal capacity of phagocytes. *J Clin Invest*, 115, 1806-15.
- PLETZ, M. W., IOANAS, M., DE ROUX, A., BURKHARDT, O. & LODE, H. (2004) Reduced spontaneous apoptosis in peripheral blood neutrophils during exacerbation of COPD. *Eur Respir J*, 23, 532-7.
- PRENZEL, N., FISCHER, O. M., STREIT, S., HART, S. & ULLRICH, A. (2001) The epidermal growth factor receptor family as a central element for cellular signal transduction and diversification. *Endocr Relat Cancer*, 8, 11-31.
- PRIETO, A., REYES, E., BERNSTEIN, E. D., MARTINEZ, B., MONSERRAT, J., IZQUIERDO, J. L., CALLOL, L., DE, L. P., ALVAREZ-SALA, R., ALVAREZ-SALA, J. L., VILLARRUBIA, V. G. & ALVAREZ-MON, M. (2001) Defective natural killer and phagocytic activities in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease are restored by glycophosphopeptical (inmunoferon). *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*, 163, 1578-83.
- RABELLINO, E. M., ROSS, G. D. & POLLEY, M. J. (1978) Membrane receptors of mouse leukocytes. I. Two types of complement receptors for different regions of C3. J Immunol, 120, 879-85.
- RAFTERY, M. J., LALWANI, P., KRAUTKRMER, E., PETERS, T., SCHARFFETTER-KOCHANEK, K., KRUGER, R., HOFMANN, J., SEEGER, K., KRUGER, D. H. & SCHONRICH, G. (2014) beta2 integrin mediates hantavirus-induced release of neutrophil extracellular traps. *J Exp Med*, 211, 1485-97.
- RAHMAN, I. (2005) The role of oxidative stress in the pathogenesis of COPD: implications for therapy. *Treat Respir Med*, 4, 175-200.
- RANDOLPH, G. J., BEAULIEU, S., LEBECQUE, S., STEINMAN, R. M. & MULLER, W.
 A. (1998) Differentiation of monocytes into dendritic cells in a model of transendothelial trafficking. *Science*, 282, 480-3.
- RANE, M. J. & KLEIN, J. B. (2009) Regulation of neutrophil apoptosis by modulation of PKB/Akt activation. *Front Biosci (Landmark Ed)*, 14, 2400-12.
- REEVES, E. P., WILLIAMSON, M., BYRNE, B., BERGIN, D. A., SMITH, S. G., GREALLY, P., O'KENNEDY, R., O'NEILL, S. J. & MCELVANEY, N. G. (2010) IL-8 dictates glycosaminoglycan binding and stability of IL-18 in cystic fibrosis. *J Immunol*, 184, 1642-52.
- REMIJSEN, Q., VANDEN BERGHE, T., WIRAWAN, E., ASSELBERGH, B., PARTHOENS, E., DE RYCKE, R., NOPPEN, S., DELFORGE, M., WILLEMS, J.
 & VANDENABEELE, P. (2011) Neutrophil extracellular trap cell death requires both autophagy and superoxide generation. *Cell Res*, 21, 290-304.
- REN, Y., XIE, Y., JIANG, G., FAN, J., YEUNG, J., LI, W., TAM, P. K. & SAVILL, J. (2008) Apoptotic cells protect mice against lipopolysaccharide-induced shock. *J Immunol*, 180, 4978-85.
- RENNARD, S. I. (2004) Treatment of stable chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Lancet*, 364, 791-802.

- RENSHAW, S. A., LOYNES, C. A., TRUSHELL, D. M., ELWORTHY, S., INGHAM, P. W.
 & WHYTE, M. K. (2006) A transgenic zebrafish model of neutrophilic inflammation. *Blood*, 108, 3976-8.
- RENSHAW, S. A., PARMAR, J. S., SINGLETON, V., ROWE, S. J., DOCKRELL, D. H., DOWER, S. K., BINGLE, C. D., CHILVERS, E. R. & WHYTE, M. K. (2003) Acceleration of human neutrophil apoptosis by TRAIL. *J Immunol*, 170, 1027-33.
- RIZVI, S., MERTENS, J. C., BRONK, S. F., HIRSOVA, P., DAI, H., ROBERTS, L. R., KAUFMANN, S. H. & GORES, G. J. (2014) Platelet-derived growth factor primes cancer-associated fibroblasts for apoptosis. *J Biol Chem*, 289, 22835-49.
- ROBERTSON, A. L., HOLMES, G. R., BOJARCZUK, A. N., BURGON, J., LOYNES, C. A., CHIMEN, M., SAWTELL, A. K., HAMZA, B., WILLSON, J., WALMSLEY, S. R., ANDERSON, S. R., COLES, M. C., FARROW, S. N., SOLARI, R., JONES, S., PRINCE, L. R., IRIMIA, D., RAINGER, G. E., KADIRKAMANATHAN, V., WHYTE, M. K. & RENSHAW, S. A. (2014) A zebrafish compound screen reveals modulation of neutrophil reverse migration as an anti-inflammatory mechanism. *Sci Transl Med*, 6, 225ra29.
- ROJAS-MUNOZ, A., RAJADHYKSHA, S., GILMOUR, D., VAN BEBBER, F., ANTOS, C., RODRIGUEZ ESTEBAN, C., NUSSLEIN-VOLHARD, C. & IZPISUA BELMONTE, J. C. (2009) ErbB2 and ErbB3 regulate amputation-induced proliferation and migration during vertebrate regeneration. *Dev Biol*, 327, 177-90.
- ROMANI, L., MENCACCI, A., CENCI, E., SPACCAPELO, R., DEL SERO, G., NICOLETTI, I., TRINCHIERI, G., BISTONI, F. & PUCCETTI, P. (1997) Neutrophil production of IL-12 and IL-10 in candidiasis and efficacy of IL-12 therapy in neutropenic mice. *J Immunol*, 158, 5349-56.
- ROMASHKOVA, J. A. & MAKAROV, S. S. (1999) NF-kappaB is a target of AKT in antiapoptotic PDGF signalling. *Nature*, 401, 86-90.
- ROOS, D., VAN BRUGGEN, R. & MEISCHL, C. (2003) Oxidative killing of microbes by neutrophils. *Microbes Infect*, 5, 1307-15.
- ROSEN, H. & KLEBANOFF, S. J. (1977) Formation of singlet oxygen by the myeloperoxidase-mediated antimicrobial system. *J Biol Chem*, 252, 4803-10.
- ROSEN, H. & KLEBANOFF, S. J. (1979) Bactericidal activity of a superoxide aniongenerating system. A model for the polymorphonuclear leukocyte. *J Exp Med*, 149, 27-39.
- ROSKOSKI, R., JR. (2004) The ErbB/HER receptor protein-tyrosine kinases and cancer. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun*, 319, 1-11.
- ROSKOSKI, R., JR. (2014) The ErbB/HER family of protein-tyrosine kinases and cancer. *Pharmacol Res*, 79, 34-74.
- ROSS, G. D., JAROWSKI, C. I., RABELLINO, E. M. & WINCHESTER, R. J. (1978) The sequential appearance of Ia-like antigens and two different complement receptors during the maturation of human neutrophils. *J Exp Med*, 147, 730-44.
- ROSSI, A. G., SAWATZKY, D. A., WALKER, A., WARD, C., SHELDRAKE, T. A., RILEY, N. A., CALDICOTT, A., MARTINEZ-LOSA, M., WALKER, T. R., DUFFIN, R., GRAY, M., CRESCENZI, E., MARTIN, M. C., BRADY, H. J., SAVILL, J. S., DRANSFIELD, I. & HASLETT, C. (2006) Cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitors enhance the resolution of inflammation by promoting inflammatory cell apoptosis. *Nat Med*, 12, 1056-64.
- ROYSTON, K. J., UDAYAKUMAR, N., LEWIS, K. & TOLLEFSBOL, T. O. (2017) A Novel Combination of Withaferin A and Sulforaphane Inhibits Epigenetic Machinery, Cellular Viability and Induces Apoptosis of Breast Cancer Cells. *Int J Mol Sci*, 18.
- SABROE, I., JONES, E. C., USHER, L. R., WHYTE, M. K. & DOWER, S. K. (2002) Tolllike receptor (TLR)2 and TLR4 in human peripheral blood granulocytes: a critical role for monocytes in leukocyte lipopolysaccharide responses. *J Immunol*, 168, 4701-10.
- SABROE, I., PRINCE, L. R., JONES, E. C., HORSBURGH, M. J., FOSTER, S. J., VOGEL, S. N., DOWER, S. K. & WHYTE, M. K. (2003) Selective roles for Toll-

like receptor (TLR)2 and TLR4 in the regulation of neutrophil activation and life span. *J Immunol*, 170, 5268-75.

- SADIK, C. D. & LUSTER, A. D. (2012) Lipid-cytokine-chemokine cascades orchestrate leukocyte recruitment in inflammation. *J Leukoc Biol*, 91, 207-15.
- SAFFARZADEH, M., JUENEMANN, C., QUEISSER, M. A., LOCHNIT, G., BARRETO, G., GALUSKA, S. P., LOHMEYER, J. & PREISSNER, K. T. (2012) Neutrophil extracellular traps directly induce epithelial and endothelial cell death: a predominant role of histones. *PLoS One*, *7*, e32366.
- SAJJAN, U., GANESAN, S., COMSTOCK, A. T., SHIM, J., WANG, Q., NAGARKAR, D. R., ZHAO, Y., GOLDSMITH, A. M., SONSTEIN, J., LINN, M. J., CURTIS, J. L. & HERSHENSON, M. B. (2009) Elastase- and LPS-exposed mice display altered responses to rhinovirus infection. *Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol*, 297, L931-44.
- SALLENAVE, J. M. (2002) Antimicrobial activity of antiproteinases. *Biochem Soc Trans*, 30, 111-5.
- SAPEY, E., STOCKLEY, J. A., GREENWOOD, H., AHMAD, A., BAYLEY, D., LORD, J.
 M., INSALL, R. H. & STOCKLEY, R. A. (2011) Behavioral and structural differences in migrating peripheral neutrophils from patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*, 183, 1176-86.
- SAPEY, E. & STOCKLEY, R. A. (2006) COPD exacerbations . 2: aetiology. *Thorax*, 61, 250-8.
- SAVILL, J. & HASLETT, C. (1995) Granulocyte clearance by apoptosis in the resolution of inflammation. *Semin Cell Biol*, 6, 385-93.
- SAVILL, J. S., HENSON, P. M. & HASLETT, C. (1989a) Phagocytosis of aged human neutrophils by macrophages is mediated by a novel "charge-sensitive" recognition mechanism. *J Clin Invest*, 84, 1518-27.
- SAVILL, J. S., WYLLIE, A. H., HENSON, J. E., WALPORT, M. J., HENSON, P. M. & HASLETT, C. (1989b) Macrophage phagocytosis of aging neutrophils in inflammation. Programmed cell death in the neutrophil leads to its recognition by macrophages. *J Clin Invest*, 83, 865-75.
- SAWATZKY, D. A., WILLOUGHBY, D. A., COLVILLE-NASH, P. R. & ROSSI, A. G. (2006) The involvement of the apoptosis-modulating proteins ERK 1/2, Bcl-xL and Bax in the resolution of acute inflammation in vivo. *Am J Pathol*, 168, 33-41.
- SCAFFIDI, C., FULDA, S., SRINIVASAN, A., FRIESEN, C., LI, F., TOMASELLI, K. J., DEBATIN, K. M., KRAMMER, P. H. & PETER, M. E. (1998) Two CD95 (APO-1/Fas) signaling pathways. *EMBO J*, 17, 1675-87.
- SCAPINI, P., BAZZONI, F. & CASSATELLA, M. A. (2008) Regulation of B-cell-activating factor (BAFF)/B lymphocyte stimulator (BLyS) expression in human neutrophils. *Immunol Lett*, 116, 1-6.
- SCAPINI, P. & CASSATELLA, M. A. (2014) Social networking of human neutrophils within the immune system. *Blood*, 124, 710-9.
- SCAPINI, P., LAPINET-VERA, J. A., GASPERINI, S., CALZETTI, F., BAZZONI, F. & CASSATELLA, M. A. (2000) The neutrophil as a cellular source of chemokines. *Immunol Rev*, 177, 195-203.
- SCAPINI, P., LAUDANNA, C., PINARDI, C., ALLAVENA, P., MANTOVANI, A., SOZZANI, S. & CASSATELLA, M. A. (2001) Neutrophils produce biologically active macrophage inflammatory protein-3alpha (MIP-3alpha)/CCL20 and MIP-3beta/CCL19. *Eur J Immunol*, 31, 1981-8.
- SCHEEL-TOELLNER, D., WANG, K. Q., WEBB, P. R., WONG, S. H., CRADDOCK, R., ASSI, L. K., SALMON, M. & LORD, J. M. (2004) Early events in spontaneous neutrophil apoptosis. *Biochem Soc Trans*, 32, 461-4.
- SCHMELING, D. J., PETERSON, P. K., HAMMERSCHMIDT, D. E., KIM, Y., VERHOEF, J., WILKINSON, B. J. & QUIE, P. G. (1979) Chemotaxigenesis by cell surface components of Staphylococcus aureus. *Infect Immun*, 26, 57-63.

- SCHMIDT-IOANAS, M., PLETZ, M. W., DE ROUX, A. & LODE, H. (2006) Apoptosis of peripheral blood neutrophils in COPD exacerbation does not correlate with serum cytokines. *Respir Med*, 100, 639-47.
- SCHOENBORN, J. R. & WILSON, C. B. (2007) Regulation of interferon-gamma during innate and adaptive immune responses. *Adv Immunol*, 96, 41-101.
- SCHULTZ, J., CORLIN, R., ODDI, F., KAMINKER, K. & JONES, W. (1965) Myeloperoxidase of the leucocyte of normal human blood. 3. Isolation of the peroxidase granule. *Arch Biochem Biophys*, 111, 73-9.
- SCHWARTZ, J. T., BARKER, J. H., KAUFMAN, J., FAYRAM, D. C., MCCRACKEN, J.
 M. & ALLEN, L. A. (2012) Francisella tularensis inhibits the intrinsic and extrinsic pathways to delay constitutive apoptosis and prolong human neutrophil lifespan. J Immunol, 188, 3351-63.
- SEGAL, A. W. (2005) How neutrophils kill microbes. Annu Rev Immunol, 23, 197-223.
- SEMENZA, G. L. (1999) Perspectives on oxygen sensing. Cell, 98, 281-4.
- SEMENZA, G. L. (2001a) HIF-1 and mechanisms of hypoxia sensing. *Curr Opin Cell Biol,* 13, 167-71.
- SEMENZA, G. L. (2001b) Hypoxia-inducible factor 1: control of oxygen homeostasis in health and disease. *Pediatr Res,* 49, 614-7.
- SEMENZA, G. L. (2001c) Hypoxia-inducible factor 1: oxygen homeostasis and disease pathophysiology. *Trends Mol Med*, 7, 345-50.
- SENGELOV, H., KJELDSEN, L. & BORREGAARD, N. (1993) Control of exocytosis in early neutrophil activation. *J Immunol*, 150, 1535-43.
- SERHAN, C. N., BRAIN, S. D., BUCKLEY, C. D., GILROY, D. W., HASLETT, C., O'NEILL, L. A., PERRETTI, M., ROSSI, A. G. & WALLACE, J. L. (2007) Resolution of inflammation: state of the art, definitions and terms. *FASEB J*, 21, 325-32.
- SERHAN, C. N. & SAVILL, J. (2005) Resolution of inflammation: the beginning programs the end. *Nat Immunol,* 6, 1191-7.
- SERRAO, K. L., FORTENBERRY, J. D., OWENS, M. L., HARRIS, F. L. & BROWN, L. A. (2001) Neutrophils induce apoptosis of lung epithelial cells via release of soluble Fas ligand. *Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol*, 280, L298-305.
- SETHI, S. (2011) Molecular diagnosis of respiratory tract infection in acute exacerbations of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Clin Infect Dis*, 52 Suppl 4, S290-5.
- SHAYKHIEV, R., KRAUSE, A., SALIT, J., STRULOVICI-BAREL, Y., HARVEY, B. G., O'CONNOR, T. P. & CRYSTAL, R. G. (2009) Smoking-dependent reprogramming of alveolar macrophage polarization: implication for pathogenesis of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *J Immunol*, 183, 2867-83.
- SHILOH, M. U., MACMICKING, J. D., NICHOLSON, S., BRAUSE, J. E., POTTER, S., MARINO, M., FANG, F., DINAUER, M. & NATHAN, C. (1999) Phenotype of mice and macrophages deficient in both phagocyte oxidase and inducible nitric oxide synthase. *Immunity*, 10, 29-38.
- SHOWELL, H. J., FREER, R. J., ZIGMOND, S. H., SCHIFFMANN, E., ASWANIKUMAR, S., CORCORAN, B. & BECKER, E. L. (1976) The structure-activity relations of synthetic peptides as chemotactic factors and inducers of lysosomal secretion for neutrophils. J Exp Med, 143, 1154-69.
- SICA, A., MATSUSHIMA, K., VAN DAMME, J., WANG, J. M., POLENTARUTTI, N., DEJANA, E., COLOTTA, F. & MANTOVANI, A. (1990) IL-1 transcriptionally activates the neutrophil chemotactic factor/IL-8 gene in endothelial cells. *Immunology*, 69, 548-53.
- SILVESTRE-ROIG, C., HIDALGO, A. & SOEHNLEIN, O. (2016) Neutrophil heterogeneity: implications for homeostasis and pathogenesis. *Blood*, 127, 2173-81.
- SIMELL, B., VUORELA, A., EKSTROM, N., PALMU, A., REUNANEN, A., MERI, S., KAYHTY, H. & VAKEVAINEN, M. (2011) Aging reduces the functionality of antipneumococcal antibodies and the killing of Streptococcus pneumoniae by neutrophil phagocytosis. *Vaccine*, 29, 1929-34.

SIMON, H. U. (2003) Neutrophil apoptosis pathways and their modifications in inflammation. *Immunol Rev*, 193, 101-10.

SINGH, A. B. & HARRIS, R. C. (2005) Autocrine, paracrine and juxtacrine signaling by EGFR ligands. *Cell Signal*, 17, 1183-93.

SINGH, D., ATTRI, B. K., GILL, R. K. & BARIWAL, J. (2016) Review on EGFR Inhibitors: Critical Updates. *Mini Rev Med Chem*, 16, 1134-66.

- SINGH, M., LEE, S. H., PORTER, P., XU, C., OHNO, A., ATMAR, R. L., GREENBERG,
 S. B., BANDI, V., GERN, J., AMINEVA, S., AMINEV, A., SKERN, T.,
 SMITHWICK, P., PERUSICH, S., BARROW, N., ROBERTS, L., CORRY, D. B.
 & KHERADMAND, F. (2010) Human rhinovirus proteinase 2A induces TH1 and
 TH2 immunity in patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. J Allergy Clin Immunol, 125, 1369-1378 e2.
- SLAMON, D. J., CLARK, G. M., WONG, S. G., LEVIN, W. J., ULLRICH, A. & MCGUIRE,
 W. L. (1987) Human breast cancer: correlation of relapse and survival with amplification of the HER-2/neu oncogene. *Science*, 235, 177-82.
- SLAMON, D. J., GODOLPHIN, W., JONES, L. A., HOLT, J. A., WONG, S. G., KEITH, D. E., LEVIN, W. J., STUART, S. G., UDOVE, J., ULLRICH, A. & ET AL. (1989) Studies of the HER-2/neu proto-oncogene in human breast and ovarian cancer. *Science*, 244, 707-12.
- SMITH, R. A. & MURPHY, M. P. (2011) Mitochondria-targeted antioxidants as therapies. *Discov Med*, 11, 106-14.
- SNELGROVE, R. J., JACKSON, P. L., HARDISON, M. T., NOERAGER, B. D., KINLOCH, A., GAGGAR, A., SHASTRY, S., ROWE, S. M., SHIM, Y. M., HUSSELL, T. & BLALOCK, J. E. (2010) A critical role for LTA4H in limiting chronic pulmonary neutrophilic inflammation. *Science*, 330, 90-4.
- SOEHNLEIN, O., KAI-LARSEN, Y., FRITHIOF, R., SORENSEN, O. E., KENNE, E., SCHARFFETTER-KOCHANEK, K., ERIKSSON, E. E., HERWALD, H., AGERBERTH, B. & LINDBOM, L. (2008) Neutrophil primary granule proteins HBP and HNP1-3 boost bacterial phagocytosis by human and murine macrophages. *J Clin Invest*, 118, 3491-502.
- SOEHNLEIN, O., WEBER, C. & LINDBOM, L. (2009) Neutrophil granule proteins tune monocytic cell function. *Trends Immunol*, 30, 538-46.
- SOLTOFF, S. P., CARRAWAY, K. L., 3RD, PRIGENT, S. A., GULLICK, W. G. & CANTLEY, L. C. (1994) ErbB3 is involved in activation of phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase by epidermal growth factor. *Mol Cell Biol*, 14, 3550-8.
- SPENCER, J. A., FERRARO, F., ROUSSAKIS, E., KLEIN, A., WU, J., RUNNELS, J. M., ZAHER, W., MORTENSEN, L. J., ALT, C., TURCOTTE, R., YUSUF, R., COTE, D., VINOGRADOV, S. A., SCADDEN, D. T. & LIN, C. P. (2014) Direct measurement of local oxygen concentration in the bone marrow of live animals. *Nature*, 508, 269-73.
- SPORRI, R., JOLLER, N., HILBI, H. & OXENIUS, A. (2008) A novel role for neutrophils as critical activators of NK cells. *J Immunol*, 181, 7121-30.
- STAALI, L., BAUER, S., MORGELIN, M., BJORCK, L. & TAPPER, H. (2006) Streptococcus pyogenes bacteria modulate membrane traffic in human neutrophils and selectively inhibit azurophilic granule fusion with phagosomes. *Cell Microbiol*, 8, 690-703.
- STANESCU, D., SANNA, A., VERITER, C., KOSTIANEV, S., CALCAGNI, P. G., FABBRI, L. M. & MAESTRELLI, P. (1996) Airways obstruction, chronic expectoration, and rapid decline of FEV1 in smokers are associated with increased levels of sputum neutrophils. *Thorax*, 51, 267-71.
- STARNES, T. W. & HUTTENLOCHER, A. (2012) Neutrophil reverse migration becomes transparent with zebrafish. *Adv Hematol*, 2012, 398640.
- STEWART, F. A., DENEKAMP, J. & RANDHAWA, V. S. (1982) Skin sensitization by misonidazole: a demonstration of uniform mild hypoxia. *Br J Cancer*, 45, 869-77.
- STOCKLEY, R. A. (2002) Neutrophils and the pathogenesis of COPD. *Chest*, 121, 151S-155S.

- STOKES, R. W., THORSON, L. M. & SPEERT, D. P. (1998) Nonopsonic and opsonic association of Mycobacterium tuberculosis with resident alveolar macrophages is inefficient. *J Immunol*, 160, 5514-21.
- STOLL, S. W., BENEDICT, M., MITRA, R., HINIKER, A., ELDER, J. T. & NUNEZ, G. (1998) EGF receptor signaling inhibits keratinocyte apoptosis: evidence for mediation by Bcl-XL. Oncogene, 16, 1493-9.
- STRINGER, K. A., TOBIAS, M., O'NEILL, H. C. & FRANKLIN, C. C. (2007) Cigarette smoke extract-induced suppression of caspase-3-like activity impairs human neutrophil phagocytosis. *Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol*, 292, L1572-9.
- SUNDVALL, M., ILJIN, K., KILPINEN, S., SARA, H., KALLIONIEMI, O. P. & ELENIUS, K. (2008) Role of ErbB4 in breast cancer. *J Mammary Gland Biol Neoplasia*, 13, 259-68.
- SUPPIPAT, K., PARK, C. S., SHEN, Y., ZHU, X. & LACORAZZA, H. D. (2012) Sulforaphane induces cell cycle arrest and apoptosis in acute lymphoblastic leukemia cells. *PLoS One*, 7, e51251.
- SUTHERLAND, E. R. & CHERNIACK, R. M. (2004) Management of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *N Engl J Med*, 350, 2689-97.
- SUZUKI, K., HINO, M., HATO, F., TATSUMI, N. & KITAGAWA, S. (1999) Cytokinespecific activation of distinct mitogen-activated protein kinase subtype cascades in human neutrophils stimulated by granulocyte colony-stimulating factor, granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor, and tumor necrosis factoralpha. *Blood*, 93, 341-9.
- SWEENEY, J. F., NGUYEN, P. K., OMANN, G. & HINSHAW, D. B. (1999) Granulocytemacrophage colony-stimulating factor rescues human polymorphonuclear leukocytes from ultraviolet irradiation-accelerated apoptosis. *J Surg Res,* 81, 108-12.
- TATEDA, K., MOORE, T. A., DENG, J. C., NEWSTEAD, M. W., ZENG, X., MATSUKAWA, A., SWANSON, M. S., YAMAGUCHI, K. & STANDIFORD, T. J. (2001) Early recruitment of neutrophils determines subsequent T1/T2 host responses in a murine model of Legionella pneumophila pneumonia. *J Immunol*, 166, 3355-61.
- TAUZIN, S., STARNES, T. W., BECKER, F. B., LAM, P. Y. & HUTTENLOCHER, A. (2014) Redox and Src family kinase signaling control leukocyte wound attraction and neutrophil reverse migration. *J Cell Biol*, 207, 589-98.
- TAYLOR, A. E., FINNEY-HAYWARD, T. K., QUINT, J. K., THOMAS, C. M., TUDHOPE, S. J., WEDZICHA, J. A., BARNES, P. J. & DONNELLY, L. E. (2010) Defective macrophage phagocytosis of bacteria in COPD. *Eur Respir J*, 35, 1039-47.
- TAYLOR, C. T. & COLGAN, S. P. (2007) Hypoxia and gastrointestinal disease. J Mol Med (Berl), 85, 1295-300.
- TAYLOR, C. T. & MCELWAIN, J. C. (2010) Ancient atmospheres and the evolution of oxygen sensing via the hypoxia-inducible factor in metazoans. *Physiology* (*Bethesda*), 25, 272-9.
- THARP, W. G., YADAV, R., IRIMIA, D., UPADHYAYA, A., SAMADANI, A., HURTADO,
 O., LIU, S. Y., MUNISAMY, S., BRAINARD, D. M., MAHON, M. J.,
 NOURSHARGH, S., VAN OUDENAARDEN, A., TONER, M. G. & POZNANSKY,
 M. C. (2006) Neutrophil chemorepulsion in defined interleukin-8 gradients in vitro and in vivo. *J Leukoc Biol*, 79, 539-54.
- THEILGAARD-MONCH, K., JACOBSEN, L. C., BORUP, R., RASMUSSEN, T., BJERREGAARD, M. D., NIELSEN, F. C., COWLAND, J. B. & BORREGAARD, N. (2005) The transcriptional program of terminal granulocytic differentiation. *Blood*, 105, 1785-96.
- THOMAS, G. M., CARBO, C., CURTIS, B. R., MARTINOD, K., MAZO, I. B., SCHATZBERG, D., CIFUNI, S. M., FUCHS, T. A., VON ANDRIAN, U. H., HARTWIG, J. H., ASTER, R. H. & WAGNER, D. D. (2012)
-) Extracellular DNA traps are associated with the pathogenesis of TRALI in humans and mice. *Blood*, 119, 6335-43.

- THOMPSON, A. A., BINHAM, J., PLANT, T., WHYTE, M. K. & WALMSLEY, S. R. (2013) Hypoxia, the HIF pathway and neutrophilic inflammatory responses. *Biol Chem*, 394, 471-7.
- TIKHOMIROV, O. & CARPENTER, G. (2004) Ligand-induced, p38-dependent apoptosis in cells expressing high levels of epidermal growth factor receptor and ErbB-2. *J Biol Chem*, 279, 12988-96.
- TIROUVANZIAM, R., GERNEZ, Y., CONRAD, C. K., MOSS, R. B., SCHRIJVER, I., DUNN, C. E., DAVIES, Z. A. & HERZENBERG, L. A. (2008) Profound functional and signaling changes in viable inflammatory neutrophils homing to cystic fibrosis airways. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 105, 4335-9.
- TOLLIS, S., DART, A. E., TZIRCOTIS, G. & ENDRES, R. G. (2010) The zipper mechanism in phagocytosis: energetic requirements and variability in phagocytic cup shape. *BMC Syst Biol*, *4*, 149.
- TORTORELLA, C., PIAZZOLLA, G., SPACCAVENTO, F., JIRILLO, E. & ANTONACI, S. (1999) Age-related effects of oxidative metabolism and cyclic AMP signaling on neutrophil apoptosis. *Mech Ageing Dev*, 110, 195-205.
- TORTORELLA, C., PIAZZOLLA, G., SPACCAVENTO, F., PECE, S., JIRILLO, E. & ANTONACI, S. (1998) Spontaneous and Fas-induced apoptotic cell death in aged neutrophils. *J Clin Immunol,* 18, 321-9.
- TORTORELLA, C., SIMONE, O., PIAZZOLLA, G., STELLA, I., CAPPIELLO, V. & ANTONACI, S. (2006) Role of phosphoinositide 3-kinase and extracellular signalregulated kinase pathways in granulocyte macrophage-colony-stimulating factor failure to delay fas-induced neutrophil apoptosis in elderly humans. *J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci*, 61, 1111-8.
- TREDE, N. S., LANGENAU, D. M., TRAVER, D., LOOK, A. T. & ZON, L. I. (2004) The use of zebrafish to understand immunity. *Immunity*, 20, 367-79.
- UMEZAWA, K., HORI, T., TAJIMA, H., IMOTO, M., ISSHIKI, K. & TAKEUCHI, T. (1990) Inhibition of epidermal growth factor-induced DNA synthesis by tyrosine kinase inhibitors. *FEBS Lett*, 260, 198-200.
- UMEZAWA, K. & IMOTO, M. (1991) Use of erbstatin as protein-tyrosine kinase inhibitor. *Methods Enzymol*, 201, 379-85.
- URBAN, C. F., ERMERT, D., SCHMID, M., ABU-ABED, U., GOOSMANN, C., NACKEN, W., BRINKMANN, V., JUNGBLUT, P. R. & ZYCHLINSKY, A. (2009) Neutrophil extracellular traps contain calprotectin, a cytosolic protein complex involved in host defense against Candida albicans. *PLoS Pathog*, 5, e1000639.
- URBAN, C. F., REICHARD, U., BRINKMANN, V. & ZYCHLINSKY, A. (2006) Neutrophil extracellular traps capture and kill Candida albicans yeast and hyphal forms. *Cell Microbiol*, 8, 668-76.
- USHER, L. R., LAWSON, R. A., GEARY, I., TAYLOR, C. J., BINGLE, C. D., TAYLOR, G. W. & WHYTE, M. K. (2002) Induction of neutrophil apoptosis by the Pseudomonas aeruginosa exotoxin pyocyanin: a potential mechanism of persistent infection. *J Immunol*, 168, 1861-8.
- VAN ENGELAND, M., NIELAND, L. J., RAMAEKERS, F. C., SCHUTTE, B. & REUTELINGSPERGER, C. P. (1998) Annexin V-affinity assay: a review on an apoptosis detection system based on phosphatidylserine exposure. *Cytometry*, 31, 1-9.
- VAN GISBERGEN, K. P., SANCHEZ-HERNANDEZ, M., GEIJTENBEEK, T. B. & VAN KOOYK, Y. (2005) Neutrophils mediate immune modulation of dendritic cells through glycosylation-dependent interactions between Mac-1 and DC-SIGN. *J Exp Med*, 201, 1281-92.
- VAN ZON, J. S., TZIRCOTIS, G., CARON, E. & HOWARD, M. (2009) A mechanical bottleneck explains the variation in cup growth during FcgammaR phagocytosis. *Mol Syst Biol*, 5, 298.
- VAUGHAN, K. R., STOKES, L., PRINCE, L. R., MARRIOTT, H. M., MEIS, S., KASSACK, M. U., BINGLE, C. D., SABROE, I., SURPRENANT, A. & WHYTE, M. K. (2007)

Inhibition of neutrophil apoptosis by ATP is mediated by the P2Y11 receptor. *J Immunol*, 179, 8544-53.

- VECCHIARELLI, A., DOTTORINI, M., PIETRELLA, D., COCIANI, C., ESLAMI, A., TODISCO, T. & BISTONI, F. (1994) Macrophage activation by N-acetyl-cysteine in COPD patients. *Chest*, 105, 806-11.
- VENTO, S. & CAINELLI, F. (2003) Infections in patients with cancer undergoing chemotherapy: aetiology, prevention, and treatment. *Lancet Oncol,* **4**, 595-604.
- VERCELLOTTI, G. M., YIN, H. Q., GUSTAFSON, K. S., NELSON, R. D. & JACOB, H. S. (1988) Platelet-activating factor primes neutrophil responses to agonists: role in promoting neutrophil-mediated endothelial damage. *Blood*, 71, 1100-7.
- VERMES, I., HAANEN, C., STEFFENS-NAKKEN, H. & REUTELINGSPERGER, C. (1995) A novel assay for apoptosis. Flow cytometric detection of phosphatidylserine expression on early apoptotic cells using fluorescein labelled Annexin V. *J Immunol Methods*, 184, 39-51.
- VERNOOY, J. H., DENTENER, M. A., VAN SUYLEN, R. J., BUURMAN, W. A. & WOUTERS, E. F. (2002) Long-term intratracheal lipopolysaccharide exposure in mice results in chronic lung inflammation and persistent pathology. *Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol*, 26, 152-9.
- VESTWEBER, D. (2015) How leukocytes cross the vascular endothelium. *Nat Rev Immunol*, 15, 692-704.
- VIEIRA, O. V., BOTELHO, R. J. & GRINSTEIN, S. (2002) Phagosome maturation: aging gracefully. *Biochem J*, 366, 689-704.
- VON ANDRIAN, U. H., CHAMBERS, J. D., MCEVOY, L. M., BARGATZE, R. F., ARFORS, K. E. & BUTCHER, E. C. (1991) Two-step model of leukocyteendothelial cell interaction in inflammation: distinct roles for LECAM-1 and the leukocyte beta 2 integrins in vivo. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 88, 7538-42.
- WALLASCH, C., WEISS, F. U., NIEDERFELLNER, G., JALLAL, B., ISSING, W. & ULLRICH, A. (1995) Heregulin-dependent regulation of HER2/neu oncogenic signaling by heterodimerization with HER3. *EMBO J*, 14, 4267-75.
- WALMSLEY, S. R., CHILVERS, E. R., THOMPSON, A. A., VAUGHAN, K., MARRIOTT, H. M., PARKER, L. C., SHAW, G., PARMAR, S., SCHNEIDER, M., SABROE, I., DOCKRELL, D. H., MILO, M., TAYLOR, C. T., JOHNSON, R. S., PUGH, C. W., RATCLIFFE, P. J., MAXWELL, P. H., CARMELIET, P. & WHYTE, M. K. (2011) Prolyl hydroxylase 3 (PHD3) is essential for hypoxic regulation of neutrophilic inflammation in humans and mice. J Clin Invest, 121, 1053-63.
- WALMSLEY, S. R., PRINT, C., FARAHI, N., PEYSSONNAUX, C., JOHNSON, R. S., CRAMER, T., SOBOLEWSKI, A., CONDLIFFE, A. M., COWBURN, A. S., JOHNSON, N. & CHILVERS, E. R. (2005) Hypoxia-induced neutrophil survival is mediated by HIF-1alpha-dependent NF-kappaB activity. J Exp Med, 201, 105-15.
- WALTON, G. M., PURVIS, T., CHADWICK, C. STOCKLEY, R.A., SAPEY. E. (2014) S46 Phagocytosis By Blood Neutrophils Is Not Attenuated In Patients With Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease. *Thorax*, 69, A26-A27.
- WALZ, A., PEVERI, P., ASCHAUER, H. & BAGGIOLINI, M. (1987) Purification and amino acid sequencing of NAF, a novel neutrophil-activating factor produced by monocytes. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun*, 149, 755-61.
- WANG, K., SCHEEL-TOELLNER, D., WONG, S. H., CRADDOCK, R., CAAMANO, J., AKBAR, A. N., SALMON, M. & LORD, J. M. (2003) Inhibition of neutrophil apoptosis by type 1 IFN depends on cross-talk between phosphoinositol 3-kinase, protein kinase C-delta, and NF-kappa B signaling pathways. *J Immunol*, 171, 1035-41.
- WANG, W., SUZUKI, Y., TANIGAKI, T., RANK, D. R. & RAFFIN, T. A. (1994) Effect of the NADPH oxidase inhibitor apocynin on septic lung injury in guinea pigs. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*, 150, 1449-52.
- WANG, Y., LI, M., STADLER, S., CORRELL, S., LI, P., WANG, D., HAYAMA, R., LEONELLI, L., HAN, H., GRIGORYEV, S. A., ALLIS, C. D. & COONROD, S. A.

(2009) Histone hypercitrullination mediates chromatin decondensation and neutrophil extracellular trap formation. *J Cell Biol*, 184, 205-13.

- WARD, C., CHILVERS, E. R., LAWSON, M. F., PRYDE, J. G., FUJIHARA, S., FARROW,
 S. N., HASLETT, C. & ROSSI, A. G. (1999) NF-kappaB activation is a critical regulator of human granulocyte apoptosis in vitro. *J Biol Chem*, 274, 4309-18.
- WARD, C., MURRAY, J., CLUGSTON, A., DRANSFIELD, I., HASLETT, C. & ROSSI, A. G. (2005) Interleukin-10 inhibits lipopolysaccharide-induced survival and extracellular signal-regulated kinase activation in human neutrophils. *Eur J Immunol*, 35, 2728-37.
- WARD, C., WALKER, A., DRANSFIELD, I., HASLETT, C. & ROSSI, A. G. (2004) Regulation of granulocyte apoptosis by NF-kappaB. *Biochem Soc Trans*, 32, 465-7.
- WARDLE, D. J., BURGON, J., SABROE, I., BINGLE, C. D., WHYTE, M. K. & RENSHAW, S. A. (2011) Effective caspase inhibition blocks neutrophil apoptosis and reveals Mcl-1 as both a regulator and a target of neutrophil caspase activation. *PLoS One*, 6, e15768.
- WEBB, P. R., WANG, K. Q., SCHEEL-TOELLNER, D., PONGRACZ, J., SALMON, M. & LORD, J. M. (2000) Regulation of neutrophil apoptosis: a role for protein kinase C and phosphatidylinositol-3-kinase. *Apoptosis*, *5*, 451-8.
- WEDZICHA, J. A., SEEMUNGAL, T. A., MACCALLUM, P. K., PAUL, E. A., DONALDSON, G. C., BHOWMIK, A., JEFFRIES, D. J. & MEADE, T. W. (2000) Acute exacerbations of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease are accompanied by elevations of plasma fibrinogen and serum IL-6 levels. *Thromb Haemost*, 84, 210-5.
- WEISBART, R. H., GOLDE, D. W. & GASSON, J. C. (1986) Biosynthetic human GM-CSF modulates the number and affinity of neutrophil f-Met-Leu-Phe receptors. *J Immunol*, 137, 3584-7.
- WELIN, A., AMIRBEAGI, F., CHRISTENSON, K., BJORKMAN, L., BJORNSDOTTIR, H., FORSMAN, H., DAHLGREN, C., KARLSSON, A. & BYLUND, J. (2013) The human neutrophil subsets defined by the presence or absence of OLFM4 both transmigrate into tissue in vivo and give rise to distinct NETs in vitro. *PLoS One*, 8, e69575.
- WENGNER, A. M., PITCHFORD, S. C., FURZE, R. C. & RANKIN, S. M. (2008) The coordinated action of G-CSF and ELR + CXC chemokines in neutrophil mobilization during acute inflammation. *Blood*, 111, 42-9.
- WENISCH, C., PATRUTA, S., DAXBOCK, F., KRAUSE, R. & HORL, W. (2000) Effect of age on human neutrophil function. *J Leukoc Biol*, 67, 40-5.
- WEST, A. P., BRODSKY, I. E., RAHNER, C., WOO, D. K., ERDJUMENT-BROMAGE, H., TEMPST, P., WALSH, M. C., CHOI, Y., SHADEL, G. S. & GHOSH, S. (2011) TLR signalling augments macrophage bactericidal activity through mitochondrial ROS. *Nature*, 472, 476-80.
- WHEELER, M. A., SMITH, S. D., GARCIA-CARDENA, G., NATHAN, C. F., WEISS, R.
 M. & SESSA, W. C. (1997) Bacterial infection induces nitric oxide synthase in human neutrophils. *J Clin Invest*, 99, 110-6.
- WHO (2013) The top 10 causes of death. Internet.
- WHYTE, M., RENSHAW, S., LAWSON, R. & BINGLE, C. (1999) Apoptosis and the regulation of neutrophil lifespan. *Biochem Soc Trans*, 27, 802-7.
- WHYTE, M. K., MEAGHER, L. C., MACDERMOT, J. & HASLETT, C. (1993) Impairment of function in aging neutrophils is associated with apoptosis. *J Immunol*, 150, 5124-34.
- WICKS, I. P. & ROBERTS, A. W. (2016) Targeting GM-CSF in inflammatory diseases. *Nat Rev Rheumatol*, 12, 37-48.
- WIEGMAN, C. H., MICHAELOUDES, C., HAJI, G., NARANG, P., CLARKE, C. J., RUSSELL, K. E., BAO, W., PAVLIDIS, S., BARNES, P. J., KANERVA, J., BITTNER, A., RAO, N., MURPHY, M. P., KIRKHAM, P. A., CHUNG, K. F. & ADCOCK, I. M. (2015) Oxidative stress-induced mitochondrial dysfunction drives

inflammation and airway smooth muscle remodeling in patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *J Allergy Clin Immunol,* 136, 769-80.

- WILKINSON, T. M., PATEL, I. S., WILKS, M., DONALDSON, G. C. & WEDZICHA, J. A. (2003) Airway bacterial load and FEV1 decline in patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. Am J Respir Crit Care Med, 167, 1090-5.
- WINTERBOURN, C. C., KETTLE, A. J. & HAMPTON, M. B. (2016) Reactive Oxygen Species and Neutrophil Function. *Annu Rev Biochem*, 85, 765-92.
- WITKO-SARSAT, V., PEDERZOLI-RIBEIL, M., HIRSCH, E., SOZZANI, S. & CASSATELLA, M. A. (2011) Regulating neutrophil apoptosis: new players enter the game. *Trends Immunol*, 32, 117-24.
- WOODFIN, A., VOISIN, M. B., BEYRAU, M., COLOM, B., CAILLE, D., DIAPOULI, F. M., NASH, G. B., CHAVAKIS, T., ALBELDA, S. M., RAINGER, G. E., MEDA, P., IMHOF, B. A. & NOURSHARGH, S. (2011) The junctional adhesion molecule JAM-C regulates polarized transendothelial migration of neutrophils in vivo. *Nat Immunol*, 12, 761-9.
- WOOLHOUSE, I. S., BAYLEY, D. L., LALOR, P., ADAMS, D. H. & STOCKLEY, R. A. (2005) Endothelial interactions of neutrophils under flow in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Eur Respir J*, 25, 612-7.
- WOUTERS, E. F., GROENEWEGEN, K. H., DENTENER, M. A. & VERNOOY, J. H. (2007) Systemic inflammation in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: the role of exacerbations. *Proc Am Thorac Soc,* 4, 626-34.
- WU, P., NIELSEN, T. E. & CLAUSEN, M. H. (2015) FDA-approved small-molecule kinase inhibitors. *Trends Pharmacol Sci*, 36, 422-39.
- WYLLIE, A. H., KERR, J. F. & CURRIE, A. R. (1980) Cell death: the significance of apoptosis. *Int Rev Cytol*, 68, 251-306.
- XU, J., ZHANG, X., PELAYO, R., MONESTIER, M., AMMOLLO, C. T., SEMERARO, F., TAYLOR, F. B., ESMON, N. L., LUPU, F. & ESMON, C. T. (2009) Extracellular histones are major mediators of death in sepsis. *Nat Med*, 15, 1318-21.
- YAMAOKA, T., YAN, F., CAO, H., HOBBS, S. S., DISE, R. S., TONG, W. & POLK, D. B. (2008) Transactivation of EGF receptor and ErbB2 protects intestinal epithelial cells from TNF-induced apoptosis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 105, 11772-7.
- YAO, R. & COOPER, G. M. (1995) Requirement for phosphatidylinositol-3 kinase in the prevention of apoptosis by nerve growth factor. *Science*, 267, 2003-6.
- YARDEN, Y. & PINES, G. (2012) The ERBB network: at last, cancer therapy meets systems biology. *Nat Rev Cancer*, 12, 553-63.
- YARDEN, Y. & SLIWKOWSKI, M. X. (2001) Untangling the ErbB signalling network. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol*, 2, 127-37.
- YASUI, K., SEKIGUCHI, Y., ICHIKAWA, M., NAGUMO, H., YAMAZAKI, T., KOMIYAMA, A. & SUZUKI, H. (2002) Granulocyte macrophage-colony stimulating factor delays neutrophil apoptosis and primes its function through la-type phosphoinositide 3-kinase. *J Leukoc Biol*, 72, 1020-6.
- YE, J., WANG, S., LEONARD, S. S., SUN, Y., BUTTERWORTH, L., ANTONINI, J., DING, M., ROJANASAKUL, Y., VALLYATHAN, V., CASTRANOVA, V. & SHI, X. (1999) Role of reactive oxygen species and p53 in chromium(VI)-induced apoptosis. J Biol Chem, 274, 34974-80.
- YOO, S. K. & HUTTENLOCHER, A. (2011) Spatiotemporal photolabeling of neutrophil trafficking during inflammation in live zebrafish. *J Leukoc Biol*, 89, 661-7.
- YOSHIDA, K., KONDO, R., WANG, Q. & DOERSCHUK, C. M. (2006) Neutrophil cytoskeletal rearrangements during capillary sequestration in bacterial pneumonia in rats. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*, 174, 689-98.
- YOSHIMURA, T., MATSUSHIMA, K., TANAKA, S., ROBINSON, E. A., APPELLA, E., OPPENHEIM, J. J. & LEONARD, E. J. (1987) Purification of a human monocytederived neutrophil chemotactic factor that has peptide sequence similarity to other host defense cytokines. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 84, 9233-7.

- YOSHIMURA, T. & TAKAHASHI, M. (2007) IFN-gamma-mediated survival enables human neutrophils to produce MCP-1/CCL2 in response to activation by TLR ligands. *J Immunol*, 179, 1942-9.
- ZHANG, J., HE, J., XIA, J., CHEN, Z. & CHEN, X. (2012) Delayed apoptosis by neutrophils from COPD patients is associated with altered Bak, Bcl-xl, and Mcl-1 mRNA expression. *Diagn Pathol*, 7, 65.
- ZHANG, P., SUMMER, W. R., BAGBY, G. J. & NELSON, S. (2000) Innate immunity and pulmonary host defense. *Immunol Rev,* 173, 39-51.
- ZHENG, L., KELLY, C. J. & COLGAN, S. P. (2015) Physiologic hypoxia and oxygen homeostasis in the healthy intestine. A Review in the Theme: Cellular Responses to Hypoxia. *Am J Physiol Cell Physiol*, 309, C350-60.

Chapter 7. Appendices

Appendix 7.1. Hypotonic lysis buffer (500 µl)

Reagents	Stock conc.	Working conc.	Required volume
Protease Inhibitor cocktail (Calibiochem)		1:100	5 µl
Phenylmethanesulfonyl fluoride (PMSF) (AppliChemPanreac)	100mM	1mM	5 µl
Diisopropylfluorophosphate (DFP) (Sigma-Aldrich)	100mM	1mM	5 µl
Sodium Fluoride (NaF) (Sigma-Aldrich)	1 M	50 mM	25 µl
Sodium orthovanadate (Sigma-Aldrich)	1 M	10 mM	5 µl
dH ₂ O			455 µl
Total			=500 µl

Appendix 7.2. 2X SDS buffer (10ml)

Reagents	Stock conc.	Working conc.	Required volume
1,4-Dithio-DL-threitol (DTT)	1M	0.1 M	1 ml
(Tocris Bioscience)			
20 % SDS solution	20 %	4 %	2 ml
Glycerol	100 %	20 %	2 ml
(Acros Organics)			
Tris-HCI (pH 6.8)	0.5M	0.0625 M	1250 µl
(Bio-Rad Laboratories)			
Bromophenol Blue	0.2 %	0.004 %	200 µl
(Sigma-Aldrich)			
dH ₂ O			3.55µl
Total			=10 ml

Appendix 7.3. Reagents used in western blotting

20% APS (freshly made)

Reagents	Amounts
Ammonium persulfate (APS)	0.2g
(Sigma-Aldrich)	
dH ₂ O	1ml

10 X Running Buffer

Reagents	Amounts
Glycine	190 g
(Fisher Scientific)	
Tris Base	30.3 g
(Fisher Scientific)	
20% SDS solution	50 ml
(Fisher Scientific)	
dH ₂ O	1000 ml

1 X Transfer Buffer

Reagents	Amounts
Tris Base	2.9g
(Fisher Scientific)	
Glycine	1.45g
(Fisher Scientific)	
20% SDS solution	925µl
Methanol	100 ml
(VWR Chemicals)	
dH ₂ O	500ml

10 X TBS

Reagents	Amounts
Tris-HCI 1M pH 8.0	100ml
(Bio-Rad Laboratories)	
NaCl	97.3g
(Fisher Scientific)	
dH ₂ O	1000ml
1 X TBS

Reagents	Amounts
10 X TBS	100 ml
dH ₂ O	1000 ml

10 X TBS-Tween

Reagents	Amounts
Tris-HCl 1M pH 8.0	100 ml
(Bio-Rad Laboratories)	
NaCl	97.3 g
(Fisher Scientific)	
Tween-20	5 ml
(Fisher Scientific)	
dH ₂ O	1000 ml

1 X TBS-Tween

Reagents	Amounts
10 10 10X TBS-Tween	M 100 ml
dH ₂ O	to 1000ml

Blocking Solution (5% skimmed milk solution)

Reagents	Amounts
Skim Milk Powder	5 g
(Sigma-Aldrich)	
1 X TBS	100 ml

Appendix 7.4. Primary and secondary antibodies used in Western blotting

Primary antibodies	Molecular size (~KDa)	Dilution	Secondary antibodies	Dilution
Phospho-Akt (Ser473) (D9E) XP® Rabbit mAb #4060 (Cell Signalling Technology)	60	1:800	Polyclonal Goat Anti- Rabbit Immunoglobins-HRP (Dako)	1:1000
Akt Rabbit mAb #9272 (Cell Signalling Technology)	60	1:1000	Polyclonal Goat Anti- Rabbit Immunoglobins-HRP (Dako)	1:1000
Mcl-1 (S-19) Rabbit polyclonal IgG (Santa Cruz Biotechnology)	40	1:300	Polyclonal Goat Anti- Rabbit Immunoglobins-HRP (Dako)	1:1000
Mouse Anti-Human p38 alpha (MAP Kinase) Monoclonal IgG1 (1 mg/ml) Catalog No. SMC-152 (StressMarq Biosciences Inc.).	38	1:2000	Polyclonal Goat Anti- Mouse Immunoglobins-HRP (Dako)	1:1000

Appendix 7.5. E3 Medium

Reagents	Amount (for 10X E3)
NaCI (5 mM)	2.92 g
KCI (0.17 mM)	1.3 g
CaCl2 (0.33 mM)	4.4 g
MgSO4 (0.33 mM)	8.1 g

1X E3 was made by diluting in distilled water with 0.05% methylene blue as anti-fungal agent (optional).

Appendix 7.6. The PKIS inhibitor compounds that enhanced ≥2-fold apoptosis in the primary screen.

Compounds	Apoptosis Fold	Compounds	Apoptosis Fold
	cnange		change
	(of DMSO control)		(of DMSO control)
GW589933X	8.63	GW576924A	2.69
GW305074X	8.57	GW297361X	2.64
GW441756X	8.52	GSK317354A	2.64
GW305178X	7.26	GW445017X	2.60
GSK579289A	6.37	GW567808A	2.56
GSK943949A	4.65	GW831091X	2.53
GSK1751853A	4.46	SB-686709-A	2.47
SB-278538	4.21	GW832467X	2.44
GW631581B	4.08	SB-376719	2.41
GW513184X	4.06	GSK237700A	2.40
SB-245392	3.99	GW440139A	2.39
GW830365A	3.89	GW820759X	2.39
GW795493X	3.87	GW406108X	2.37
SB-751148	3.85	GSK204925A	2.31
GSK1000163A	3.79	GSK994854A	2.29
GSK978744A	3.78	GW827106X	2.27
GW442130X	3.71	GW683109X	2.27
GW627834A	3.68	SB-736290	2.25
GSK1326255A	3.64	GW814408X	2.17
SB-242719	3.59	GW829055X	2.16
GW831090X	3.56	GW580496A	2.11
GW569293E	3.36	GSK614526A	2.10
GW680908A	3.34	GW781673X	2.09

GSK237701A	3.33	GW616030X	2.09
GSK1173862A	3.23	GW770249A	2.08
GW296115X	3.04	GW301784X	2.07
GW574782A	3.04	GW694590A	2.05
GW784307A	3.04	GW607049C	2.04
GW796920X	2.75	GW407323A	2.02
GW284372X	2.72	SB-278539	2.02
GW406731X	2.72	GW459057A	2.01

Appendix 7.7. Kinexus antibody microarray analysis

Ultrapure neutrophils were treated with N⁶-MB-cAMP [100 μ M] for 5, 30 and 60 minutes followed by immediately lysing the neutrophils. Lysates from 4 donors were then pooled and subjected to antibody microarray using 812 antibodies, including phospho-antibodies, specifically to measure the activation of target proteins in response to N⁶-MB-cAMP.

Target Protein Name	Phospho Site (Human)	Z-ratio (5, 0)
PAK2	Pan-specific	7.84
PKCa/b2	T638/T641	6.42
IRAK4	Pan-specific	5.85
PDK1	S241	5.00
MEK3 (MAP2K3)	Pan-specific	2.71
FAS	Pan-specific	2.29
RSK1/3	T359+S363/T356+S360	2.14
TPIPb	Pan-specific	2.10
Src	Pan-specific	2.09
S6Ka (p70 S6Ka) + S6Ka		
(p85 S6Ka)	T412	1.87
Pyk2	Y579	1.84

	Pan-specific	1.83
GSK3a + GSK3b	Pan-specific	1.82
Msk1	S376	1.77
MEK3 (MAP2K3)	S218	1.76
MEK2 (MAP2K2)	Pan-specific	1.75
AMPKa1/2	T183	1.73
Smac/DIABLO	Pan-specific	1.73
PRK1 (PKN1)	Pan-specific	1.68
Progesterone Receptor	S294	1.68
PLCg1	Y783	1.68
IGF1Rb/IRb	Y1161/Y1185	1.67
Grp94	Pan-specific	1.66
GSK3a + GSK3b	S21	1.65
ErbB2 (HER2)	Pan-specific	1.64
PDI	Pan-specific	1.62
MSH2	Pan-specific	1.60
Shc1	Y349+Y350	1.60
Calnexin	Pan-specific	1.56
Target Protein Name	Phospho Site (Human)	Z-ratio (30, 0)
Target Protein Name PDK1	Phospho Site (Human) S241	Z-ratio (30, 0) 5.69
Target Protein Name PDK1 ZAP70/Syk	Phospho Site (Human) S241 Y319/Y352	Z-ratio (30, 0) 5.69 4.85
Target Protein NamePDK1ZAP70/SykJIK (TAO3)	Phospho Site (Human)S241Y319/Y352Pan-specific	Z-ratio (30, 0) 5.69 4.85 4.44
Target Protein NamePDK1ZAP70/SykJIK (TAO3)PAK2	Phospho Site (Human)S241Y319/Y352Pan-specificPan-specific	Z-ratio (30, 0) 5.69 4.85 4.44 4.16
Target Protein NamePDK1ZAP70/SykJIK (TAO3)PAK2IKKb	Phospho Site (Human)S241Y319/Y352Pan-specificPan-specificPan-specificPan-specific	Z-ratio (30, 0) 5.69 4.85 4.44 4.16 3.78
Target Protein NamePDK1ZAP70/SykJIK (TAO3)PAK2IKKbp38a MAPK	Phospho Site (Human)S241Y319/Y352Pan-specificPan-specificPan-specificT180+Y182	Z-ratio (30, 0) 5.69 4.85 4.44 4.16 3.78 3.21
Target Protein NamePDK1ZAP70/SykJIK (TAO3)PAK2IKKbp38a MAPKPLCg1	Phospho Site (Human)S241Y319/Y352Pan-specificPan-specificPan-specificT180+Y182Y783	Z-ratio (30, 0) 5.69 4.85 4.44 4.16 3.78 3.21 3.16
Target Protein NamePDK1ZAP70/SykJIK (TAO3)PAK2IKKbp38a MAPKPLCg1Plk2	Phospho Site (Human)S241Y319/Y352Pan-specificPan-specificPan-specificT180+Y182Y783Pan-specific	Z-ratio (30, 0) 5.69 4.85 4.44 4.16 3.78 3.21 3.16 3.06

Plk1	Pan-specific	2.93
CDK1 (CDC2)	Pan-specific	2.80
MEK1 (MAP2K1)	T386	2.70
ROS	Pan-specific	2.58
FKHRL1	T32	2.58
PKG1a	Pan-specific	2.54
GSK3a + GSK3b	S21	2.54
Huntingtin	S421	2.29
BLNK	Y84	2.25
MEK1 (MAP2K1)	Pan-specific	2.14
PKBb (Akt2)	Pan-specific	2.08
Jun	S73	1.99
Rb	S608	1.99
ErbB2 (HER2)	Y1248	1.94
Btk	Y223	1.92
ROKa (ROCK2)	Pan-specific	1.91
Crystallin aB	Pan-specific	1.86
Bad	S99	1.81
Plk3	Pan-specific	1.74
DNAPK	Pan-specific	1.73
AMPKa1/2	T183	1.70
Synapsin 1	S605	1.69
PKBa (Akt1)	S473	1.64
p38g MAPK (Erk6)	Pan-specific	1.64
STAT1a + STAT1b	Pan-specific	1.60
ErbB2 (HER2)	Pan-specific	1.59
Src	Pan-specific	1.57
ERP72	Pan-specific	1.51

Target Protein Name	Phospho Site (Human)	Z-ratio (60, 0)
PAK2	Pan-specific	6.52
PDK1	S241	4.79
JIK (TAO3)	Pan-specific	4.64
I1PP2A	Pan-specific	4.09
Plk1	Pan-specific	3.34
ROS	Pan-specific	2.84
Plk2	Pan-specific	2.78
IKKb	Pan-specific	2.75
CDK1 (CDC2)	Pan-specific	2.74
PKCa/b2	T638/T641	2.73
ZAP70/Syk	Y319/Y352	2.72
S6Kb (p70 S6Kb)	Pan-specific	2.61
JNK1/2/3	Pan-specific	2.56
p38a MAPK	T180+Y182	2.32
PKG1a	Pan-specific	2.19
S6Ka (p70 S6Ka) + S6Ka (p85 S6Ka)	T412	2.05
Chk2	Pan-specific	2.02
Rb	S608	1.96
CK1g2	Pan-specific	1.90
Plk3	Pan-specific	1.88
PKBb (Akt2)	Pan-specific	1.85
PP2A B' (B56)	Pan-specific	1.83
РКСд	T514	1.79
STAT1a + STAT1b	Pan-specific	1.75
Src	Pan-specific	1.72
RSK4	Pan-specific	1.71

p38g MAPK (Erk6)	Pan-specific	1.65
PKCb1	Pan-specific	1.63
ROKa (ROCK2)	Pan-specific	1.61
PP4C	Pan-specific	1.59
ErbB2 (HER2)	Y1248	1.53
lkBa	Pan-specific	1.52